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I. ORGANIZATIGNAL AND OTRSR MATTERS 

. A. -es to the COVeW 

1. As at 26 July 1991, the closing date of the forty-second session of the 
Human Rights Committee, there were 95 States parties to the International 
Covenant on Civil and Political Rights and 55 States parties to the Optional 
Protocol to the Covenant, both of which were adopted by the General Assembly 
in resolution 2200 A (XXI) of 16 December 1966 and opened for signature and 
ratification in New York on 19 December 1966. Both instruments entered into 
force on 23 March 1976 in accordance with the provisions of their article6 49 
and 9 respectively. Also as at 26 July 1991, 31 States had made the 
declaration envisaged under article 41, paragraph 1, of the Covenant, which 
came into force on 28 March 1979. The Second Optional Protocol, aiming at the 
abolition of the death penalty, which was adopted and opened for signature, 
ratification or accession by the General Assembly by its resolution 441128 of 

15 December 1989, entered into force on 11 July 1991 in accordance with the 
provisions of its article 8. 

2. A list of States parties to the Covenant, to the Optional Protocol and to 
the Second Optional Protocol , with an indication of those that have made the 
declaration under article 41, paragraph 1, of the Covenant, is contained in 
annex I to the present report. 

3. Reservations and other declarations made by a number of States parties in 
respect of the Covenant and/or the Optional Protocols are set out in document 
CCPR/C/2/Rev.2 and in notifications deposited with the Secretary-General. 
Reservations to article 9, paragraph 3 and article 14, paragraph 3 (d), of the 
Covenant by Finland and to article 23, paragraph 4, of the Covenant by the 
Republic of Korea were withdrawn, effective 26 July 1990 and 15 March 1991 
respectively. 

B. Sessions and aaeade, 

4. The Human Rights Committee has held three sessions since the adoption of 
its last annual report. I/ The fortieth session (1009th to 1036th meetings) 
was held at the United Nations Office at Geneva from 22 3ctober to 
9 November 1990, the forty-first session (1037th to 1063rd meetings) was held 
at United Nations Headquarters, New York, from 25 March to 12 April 1991 and 
the forty-second session (1064th to 1091st meetings) was held at the United 
Nations Office at Geneva from 8 to 26 July 1991. The agenda of the sessions 
ore shown in annex III to the present report. 

c. Membershig 

5. At the 11th meeting of States parties, held at United Nations 
Headquarters, New York, on 12 September 1990, nine members of the Committee 
were elected, in accordance with articles 28 to 32 oE the Covenant, to fill 
vacancies created by the expiration of terms of office on 31 December 1990. 
Tile following members were elected for the first time: Mr. Kurt Herndl and 



Mr. waleed si3ai. Mr. Wisuke Antlo, Ms. Christine Chanet, 
Mr. Vojin Dimitrijevic, Mr. Cknran El Shafei, Mr. Birame Ndiaye, 
Mr. Julio Prado Vallejo and Mr. Bertil Wennergren were re-elected. A list of 
the members of the Cosunittee is given in annex II. 

6. All the members attended the fortieth session of the Committee. 
Mr. Cooray, Mr. Mavrommatis, Mr. Mommersteeg and Mr. Prado Vallejo attended 
only part of that session. All the members attended the forty-first session. 
Mr. Ndliays attended only part of that session. All the members attended the 
forty-second session. Ms. Chanet, Mr. El Shafei, Mr. Her&l, Mrs. Biggins, 
Mr. Eallah, Mr. Serrano Caldera and Mr. Wake attended only part of that 
session. 

I. At its 1037th meeting (forty-first sessio11)~ members of the Committee who 
had been elected or re-elected at the 11th meeting of States parties to the 
Covenant made s solemn declaration before assuming their functions, in 
accordance with article 38 of the Covenant. 

8. At its 1037th meeting, held on 25 March 1991, the Committee elected the 
following officers for a term of two years, in accord&Ice with article 39, 
paragraph 1, of the Covenant: 

a: Mr, Faust0 Pocar 

Vice-a; Mr. Francisco Jose Aguilar Urbina 
Mr. Vojin Dimitrijevic 
Mr. S. Amos Wako 

&RvarteBEr Mr. Nisuke Ando 

9. The Committee expressed its deep appreciation to Mr. Rajsoomer Lallah, 
the outgoing Chairman, for his leadership and outstanding contribution to the 
success of the Committee’s work. 

10. In accordance with rules 62 and 89 of its rules of procedure, the 
Committee established working groups to meet before its fortieth, forty-first 
and forty-second sessions. 

11. The working group established under rule 89 was entrusted with the task 
of making recommendations to the Committee regarding communications under the 
Optional Protocol. At the fortieth session, the working group was composed of 
Messrs. Dimitrijevic, El Shafei, Myullerson, Ncliaye and Prado Vallejo. It met 
at the Unitecl Nations Off ice at Geneva from 15 to 19 October 1990 and elected 
Mr. Myullerson a6 its Chairman/Rapporteur. At the forty-first session, the 
working group was composed of Mr. Ando, Mrs. Higgins, Mr. Myullerson, 
Mr. Ndiaye and Mr. Prado Vallejo. It met at United Nations Beadquarters, 
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New York, from I8 to 22 March 1991 and elected Mrs, Higgins as its 
Chairman/Rapporteur. At the forty-second sessionr the working group was 
composed of Messrs. El Shefei, Myullerson, Pocar, Prado Vallejo and Sadi. It 
met at the United Nations Office at Geneva from 1 to 5 July 1991 and elected 
Mr. Myullerson as its Chairman/Rapporteur. 

12. The working group established under rule 62 was mandated to prepare 
concise lists of issues concerning second and third periodic reports scheduled 
for consideration at the Committee’s fortieth, forty-firot and forty-second 
sessions, and to consider any draft general comments that might be put before 
it. Additionally, the working group which met before the fortieth session was 
requested to review the Committee’s procedures under article 40 of the 
Covenant in the light of the ‘discussion on that subject at the Committee’s 
thirty-ninth session. The group which met before the forty-second session was 
requested to formulate recommendations relating to the meeting in 
September 1991 of the Preparatory Committee for the World Conference on Ruman 
Rights. At the fortieth session, the working group was composed of 
Ms. Chanet, Mr. Cooray, Mr. El Shafei and Mr. Wako. It met at the United 
Nations Office at Geneva from 15 to 19 October 1990 and elected Mr. El Shafei 
as its Chairman/Rapporteur. At the forty-first session, the workiqg~~gyovp rvaq 
composed of Mr. Aguilar Urbina, Us. Chanet, Mr. Dimitri jevic and 
Mr. El Shafei. It met at United Nations Headquarters, New York, from 18 to 
22 March 1991 and elected Ma. Chanet as its Chairman/Rapporteur. At the 
forty-second session, the group was composed of Mr. Aguilar Urbina, Mr. Ando, 
Mr. Dimitrijevic and Mr. Wennergren. It met at the United Nations Office at 
Geneva from 1 to 5 July 1991 and elected Mr, Aguilar Urbina as its 
Chairman/Rapporteur . 

G. Other 
. &rtieth sessm 

13. The Committee was informed by the Under-Secretary-General for Human 
Rights of the report of the Secretary-General on the work of the Organisation 
submitted to the General Assembly at its forty-fifth session. 21 Referring to 
certain positive developments of the previous year and to the fact that the 
importance of human rights was receiving greater international recognition, 
the Under-Secretary-General stressed that, nevertheless, the underlying 
reality of the era continued to be marked by massive and widespread violations 
of human rights. The challenge to the international community to promote and 
ensure respect for human rights waa in fact greater than ever. The Centre for 
Human Rights was seeking, within the means at its disposal, to respond to that 
continuing challenge as energetically as possible. The General Assembly’s 
decision in 1968 to launch a World Public Information Campaign on Human Rights 
had greatly enhanced the practical possibilities in the months and years ahead 
for collaborating with various United Nations bodies, Member States and 
non-governmental organisations in an effort to reach out to the hundreds of 
millions of human beings who needed information about fundamental human 
rights. The Under-Secretary-General for Human Rights also informed the 
Committee of other significant developments of relevance to its work that had 
occurred since the Committee’s thirty-ninth session, notably the actions taken 
by the third meeting of persons chairing human rights treaty bodies, held at 
Geneva from 1 to 5 October 1990. 



14. The Committee also reviewed its methods of work under article 40 of the 
Covenant and decided that, for a trial period and in order to facilitate the 
process of preparing lists of issues, individual members of the Working Group 
on article 40 would be assigned, as from the time of appointment to the 
Working Group, special responsibilities relating to tha drafting of one or 
mvre of the lists of issues that were to be prepared for the Committee’s next 
session. Members were to be provided, as soon as possible, with all relevant 
background materials concerning the country or countries in question, 
including previous reports, summary records, analytical studies and other 
United Nations studies or reports that might be relevant, as well as the draft 
lists of issues prepared, as at present, by the Secretariat. Additionally, 
non-governmental organisations that wished to contribute information were to 
send such information to the Secretariat as far in advance of the session as 
possible for transmission to the appropriate member of the Working Group, The 
list of issues would continue to be drawn up by the Working Group in the light 
of the draft prepared by the member concerned and submitted for formal 
endorsement by the Committee. 

15. After an exchange of views among members concerning the Committee’s 
methods of work in dealing with states of emergency declared under article 4. 
paragraph 3, of the Covenant, the Committee requested the Secretariat to 
provide at each of its sessions an updated list showing any state of emergency 
of which the Secretary-General might have been notified since the Committee’s 
previous session. 

1G. On behalf of the Committee, the Chairman expressed the Committee’s 
appreciation to Messrs. Cooray and Mommersteeg, who were to leave the 
Committee after the current session, for the dedication and competence with 
which they had discharged their functions as members of the Committee. 

Fortv-first session 

17. The Committee was informed by the representative of the Secretary-General 
of the adoption by the General Assembly at its forty-fifth session of the 
International Convention on the Protection of the Rights of All Migrant 
Workers and Members of Their Families (resolution 451158 of 18 December 1990) 
and that, in its resolution 45185 of 14 December 1990, the General Assembly 
had endorsed the conclusions and recommendations of the third meeting of 
persons chairing human rights treaty bodies. In that regard, the 
representative of the Secretary-General noted that progress had been made in 
implementing a number of those recommendations. In particular, the 
consolidated guidelines for the initial part of the reports of States parties 
would shortly be transmitted to all States parties, which would be requested 
to submit the required information to the Secretariat in a “core document”. 
The manual on reporting, prepared in collaboration with the United Nations 
Xustitute for Training and Research (UNXTAR), would also be circulated to 
States parties. Additionally, he noted that the General Assembly had taken 
action concerning the financing of the annual recurrent costs of the 
computerised database. 

10. The Committee, taking note of recent and current events in Iraq affecting 
the situation of human rights in Iraq, adopted a special decision (see 
para. 40 and annex VI below). 
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Forty-second se=&m 

19. The Committee was informed by the Under-Secretary-General for Human 
Rights of the entry into force on 11 July 1991 of the Second Optional Protocol 
to the Covenant aiming at the abolition of the death penalty. It also noted 
that the Centre for Human Rights had carried out a series of highly productive 
consultations concerning the implementation of the Convention on the Rights of 
the Child which involved United Nations organixations such as the United 
Nations Children’s Fund (UNICEF), the United Nations Development Programme 
(UNDP), the Office of the United Nations High Commissioner for Refugees 
(UNHCR), the World Food Programme (WFP), the International Labour Organisation 
(ILO), the Food and Agriculture Organixation of the United Nations (FAO), the 
United Nations Educational, S‘cientific and Cultural Organixation (UBESCO), the 
World Health Organieation (WHO), the World Bank; intergovernmentel 
organisations such as the International Committee of the Red Cross, INTERPOL 
and the Inter-American Children’s Institute; and non-governmental 
organisations, including Amnesty International, Defence for Children 
International, the International Alliance of Women, the League of Red Cross 
Societies, the International Federation of Social Workers and the Swedish Save 
the Children Fund. It was also noted with satisfaction that the Committee haa 
organised, with the special cooperation of UNICEF, an informal meeting with 
the Committee on the Rights of the Child in May 1991 which allowed for a most 
useful exchange of views between members of the Committee and representatives 
of various governmental and non-governmental organizations, and that the 
Committee would hold its first formal session from 30 September to 
10 October 1991. 

20. The Under-Secretary-General also informed the Committee of certain 
preparatory activities relating to the World Conference on Human Rights and, 
in particular, to the first session of the Preparatory Committee for the World 
Conference. The comments and suggestions of the Committee are reflected in 
annex VIII to the present report. 

21. The Committee also noted with satisfaction that the consolidated 
guidelines for the initial part of States’ reports (HRX/1991/1) haa been 
transmitted to all States parties and deciaea to revise its own general 
guidelines for the preparation of initial and periodic reports (CCPR/C/B and 
CCPR/C/ZO) appropriately. 

22. Having noted with appreciation the recent issue of volume 1 (in English) 
of the wook of thvts Cm for 1983-1994, the Committee 
expressed the wish that work on the Yearbook, as the official record of the 
Committee, should be accelerated, that the existing backlog should be 
eliminated as soon as possible and that henceforth the volumes should be 
issued on a regular and timely basis. 

* , H. wtv for the work of the m 

23. The Chairman, accompanied by members of the Bureau, hela gress briefings 
during each of the Committee’s three sessions, The Committee noted with 
special satisfaction the increased level of interest in its activities shown 
by the media, as demonstrated by the steady growth in the number of 
journalists attending the briefings and by greater press coverage. 
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I. Puture meet&@ of the C!Q~I&&Q 

24. At its forty-first session, the Committee confirmed its calendar of 
meetings for 1992-1993, as follows: the forty-fourth session was to be held 
at United Nations Headquarters from 23 March to 10 April 1992; the forty-fifth 
session at the United Nations Office at Geneva from 13 to 31 July 19928 the 
forty.-sinth session also at the United Nations Office at Geneva from 
19 October to 6 November 1992; the forty-seventh session at United Nation6 
Headquarters from 22 March to 9 April 1993; the forty-eighth session at the 
United Nations Office at Geneva from 12 to 30 July 1993 and the forty-ninth 
session also at the United Nations Office at Geneva from 18 October to 
5 November 1993. In each case, the Committee’s working groups would meet 
during the week preceding the session. 

25. At its 1089th, 1090th and 109lst meetings, held on 25 and 26 July 1991, 
the Committee considered the draft of its fifteenth annual report, covering 
its activities at the fortieth, forty-first and forty-second sessions, held in 
1990 and 1991. The report, as amended in the course of the discussion, was 
unanimously adopted by the Committee. 

4.e 



II. ACTION BP THS GENERAL ASSEMBLY AT ITS FORTY-FIFTR SESSION 

2G. At its 1062nd, 1085th and 1989th meetings, held on 11 April, and 23 and 
25 July 1991, the Committee considered the agenda item in the light of the 
relevant summary records of the Third Committee and of General Assembly 
resolutions 45/85 and 45/135 of 14 December 1990 and 45/155 of 
18 December 1990. 

27. The Committee discussed the relevant resolutions adopted by the General 
Assembly at its forty-fifth session and noted with appreciation the Assembly’s 

favourable comments on its work. The Committee noted with particular 
satisfaction the renewed calls within the Assembly for giving wider publicity 
to the Committee’s annual report, and to the United Nations human right6 
treaty implementation mechanisms more generally, and expressed strong 
agreement, in particular, with the recommendation that countries having 
difficulties in introducing necessary changes in their legislation that would 
allow for ratification of the International Covenants on Human Rights should 
be encouraged to request appropriate support from the Centre for Human Rights 
under the advisory services and technical assistance programme. The Committee 
also appreciated the comments of delegations urging States parties to enter 
into a frank dialogue with the Committee so as to maximise the benefits from 
the reporting system. 

28. Concerning the discussion within the General Assembly relating to the 

effective implementation of human rights instruments and the effective 
functioning of human rights treaty bodies, the Committee fully agreed that the 
system for monitoring the implementation for human rights instruments was at 
the core of United Nations activities in the field of human rights and that 
the need for States to submit periodic reports for examination by and 
discussion with the treaty bodies was an important factor in strengthening the 
acceptance of accountability by States parties for promoting and protecting 
the rights of their citizens and in fostering a more open and less defensive 
attitude. The Committee also agreed that computer technology would help to 
make the reporting system flexible and more effective and that, in order to 
reduce the overall reporting burden, the Centre for Ruman Rights, through its 
advisory services and technical assistance programme, should assist States in 
the preparation of their reports. 

29. The Committee gave detailed consideration to General Assembly resolution 
451155 relating to the convening of the World Conference on Human Rights in 
1993, particularly with a view to formulating preliminary comments and 
recommendations for submission by the Committee to the first meeting of the 
Preparatory Committee for the World Conference on Human Rights, to be held in 
September 1991, The comments and recommendations adopted by the Committee in 
the foregoing regard are contained in annex VIII to the present report. 
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III. REPORTS BY STATES PARTIES SUSblITTED UNDER ARTICLE 40 
OF THE COVRNART 

30. States parties have undertaken to submit reports in accordance with 
article 40, paragraph 1, of the International Covenant on Civil and Political 
Rights within one year of the entry into force of the Covenant for the States 
parties concerned and thereafter whenever the Committee so requests. In order 
to assist States parties in submitting the reports required under article 40, 
paragraph 1 (a), of the Covenant, the Human Rights Committee, at its second 
session, approved general guidelines regarding the form and contents of 
initial reports. 91 

31. Furthermore, in accordance with article 40, paragraph 1 (b), of the 
Covenant, the Committee at its thirteenth session adopted a decision on 
periodicity requiring States parties to submit subsequent reports to the 
Committee every five years. $1 At the same session, the Committee adopted 
guidelines regarding the form and contents of periodic reports from States 
parties under article 40, paragraph 1 (b), of the Covenant. $1 At its 
thirty-ninth session, the Committee adopted an amendment to its guidelines for 
the submission of initial and periodic reports relating to reporting by States 
parties on action taken in response to the issuance by the Committee of views 
under the Optional Protocol. fi/ 

32. As indicated in paragraph 21 above, the Committee at its forty-second 
session revised its general guidelines for the submission of initial and 
periodic reports to take into account the consolidated guidelines for the 
initial part of the reports of States parties to be submitted under the 
various international human rights instruments, including the Covenant 
(HRI/1991/1). The text of the consolidated guidelines (HRI/1991/1): the text 
of the general guidelines relating to the form and contents of initial 
reports, as revised (CCPR1C151Rev.l); and the text of the general guidelines 
regarding the form and contents of periodic reports, as revised 
(CCPR/C/20/Rev.l) are contained in annex VII to the present report. 

33. At each of its sessions during the reporting period, the Committee was 
informed of and considered the status of the submission of reports (see 
annex IV below). 

34. The action taken, information received and relevant issues placed before 
the Committee during the reporting period (fortieth to forty-second sessions) 
are summarised in paragraphs 35 to 41 below. 

Fortieth session 

35. With regard to reports submitted since the thirty-ninth session, the 
Committee was informed that the second periodic report of Austria and the 
third periodic reports of Canada and Poland had been received. 

3fi. The Committee decided to send reminders to the Governments of Gabon, 
Equatorial Guinea, the Niger and the Sudan, whose initial reports were 
overdue. In addition, the Committee decided to send reminders to the 
Governments of the following States parties whose second periodic reports were 
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overdue: Afghanistan, Belgium, Bolivia, Bulgaria, Cameroon, Central African 
Republic, Congo, Cyprus, Democratic People’s Republic of Korea, Egypt, 
El Salvador, Gabon, Gambia, Guinea, Guyana, Iceland, Iran (Islamic Republic 
of), Jamaica, Kenya, Lebanon, Libyan Arab Jamahiriya, Luxembourg, Mali, 
Netherlands (with respect to the Netherlands Antilles), New Zealand (with 
respect to the Cook Islands), Peru, Suriname, Syrian Arab Republic, Togo, 
United Republic of Tanzania, Venezuela and Zambia; and to the Governments of 
Bulgaria, Cyprus, Denmark, the Gambia, Hungary, Iran (Islamic Republic of), 
Italy, Lebanon, the Libyan Arab Jamahiriya, Mauritius, Mongolia, New Zealand, 
Romania, Suriname, the Syrian Arab Republic, Trinidad and Tobago, Uruguay, 
Venezuela and Yugoslavia, whose third periodic reports were overdue. 

mrtv-first session 

37. The Committee was informed that the initial report of the Sudan and the 
third periodic reports of Colombia and Mongolia had been received. 

38. In view of the growing number of outstanding State party reports, the 
Committee agreed that members of the Bureau as well as several members of the 
Committee should meet in New York with the Permanent Representatives of all 
States parties to whom two or more reminders had been sent in connection with 
their overdue reports. Accordingly, contacts were made with the Permanent 
Representatives of Belgium, Bulgaria, Cyprus, Egypt, Kl Salvador, Gabon, 
Iceland, Iran (Islamic Republic of), Lebanon, the Libyan Arab Jamahiriya, 
Luxembourg, Mali, the Netherlands (with respect to the Netherlands Antilles), 
New Zealand, Peru, Romania, Suriname, the Syrian Arab Republic, Trinidad and 
Tobago, Venezuela and Yugoslavia, who agreed to convey the Committee’s 
concerns to their Governments. Since it was not possible to establish contact 
with the Permanent Representatives of Afghanistan, the Central African 
Republic, the Congo, the Gambia, Equatorial Guinea, Guyana, Jamaica, Kenya, 
and the Democratic People’s Republic of Korea, the Committee requested a 
former Chairman of the Committee, who is also the Permanent Representative of 
his country to the United Nations, to pursue the establishment of contacts 
with the above-mentioned representatives subsequent to the conclusion of the 
Committee’s session. 

39. In addition, the Committee decided to send reminders to all States whose 
initial reports or second or third periodic reports should have been submitted 
before the end of the forty-first session. Initial reports were overdue from 

Gabon, Equatorial Guinea, Ireland and the Niger-r second periodic reports were 
overdue from Afghanistan, Belgium, Bolivia, Bulgaria, Cameroon, the Central 
African Republic, the COngO, Cyprus, the Democratic People’s Republic of 
Korea, Egypt, El Salvador, Gabon, the Gambia, Guinea, Guyana, Iceland, Iran 
(Islamic Republic of), Jamaica, Kenya, Lebanon, the Libyan Arab Jamahiriya, 
Luxembourg, Mali, New Zealand (with respect to the Cook Islands), Peru, 
Suriname, the Syrian Arab Republic, Togo, the United Republic of Tanzania, 
Venezuela and Zambia; and third periodic reports from Barbados, Bulgaria, 
Cyprus. Denmark , El Salvador, the Gambia, Hungary, Iran (Islamic Republic of), 
Italy, Kenya, Lebanon, the Libyan Arab Jamahiriya, Mali, Mauritius, New 
Zealand, Romania, Suriname, the Syrian Arab Republic, Trinidad and Tobago, the 
United Republic of Tanzania, Venezuela and Yugoslavia. 
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40. the Committee also noted that the third periodic report of Iraq was due 
for submission to the Committee on 4 April 1990. Taking into consideration 
recent and current events in Iraq affecting the situation of human rights 
under the Covenant, the Committee, acting under article 40, paragraph 1 (b), 
of the Covenant, decided to request the Government of Iraq to submit its third 
periodic report without further delay to be discussed by the Committee at its 
forty-second session and, in any event, to submit by 15 June 1991 its report, 
in summary form if necessary, as it related in particular to the application 
at the present time of articles 6. 7, 9 and 27 of the Covenant (see annex VII 
below). 

’ - na sesb 

41. The Committee was informed that the initial reports of Algeria and the 
Niger, the second periodic reports of Belgium, Guinea, Luxembourg, Peru and 
the United Republic of Tanzania, as well as the third periodic reports of 
Iraq, Senegal and Uruguay had been received. 

42. During its fortieth, forty-first and forty-second sessions the Committee 
considered the initial report of the Sudaw the second periodic reports of 
Canada, India, Jordan, t4adagascar, Morocco, Panama and Sri Lanka; and the 
third periodic reports of Canada, Finland, Iraq, Spain, Sweden, the Ukrainian 
Soviet Socialist Republic and the United Kingdom of Great Britain and 
Northern Ireland. A list of State party delegations participating in the 
consideration of the reports submitted by their countries is contained in 
annex IX to the present report. 

43. The status of reports considered during the period uocler review and 
reports still pending consideration is indicated in annex V to the present 
report. 

44. The following sections relating to States parties are arranged on a 
country-by-country basis according to the sequence followed by the Committee 
in its consideration of reports at its fortieth, forty-first and 
forty-second sessions. These sections are only summaries, based on the 
summary records of the meetings at which the reports were considered by the 
Committee. Fuller ingormation is contained in the reports and additional 
information submitted by the States parties concerned 11 and in the summary 
records referred to. 

45. The Committee considered the second and third periodic reports of Canada 
(CCPR/C/Sl/Add.l and CCPR/C/64/Add.l) at its 1010th to 1013th meetings, held 
oh 23 and 24 October 1990 (see CCPR/C/SR.lOlO-1013). 

46. The reports were introduced by the representative of the State party, who 
explained that under the Canadian Constitution, legislative authority for the 
implementation of the Covenant’s provisions was shared between federal, 
provincial and territorial governments, Extensive consultations haa thus been 
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necessary between all levels of government prior to Canada’s accession to the 
Covenant, and meetings continued to be held regularly in order to facilitate 
compliance with its provisions. 

47. Referring to the Canadian Charter of Rights and Freedoms, the Federal 
Human Rights Acts and other legislation which guaranteed and protected the 
fundamental values enshrined in international human rights instruments, he 
pointed out that necessary mechanisms had been set up to ensure that those 
values were upheld. The Supreme Court of Canada in its judgements had often 
emphasised that the Charter had been significantly influenced by and in many 
ways reflected the Covenant, in particular with respect to the interpretation 
given to section 15 of the Charter relating to equality before the law and 
non-discrimination. Effective remedies for the assertion of the rights and 
freedoms reflected in the Covenant had been set up, and a substantial volume 
of litigation had taken place under the Charter. Strong anti-discrimination 
measures, particularly in areas where discrimination or unfairness were 
reflected in subtle or indirect ways, had also been adopted. 

48. Concerning the recent events at Oka, Quebec, involving Mohawk Indians, 
the representative underlined the critical importance of addressing aboriginal 
issues in Canada effectively and in an open and constructive manner. A 
government strategy to preserve the special place of indigenous peoples, based 
on the aboriginal and treaty rights contained in the Canadian Constitution, 
had been announced on 25 September 1990. That strategy was based on the 
acceleration of land-claims settlements, the improvement of economic and 
social conditions on reserves, legislative changes regarding the relationship 
between aboriginal peoples and Governments, and concerns of Canada’s 
aboriginal peoples in contemporary Canadian life. He also noted that pursuant 
to an Agreement to provide redress to Canadians of Japanese ancestry for 
injustices they had suffered during and after the Second World War, a Canadian 
Race Relations Foundation had been established and that a Court Challenge 
Programme providing for financial assistance to disadvantaged groups and 
persons who wished to challenge government action relating to equality or 
minority language rights had been created. 

. . and r the Covenagt is ~ 

49. With regard to that issue, members of the Committee wished to receive 
clarification of the current situation in respect of the 1987 Constitutional 
Accord relating to Quebec and, more particularly, of the consequences of the 
rejection of the Accord by certain provinces. They also wished to know 
whether there had been any further progress since the submission of the third 
periodic report in the effort to reach agreement on providing a constitutional 
basis for self-government by aboriginal groups: what were the respective roles 
of regular courts, ombuasmen, the Canadian Human Rights Commission and Buman 
Rights Tribunals in responding to human rights complaints: how Human Rights 
Tribunals were composed, how much independence they enjoyed and what was the 
effect of their decisions} what were the activities and composition of the 
British Colombia Council of Human Rightsr and whether there had been any 
further developments, since the submission of the third periodic report, 
towards the creation of a body at federal or provincial level with overall 
responsibility for the protection of human rights embodied in the Covenant. 
Clarification was also sought of the inconsistencies, if any, between the 
Charter of Rights and Freedoms and the Human Rights Act as well as between 
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federal and provincial legislation in the field of human rights, and how such 
contradictions, as well as those between domestic legislation and the 
Covenant, were resolved. 

50. In addition, members wished to know what factors or difficulties had been 
encountered in implementing the Covenant, in particular in respect of the 
implementation of article 1 of the Covenant and the enjoyment of other human 
rights guaranteed under the Covenant by persons belonging to vulnerable groups 
such as minorities, aliens, refugees, prisoners and aboriginal peoples: 
whether limitations placed on the rights and freedoms protected under section 1 
of the Charter were compatible with the corresponding restrictive clauses of 
the Covenant; whether Indians living in the Yukon and the Northwest Territories 
had access to the Canadian Human Rights Commission and whether human rights 
legislation applied to them; whether the aboriginal self-government proposals 
being negotiated with 161 Indian communities in March 1990 included the right 
of such peoples to internal self-determination, consisting of their right 
freely to choose their own domestic and political institutions and form of 
government, and to pursue their economic, social and cultural development: 
what the relationship was between article 1 and article 27 of the Covenant in 
so far as Canada wao concerned; and what follow-up action had been taken as a 
result of views adopted by the Committee under the Optional Protocol relating 
to Canada. 

51. In his reply to the questions raised by members of the Committee, the 
representative of the State party stated that the Meech Lake Accord had not 
been ratified by the requisite number of provinces and that, therefore, the 
process of constitutional reform was stalled. Initiatives to encourage a 
national dialogue on that fundamental issue were, however, currently under 
consideration. There had been no further progress since the submission of the 
third periodic report in the effort to reach agreement on providing a 
constitutional basis for self-government by aboriginal groups. The first 
amendment to Canada’s new Constitution had arisen out of a series of 
constitutional conferences on aboriginal matters, where self-government had 
been the dominant issue. Unfortunately, the proposals put forward for 
constitutional recognition of the right of aboriginal self-government within 
the context of the Canadian Federation had not attracted sufficient support to 
result in a constitutional amendment. The aim of the negotiations on 
self-government by aboriginal groups was to give them control over events 
which directly affected them. The Government was, however, not willing to 
concede full sovereignty, in the internationally accepted sense of the word, 
to the aboriginal groups, because it feared that such a step would result in 
the breakup of the Federation. Nevertheless, the authorities intended to work 
with aboriginal people within the existing constitutional framework in order 
to realize their aspirations for more autonomy and control over matters 
affecting their lives. 

52. Referring to the respective roles of regular courts, ombudsmen, the 
Cnnadian Human Rights Commission and Human Rights Tribunals in responding to 
human rights complaints, the representative emphasised that, under section 24 
of the Charter, the Canadian courts had broad authority to provide any remedy 
they considered just and appropriate to any persons whose rights had been 
infringed. Pursuant to section 32 of the Charter, the constitutional 
protection of human rights was restricted to disputes between private parties 
and the State. Under the Canadian Human Rights Act, any individual or group 
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that had reasonable grounds to believe that a person had engaged in 
discrimination contrary to the Act could file a complaint to the Human Rights 
Commission, which operated on an independent basis although its member6 were 

appointed by the Government. The Commission served as an initial 
investigation, conciliation and clarification mechanism to which the parties 
were given an opportunity to make submissions. Once the Commission decided to 
refer a case to a Human Rights Tribunal, the Chairman of the Human Right6 
Tribunal Panel selected the members of the tribunal that was to hear the case. 
The Panels were selected on a case-by-case basis and were independent of the 
Human Right6 Commission and the Government. The Human Right6 Tribunal 
adjudicated the complaint of discrimination according to a procedure similar 
to that of a court, although its rule6 were more informal. In practice, the 
Commission on Human Rights usually carried the case of the complainant and 
made representations on his behalf before the Human Rights Tribunal. Tribunal 
orders could be registered in the Federal Court of Canada and were then 
enforceable as a court order. Decisions of the Commission not to refer a case 
to a Tribunal could be appealed against and were subject to judicial review 
again in the Federal Court of Appeal. 

53. Referring to questions relating to the status of the Covenant in domestic 
law, the representative said that each level of Government acting pursuant to 
its legislative authority was supreme, subject to the Canadian Charter of 
Rights and Freedoms. In the case of any conflict in the area of 
implementation of the Covenant between the federal and provincial legislative 
power, the federal legislation would prevail. In Canada, international 
obligations and treaties that might affect private rights and obligations were 
not self-executing but required domestic legislation in order to be given 
effect. Each level of Government had therefore to act to ensure the full 
implementation of all the rights guaranteed by the Covenant in order for those 
rights to have effect at the domestic level. When Canada ratified the 
Covenant, it reviewed its human rights legislation to ensure that it complied 
with it. In addition, a committee of federal, provincial and territorial 
officials met twice a year in order to supervise the implementation of 
Canada’6 obligation6 under the Covenant. However, the Charter of Rights and 
Freedom6 and the Bill of Rights did not guarantee all the rights enshrined in 
the Covenant because the relevant legislative processes were complicated and 6 
number of political and linguistic compromises had had to be made. 

54. Responding to other questions, he stated that limitations to the rights 
enshrined in the Charter were permissible if their objective was important 
enough to justify interference with an individual’6 rights and freedom and if 
the mean6 used to achieve that objective did not have an unnecessarily harsh 
effect on the individual. Section 52 of the Charter of Right6 and Freedom6 of 
the Province of Quebec was currently being contested in the courts, While the 
Human Bights Act no longer applied to the Yukon, since the territory had 
adopted its own human right6 code and arranged for people to refer complaint6 
for decision in the territory, it continued to apply in the Northwest 
Territories. 

55. Responding to questions raised in connection with views adopted by the 
Committee under the Optional Protocol, the representative explained that after 
the Committee had decided, in the Lovelace case, that the provisions of the 
Indian Act were discriminatory and in conflict with article 21 of the 
Covenant, the Government had amended the Act to provide for the reinstatement 
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of Indian status in respect of women who married non-Indians and their 
children, as well as other groups. Some 76,000 persons had since acquired 
Indian status as a result of that amendment. The Committee’s decision in the 
Lubicon Lake Band had confirmed the Government’s opinion that it had an 
obligation to the Lubicons that had to be settled. Private discussions had 
been held between representatives of the Federal Government. the government of 
Alberta and the Band’s solicitor concerning prospects for acceptance of a 
government offer by the Lubicons and the possibility for arbitration on 
outstanding issues. A response from the Band to the government proposals was 
being awaited. 

State of emew 

56. With regard to that issue, members of the Committee wished to know why 
the protections in section 4 (b) of the new Emergencies Act appeared to be 
restricted to Canadian citizens and permanent residents and whether such 
restrictions were compatible with the prohibition against discrimination 
contained in article 4, paragraph 1, of the Covenant; what were the relevant 
provisions of the National Defence Act in respect of protests by indigenous 
groups : which rights had been suspended under that Act during the incidents 
near Montreal in the summer of 1990: and whether that suspension was 
consistent with article 4 of the Covenant. Members also expressed concern 
about the non obstante clause provided for in section 33 of the Canadian 
Charter of Rights and Freedoms , which seemed to permit infringements of 
fundamental rights in certain circumstances, and asked, in that regard, 
whether the right to life might be involved and, if SO, under what 
circumstances. Further information was also requested on the extraordinary 
power, referred to in the second periodic report, of the government of 
Manitoba province to suspend various rights. 

51. In his reply, the representative of the State party explained that 
section 4 (b) of the new Emergencies Act prohibited the detention of 
individuals on the basis of race, national or ethnic origin, colour, religion, 
sex, age or mental or physical disability. The provision was intended to 
prevent the repetition of incidents which had occurred during the Second World 
War when Canadian citizens of Japanese descent had been detained solely on the 
ground of their ethnic origin. Section 4 (b) was subject to the guarantees of 
the Charter of Rights and Freedoms and the Bill of Rights, and was therefore 
consistent with article 4 of the Covenant. Action had been taken during the 
events of the summer of 1990 under the National Defence Act, which authorised 
military intervention to assist the civil authority in restoring order. No 
rights had been suspended, and any individuals who considered that the police 
had infringed their basic rights had access to the courts. 

58. Referring to questions raised regarding section 33 of the Charter, the 
representative assured the Committee that its concerns would be drawn to the 
attention of the Government but noted that in the future the right to life 
might also be applied in such contexts as abortion, euthanasia and organ 
transplants. 

59. A state of emergency had only been aeclared once, under the Manitoba 
Emergency Measures Act, in 1969, when the territory haa been affected by major 
foreet fires. The prerogatives under the Act were used in accordance with the 
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provisions of the Charter of Rights and Freedome and were consistent with 
article 4 of the Covenant. 

0 . . . . 
Non-- of the UWE 

GO. With reference to that issue, members of the Committee wished to receive 
clarification of the references in section 6 of the Charter of Rights and 
Freedoms to “mobility rights” and wondered whether such rights were guaranteed 
only to Canadian citieens. They also inquired whether the recent review of 
the Canadian Human Rights Act had given rise to any proposals to emend federal 
legislation: why political opinion was not one of the prohibited grounds for 
discriminatory treatment except in the case of Newfoundland2 whether any 
measures had been taken to amend the Unemployment Insurance Act so as to 
eliminate discrimination on such grounds; whether Indians could invoke both 
the Human Rights Act and the Indian Act; and whether the fact that all female 
offenders in the country were placed in a single federal penitentiary for 
women, sometimes very far away from their usual place of residence, did not 
constitute discrimination against women, Clarification was also sought of the 
concept of “reasonable accommodation” and of the functions and activities of 
the Citieens ’ Participation Branch. 

61. In addition, members recalled that although the Covenant did not speak of 
the right to immigration or even of the right to asylum, the Committee was of 
the view that article 26 of the Covenant required that all rights and 
advantages should be accorded to everyone without discrimination of any kind. 
III that regard, it was asked what measures had been taken to avoid any 
discrimination on the grounds enumerated in article 26. In particular, 
concern was expressed over the heavy backlog of cases of asylum seekers and, 
in that respect, over the priority that was being accorded on the basis of the 
language spoken by the asylum seeker. 

62. In his reply, the representative of the State party said that “mobility 
rights” were covered by general legislation that did not discriminate on the 
basis of province of origin and did not require residence as a condition of 
eligibility for social services. Rights restricted to Canadian citizens 
concerned only the right to enter, stay in and/or leave the country. The 
comprehensive review of the Canadian Human Rights Act had not yet been 
completed. Section 15 of the Charter prohibited discrimination on a certain 
number of grounds, which were not exhaustive and were sufficiently broad to 
cover any other grounds of discrimination not expressly mentioned. The 
Federal Government was considering whether or not the question of political or 
other opinion should be added to the Canadian Human Rights Act as prohibited 
grounds for discrimination. Various provisions of the Unemployment Insurance 
Act had been judged discriminatory by a Human Rights Tribunal and a bill had, 
consequently, been tabled in Parliament to enable those flaws to be 
eliminated. The principle of “reasonable accommodation” held that everything 
possible had to be done to enable a person to participate in employment or to 
have access to goods and services, although that requirement had to be subject 
to a balancing test to see whether it would cause undue hardship, cost or 
inconvenience to the employer. The Citizens’ Participation Branch sought to 
protect the rights of individuals by helping federal, provincial and 
territorial governments to implement international treaties, preparing for the 
ratification of new instruments and promoting a greater awareness of human 
rights. The provisions of article 67 of the Human Rights Act were intended to 
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prevent the special measures taken on behalf of Indians from being denounced 
as discriminatory because they did not apply to all Canadians. Only women 
sentenced to more than two years’ imprisonment were committed to a 
penitentiary; others were held in one of the many establishments administered 
by the provinces. It had been recently announced that the women’s federal 
prison was to be closed and that five regional establishments were to be 
constructed. 

63. Referring to questions raised in connection with asylum seekers, the 
representative emphasised that the 1951 Convention relating to the Status of 
Refugees and the Covenant had to be considered jointly, since, although each 
of those instruments had its own special place, they complemented and 
reinforced each other. The Canadian Government’s position with regard to the 
backlog of cases was that the situation was complicated by the very large 
number of people already in Canada and seeking to remain. The Government was, 
however, doing its utmost to process quickly and without discrimination the 
cases of thousands of refugees. Each case was considered individually to 
determine whether the asylum seeker met the required conditions for obtaining 
the status applied for. Priority had been given to English-speaking 
immigrants, perhaps because it was easier and quicker to deal with 
applications when a decision could be taken without recourse to the services 
of an interpreter. No discrimination was in fact involved since the 
Government was attemptiny to deal as fast and as effectively as possible with 
the situation, and those concerned were meanwhile living, working and in some 
cases receiving social welfare benefits in Canada. 

Right to life 

64. With regard to that issue , members of the Committee wished to know, in 
the light of the defeat in the House of Commons of a motion to reinstate 
capital punishment, whether there were any prospects for the early 
ratification by Canada of the Second Optional Protocol to the Covenant, aiming 
at the abolition of the death penalty. 

65. In his reply, the representative of the State party said that capital 
punishment had been abolished in Canada, except for certain offences which 
came under the National Defence Act. Although the competent authorities were 
currently giving careful consideration to the Second Optional Protocol in the 
light of the National Defence Act , with a view to possible accession, no 
decision had yet been taken. 

rtv and securitv of the W~UQU 

6ti. With reference to that issue, inembers of the Committee asked what the 
grounds were for imposing an indeterminate sentence of detention: how the 
maximum length of such a sentence was related to the maximum fixed term 
established for a given offence under the Criminal Code: whether there were 
any maximum limits on the length of pre-trial detention: what was the average 
length of pre-trial detention: how much variation there was in this regard 
anong the various provinces: and what was the average duration of criminal 
proceedings. They also requested clarification of the reference to “specified 
restrictions” on the right of detainees to apply for a writ of meas corwu 
in section 700 of the Criminal Code and of the current practice of the Yukon 
government of incarcerating individuals who were unable to pay fines. They 
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also wished to know at what age a youthful offender was considered to be a 
juvenile delinquent under Canadian law$ whether there was an age below which 
pre-trial detention was not authorised; and what was the proportion of 
indigenous persons to non-indigenous persons imprisoned in the Yukon and 
Northwest Territories. 

67. Observing that the Supreme Court had interpreted the term “detained” 
broadly, members wished to know whether that broad interpretation was actually 
applied in all cases, particularly to arrested entry seekers; whether police 
officers who had the power to arrest and detain at the point of entry were 
obliged to follow a code of conduct! whether there was a complaints mechanism 
open to individuals who claimed to be victims of arbitrary arrest: what 
guarantees there were for preventing abuses during detention at police 
stations: and whether there was any provision for compensation for arbitrary 
arrest. Further information was also requested on provisions governing the 
obligation to obtain a person’s consent before subjecting him to medical 
experimentation. 

68. In his reply, the representative of the State party explained that the 
clause of the Criminal Code under which an indeterminate sentence of detention 
was imposed on a person considered a “dangerous offender” applied only to 
persons found guilty of a serious personal injury offence which was part of a 
pattern of generally aggressive, violent or brutal behaviour or failure to 
control sexual impulses. The Supreme Court had decided that the clause was 
compatible with the guarantees in the Charter of Rights and Freedoms against 
cruel and unusual treatment or punishment. 

69. Section 503 of the Charter of Rights and Freedoms provided that a 
detained person had to be brought before a justice within 24 hours. Extremely 
strict time-limits for reviewing decisions were fixed in each case to prevent 
arbitrary detention, and if the judge considered that continued detention 
could not be justified, he was obliged to order the release of the accused or 
issue directives for the trial to take place as soon as possible. The average 
duration of pro-trial detention varied from province to province, ranging from 
an average of 3 days in Nova Scotia to 20 days in the Northwest Territories. 
In all cases, arrested persons were detained in strict compliance with the law 
and brought before a magistrate very quickly. A petitioner applying for a 
writ of w cornug. had first to prove that he actually was under detention 
and, second, to establish probable grounds for his claim that his detention 
was illegal. A ruling by the Supreme Court in 1985 had confirmed that any 
individual who was physically on Canadian territory, in particular an asylum 
seeker, had access to the same rights as residents. Although it remained a 
statutory option, the incarceration of fine-defaulters was no longer imposed 
by the Yukon courts because it was fundamentally unfair to certain racial and 
socio-economic groups, particularly aboriginals. Juveniles between the ages 
of 12 and 18 were dealt with by juvenile courts and could be detained prior to 
trial in the same conditions as adults. The percentage of aboriginals in the 
prison population of the Northwest Territories and the Yukon was around 
45 per cent but that figure had to be seen in relation to the total indigenous 
population of those territories, which was far higher than in any other region 
of Canada. 

70. The Canadian authorities were currently preparing reports on the human 
rights implications of several medical/legal issues. No medical research 
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performed on or in any way affecting a human being was authorieed by the civil 
and, where necessary, penal authorities unless the person concerned had given 
his informed consent. 

to a fair trial 

71. With regard to that issue, members of the Committee wished to receive 
information concerning the guidelines relating to compensating persons for 
wrongful conviction or imprisonment and on the experience to date in applying 
such guidelines at the federal and provincial levels. They also wished to 
know whether there was a system of legal assistance for persons who could not 
defray the costs of their trial; what guarantees there were for the 
independence and impartiality of the judiciary, in particular of the courts 
dealing with immigration or refugee issues and of the Human Rights Tribunals; 
what the procedures were for appointing both Supreme Court judges and lower 
court judgesl what were the current provisions regarding a judge’s immunity 
and pension rights; and whether any serving judges were immigrants from Asian 
or African countries. In view of the fact that the judicial system varied 
from province to province, it was also asked whether judges were qualified to 
perform their functions in any province : whether the various provincial 
systems were totally independent from one another: and whether the Federal 
Government had considered setting up uniform minimum standards regarding the 
criteria for the independence of the judiciary and for the examinations system 
Sor admission to the bar. Additional information was also requested 
concerning the equality of individuals before the courts and on the issue of 
discrimination in the administration of justice, 

72. In his reply, the representative of the State party stated that in 
March 1988, the federal and provincial ministers responsible for the 
administration of justice had adopted a set of guidelines for persons 
wrongfully convicted and imprisoned. In the case of non-pecuniary damage, 
compensation could not exceed Scan 100,000, but there was no recommended limit 
in the case of pecuniary damage, compensation being then decided according to 
the individual case. Legal aid was considered an essential feature of the 
Canadian legal system, and such services were basically the responsibility of 
the provincial authorities. 

73. Responding to questions raised in connection with the independence and 
impartiality of the judiciary, the representative pointed out that under 
articles 96 to 100 of the 1986 Constitution Act, the Governor General 
appointed the judyes to the higher, district and county courts in each 
province. It was for the Federal Parliament to legislate on the salaries, 
allowances and pensions of judges of the higher, district and county courts. 
The salaries and allowances of federal judge6 were fixed by law and could not 
be altered by administrative decision. Judges appointed at federal level 
could not be removed from their posts against their will before the compulsory 
retirement age of 75, except a6 a result of an independent judicial inquiry. 
While uniform criteria were applied to federal judges with regard to their 
appointment, term of office and salary, the conditions applying to provincial 
lvwer court judges varied from province to province. Any member of a 
provincial bar could appear before the Federal Court of Appeal or the Supreme 
Court. The constitutional obstacles and practices preventing the mobility of 
judges were to be gradually eliminated. 
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74. Replying to other questions, the representative referred to the issue of 
the slowness of justice and explained that Canadian courts gave priority to 
settling criminal cases quickly and that the Supreme Court had been able to 
eliminate almost the entire backlog of criminal cases. The authorities had 
become more aware than in the past of the need to ensure that the judiciary 
and the bar were truly representative of Canadian society. Following the 
Marshall case, measures had been taken in Nova Scotia to ensure that race, 
colour, religion, beliefs or national origin would have no influenae on the 
judgements of the courts in the province. In the cases where the police had 
fired on blacks who had broken the law, the policemen concerned had been 
arrested and had faced criminal prosecution following an inquiry carried out 
by the interior provincial police. The concern aroused by such incidents had 
led to the setting up, on 13 December 1988, of a Task Force on race relations 
and policing. A bill had been tabled in Parliament following the Task Force’s 
report and passed in June 1990, replacing the Police Act. New principles had 
thus been adopted regarding, w.9, the representation of minority 
communities in police forces and disciplinary mea6ures to be applied in order 
to prevent the recurrence of such incidents. 

n of u 

75. With reference to that issue, members of the Committee requested 
clarification of the provisions governing the expulsion of aliens and asked 
how the right of aliens to appeal against an expulsion order was ensured in 
practice: whether such appeal had suspensive effect; and whether there were 
any differences among the provinces in the legislation or the rules regarding 
freedom of movement and expulsion of aliens. 

76, In his reply, the representative of the State party said that some 
categories of aliens, particularly foreign residents, could appeal to the 
Immigration and Refugee Board, a course of action which automatically entailed 
the suspension of the expulsion order. All other aliens could request the 
Federal Court of Appeal for a review of the decision and could also obtain a 
suspension of the expulsion order for 72 hours, There were no differences 
among the provinces in the legislation or the rules regarding freedom of 
movement and expulsion of aliens , which ceme under federal law alone, 

. of &~&.~&lv and assow 

77. In connection with that issue, members of the Committee wished to receive 
detailed information on the legislation in the provinces of Ontario, Nova 
Scotia and Prince Edward Island, which appeared to establish a trade union 
monopoly contrary to par&graph 3 of article 22 of the Covenant. It was 
further asked whether the right to collective bargaining was guaranteed under 
section 2 (d) of the Charter of Rights and Freedoms; and why the right of 
peaceful assembly had to be balanced against the right to make use of public 
property. 

78. In his reply, the representative of the State party explained that in the 
provinces of Ontario, Nova Scotia and Prince Edward Island, any trade union 
had to be representative of the employees concerned, that machinery had to 
exist whereby another trade union could in turn become representative of those 
employees, and that the workers concerned should generally approve the 
approach adopted. The right to freedom of association in Canada included the 
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right to collective bargaining. Although everybody was free not to belong to 
a trade union. a sum equal to the amount of union dues was deducted from each 
salary, but any person who for social, religious or cultural reasons refused 
to join a trade union could declare himself a conscientious objector and be 
exempted from paying union dues. Concerning restrictions on assembly in 
certain places, the Supreme Court decision in 1982 on a case concerning the 
requirement to obtain a permit to hold a march in the city of Montreal would 
undoubtedly undergo further review in the future. 

Freedom of exoressti 

79. In connection with that issue, it was asked whether the dissemination of 
“false news” was a crime under Canadian law and whether everyone had access to 
information held by public authorities. 

80. In his reply, the representative explained that the dissemination of 
“false news” was an offence under Canadian law although it was a difficult 
offence to prove. The term “false news” did not extend to false information 
disseminated in the belief that it was true. Access to information was 
covered by laws on freedom of information and on privacy. A commissioner for 
access to information had been appointed. Anyone could obtain information 
held by government institutions provided that the information was not 
detrimental to federal, provincial or international relations, did not concern 
a current criminal investigation, and was not protected by the Privacy Act. 

Erotection of fv 

81. With reference to that issue, members of the Committee wished to know 
whether all discrimination between spouses and all differences in the status 
and rights between children born in and out of wedlock had been eliminated 
under the various federal, provincial and territorial laws; and whether there 
had been any further development of case law since the submission of the 
second periodic report confirming that discrimination on the grounds of 
marital and family status was prohibited under section 15 of the Charter of 
Rights and Freedoms. 

82. Observiny that the Charter of Rights and Freedoms did not seem to provide 
any specific protection for the rights of the family, members asked whether 
those rights were recognised in any other part of Canada’s law. It was also 
asked whether recent changes in the laws governing immigration haa deprived 
the dependants of immigrants who had already been admitted to Canada of the 
priority which they had previously enjoyed; how the immigration authorities 
would treat an application from members of an immigrant’s family who had not 
yet joined the immigrant in Canada: whether the behaviour of an immigrant’s 
children might affect his right to stay in Canada: and what measures had been 
taken to promote family unity among indigenous groups. Further information 
was also sought about a recent amendment to the Divorce Act of 1985, under 
which a person might be refused a civil divorce if he or she had refused to 
cooperate in the removal of a religious barrier to the remarriage of the other 
spouse; and about the problem posed by minors joining religious cults without 
the consent of their parents. 

03. In his reply, the representative of the State party said that recent 
provincial and territorial legislation had eliminated all distinctions between 
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children born in and out of wedlock, with a few exceptions relating primarily 
to cases where it was difficult to establish paternity. Section 15 of the 
Charter of Rights and Freedoms did not specifically refer to discrimination on 
the grounds of marital or family status, and the Supreme Court had not yet had 
an opportunity to pronounce on the matter. 

84. priority processing abroad of the &pendants of immigrants had been 
initiated and was speeding up the resolution of cases in which family members 
residing in their country of origin were enduring life-threatening situations 
or where minors were allegedly being abused or left unattended. In the past, 
certain indigenous children had been sent to residential schools outsiae their 
communities, where they had been cut off from their families, culture and 
religion. Currently, however, there were 280 band-managed schools providing 
education to 36 per cent of indigenous students. Efforts were under way to 
establish additional agencies designed and managed by indigenous people, which 
would provide services to all indigenous children and their families in their 
own communities. 

85. The purpose of the recent amendments to-the Divorce Act was to avoid the 
application of undue pressure on a spouse to obtoin the latter’s agreement to 
an unfair divorce settlement in order to conform to the dictates of a 
religion. Allegations to the effect that the Canadian immigration services 
had threatened foreign families and civilians were unfounded. If such threats 
were ever made, corrective action would be taken, and disciplinary measures 
and civil liability would ensue. With reference to article 18 of the 
Covenant, some parents had sought court rulings in cases where necessary 
medical attention had not been administered to a child because of religious 
beliefs. The courts had dealt with those cases by endeavouring to strike a 
balance between the right of citieens to freedom of religion and the need for 
the State to protect members of tire community, particularly those in a 
situation of dependence. 

. . . tiaht to !?=%u.wate in the conductoP 

8G. In connection with that issue, members of the Committee wished to know 
whether the decision in Q&grne v. The W applied to public servants in 
general or was restricted to a specific category of public servant; whether 
that case had any bearing on the right of a public servant to stand for 
election; and whether a public servant was required to resign in order to 
become a candidate. Clarification was also sought as to the compatibility 
with the Covenant of the decision in mer v. Puuice Gteffu 
B$!, in which the Supreme Court had held that limits might be imposed on the 
right of a public servant to speak on public issues in the interest of 
maintaining an impartial public service. 

n7. In his reply, the representative pointed out that the absence of 
political partisanship, provided for in section 33 of the Public Service 
Employment Act, was a convention adhered to by all public servants to ensure 
the neutrality and professionalism of their work. Public servants other than 
deputy ministers could, however, apply for a leave of absence in order to seek 
electoral office. In practice, leave was generally granted and the applicant 
allowed to return to public service if his bid for election was unsuccessful. 
The Supreme Court was currently examining existing legislation to determine 
whether it was adequate under the Canadian Charter and article 25 of the 
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Covenant. In the FraGer case, the Supreme Court had found that, in the 
circumstances, the Government was justified, aG an employer, in expecting that 
its employeee should not engage in an activist campaign against one of it6 
major policies. 

. t of versons belonarna_toitiea 

80. With regard to that issue, members of the Committee wished to know what 
factors and difficulties, if any, existed with respect to the implementation 
and enjoyment of the rights under article 27 of the Covenant. They alao 
inquired about the content of the self-government proposals being negotiated 
with Indian communities and the current prospects for a Guccessful outcome of 
those negotiations; how many members of Indian minority groups had been 
elected to the Senate or the House of Commons; and what legislative measures 
were envisaged by the Canadian Government for making progress in the 
recognition of linguistic rights. 

89. In addition, further clarification was requested regarding the programme 
of assistance to minorities. It was asked, in particular, whether that 
programme contained measures, other than mere asGiGtance, that would ensure 
the minority groups’ participation and full incorporation into Canadian 
society; whether there was any relationship between indigenous treaty rights 
and self-government proposals and the settlement of land claims; who had 
control over the natural resources of the indigenous arears: what measures had 
been taken with a view to guaranteeing the right to aboriginal 
self-government; and whether the First Ministers’ Conference, mentioned in the 
second periodic report, had in fact been convened. Further information was 
also sought on the representation of indigenous people in the provincial 
governments and, in particular, on whether their representation depended on 
the electoral system or on other factors. 

90. In connection with the concept of minorities in Canada, it was asked 
wile ther , over and above their status aG cultural minority groups, the 
indigenous minorities were recognised as a people1 whether any consideration 
had been given to amending the Constitution in order to take account of 
Canada’s multicultural heritage ; what rights and privileges were enjoyed by 
languages other than French and English; to what extent Indians could use 
their language to communicate with the authorftiest whether there were any 
books or newspapers published in languages other than French and English: how 
the protection of minority-language educational rights mentioned in the report 
WBG assured: what cultures were coverod by the Multiculturalism Act} whether 
French speakers were considered as a minority in Canada or English speakers 
regarded as a minority in Quebec; what were the activities and functions of 
the Canadian Heritage Languages Institute; and what was the meaning of the 
term “visible” minorities, used in the second and third reports. 

01. With reference to the revision of the Indian Act a8 a result of the 
Committee's viewG, members asked whether there had Seen any perceived 
difficulties relating to the fact that Indian rights were restored to the 
first genaration only} how the changes had been received by the various Indian 
bands : and why the Indian Act was excluded from the Canadian Human Rights Act 
and what the implications of that exclusion were. Concerning the recent 
events in Oka, members wished to know what had been the reaGonG underlying the 
conflict: what were the prospects for a solution: why civil rights had been 
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suspended without any parliamentary debate; and why the National Defence Act 
had been invoked rather than the Emergency Measures Act. 

92. In his reply, the representative of the State party pointed Out that 
Canada was a country with a multicultural heritage and an evolving demographic 
make-up. Substantial resources were devoted to protecting and promoting, in 
accordance with article 27 of the Charter of Right6 and Fr6edom6, the cultural 
diversity that COnStitUt0d the national heritage, The objective was, 
therefore, to give everyone the possibility and the right to participate 
fully, and on an equal footing, in the social, economic and political life of 
the country. For that purpose, Parliament had in 1988 adopted the Canadian 
Multiculturalism Act, under which a minister was re6pOnSible for administering 
and coordinating multicultural programmes executed by government agencies 
reoponsible to Parliament. In a period of economic constraints, rigorous 
prioritieation was, however, necessary, and controls on programme6 might have 
the effect of limiting progress to a greater extent than was desirable. 
Although article 27 of the Charter stated that the interpretation given to the 
Charter had to be consonant with the promotion, maintenance and enhancement of 
the cultural heritage of Canadians, it had not yet been possible to guarantee, 
in the Constitution, new right6 for the indigenous peoples. 

93. In response to other questions, the representative explained that the 
indigenous people6 of Canada did not consider themselves to be minorities and 
were not regarded as such by the authorities, The objective of community 
self-government was to develop a new relationship between Indian communities 
and the Federal Government by working out practical new arrangement6 for 
Indian government at the community level. Such arrangement6 were given effect 
through specific legislation that would replace the Indian Act for that 
community. Substantive negotiation6 were under way on 8 projects, involving 
30 bands. An additional 15 projects involving 29 band6 were at the framework 
negotiation stage, and project6 involving some 170 other band6 were at the 
initial development stage. In two recent cases, in which the Supreme Court 
had for the first time interpreted the expression "existing rights of the 
Indians" in article 35 of the Constitution, it was held that what 
characterised a treaty was the intention to create obligations, a6 well a6 a 
certain degree of solemnity. Amendment of the Indian Act designed to 
eliminate discrimination against Indian women, to restore the right6 of the 
bands, and to grant them greater autonomy had posed problems because some 
bands were opposed to the inclusion of women and children in their lists. 
That would entail the reintegration of 76,000 persons into communities which 
had not yet been provided with resource6 for such an increase. 

94. Referring to questions raised in connection with the proportion of seats 
in Parliament held by members of minority groups, the representative pointed 
out that there were 295 seats in the House of Commons, 3 of which were held by 
itldigWOU6 people. In the Senate, they held 3 out of 111 seats. In recent 
elections in the Province of Manitoba, indigenous people had obtained 3 out 
of 57 seats in the legislature, and in the Northwest Territories, where they 
formed a majority of the population, indigenous people held 16 out of 24 seats 
in the legislature. 

95. The 1988 Official Language6 Act represented significant progress in the 
recognition of the linguistic rights of all Canadians, With the exception of 
the Northwest Territories, the official languages were English and, in Quebec, 
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French. Although only the English-speaking and French-speaking communities 
could deal with the authorities in their own language, the right to address 
courts in one’s mother tongue was guaranteed by the Constitution, and the 
possibility of using indigenous languages before the courts was being 
increasingly provided for, quite apart from the use of an interpreter 
guaranteed by the Charter of Rights and Freedoms. 

96. The Federal Government had initiated and maintained important programmes 
to preserve and enhance the heritage languages of Canada’s communities that 
provided financial support and technical assistance to many communities for 
that purpose. Six indigenous languages enjoyed official status in the 
Northwest Territories, where the study of an indigenous language was compulsory 
for all schoolchildren. In the other regions of the country, more attention 
was beginning to be given to the study of indigenous languages in primary and 
secondary schools, which now offered teaching in those languages to more than 
half of the Indian pupils. There were, however, practical limitations on the 
aid provided by the Government for such purpose, due particularly to the fact 
that some languages did not have a written form. The Canadian Heritage 
Language Institute, established for the purpose of promoting all the languages 
that contributed to the linguistic wealth of the country, subsidised the 
preparation of language teaching material, and programmes had also been 
developed to support the languages of Canada’s aboriginal communities. 

97 . In connection with the situation of the Mohawk Indians and the incidents 
that had recently taken place at Oka, the representative pointed out that the 
rights of the Mohawk community had never been suspended and that the Mohawks 
had never been forbidden access to the courts. It was difficult to assess 
after the event whether the invocation of the National Defence Act had or had 
not been justified since the developments that had led up to the situation 
were extremely complex. The Oka events had caused the authorities, as well as 
the leaders of the indigenous population of Quebec and of Canada, to reflect 
ou appropriate ways of settling territorial conflicts and to reconsider the 
legislation in that field. Although the Government was determined to find a 
prompt, just and equitable solution to territorial conflicts, the situation 
was still very difficult and it seemed unlikely that the Constitution would be 
amended in the near future so as to allow all applications for autonomy to be 
satisfied. Nevertheless, the Federal Government was already planning to 
transfer certain responsibilities to the territories, particularly with regard 
to economic development. 

90. Members of the Committee expressed their thanks to the representatives of 
the State party for their outstanding cooperation in presenting the second and 
third periodic reports of Canada and for having responded to the Committee’s 
coucerns and questions in an objective, frank and precise way. The two 
excellent reports of Canada were consistent with the Committee’s Guidelines 
regarding the form and contents of reports from States parties under 
article 40 of the Covenant and had given detailed information about many 
issues, particularly the jurisprudence of domestic courts in respect of the 
various rights embodied in the Covenant. The reports were most usefully 
supplemented by the information provided by the representatives in their oral 
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statements. It was clear that Canada took its obligations under the Covenant 
very seriously and that, since the submission of Canada’s initial report, many 

measures had been taken to protect human rights. 

99. At the same time, it was noted that some of the concerns expressed by 
members of the Committee had not been fully allayed. The situation with 
regard to Canada’s minorities, and especially its indigenous peoples, was 
still a source of concern. The hope was expressed that the Federal Government 
would continue its constitutional reforms to facilitate the indigenous 
peoples’ movement towards autonomy and that problems encountered by indigenous 
peoples would be rapidly settled in a spirit of equity and respect for the 
rights enshrined in the Covenant, in particular in its articles 2, 26 and 27. 
Persons belonging to ethnic, religious or linguistic minorities should not be 
denied the right, in community with the other members of their group, to enjoy 
their own culture, to profess and practise their own religion, or to use their 
own language/and assistance programmes should contain measures that would 
ensure the minority groups’ participation and full incorporation into 
society. Section 33 of the Canadian Charter of Rights and Freedoms, which 
provided for a derogation clause, did not appear to be compatible with 
article 4 of the Covenant. Although Canada’s policy towards asylum seekers 
was very liberal, the accumulation of applications for asylum and the system 
adopted by the Canadian Government to accelerate the processing of 
applications for asylum, in which a kind of target group was selected, were 
source6 of concern. Other areas of concern included trade union rights and 
the right to collective bargaining; the question of the applicability of 
article 14 of the Covenant to administrative decisions: the differences 
between provincial legislation and federal legislation in the field of human 
rightsi the discrepancies between different province6 in respect of the length 
of pre-trial detentioni and the minimum age for pre-trial detention. 

100. The representative of ths State party thanked the members of the 
Committee for the dialogue they had carried on with the Canadian delegation 
and assured the Committee that the issues that had not been covered during the 
consideration of the reports would be dealt with in the next periodic report. 
The Canadian authorities took their role in promoting the provisions of the 
Covenant at an international level very seriously and the appreciation 
expressed by the Committee had been a great eacouragesnent in that task. 

101. In concluding the consideration of the second and third periodic reports 
of Canada, the Chairman expressed satisfaction at the outcome of the dialogue 
with the Canadian representatives. The reports, together with the 
explanations provided by the delegation, had given the Cormnittee useful 
information about national practice and the implementation of the Canadian 
Charter of Rights and Freedoms. The discussion with the delegation had also 
allowed the Committee to shed new light on the relationship between articles 1 
and 27 of the Covenant. 

-25- 



102. The Committee considered the third periodic report of Finland 
(CCPR/C/58/Add.5) at its 1014th to 1016th meetings, held on 25 and 
26 October 1990 (see CCPR/C/SR.1014-1016). 

103. The report was introduced by the representative of the State party, who 
drew attention to the ratification by Finland, since the consideration of its 
second periodic report, of the European Convention on Human Rights and the 
Sixth Protocol to that convention concerning the abolition of the aeath 
penalty, as well as to the establishment of a Committee on International Human 
Rights Issues. The representative further noted that the existing 
Self-Government Act relating to the Aaland Islands would be replaced by a new 
law with a view to increasing the autonomous status of the province; that the 
Provincial Administrative Courts had in 1989 been detached from the respective 
Provincial Administrative Boards and now acted as independent courts dealing 
with questions relating to all rights; and that a new State of Defence Bill, 
taking account of the requirements of article 4 of the Covenant, had recently 
been presented to Parliament. A new Aliens Act was also under consideration 
in Parliament and there were plans to improve the prison system and penal 
sanctions in general. 

104. The Finnish Government had also amended the existing law on military 
disciplinary procedures so that a conscript now had the right to have any 
decision involving deprivation of liberty examined by a court. Account had 
been taken of the Committee’s decision in that regard. The new Passport Act 
of 1987 was based on the principle that a citizen’s right to travel abroad was 
a banic right ‘the exercise of which could be restricted only for very serious 
reasons. Recent legislation relating to the right to a fair trial had made 
the Finnish reservation to article 14 (3) (d) unnecessary. New legislation 
had been adopted in the field of personal data protection, providing for the 
appointment of a Data Protection mudsman. New legislation relating to 
conscientious objection had also entered into force at the beginning of 1987 
for a trial period of five years. With respect to freedom of expression, the 
new Pre-Trial Investigation Act provided that information on pre-trial 
investigation must be so distributed that no one was suspected of an offence 
without adequate reason and that no unnecessary harm was caused. In addition, 
the 1987 Act on Censorship of Video Programmes and other Pictorial Programmes 
made the distribution of video cassettes and similar films subject to 
approval. Lastly, the representative noted that some of the traditional 
limitations concerning aliens had to some extent been abolished and that 
equality between spouses had been further strengthened. 

QzR&&utionalendleaalframework wit- the Covapaat is &QSEB~ 

105. With regard to that issue, members of the Committee wished to be provided 
with illustrations of the activities of the Committee on International Buman 
Rights Issues since the submission of the third periodic report and additional 
details concerning the Setpreme Atiinistrative Court case where the Covenant 
was applied for the first time by a Finnish court. They also wished TV? 
receive details concerning some of the decisions rendered by the Parlia%bntary 

Ombudsman where provisions of the Covenant had also been taken into acca;tnt 
and also asked whether sny suits had been filed pursuant to article 93 (2) of 
the Constitution Act, in particular proceedings involving charges of 
violations of the Covenant. 
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106. In addition, members of the Committee wished to know whether legal or 
other measures had been adopted to remedy the specific violations of the 
rights of individuals on which the Committee had cotnmentadr what was the 
position of the Covenant in relation to domestic legislation in aase of a 
conflictt what legal remedy could be sought for alleged violations of articles 
of the Covenant which had not been incorporated into domestic law: how 
remedies were coordinated in practice and whether all remedies were equally 
available to aliens and nationals: what was the legal difference between a 
decree as opposed to a law ; whether the review of legislation before the 
ratification of the European Convention on Human Rights had included 
consideration of the situation of people deprived of their freedom; how the 
independence of the judges in the Provincial Administrative Courts was 
guaranteedr whether any changes had been considered to chapter II of the 
Constitution inasmuch as the enumerated rights appeared to be applicable to 
Finnish citizens only; whether there were any plans to make the Committee on 
International Human Rights Issues an interministerial bodyj what attitude was 
taken by that Committee and the Government regarding the use of development 
aid to promote human rightst and what activities were undertaken by Finnish 
non-governmental organizations in promoting human rights. 

107. In his reply, the representative said that since its establishment, the 
Committee on International Human Rights Issues had held about 10 meetings 
annually for the effective monitorirg of developments relating primarily to 
the international dimension of human rights; all the national aspects had 
simultaneously been given critical consideration. There were four main areas 

I 

of interest which the Committee kept under scrutiny: the activities, 
respectively, of the United Rations, the Council of Europe and the Conference 
on Security and Co-operation in Europe (CSCE), and the relationship between 
development aid and human rights. It had held a seminar on the last topic and 
planned to publish a new Finnish version of a compilation of international 
human rights instruments and to o’ganize research on human rights questions 
once the necessary financial resources had been allocated. The Committee’ had 
also given its opinion on Finnish draft reports to various United Nations 
bodies, such as the present report, and had proved to be an expert body whose 
opinions had been most valuable for the work of the Ministry of Foreign 
Affairs. It was not considered necessary to create a new interministerial 
committee, and cooperation between the Ministries of Justice and Foreign 
Affairs was considered adequate. 

108. In reply to the question concerning the application of the Covenant in a 
domestic court of law, the representative explained that the 1988 decision of 

the Supreme Administrative Court had concerned the cancellation of a passport, 
a matter which at that time had been regulated by government; decree only, not 
by law, The court had argued that there was no conflict of norms in the case 
because the restrictions set forth in article 12 of the Covenant were 
applicable. The basic attitude of the judiciary and the courts of law was 
becoming increasingly ftlvourable to making the Covenant directly applicable, 
but the question was still under discussion. Referring to the question on the 
Parliamentary Ombudsman, he stated that the Ombudsman did not normally refer 
to international human rights standard6 if there was an equivalent provision 
in Finnish law. He did occasionally cite international instruments in order 
to promote grsater awareness of their provisions. For example, the Qnbudsman 
had in the past made references to the rights of non-citizens and of persons 
deprived of their liberty as well as to the independence of judges, as 
contained in various articles of the Covenant. No suits had been filed under 
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article 93 (2) of the Constitution Act in respect of alleged violations of the 
Covenant. 

109. In response to other questions, the representative explained that Finland 
did not have a system of constitutional review by the judiciary; it was up to 
the Constitutional Committee of the Parlisment to comment on the compatibility 
of proposed legislation with the Constitution. Once legislation had been 
enacted, courts were bound to apply it without questioning its 
constitutionality. The difference between decree6 and laws was that the 
former were issued by the President or the Government and the latter by 
Parliament. The supreme Administrative Court had held that it was possible to 
apply the Covenant and that a court could therefore ignore a government decree 
on the basis of the Covenant's provisions, but the position of the Covenant in 
the hierarchy of norms in the Finnish legal system was still a matter of 
debate. The Incorporation Act merely stated that those provision6 of the 
Covenant which belonged to the domain of legislation should have the force of 
law. At present, a review was being undertaken to ensure that foreigners 
enjoyed constitutional protection equal to that of Finnish citizens. The 
rights of a person to liberty might be curtailed only to the extent necessary 
for the fulfilment of the purpose of his detention. The Minister for Foreign 
Affairs had recently said that Finnish view6 or concept6 concerning human 
rights or democracy should not be used as criteria for punishment or reward 
when deciding on development cooperation activities, 

110. Referring to the separation of the Provincial Administrative Courts from 
the Provincial Administrative Boards, the representative said that this had 
occurred at the logistic and administrative levelst a major purpose of the 
change had been to emphasise, especially in the public mind, the judicial 
function and independence of those COUrt6. The admini6trative judges secured 
their independence in the same way as judge6 in the ordinary courts; they had 
full tenure of office, which wa6 more comprehensive than in the case of state 
officials, and they could not be subjected to disciplinary proceedings, There 
were many different remedies which overlapped to some extent, but the 
Government Considered it important for individuals to be able to choose among 
them. With regard to remedies in certain specific cases, decision6 were still 
pending, The request for compensation in such case6 had been made on the 
basis of claim6 that the injury suffered by the petitioner wa6 undue 
deprivation of liberty, but since the damage suffered wa6 not a material one 
it was difficult to 866866 monetary compensation, 

111. In connection with that issue, members of the Committee wished to know 
whether the new Self-Government Act for the Aalana Islands had been enacted by 
Parliament. 

112. In reply, the representative said that the new bill in respect of the 
Aaland Islands had been submitted to Parliament on 31 May 1990. The debate in 
Parliament was continuing and was expected to finish towards the end of the 
year, with the new law entering into force in the course of 1991. 

113. Witk. regard to that issue , members of the Committee asked what the 
current status was of the bills relating to states of public emergency 
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describad in paragraphs 26 and 21 of the reportr under what conditions of 
economic crisis the draft State of Defence Act would apply and what articles 
of the Covenant would be derogated from under that Act; and what proposals for 
the internment of persons who were deemed to be liable to commit certain 
offences that draft Act contained and what remedies would be available to 
individuals thereunder. 

114. In his reply, the representative said that the bills were expected to 
pass by the end of the year. The new Defence Bill reflected the desire of the 
Finnish authorities to provide for both defence needs and the protection of 
the fundsmental rights of individuals and was consistent with the limitations 
in article 4 (2) of the Covenant. Several safeguards were expressly provided 
for and the supremacy of international obligations was guaranteed. “Economic 
crisis*@ referred to such situations as the total breakdown of the energy 
supply or similar catastrophes which would threaten the existence of society, 
and which the authorities could not cope with under normal powers. A person 
could be interned only 8s a last resort, the right of appeal would be 
guaranteed, and the usual rules for compensation would be applicable. The 
bill not yet having been adopted, the representative assured the Committee 
that all of its comments would be taken into account by the Finnish 
authorities. 

, f the SQ,QS 

115. With regard to that issue , members of the Committee wished to know 
whether there were any plans to extend to other aliens the right to 
participate in municipal elections currently recognized in the case of 
citizens of other Nordic countries. They also wished to receive further 
information on the proposal by the Task Force for Penal Code Reform for a new 
penal provision on discrimination, as mentioned in paragraph 132 of tne 
report, and on the law exempting Jehovah’s Witnesses from all national service 
and of the reasons for the difference in treatment between Jehovah’s Witnesses 
and other conscientious objectors. They also noted that the Status of 
Conscientious Objectors Act of 1991 should be consistent with the need for the 
length of alternative service to be proportionate to that of military 
service. Members wished to know whether the new penal provision would apply 
also to banks, which appeared to require job applicants to produce an 
attestation proving they were not carriers of the HIV virus. 

116, In his reply, the representative stated that the new penal provision on 
discrimination was being diSCUsSed as part of the total revision of the Penal 
Code. The new provision would have a broader application than the present law 
and would deal with discrimination based on race, national and ethnic origin, 
skin colour, language, sex, age, kinship, or state of health in the exercise 
of a profession, the performance of a public function or the organization of a 
public event. 

117. Replying to the question on Jehovah’s Witnesses, the representative said 
that their special status was due to the fact that this community had shown 
great coherence in its beliefst there was no danger that the law would be 
abused for the purpose of evading military or civilian service. Civilian 
service was longer than military service but was less exacting, There was no 
alternative to imprisonment for conscientious objectors refusing to perform 
any kind of service. AIDS and HIV infection could be considered as forming 
part of a person’s state of health and, as such, could be mentioned in the new 
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draft proviaionsr the authoritiea were considering the poS6fble forms of 
discrimination in that ro6pect. The (Lnbudsman had been seieed of a complaint 
that disablement was not expressly mentioned in the new provision on 
discrimination. 

118. With reference to that issue, members of the Committee asked whether 
there were any plans by Finland to ratify the Second Optional Protocol to the 
Covenant, aiming at the abolition of the death penalty. In addition, member6 
of the Committee wished to know whether there were any plans to establish a 
special medical ethics committee, within the National Board of Health, to 

,W advise in the matter of human embryo research and whether there was a la 
military code authori6ing the imposition of the death penalty in wartime 

119. In his reply, the representative said that the Finnish Government 
intended to ratify the Second Optional Protocol to the Covenant in 1990. 
Reforms were being undertaken to regulate the use of artificial procreat 
methods and it was quite possible that a medical ethics and health law 
committee would be established. The death penalty had been totally abol 
and therefore was eliminated, even in wartime. 

i 

i 

or 

011 

shed 

120. With regard to that issue, members of the Committee wished to know what 
was the current status of the bill amending the Law on Military Disciplinary 
Procedure and the relevant Ordinance8 whether the proposal relating to 
reforming the CUStOdy arrangements under the Aliens Act had been followed’ upi 
what the plans were to develop the penitentiary system and penal sanctions 
discussed in paragraph 69 of the report; and what was the maximum limit to the 
period of preventive detention under the Dangerous Recidivists Act. 

121. In addition, members of the Committee wished to know whether the recent 
decision to deny asylum to two Soviet hijackers was based on factual or legal 
considerations; why RIV infection and AIDS were not classified as contagious 
diseases; and whether a law existed providing for the solitary confinement of 
dangerous recidivists. Members wished to receive information on measures 
providing for incommunicado detention: penalties other than imprisonment) the 
powers of prison boards to hold an offender in preventive detention and the 
possibilities of appeal against their deCiSiOn6j the implementation of the 
Aliens Act; the possibilities of appeal against a decision of obligatory 
confinement under the Mental Health Actr and the reasons for the decrease in 
the prison population. Clarification was also requested of the reference to 
“violence” in paragraph 63 of the report and the implications of a person 
being considered a “health haeard”, 

122. In his reply, the representative stated that the legislation under which 
a conscript could have a decision on military confinement examined by a court 
had come into force on 1 May 1990. A new bill had been submitted in 
April 1990 to reform custody arrangements under the Aliens Act. The bill, 
providing for a partial reform of the Young Offenders Act, had been ratified, 
and the Government WAS planning to introduce several other reform6 in the 
criminal justice system, It was also planned that a maximum limit would be 
imposed on the length of incarceration which, in practice, would mean that 
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detainees could be released on probation after serving one half or two thirds 
of the sentence. 

123. In reply to questions concerning the Dangerous Recidivists Act, the 
representative explained that the decision to place a person in solitary 
confinement was initially the responsibility of a tribunal but that an 
administrative organ - a prison board - then took the final decision. Appeal 
was possible against the decision of the tribunal. There were plans to 
abolish the penalty of preventive detention and to introduce, on an 
experimental basis, sentences that would take the form or commuafty service. 
The fall in the number of prison sentences being served was due to frequent 
recourse to penalties other than imprisonment and the fact that the sentences 
imposed were shorter. The period in which an appeal could be made against a 
decision to confine a person forcibly in a psychiatric hospital was to be 
shortened in order to speed up the procedure. AIDS and HIV infection were not 
classified as contagious diseases dangerous to public health because the 
Contagious Diseases Act, which was strictly interpreted, covered only diseases 
whose spread could be prevented by measures directed at a person having, or 
suspected of having, the disease, 

124. With regard to that issue , members of the Committee asked for 
clarification as to whether the amendments to the Cost Free Proceedings Act, 
discussed in paragraph 84 of the report, had actually resulted in the 
withdrawal of Finland’s reservation to article 14 (3) (d) of the Covenant, and 
what consideration was currently being given to the withdrawal of the Finnish 
reservation to article 14 (7) of the Covenant. They also wished to receive 
further information concerning the application in practice of the Publicity of 
Court Proceedings Act (No. 945 of 21 December 1964). 

125. In his reply, the representative stated that the reservation by Finland 
in respect of article 14 (3) (d) had become unnecessary and had been withdrawn 
on 1 August 1990. The Government did not intend to withdraw the reservation 
to article 14 (7) of the Covenant since the paragraph in question did not 
appear to be in conformity with the spirit of Nordic law, and the present 
legislation was not contrary to the principle of ne on which 
article 14 (7) of the Covenant was based. The application of the Publicity of 
Court Proceedings Act had presented few problems and there were very few 
public hearings at the appellant level. Nevertheless, a committee had 
recently been appointed to revise the procedures of the courts of appeal and 
other courts with a view to enhancing the public nature of the proceedings, 

, of- and -ion of sl.rens 

126, With reference to that issue, members of the Conunittee wished to be 
provided with information concerning procedures for appeal against adverse 
decisions taken under the Passport Act and Passport Decree, which entered into 
force on 10 October 1967. With regard to the grounds for refusing a passport 
under the new Passport Act, members of the Committee noted that these grounds 
could give rise to abuses by the authorities and seemed to be incompatible 
with article 12 of the Covenant. They also wished to know what remedies were 
available in case an alien’s work or residence permit was withdrawn, which 
appeared to have the effect of an expulsion decree. 
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127. In his reply, the representativo said that the Passport Act provided for 
an appeal to the Pro*lincial and the Supreme Administrative Courts against 
expulsion orders issued thereunder, Appeals against expulsion or the 
withdrawal of residence or work permits under the Aliens Act could, at 
present, be made only to the Supreme Administrative Courtr however, the Act 
was currently undergoing review and amendment by Parliament. Applications for 
passports were nearly always satisfied and the Ombudsman had urged that the 
grounds for refusal should be interpreted in a very restrictive manner. Prior 
to the adoption of the present Act the issuance of passports had been 
regulated by decree, and it was felt that the adoption of legislation had been 
a progressive step which had brought Finnish practice into line with 
article 12 (3) of the Covenant. While it was possible to abuse the system, 
legal remedies were available for individuals who felt that their rights had 
been infringed. However, the Committee’s concerns on the matter would be 
brought to the attention of the Government. 

B.iaht to ori-w 
128. Regarding that issue, members of the Committee wished to know whether any 
further action had been taken on the proposal of the Task Force on the Reform 
of the Penal Code relating to the adoption of new penal provisions against 
unlawful interference with privacy. They also wished to know whether the 
police ever had the right to apply for permission to tap telephones in order 
to investigate very serious crimes : what were the powers of the security 
forces in that same respect; what was the case law on that subject; and 
whether Finnish legislation on the banking sector contained provisions 
imposing an obligation to obtain judicial authorieation in order to be able to 
make public the contents of a bank account, for example at a trial. 

129. In his reply, the representative said that privacy would be dealt with in 
the second phase of the reform of the Penal Code to be concluded in 1991. The 
offence of “violating the privacy of communications” would have more extensive 
scope, applying, for example, not merely to the home but also to other places 
and situations. Finland was one of the few countries maintaining an 
unconditional de jurg and de facto prohibition against telephone tapping and 
there was at present no legislation providing for exceptions. The Finnish 
Data Protection Act was based on the guidelines laid down by the Organisation 
for Economic Cooperation and Development (OECD) and the Council of Europe. 

F=Mrm of reliaion of oroDaaenda war and 
ous hatrea 

130. With reference to that issue, members of the Committee requested the 
representative of the State party to comment on the experience to date in 
applying the new legislation relating to the status of conscientious 
objectors: for example, what alternatives were envisaged for the legislation 
after the conclusion of the current five-year trial period mentioned in 
paragraph 91 of the report. They also wished to know what possibilities 
existed for appeal against refusal of approval for distribution of video 
cassettes by the public authority mentioned in paragraph 105 of the report: 
why the prohibition against engaging in anti-religious propaganda was 
applicable only to atheists; and why the Finnish Government maintained its 
reservation concerning propaganda for war. 
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131. In his reply, the representative stated that it was too early to evaluate 
the results of the implementation of the new legislation on the status of 

conscientious objectors. At present, a circular was being distributed to 
various departments in order to obtain their opinion on the bill. The remedy 
in a case where approval was refused for the distribution of video cassette6 
consisted of an appeal to the Film Board and, in the second instance, to the 
Supreme Administrative Boards. The penalty for the crime of breaching the 
sanctity of religion applied to any such offender, and not merely to certain 
group. The Government’s objections to a ban on war propaganda were based on 
strongly held principles and were not expected to change in the near future. 
However, the draft proposals for reform of the Penal Code contained a 
reference to incitement to war. 

. ProtectiOn of the..famllv ‘. 

132. With regard to that issue , members of the Committee wished to know 
whether easy divorce did not have an adverse effect on children. 

133. In his reply, the representative said that the reform of the Marriage Act 
and the divorce laws had been seen as a realistic development in Finnish 
society. The “guilt principle” had had a negative effect on relationships 
within families, and its abolition had been an improvement from the children’s 
point of view. 

134. With regard to that issue, members of the Committee asked whether 
citizens of countries other than the Nordic countries were entitled to voting 
right6 after two years’ residenae and whether those rights extended to 
membership in political associations. 

135. In his reply, the representative said that, for the time being, only 
Finnish citizens had the right to vote and that membership in political 
parties was open to all foreigners in Finland. 

136. With reference to that issue, members of the Committee wished to know 
what was the current status of consideration of the proposed Sami Language 
Act, mentioned in paragraph 139 of the report1 what progress had been achieved 
in improving the status and conditions of the Finnish Romanies as a result of 
the passage of such laws a6 the Act Prohibiting Discrimination on the Basis of 
Racial or Ethnic Origin (1970) and the law aimed at improving the Romanies’ 
housing conditions; why the Finnish legislation differed so much from the 
Swedish by keeping reindeer breeding open to all; whether there was any law 
governing the recognition of ethnic minority groups in Finland; what 
minorities there were other than Swedish, gypsies and Samis, and whether such 
minorities enjoyed any special treatment; and what mea6uresr other than 
measures in the area6 of education and language, had been taken to preserve 
the culture of minority groups. 

137. In his reply, the representative said that the proposed Sami Language 
Act, which would guarantee the Samis the right to use their mother tongue in 
courts and in dealing6 with the authorities, had been submitted to Parliament 

-33- 



on 5 October 1990. As a practical measure, new translator posts would be 
established in the northernmost municipalities. The explanatory memorandum 
for the new bill made specific reference to articles 2, 15, 26 and 27 of the 
Covenant, The Government had set up an Advisory Board for Romany Affairs 
under the Ministry of Social Affairs and Health, which had produced reports 
with a view to improving the housing of the Romany population. The Romany 
language war not being taught in secondary schools but an appropriation had 
been set aside in the national budget for the Board of Education to cover 
grants for adult education in civic and workers’ institutes. 

138. In reply to other questions, the representative explained that the 
differences in legislation between Sweden and Finland with regard to reindeer 
breeding were due to differences in the economic and ecological problems of 
the regions concerned. There were general legislative criteria distinguishing 
between minority members and non-minority members, the main criteria being 
self-identification and language. Minority groups were basically Samis, 
gypsies, certain religious minorities and a Swedish-speaking part of the 
population. Numerous measures were taken to preserve the culture of minority 
groups l 

bservatiOpa 

139. Members of the Committee expressed their appreciation of Finland’s 
excellent and useful report and thanked the delegation of Finland for its 
cooperation and great competence in answering the Committee’s questions, as 
well as for its spirit of openness. It was clear from the report and the 
discussions that Finland was consistently striving at improving human rights 
guarantees and observance and deserved to be congratulated on its human rights 
record. Members noted with particular satisfaction that special attention was 
being paid to the problem of direct compensation to individuals whose rights 
under the Covenant had been infringed and that Finland was pursuing an 
exemplary policy regarding development aid and human rights. At the same’ 
time, it was noted that some of the concerns expressed by members of the 
Cosrnittee had not been fully allayed, particularly in respect of preventive 
detention practices relating to dangerous recidivists) the detention and 
treatment of aliens1 freedom of religion and of expression, particularly in so 
far as conscientious objection to military service was concerned and the 
denial of passports under certain circumstances. 

140. The representative of the State party thanked the members of the 
Committee for their comments and cooperation, which had given the delegation 
much to reflect upon. 

141. In concluding the consideration of the third periodic report of Finland, 
tJle Chairman said that the Committee appreciated the skilful presentation of 
the report and the open and fruitful dialoque that had taken place. The 
Committee was confident that the delegation would report its views to the 
Government. 
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142. The Committee considered the third periodic report of Spain 
(CCPR/C/58/Add.l and 3) at its 1018th to 1021st meetings, held on 29 
and 30 October 1990 (see CCPR/C/SR.lOlS-1021). 

143. The report was introduced by the representative of the State party, who 
recalled that the Spanish Constitution guaranteed the full exercise of human 
right6 and noted that substantial progress had been made in that respect 
through reform6 in the administration of justice. The courts, especially the 
Constitutional Court, had handed down numerous decisions based on the 
provisions of the Covenant. 

. . frm the COVERT& is iJluL- 

144. With regard to that issue , member6 of the Committee asked whether a 
provision of the Covenant could be directly invoked before the courts; whether 
any court decisions or rulings had been directly based on provisions of the 
Covenant: whether the authorities of the Autonomous Communities, including the 
legielative authorities, had been made aware of the provisions of the 
Covenant: and whether such provisions had been reflected in their statutes. 

They asked al60 whether the civil and political rights enumerated in title Zr 
section 1 of the Constitution were automatically applicabbls within the 
Autonomous Communities or had to be enacted separately. 

145. In addition, member6 of the Committee wished to know whether, in case of 
a conflict between a law and the Covenant, the courts would apply the Covenant 
over and above the law, and in that case, whether the law in question would be 
repealed: whether it was possible for a law enacted subsequent to the Covenant 

but which ran counter to its provisions to be declared unconstitutional8 
whether there had been any proceeding6 before the ordinary courts which had 
been taken on appeal to the Constitutional Court by an individual: whether all 
of the rights enshrined in the Covenant were provided for in the Constitution 
and relevant legislationr and what was the position of the Covenant in the 
hierarchy of norms. They also wished to know why the grounds on which 
discrimination was prohibited under article 53 (2) of the Constitution 
differed from those mentioned in the Covenant} what were the reasons for 
establishing exception6 to the right of aliens to enjoy civil and political 
rights* whether the remedy of nmpar9 might be used in trio event of violation 
of rights guaranteed under the Covenant , and whether that remedy and the 
remedy of meas co.rpu6 remained under a state of emergency or siege. Members 
of the Committee also wishea to receive further information on the powers of 
the courts and parliament6 of the Autonomous Communities; on how the 
Constitutional Court had resolved conflicts between those courts and the 
courts of the State; on the precise competence of the Constitutional Court 
with regard to individual cases and decision6 renderer. by a lower courti on 
the competence of the Parliamentary Committee) on the number of complaints 
concerning rights specifically covered by the Covenant dealt with by the 
People’s Advocate) and on the agreements and sharing of competence between the 
People’s Advocate and his opposite numbers in the various Autonomous: 

Communities under Act No. 3611985. 

-35- 



146. With regard to the backlog of cases, member6 of the Committee wished to 
know whether the efforts being made to overcome the backlog were producing 
results; what was the average length of time taken for civilian and criminal 
cases to come to court: whether the courts had experienced any difficulties in 
the accelerated training of judges and the establishment of court6 during the 
period under reviawr how long proceedings took if judicial means had to be 
exhausted before an application for am~ar~ could be made; whether there was a 
code of ethics for public officials; and whether only naturalieed citizens 
could be deprived of their nationality. 

3.41. In reply, the representative stated that the provisions of the Coveaent 
had been incorporated into domestic law and that they could therefore be 
directly invoked before the courts, Abundant case law invoking international 
human rights instruments had been developed by both the ordinary courts and 
the Constitutional Court. The Covenant had been elevated to the rank of 
constitutional law, although it did not take precedence over the 
Constitution. The interpretation provision ou article 10 (2) of the 
COnStitUtiOU provided that if there was any discrepancy between a particular 
rule of law and the corresponding provision in the Covenant, the 
interpretation must be in conformity with the Covenant, If a law adopted 
after Spain's accession to the Covenant was found to infringe its provisions, 
the Constitutional Court might be asked to decide whether the norm was 
unconstitutional in itself, without reference to a particular case, or whether 
it wee unlawful prior to its application in a particular case. With regard to 
the apparent discrepancy between article 14 of the Constitution and 
article 2 (1) of the Covenant, he explained that the ground6 of colour and 
national origin could be considered as covered under the ground of race1 the 
Spirit of the law was that there was absolute prohibition of discrimination on 
any ground. The holding of public office was, however, reserved for Spanish 
natiOnd6r although aliens were entitled to vote in municipal elections, in 
accordance with the principle of reciprocity. Under the Constitution, the 
right6 enshrined in the Covenant were binding on all public authorities. 'The 
statutes of the Autonomou6 COmmUnitie6 recognieed the fundamental right6 
enshrined in the Covenant and expressly established the specific duties 
incumbent on the public authorities of those Communities to ensure respect for 
the Covenant's provisions. Article 53 (1) of the Constitution provided that 
the Covenant should be directly applicable in the Autonomous Communities. 

148. In reply to gueetions on the remedy of m, the representative said 
that s could be applied for in respect of a violation of fundamental 
right6 and freedom6 and that it continued to be available during states of 
emergency . The remedy of amgarp could not be employed in cases of private 
property and inheritance rights, but it was directly applicable to the right6 
provided for in article 14 of the Constitution concerning equality before the 
law. m wa6 one of the remedies available to contest laws on the ground6 
of unconstitutionality. Laws could also be challenged on the ground6 of 
unconstitutionality, a6 provided for in the Constitutional Court Organfzation 
Act. The Constitutional Court had the power to reverse decisions of lower 
courts. Parliamentary committee6 were purely investigative bodies which 
considered complaints and transmitted their finding6 to the appropriate 
authority. The State had exclusive jurisdiction in areas such a6 nationality, 
immigration, defence, international relations and the administration of 
justice, while the Autonomous Communities had complete or partial jurisdiction 
in certain other areas. In resolving conflict6 between the laws of the State 
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and those of the Autonomous Communities, the Constitutional Court relied 
exclusively on the prOViSiOn of the COnStitUtiOn. However, in recent year6 
the discrepancies between state and autonomous community legislation had been 
gradually removed. 

149. With regard to the administration of justice, the representative noted 
that between 1992 and 1987 the personnel budget had more than doubled and the 
amount spent on goods and services had almost quadrupledz between 1902 and 
1990 the number of judges had risen from 2,036 to 3,032. Efforts were being 
made to speed up the process without sacrificing the judiciary's high 
standards. Experienced lawyers could now be appointed directly to the 
judiciary. The legal system had been completely remodelled and the backlog of 
cases was being gradually reduced. 

‘. 

150. With regard to that isSUe , members of the Committee asked whether there 
was any maximum time-limit for the detention of person6 suspected of 
participating in terrorist offences. Noting that the suspension of certain 
individual rights was dealt with in the Spanish Constitution in connection 
with states of emergency, members wished to know whether paragraph 1 of 
article 55 of the Constitution was the only provision applicable to article 4 
of the Covena&. 

151. Concerning terrorism, members wished to know what were the respective 
powers of the Ministry of the Interior and the Peoples’ Advocate in tkst 
respect; what difficulties were encountered with terrorism associated with 
some form of separatism8 whether all persons arrested or detained had the 
opportunity to obtain the assistance of a lawyer of their own choice! whether 
decisions to suspend individual rights were adopted by the Cortes4eneralen or 
the @J&&I of the Autonomous Communitiesr whether that type of legislation wa6 
subject to a time-limit and review by the legislative authorities1 whether the 
lists of derogations applicable to suspected terrorists was exhaustive; what 
was the maximum length of time that a suspected terrorist could be held 
incommunicado and how the inconxnunicado procedure worked in practice; and why 
it had been considered necessary to make provision for extension of the 
custody period. 

152. In reply, the representative said that in the Organisation Act 4/1986 the 
Period of detention of person6 ouspected of terrorist6 acts was 72 hOUr6, 
which could be extended by a further 48 hours if a judge so decided, The same 
chapter of the Constitution allowed for a general suspension of rights in a 
state of alert, exception or siege end the suspension of individual rights in 
other specified cases, Only the CDrtesGenerales could adopt an organisation 
act proclaiming a state of alert, exception or siege, and the duration of such 
state was always limited. Unjustified or abusive use of the power6 recognised 
in such an organieation act carried criminal penalties. No provision 
authorixed the suspension of any of the rights recognised in articles 6-6, 11, 
15 or 16 of the Constitution. The right6 which could be suspended in order to 
facilitate inveStigatiQn6 in the fight against terrorism were those set out in 
article 17 (2) and articles 18 (2) and (3) of the Constitution. Detention of 
suspected terrorists could take place only on the ba6iS oE a substantiated 
order issued by the judiciary. Incommunicado detention could be ordered only 
by a judge; the detainee had at all times the assistance of a lawyer, who in 
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t0rrOriSt C.3666 was appointed by the court. Suspected terrorists were 
examined by a doctor appointed by the judiciary. 

& of the m 

153. In connection with thet issue, members of the Committee wished to receive 
information concerning the activities and accomplishments to date as well as 
the future plans of the Institute for Women. They also wished to know whether 
the Institute could receive oomplaints of discrimination on grounds of sex 
and, if so, what action it could take: whether there was any case law with 
regard to violations of the principle of equality between the sexes; whether a 
woman could accede to the throne; what factors had impeded progress in 
achieving equality between the sexes: what was the proportion of women in the 
education oystem, particularly at the university level: what the authorities 
had done to put an end to the practice of traffic in women along the border 
with Portugal; r.nd lastly why, according to article 14 of the Constitution, 
only Spaniard7 appeared to enjoy equality before the law. 

154. In reply, the representative noted that a number of major changes had 
been made recently in the Civil Code and the Labour Relations Code to promote 
non-discrimination, that maternity and paternity leave had been Liberalieed 
and that steps had been taken to enforce the payment of alimony. Measures had 
also been taken in 1989/90 to make it easier for women to join the armed 
forces, the state 60CUrity force, and the G&%di.a Civi& Sexist 6tereOtypaS 
had been eliminated from school textbooks and particula; attention was being 
paid to the portrayal of women in advertising. The Institute for Women had 
achieved Considerable progress in the promotion of equality: for example, mere 
and more women were passing the civil service entrance examinations. The, 
repreaentatrve said he had no knowledge of any traffic in women along f&e 
border with Portugal, but recently a crime network selling people into 
prostitution had been unmaoked. 

155, Rep?.ping to other qU6StiOn6, the representative explained that the 
reference in article 14 of the Constitution to “Spaniards” should be read in 
conjunction with article 13 (:), which stated that aliens in Spain enjoyed 
public freedoms,, guaranteed in treaties and the law. The employment situation 
of women had improved spectacularly and the number of women in the education 
system was certainly over 50 per cent. Although it wa8 not impossible for a 
-omen to accede to the throne of Spain, there was an explicit bias in favour 
of men; the present King of Spain had a male heir, so the throne could not 
pass to a woman. 

t to lJ& . 

156. With reference to that issue, members of the Committee wished to know 
whether there were any plans by Spain to ratify the Second Optional Protocol, 
aiming at the abolition of the death penalty} whether the authorities intended 
to amend the Code of Military JUStiC6 to limit the number of capital offences; 
whether the Code of Military Justice could be applied to civilian6 in certain 
situations; wheihor the death penalty was applicable also to offences under 
the Code of Military Justice in case6 where war had not been officially 
declared or hostilities had not begun, or in a civil war-l whether appeal could 
be made to a civil court against a death sentence pronounced by a military 
court and, if so, which civil court would hear the appeal; and, with regard to 
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disappeared persons, whether there were procedures in Spain for investigations 
into deaths in custody or detention that met the criteria adopted by the 
United Nations General Assembly. 

157. In reply, the representative said that Spain was working to abolish the 
death penalty and that the instrument of ratifioation to the Second Optional 
Protocol to the Covenant had been submitted to the Cartes. However, Spain 
would enter a reservation to the effect that the death penalty could be 
applied in extremely serious cases in wartime. The death penalty was not 
mandatory for the offences listed in the Code of Military Justice and could be 
imposed only during a genuine and formally declared war with a foreign Power, 
The problem of disappearances for political reasons was unknown in Spain. 
Since the establishment of democracy in Spain only a general law detainee had 
disappeared and those respoasible..had been brought to court. 

158. Concerning that issue, member6 of the Committee wished to know whether 
there had been any complaints during the period under review of torture or 
cruel, inhuman or degrading treatment of prisoners or detainees and, if 60~ 
whether there had been any convictions on such charges. They also wished to 
have information on detention in places other than prisons or for reasons 
other than criminal offences (for exeinple, in police princincts or psychiatric 
institutions), as well as on the matters covered in the 1990 report by the 
People’s Advocate. 

159. In addition, members of the CommitL-ee wished to know whether the Spanish 
Government intended to speed up the legal process in criminal ca6es; whether 
there was a link between incommunicado detention and the risk of ill-treatment 
of detainees accused of terrorist actst how the “prison code”, which allowed 
inmates to beat up child sex offenders , was to be understood: what was the 
Practice relating to the employment of convictsl what regulations governed the 
freguency of interrogations and whether a doctor was involved; under what 
circumstances an oral or written confession would be considered to be 
voluntary; whether the courts could convict a defendant on the strength of a 
confession; whether it was incumbent on the prosecution to prove that the 
evidence had not been obtained uy irregular meansi what measures were taken to 
educate the police ebout human rights) whether people suffering from ALDS 
could be hospitalised on the grounds that they were a danger to public healthi 
why the right not to be subjected to medical or scientific experimentation 
without one’s free consent wns not guaranteed) whether the Spanish authorities 
intended to draw up regulations governing in vitro fertilisation and human 
embryo research; and lastly, why the talks with the International Committee of 
the Red Cross about conditions of detention had been broken off. 

lG0. In reply, the representative said that the only complaint concerning 
prisoners or other detainee6 had been made by members of the terrorist group 
GRAPO, who had been force-fed while on hunger strike. The Government had been 
able to prove before the European Committee for the Prevention of Torture and 
Inhuman or Degrading Treatment or Punishment that their action had in no way 
violated any of the fundamental rights of the hunger strikers. In some cases, 
members of the police force and the (iuardia had been convicted on 
charges of ill-treatment but there had been no convictions relating to cases 
of torture. Conditions of detention were governed by the provisions of the 
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Constitution and the Penal Coder the maximum length of custody at a police 
station was 12 hours. 

161, Replying to other questions, the representative emphasized that Spain had 
made considerable effort to modernize the prison regime. The Government had 
approved an Orgaaization Act on 21 July 1989 which prescribed penalties 
apeaifically for torture. Cases of ill-treatment did occur but it was not a 
systematio practice, and suoh cases were dealt with a8 quickly as possible. 
Confession6 did not constitute proof capable of securing the conviction of the 
accused, Evidence obtained through violation6 of the accused’s rights was 
entirely inadmissible aud was considered not to exist for the purposes of the 
case. A judge from the Office of the Government Attorney visited prisons 
frequently, as did a visiting magistrate who received any complaints about 
prison conditions. There was no forced labour in Spanish prisons. Detainees 
in incommunicado detention had the right to be examined by a doctor of their 
choice. A mentally ill person could not be detained against his will except 
by order of a court and on the recommendation of two physicians appointed by a 
judge . The same rules applied to a mentally ill person who was serving a 
prison sentence. Human rights training courses were provided in police 
acedernie-, and refresher course6 were offered under the auspices of the 
Council of Europe. 

162. With regard to that i6sue , member6 of the Committee wished to know how 
the new arrangements set out in Organization Act No. 4/1988 were being 
implemented2 whether the maximum period of pre-trial detention for serious 
offences of two years could be considered as a reasonable period; whether 
serious offences included acts of terrorism* , why the length of detention 
depended on the seriousness of the offence; whether detainees, including 
suspected terrorists, werz entitled to request the presence of a lawyer of 

their own choice after arrest9 whether the rules for persons suspected of. 
terrorist offences were the same a6 those for persons suspected of other 
offences: and how the remedy of br-,w was applied in cases of 
terrorists. 

163, In reply, the representative said that Organization Act No. 4/1988 had 
been amended, subsequent to a Constitutional Court ruling, to provide for a 
maximum period of five days of detention without charge of suspected 
terrorists. Since the adoption of that Act, there had been no allegations of 
torture or ill-treatment of detainees. Suspected terrorists were frequently 
brought before a judge immediately after arrest, and in such cases the accused 
was assiuted by a lawyer appointed m, in order to avoid certain types 
of communication during the initial period of detention, The lawyer so 
appointed advised the accused from the time of arrest up to a period of up to 
five days, at which time the detainee was entitled to choose his own counsel 
and to exercise all of his rights. T!!ere were no special provisions regarding 
pre-trial detention of terrorist 6USpeCtS. In ordinary criminal proceedings 
an arrested person was entitled to a lawyer of his own choice. Depending on 
the nature of the offence and the complexity of the investigation, the accused 

Wa6 generally freed on bail pending the outcome of a protracted 
investigation. The remedy of scorgus was frequently used, particularly 
in case6 involving acts of terrorism. 
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lG4. With reference to that issue, members of the Committee wished to know 
what further progress had been achieved in implementing the plan provided for 
in the Judicial Districts and Establishment Act; the extent to which criminal 
procedures had been simplified during the reporting period; how respect for 
the principle of confidentiality of communication between a lawyer and his 
client was ensured: what were the rules governing fn trials and for 
the review of trials; and whether politicians served as members of the General 
Council of the Judiciary. In addition, clarification was requested of the 
statement that the presumption of innocence could be overturned by a “minimum 
amount of evidence”. 

165. In reply, the representative said that the Judicial Districts and 
Establishment Act envisaged one magistrata per 10,000 citizens! this plan had 
been 85 per cent fulfilled and would be completed in 1992. Numerous courts 
had been set up in the communities surrounding Spain’s largest cities and each 
Autonomous Community had been provided with a Higher Court of Justice. The 
salaries of judges and magistrates had been set above the average remuneration 
of the most senior civil servants. Judges were independent and their transfer 
was a matter of their own free will. The self-governing General Council of 
the Judiciary used its disciplinary powers mainly against judges who had not 
fulfilled their duties. Courts and tribunals were frequently visited by 
members of the judicial inspection service. 

166. The requirement for the appointment, . . ell..offrcno , of a defence counsel in 
cases involving terrorist offences related to the need to facilitate a proper 
and impartial examination of a case. Examining cases and giving decisions on 
them were two separate functions performed by different judges in order to 
ensure the maximum impartiality of the judiciary. There had been a shorter 
procedure for less serious offences, but that had been abandoned because the 
Constitutional Court had required that there should be absolute observance of 
jurisdictional guarantees. The principle of the presumption of innocence was 
always completely respected, and in one case even suspected terrorists had 
been released. 

167, Trials in absu were very infrequent and were largely limited to cases 
involving traffic accidents. The remedy of review was a special procedure 
involving a court consisting of magistrates from various courts acting as a 
supreme court in cases where fresh facts had come to light since the passing 
of the original sentence. The Spanish Constitutional Court was very strict in 
its observance of the guarantees to ensure that “defencelessness” did not 
occur. The General Council of the Judiciary was elected from among 
magistrates, lawyers and jurists of recognised competence and with over 
15 years’ professional experience. The fact that lawyers sometimes occupied 
judicial posts did not mean that they were political appointees. 

168. In connection with that issue, members of the Committee asked whether an 
expulsion order was automatically suspended wSen an appeal through w or 
other procedures for the suspension of administrative decisions was lodged 
with a judge by the concerned individual} whether the remedies under 
articles 34 and 35 of Organieation Act No. 7/1985 addressed both the form ana 
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the substance of decisions: what further restrictions, if any, had been placed 
on aliens since 19851 and what specific legal provisions governed the right of 

Spaniards freely to enter and leave Spain. 

169. In his reply, the representative said that there was no automatic 
suspension of an expulsion order but, in practice, there was a high percentage 
of suspensions of expulsion orders. Actions taken under the Aliens Act were 
subject to review by the courts and must neither be unreasonable nor 
disproportionate. The Act itself was currently under review in the 
Constitutional Court. Spaniards did not require passports in order to enter 
or leave the country, and no one could be denied a paosport exaept for 
criminal reasons. Travel restrictions on political grounds had been abolished. 

170. With regard to that issue, members of the Conunittee wished to know 
whether the possibility of drafting legislation relating to data processing 
was being actively pursued by tbe Government; whether it was intended to 
maintain legislation permitting telephone tapping in cases of suspected 
terrorism; what was the difference in application of the law on house searches 
as between the public at large and persons suspected of engaging in terrorist 
activitiesr and what was the legal basis for considering the act of insulting 
the flag as an offence. 

171. In his reply, the representative noted that under the Constitution the 
use of data processing had to be limited so as to yuarantee the honour and 
personal and family privacy of citizens and the full exercise of their 
rights. Spain had ratified the European Convention for the Protection of 
Individuals with regard to Automatic Processing of Personal Data. Several 
legal measures had been taken for the protection of privacry, and a specific 
bill on data processing was also currently under consideration. A decision by 
the Minister of the Interior to authorize telephone tapping had to be 
communicated to a court. together with the grounds on which it was taken, and 
the court had to confirm or reject that authorisation within 72 hours. The 
Criminal Prosecution Act provided that the police could, on their own 
authority, arrest a person found in who had taken refuge in 
his home, which could be entered for that purpose. Persons suepected of 
terrorist activities could be arrested at any place of refuge, Homes were 
sometimes searched, in cases involving major drug offences, for example, in 
the presence of a judge, who directed the operation. 

172. With reference to that issue, members of the Committee wished to know 
what procedure existed for determining whether conscientious objection on 
grounds of belief was genuiner whether the duration of alternative service was 
the same as that of military servicer whether churches, faiths and religious 
communities were ever refused registration, and if so, for what reason&~ why 
the penalty for absence without due cause for over three consecutive days from 
the place where alternative social service was to be performed could be as 
much as six year I’ imprisoumentr and why a person who had begun military 
service was compelled to continue his service if his conscience no longer 
permitted him to do SO. 
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173. In reply, the representative stated that the principle of consaieotious 
objection was accepted and that the length of alternative service was twice 
the length of military service. The matter was currently under judicial 
review. The’regietration of churches, faiths and religious communities was an 
automatic procedure and all of them enjoyed equal protection of the law. 
However, protection was a160 given against pseudo-religious organisations that 
caused harm to children. 

174. In regard to that issue , members of the Committee wished to know how the 
right to seek information envisaged in article 19 (2) of the Covenant was 
guaranteed7 whether there was any legislation to regulate professional secrecy 
as provided for under article 20 (1) (d) of the Constitution; whether any 
legislative measures were being Considered to give effect to article 20 of the 
Covenants whether sentences passed in relation to the exercise of freedom of 
expression were perceived as a restriction on such freedomi whether the 
standards of libel applied were more flexible when the reputation of people in 
public life was involved; whether legislation existed allowing privaLe 
individuals to obtain information from the authorities; what procedures 
governed the granting of television concessions to the private sector; and 
whether measures had been taken to en6ure the political neutrality of the 
channels. 

175. Replying to questions raised concerning article 20 of the Spanish 
Constitution, the representative said that the right to freedom of the press 
could be invoked directly before the courts. government and Parliament were 
of the opinion that no legislation was the best legislation where information 
was concerned: this explains why to date there was no legislation on the press 
or the media. Freedom of the press was limited only by the provisions of the 
Penal Code and a law on the protection of honour. The Constitutional Court 
had ruled that freedom of expression and the right to information overrode the 
right to honour. ‘Lhere was general agreement among politicians that the law 
should be amended to make serious slanders on political personalities no 
longer liable to prison sentences but only to fines. The Spanish 
Administration was required to make available to the public any information in 
its possession, limited only by the Official Secrets Act. No press organ was 
in state ownership and the number of concessions had been limited to prevent 
groups or individuals gaining control of those media. Autonomous regions each 
had the right to set up their own television channel. Impartiality was 
guaranteed by the channels’ boar& of directors, which were maae up of 
representatives of the various political parties, Violation of the channels' 
political neutrality during election campaigns constituted an electoral 
offence, Administrative penalties were the responsibility of the Mnister of 
Transport, Tourism, and Communications and could be appealed before the courts. 

* . of assemblv 

176. With regard to that issue , members of the Committee wished to receive 
more information concerning the sentencing of OuarBia_.Civil member6 to 

comparatively heavy terms of imprisonment for having tried to form a trade 
WliOtl. 
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117. In reply, the representative said that the question of converting the 
CiviJ from a military to a civilian institution was a very 

controversial one. The sentences referred to by members of the Committee were 
never served. 

ProtecUm of children 

170. With reference to that issue, members of the Committee wished to be 
provided with information regarding the law and practice relating to the 
employment of minors. 

119. In reply, the representative stated that the age of legal majority had 
been set at 18 but was 16 for employment purposes. Some forms of work were 
forbidden for persons below the age of 18. Administrative legislation had 
been adopted forbidding the employment of minor6 in occupations liable to 
interfere with their general education. 

tS Of Dv t0 &QQ&&3E 

180, In connection with that issue, members of the Committee asked the 
representative of the State party to comment on the accomplishments to date of 
the relevant Autonomous Communities in their efforts to integrate the gypsy 
minority and i:bout any continuing difficulties being faced in that regard. 
They also wished to knou. whether changes could be envisaged to the existing 
structure of the Spanish State in response to the claims of the Basque 
minority; whether the various languages other than Spanish could also be used 
in the courts: and what measures had been taken to preserve gypsy culture and 
to encourage the use of their language. 

181. In reply, the representative said that there had been a long history of 
harmonious coexistence among the various ethnic groups in Spain. The Ministry 
for Social Affairs had had housing built for the gypsy minority and had been 
instrumental in setting up an interministerial group with the task of 
encouraging the adoption of measures to improve their integration and 
development, The Autonomous Communities had also adopted social and other 
legislation which made special provisions for gypsies. Article 2 of the 
Constitution provided that “The Constitution is bnsed on the indissoluble 
unity of the Spanish Nation, the common and indivisible country of all 
Spaniards“. If a party standing for self-determination was ever voted into 
power by a majority of Basque electors, that would be the time to consider the 
consequences of such a vote. Spanish and the local language were the official 
languages of the Autonomous Communities nnd the official gasette of each 
community was published in both languages. The local language was used in the 
courts if it was understdod by all those present. Thero was no gypsy language 
as such in Spain but only some gypsy words in Spanish slang. Tlie Government 
was making all possible efforts to respect gypsy customs and culture. 

v- 

182. Members of the Committee expressed satisfaction with tipain’s informative 
report and thanked the Stato party’s delegation for Qngaging in a constructive 
and fruitful dialogue with the Committeer which had provided an opportunity to 
obsorve at first hand the progress of democratic Spain. The steady 
improvement in the human rights situation in Spain, psrticularly through the 
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strengthening of the legal system and the judiciary, deserved respect and it 
could confidently be said that Spain was continuing to ma&e progress on all 
fronts . 

183. Nevertheless, members noted that there were a number of problems that 
still gave rise to concern, some of which were the same as had been expressed 
during the consideration of the second periodic report. Among such concerns 
were the number of offences carrying the death penaltyl the suspension of the 
rights of terrorist suspects under article 55 (2) of the Constitution and the 
fact that circumstances had given rise to what amounted to permanent emergency 
legislation; the need to take action aimed at preventing cases of torture and 
ill-treatment, such as police and security force training, as recommended in 
the report of the People’s Advocate: the military nature of the -8 
the excessive length of the pre-trial detention period and its linkage to the 
length of the maximum allowable sentence; and conscientious objection. 
Members also expressed the hope that future reports would include more 
information on factors and difficulties encounLered in implementing the 
Covenant. 

184. The representative of the State party thanked the members of the 
Committee for their interest and cooperation and assured them that the 
Committee’s concerns and observations would be duly conveyed to his Government. 

185. Concluding,the consideration of the third periodic report of Spain, the 
Chairman thanked the delegation for the quality of the report and the dialogue 
it had initiated, which had revealed many positive factors, particularly the 
Government’s commitient to strengthening the machinery of justice. 

186. The Committee considered the third periodic report of the Ukrainian 
Soviet Socialist Republic (CCPR/C/56/Add.B) at its 1028th, 1029th and 1031st 
meetings, on 5 and 6 November 1990 (see CCPR/C/SR.1028, SR.1029 and SR.1031). 

187. The report was introduced by the representative of the State party, who 
noted that many changes bearing on human rights had occurred since the 
submission of the report. As a result of the first multi-candidate elections 
held on March 1990, representatives of many different political groups now sat 
in the Ukrainian Supreme Soviet. A new law had abolished the monopoly 
previously exercised by the Ukrainian Communist Party over all areas of public 
life, and it was no longer necessary to be a member of a particular political 
party in order to work for bodies concerned with internal affairs and national 
security. The adoption of a Dealaration of State Sovereignty of the Ukrainian 
Soviet Socialist Republic had led to considerable debate about the future role 
of the Ukrainian SSR within the WSR, as well as to a number of difficult 
legal problems that had not yet been overcome. 

188. In addition, the Supreme Soviet had appointed a commission to draw up a 
new Constitution and had under consideration a number of bills relating, 
&u, to economic independence, corsumer rights, citfaenship, public 
organisations, freedom of movement, and the right of citizens to complain 
directly to the court6 against unlawful acts committed by officials. On 
27 October 1990, a Constitutional Court had been established which could, 
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us, consider complaint6 from individuals about violation6 of their 
constitutional rights but, in thet regard, the psychological barrier created 
by the old doctrine of state paternalism , which had encouraged people to 
believe that human rights came second to the interest of the State, would need 
to be overcome. Committees of People's Deputies had been established to 
ensure that new legislative proposals were consistent with human rights and to 
safeguard the rights of people who had suffered in the Chernobyl nuclear 
disaster. Efforts were also being made to publicise human right6 i66UeSr and 
training courses were being held for persons working in are%6 where human 
right6 considerations were particularly relevant, 

189. With regard to that issue, member6 of the Committee wished to receive 
detailed information on the legal effect of the Ukrainian Declaration of State 
Sovereignty of 16 July 1990, particularly in terms of its relatiOnShip to the 
existing Constitution of the Ukrainian SSR and the Constitution of the USSR. 
They also wished to know the extent to which the prOViSiOn of the Covenant 
had been enacted into domestic law; what measures were contemplated to ensure 
consistency between the Covenant and new constitutional or other legal 
instruments; and how the USSR Act of 30 June 1987, as supplemented by 
section 31-A of the Code of Civil Procedure of the Ukrainian SSR, had actually 
been implemented, what the status of the Covenant would be under the new 
Constitution and whether it would give the Covenant priority over national law. 

190. In addition, members wished to know whether section X of the Ukrainian 
Declaration of State Sovereignty implied any change6 in the Status of 
international law relative to domestic legislation; whether individuals could 
invoke the Covenant in accordance with the new Code of Civil Procedure8 
whether citizens complaining of arbitrary action6 by official6 could appeal 
directly to a court without first exhausting all administrative remediesr 
whether it was planned to set up special bodies to deal with human rights 
issues in the Republic; what was the status of non-governmental organizationsj 
what was the relationship between the Commission on Human Right6 and the 
Constitutional Court, on the one hand, and the Supreme Court on the other; 
what measures had been taken to disseminate information on the rights 
recognized in the Covenant: whether any special factors or difficulties had 
affected the implementation of the Covcnantr whether the public had been 
informed about the submission of the Republic'6 third periodic report} and 
whether the Commission on Human Rights had been given an opportunity to make 
any contribution to the report. Clarification was also requested as to the 
precise meaning of the term6 "socialist democracy", "EOCialiSt law and order" 
and "democratic centralism" used in the report, the role of the Communist 
Party within the Republic, and on how the right of the Ukrainian SSR to secede 
from the USSR could be exercised at the present stage. 

191. In connection with the recognition by the Ukrainian SSR of the 
jurisdiction of the International Court of Justice with regard to six 
international human rights treaties, members wished to know whether that 
recognition would be broadened to encompass other international treaties, such 
as the Covenant: what the implications were for the State-to-State dispute 
settlement procedures already in existence under some of those instruments; 
whether that change in approach had any practical implications in terms of the 
Republic's accession to the Optional Protocol; and whether accession to the 
Optional Protocol was in any way linked to accession by the USSR. 
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192. In his reply, the representative of the State party noted that there were 
a number of discrepancies between the respective legislation and Constitutfons 
of the Republic6 and those of the USSR, which were the subject of negotiation6 
aimed at finding mutually acceptable solutions. The Supreme Soviet of the 
USSR had recently decided that the powers entrusted by the Republios to the 
USSR had to be more clearly defined. The Declaration on State Sovereignty, 
whioh represented the Republic'6 intention to conduct it6 own 6tate. economic 
and political life on the basis of specific principles, wa6 to be incorporated 
into the new Constitution. The law on the procedure6 for secession from the 
USSR had been adopted on 3 April 1990, and, on its entry into force, an order 
of the USSR Supreme Soviet had been promulgated providing for the holdPng of 
referendums in the Republics. If the question of resorting to article 69 of 
the Constitution ever actually aroBe, there would not only be a call for a 
referendum but also a great deal of publicity, since the issue affected the 
fate of all the people, 

193. The new Constitution would contain a norm giPing priority to the 
Republic'6 international treaty obligations, including those stemming from the 
Covenant. TreatLes would not be directly incorporated into domestic 
legislation, but it would be possible to refer to them in the courts. The 
primacy of international law over national law was already recognieed. The 
Civil Code, for exemple, provided that if an international treaty establi6hed 
rule6 that differed from those in Soviet civil legislation, the rules of the 
treaty would apply. The decision by the authorities of the Ukrainian SSR in 
April 1989 to remove reservation6 regarding the recognition of the 
jurisdiction of the International Court of Justice represented a first 6tep 
toward6 improving the implementation of its commitment6 regarding 
international monitoring. 

194. Under section 31-A of the Code of Civil Procedure of the Ukrainian SSR, 
citizens could complain not only against actions of individual official6 but 
also against those of collegiate bodice. The Supreme Soviet had recently 
taken direct responsibility for monitoring the protection of Citixen6' right6 
through the consideration of complaint6 relating to the activities of the 
various 6tate organs. The Supreme Court of the Republic wa6 re6pOn6ible for 
hearing individual ca6e6 of violation6 of citieens' rights, while the 
Constitutional Court wa6 empowered to rule on the constitutionality of the 
law6 themselves. Accession to the Optional Protocol would require the 
agreement of all government and legislative bodies which, it wa6 hoped, would 
be forthcoming in the near future. The result of the Committee'6 
consideration would be reported to the Human Rights Commission and to the 
public, thus encouraging further attention to human right6 i66uss. Within the 
Republic’s multi-party 6y6temr the Communist Party expressed its view6 in 
Parliament on & pluralistic basis. The concept6 of socialist democracy and 
socialist centralism were characteristic of the class approach that had long 
been followed in the country. In the new Constitution, the concepts of 
legality and democracy would be applied without qualifying them with the term 
“socialist”, 

de- 

195. With reference to that issue, member6 of the Conunittee wished to know 
whether the validity of any enactxnents of the USSR Council of Ministers or of 
USSR Ministries had been actually suspended by the Supreme Soviet of the 
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Ukrainian SSRI what the impact of the Declaration of State Sovereignty would 
be in that regard; and whether the USSR Constitution would continue to have 
precedence over the Ukrainian Cr.%stitution and over domestic law, 

196. In his reply, tha representative of the State party said that the 
adoption of the Declaration was one of the clearest indications of the 
Ukrainian nation’s strong desire that its right to self-determination should 
be respected. It had been possible, even before the adoption of the 
Declaration, for the Supreme Soviet of tie Ukrainian SSR to repeal legislation 
adopted by the USSR Council of Ministers that was not in conformity with 
Ukrainian legislation. However. where a Union agreement had been concluded in 
which the Republic had assigned part of its competence to Union bodies, the 
competence and jurisdiction of the Union bodies would have precedence. 

of the sey~~ 

197. With regard to that issue , members of the Committee wished to know the 
extent to which the principle of equality of rights and equality before the 
law contained in article 32 of the Constitution of the Ukrainian SSR was 
applicable to aliens. Observing that political opinion was not one of the 
grounds for discrimination referred to in article 32 of the Constitution, they 
also wondered whether, in the light of the current situation and the amendment 
of the provisions governing the role of the Communist Party, attention had 
been given to broadening the provisions relating to non-discrimination. 

198. In his reply, the representative stated that the Supreme Soviet had 
recently voted in favour of reviewing the legislation in order to improve the 
status of women, While there was no discrimination based on sex, in practice 
there were still substantial inequalities which were extremely difficult to 
overcome. Aliens had the same rights under the Constitution as citizens of 
the Republic, with the Sole exception of the right to political 
participation. Under the new Constitution, membership of any party would no 
longer be grounds for discrimination. 

I 
to lffa I 

199. In connection with that issue, members of the Committee wished to know 
how often and for what crimes the death penalty had been imposed and carried 
out since the consideration of the second periodic report of the 
Ukrainian SSRI whether any consideration had been given to the abolition of 
the death penaltyr whether there had been any prosecutions, and if so with 
what results, under articles 108 (2) and 123 (2) of the Criminal code: and 
what measures had been taken to protect the right to life against the risk of 
nuclear disaster and environmental pollution, particularly subsequent to the 
accident at Chernobyl. Although welcoming the fact that the number of crimes 
carrying the death penalty had fallen from 17 to 6, members wished to receive 
further information about the draft new Principles of Criminal Legislation. 
They also wished to know why the provision that the death penalty would not be 
applied oither to women or to men over the age of 60 had not yet been applied 
and whether the right to appeal against a death sentence was provided for in 
legislation. Concern was al.50 expressed over the fact that statistical data 
relating to the application oE the death penalty was considered confidential. 
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200. In his reply, the representative of the State party pointed out that the 
number of death sentences imposed and carried out had gone down by one third. 
Four bills relating to the publication of sentencing statistics had been 
drafted since 1986 but none had yet become law and the problem would be fully 
dealt with only when a political decision had been taken in Parliament. Under 
the draft new Criminal Code, the death penalty would be retained only for 
aggravated homicide, crimes against the State, spying, terrorism and acts of 
violence against minors. Although the threat of the death penalty had not 
proved to be a deterrent to crime, it was likely that, in a referendum, 
80 per cent of the population would be in favour of maintsining it. 
Article 123 (1) had been applied in 16 cases, mainly for banditry and serious 
crimes such a6 hostage-taking. 

201. Death sentence6 were reviewed by the Court of Appeal at the request of 
the accused person and could, in exceptional circumstances, be dealt with by 
the Supreme Soviet. Moreover, it was possible in all cases to apply for a 
pardon. Under the new Principle6 of Criminal Legislation, not only pregnant 
women, but all women, would no longer be subject to execution, and the seme 
would apply to men over the age of 60. These provisions had not yet been 
applied since they had not yet been approved by Parliament. 

202, With regard to question6 raised relating to the protection of the right 
to life against the risk of nuclear disaster and environmental pollution, the 
representative explained that after the accident at Chernobyl, a "high-risk" 
area within a radius of 300 kilometres had been designated and the inhabitant6 
within that area had been moved into new housing that had been built for 
them. Subsequently, the high-risk area had been extended and a decree 
concerning 1iabiLity in cases of non-compliance with instructions relating to 
environmental protection had been adopted. Other texts relating to the 
protection of citizens who had Suffered losses in the disaster were currently 
under consideration. A moratorium on the construction of new nuclear plants 
and power stations had also been imposed. 

Liberty and securitv of the Derscln tmtduant of dazwrs and 

203. With reference to that issue, member6 of the Committee wished to know 
what were the conditions and the maximum duration of solitary confinement; 
what were the main differences in the regimes of prisons and corrective labour 
institutions or educational labour coloniest whether the United Nations 
Standard Minimum Rules for the Treatment of Prisoners were complied with in 
all such places of detention] whether there was any mechanism to prevent abuse 
of the judicial power6 of the procurator and what recourse was available to 
persons who had been victims of such abuses; what was the maximum legal period 
of detention without trial; and whether there was any provision for a regular 
review by a court of such detention, 

204. Member6 also wished to know whether the courts of first instance were 
required to invalidate any sentence based on a forced confessions whether 
persons responsible for ill-treating prisoners were liable to criminal 
prosecution or disciplinary sanction6 ; whether measures had been taken to 
inform persons under arrest that they had the right to communicate with 
Counsel: whether the legislation of the Ukrainian SSR contained a specific 
provision comparable to article 9, paragraph 3, of the Covenant; whether the 
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provision according to which the procurator haa to decide on the lawfulness of 
detention was compatible with article 9, paragraph 4 , of tlm Covenant8 whether 
damage caused to a citieen a6 a result of unlawful arrest or detention 
‘entailed automatic reparation by the State; whether it wa6 still possible for 
a person to be compelled to undergo psychiatric treatment without any 
authority being informed; and whether the system of forced and compulsory 
labour in the Ukrainian SSR wa6 compatible with article 8 of the Covenant. 

205. In his reply, the representative of the State party pointed out that, 
under the Ukrainian Criminal Code, prisoners could be placed in solitary 
confinement for up to a year, depending on the type of establishment where 
they were serving their sentences. Decisions on such matter6 were strictly 
regulated by law and were taken by the prison administration in agreement with 
the procurator. In general, offenders were subjected to different prison 
regimes depending on their personality and the gravity of the offence they haa 
committed. The Standard Minimum Rule6 for the Treatment of Prisoners were 
generally complied with, but they were not Observed everywhere because many 
persons working in penal institution6 did not know about them. The fact that 
procurators had the power to order pre-trial detention did not necessarily 
involve violations of the Covenant. The Supreme Soviet had decided in 1959 to 
set the maximum period of pre-trial detention ordered by a procurator at 
18 months. Abuses committed by an organ of inquiry were punishable and the 
responsibility of the State or of the person involved was engaged in that ca6e. 

206. Responding to other questions, the representative said that the 
legislation of the Ukrainian SSR clid not contain any provision similar to that 
of article 9, paragraph 3, of the Covenant. Alternative form6 of aetention 
set out in the new article 160 of the Criminal Code included fines and extra 
work at the convicted person’s usual place of work. Compulsory labour was 
imposed as a replacement for a CU6tOdf61 sentence and was, therefore, in no 
way inconsistent with the Covenant. Confessions obtained by physical or 
psychological coercion could not be accepted by the court of first instance 
but, in practice, some persons had been convicted on the basis of such 
confessions. The Procurator’s Office and the Ministry of the Interior had, 
however, instituted proceeding6 against the official6 who had emerted pressure 
to obtain confessions. 

207. Referring to the possibility of the assistance of counsel af:er arrest, 
the representative said that there were a number of problem6 in that area, 
notably owing to the shortage of lawyers. Consideration wa6 being given to 
methods for providing legal assistance and the new Code of Criminal Procedure 
would contain provisions in that regard, In 1989, the authorities had adoptea 
provisions relating explicitly to psychiatric help * eetting out guarantees for 
those confined and stressing that individual6 who were not mentally ill should 
not be confined in psychiatric hospitals. 

Biaht to a fair Q.&d 

208. With regard to that issue , members of the Committee wished to know what 
qualifications were necessary for appointment as a judge and what were the 
grounds for dismissing a judge: what the procedure6 were for recalling or 
dismissing a judge before the expiry of his term: what guarantees there were 
for ensuring that the terms and conditions of service and other emoluments and 
privileges of judges were not altered to their detriment during their terms of 
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service; whether there were any changes envisaged in the Organisation of 
advocates and lawyers; whether membership of a political party was a necessary 
condition for being elected or appointed as a judge; under what circumstances 
a trial could be held in secret; whether it was envisaged, pursuant to 
article 3 of the Declaration of State Sovereignty, to separate the judicial 
from the executive powers of the Procurator’s Office1 and whether any organs 
other than the courts were authorised to impose administrative detention. Pa 
addition, it was inquired whether the Procurator’s Office still exercised 
direct control over the way the courts applied the law and, if so, whether the 
judiciary could then be considered as being independent. Observing that the 
executive power retained the right to rule on the constitutionality of a given 
law, members wished to know what the precise role of the Constitutional Court 
was and whether it could challenge decisions by the Supreme Soviet. 

209. In his reply, the representative of the State party underscored that it 
had been proposed, under the current judicial reform, to appoint judges on the 
recommendation of a qualified panel of judges for a period of 10 years. 
Judges could not be dismissed unless they had committed a serious offence, 
such dismissal being decided by the Supreme Soviet. Judges’ emoluments were 
still quite low. Candidates for appointment as judges had to have very 
thorough legal training, be at least 25 years of age, and have practised as a 
lawyer. Bar associations existed thus far only at the rngional level, for 
specific districts, but there were plans to set up a bar council and other 
professional organieations which would defend the interests of all officials 
and court officers. Although a trial could be held in secret if a state 
secret had to be protected or if it involved details of the accused’s private 
life or information involving minors, the verdict was always handed down in 
public. 

210. Replying to other questions, the representative said that the reform of 
the judiciary now in process was intended to strengthen its independence to 
make it a genuine instrument for the defence of the law and of citizens’ 
interests. The Supreme Soviet had also decided to depoliticise the 
judiciary. The Procurator’s Office was not an organ of executive power and 
the Supreme Soviet could override an appeal petition or a protest from the 
Procurator’s Office. The courts could impose administrative detention only 
when questions relating to administrative offences were brought before them 
directly. The Supreme Court did not have the right to rule on the 
constitutionality of given legislation. The most recent constitutional 
amendments provided for the establishment of a constitutional court with 
responsibility for the application of the law and for guaranteeing the 
constitutionality of the texts adopted. 

Freedom of alfens 

211. With reference to that issue, members of the Committee wished to know 
whether any consideration was given, in the context of the current reform 
movement in the field of civil and political rights, to the situation of the 
Crimean Tartars who had not yet been able to return to their earlier homes in 
the Ukrainian SSR; what the prospects were of early enactment by the Supreme 
Soviet of the USSR of the new draft law on entry into and departure from the 
USSR; whether the decree of the Presidium of the Supreme Soviet of the USSR on 
“Measures for preventing infection with the AIDS virus”, adopted on 
25 August 1987, had been applied in practice; and under what circumstances 
aliens were required to undergo medical examinations. 
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212. It was also inquired whether the Ukrainian SSR intended to adopt a law 
on the right to leave the country before the new USSR act had entered into 
force: what the required proaedure was, in practice, for a national of the 
Ukrainian SSR who wished to leave the country ; whether the documents issued to 
a Soviet citizen wishing to leave the country were Valid for one destination 
only and whether they permitted his return to the USSR and to the 
Ukrainian SSR; whether the new legislation on the matter would also be 
applicable to persons who had previously submitted applications and had been 
turned down; whether a parson infected with the AIDS virus would be authorised 
to enter the country: and under which circumstance6 aliens could be expelled 
from the USSR. Members expressed special concern about the fact that the 
draft law on the right of entry into and departure from the USSR retained the 
principle that access to state or public sector information could be grounds 
for refusing a passport and noted, in that same regard, that the definition of 
“state security” did not seem to coincide with the meaninq of the term 
“national security” used in article 12 of the Covenant. 

223. In his reply, the representative of the State party agreed that historic 
injustice had been done to the Crimean Tartar6 who had been moved aqainst 
their will from their ancestral lands. They now had to be returned to their 
place of origin, but such a step gave rise to very difficult problem6 relating 
to housing and employment. The Ukrainian authorities, together with the 
Government of the USSR, were nevertheless considering the problem with a view 
to orqanizing a mass repatriation of the Crimean Tartars. 

214. The new draft law on entry and departure from the USSR was scheduled to 
be adopted at the current session of the Supreme Soviet of the USSR and would 
bring the provisions regarding the possibilities of leaving the country and 
returning to it into line with the Covenant. The new provision6 would not 
have a retroactive effect but the files of persons who had been refused on one 
or more occasions would be treated on an equal basis with other files. At 
present, the exercise of the right to leave the country was impeded by 
currency requirements as well as the obligation to have a residence permit. 
When the State no longer had a responsibility to provide housing for all, many 
difficulties would be eliminated and the obligatory residence permit could be 
abolished. The abrogation of a number of regulations, which had hitherto 
prevented people from moving to major cities such as Moscow, Leningrad or Kiev 
unless they were in possession of a special permit, was under consideration by 
the authorities. Aliens permanently resident in the USSR could be required to 
undergo a medical examination at the request of a health service, If they 
refused, they were invited to leave the country. However, the authorities 
tried to avoid recourse to repressive methods in combating AIDS. 

t to vrivacy 

215. With regard to that issue, members wished to know which authorities could 
request the interception of private communications and what was the exact 
nature and purpose of the public reprimand set forth in article 130 of the 
Criminal Code. 

216. In his reply, the representative of the State party said that the secrecy 
of correspondence and the inviolability of the home were guaranteed to 
citizens by the Constitution. However, the procurator could issue a decree 
derogating from that right in cases involving convicted criminals. No public 
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reprimand had been imposed in the last 10 years by Ukrainian courts and it was 
planned to abolish that punishment by excluding it from the new Criminal Code. 

. * of re&uon f or- for war 
jncitelnapt to national. racial or relir&.ous w 

217. With reference to that issue, members of the Committee wished to know 
what was the relatiOn6hip between the new bill on freedom of CouGcience, which 
had just been enacted by the Supreme Soviet of the USSR, and the Act on 
Religious A66OCfatiOnS in the Ukrainian SSR of 1 November 1976; whether all 
the rights of the Uniate Church had now been fully re-established, including 
its religious tie6 with the Holy See: whether any complaint6 had been lodged 
under article 134 (1) of the Criminal Code of the Ukrainian SSR; what measures 
had been taken to guarantee respect for pluralism in television programmes, 
particularly during electionsr whether it wa6 possible to set up an 
independent radio or television network: and whether there were provisions 
designed to punish the dissemination of false information. Additional 
information was also requested on recently drafted legislation relating to the 
press and to the lifting of censorship restrictions, a6 well a6 on the legal 
regime governing conscientious objection. 

218. In hi6 reply, the representative of the State party explained that the 
recently adopted legislation on freedom of conscience in the USSR, which was 
considerably more democratic than the legislative provisions currently in 
force in the Ukrainian SSR, would prevail over the latter. The new law 
specified that the activities of the Uniate Church were lawful and fully 
recognised it6 rights. Virtually all the denomination6 in existence in 
Ukraine could be registered under it. A large number of press organ6 were 
functioning in the USSR without any censorship, and it had been decided that 
any social, governmental, scientific or other organieations, and even 
individuals, should have the right to engage in activities in the media. 
Permission to publish wa6 granted without restriction and no censorship W&6 

allowed. No special permission was required for publication6 printing fewer 
than 1,000 copies. 

219. Responding to other questions, the representative noted that there was a6 
yet no real private television network in the Ukrainian SSR. During electoral 
campaign6 all candidate6 had an opportunity to explain their programme6 and 
anyone who came under criticism from the media could exercise a right of 
reply. During the previous six months, 16 complaints had been filed under 
article 134 (1) of the Criminal Code, and the official6 implicated had had to 
explain the adverse decisions against the complainant6 in court. Dieclosure 
of state or military secrets; incitation to war, hatred or racial or religious 
intolerance; and dissemination of pornography or interference in the private 
life of citizen6 were prohibited by law. Any citizen who considered that he 
had been offended or injured could bring a complaint before a court and obtain 
compensation. The law establishing criminal liability for an attack on the 
honour and dignity of state official6 had been repealed by the Supreme Soviet, 
and the new decree stated that only attack6 on the honour and dignity of the 
President of the Republic could lead to prosecution. 
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220. In connection with that issue, members of the Committee wished to know 
what progress had been achieved in establishing the basis for and regulation 
of public associations or organieations, including political parties other 
than the Communist Party of the Soviet Union : whether there had been any 
further progress in drafting legislation that would provide a framework for 
the legalieation of informal organi6ations; whether all political parties had 
been allowed to register in time to put forward their candidates; whether the 
provision in the Ukrainian Constitution according to which the aim of 
associations was the construction of socialism had been ameuded; what 
condition6 had to be met for a demonstration to be permitted: what penalties 
were prescribed in cases of contravention of the established procedure for the 
organieation and conduct of assemblies i whether a meeting could be prohibited 
on the grounds that it was contrary to the Constitution of another Federative 
Republic8 and whether investigations had been undertaken into the conduct of 
the police forces in dispersing students in October 1989, 

221. In his reply, the representative of the State party said that, in 
addition to the Communist Party, the Republican Party, the Social Democratic 
Party, the Green Party and two Christian parties currently sat in Parliament. 
The legislation that continued to regulate the registration of social 
organieations dated back to the 19306 and had obviously become obsolete, but a 
new law on social organizations would enter into force on 1 January 1991. The 
activities of organieations could not give rise to any interference on the 
part of public authorities save in case6 authori6ed by law, Electoral 
campaigns were financed directly by the State. Where an application for 
registration by a party or an organieation had been rejected, it was possible 
to bring the matter before the courts, which might possibly reverse the 
decision. Organieations could not be dissolved by the State unless their 
activities were harmful. 

222. Permission was not needed for indoor meetings but it was necessary to 
apply for permission in other ca6e6, and penalties could be assessed when a 
meeting was held without such permission. In each region, a representative of 
the authorities and an executive committee were responsible for decisions as 
to whether to allow public meetings and demonstrations. Meeting6 could be 
prohibited only if their purpose was contrary to the Constitution and if there 
was a danger of disturbance of public order, and such decisions could be 
appealed before a superior body. The Office of the Procurator had recently 
conducted an investigation into the conduct of law enforcement officials on 
the occasion of action to prevent demonstrators from entering police premises, 
and it had concluded that the behaviour of the police had ngt been 
reprehensible. 

223. With reference to that issue, members of the Committee wished to know 
whether any institutional measures were envisaged by the Government of the 
Ukrainian SSR to deal on a systematic basis with the problems of minorities 
and with the promotion of progress and reconciliation among the various 
national groups. 
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224. Tn his reply, the representative of the State party pointed out that 
although the problems of minorities in the Ukrainian SIR were not as serioue 
as in other Republics, they nevertheless existed in connection with the 
resettlement of the Crimean Tartars in their homeland8 the guarantee of the 
cultural rights of groups of Iiungarian or Polish origin living in the west of 
Ukraine; and problems affecting the Russian-speaking population, which 
accounted for 20 per cent of the total population. School textbooks were 
published in Polish, Hungarian and Tartar, and steps were also being taken to 
make the resettlement of the Tartars easier by providing building materials 
and guaranteeing certain services. Legislation on the rights of minorities 
was currently under consideration in the Supreme Soviet providing, malfe, 
for the establishment of national councils that could help, in particular, to 
resolve language problems. 

.’ 

225. Members of the Committee expressed their thanks to the representatives of 
the State party for their cooperation and openness in presenting the third 
periodic report of the Ukrainian Soviet Socialist Republic and for having 
engaged in a fruitful and constructive dialogue with the Committee. Although 
the report had been drafted in conformity with the Committee’s guidelines 
regarding the form and contents of reports from States parties under 
article 40 of the Covenant, members regretted that it did not contain specific 
references to actual practice in the implementation of legislative 
provisions. The State party had clearly demonstrated the intention of its 
Government, and of the recently elected Supreme Soviet, to guarantee to all 
persons under its jurisdiction the rights recognised in the Covenant. It was 
also clear that there had already been positive changes in legislation 
pertaining to civil and political rights, as well as improvement in actual 
practice. 

226. At the same time, it was noted that some of the concerns expressed by 
members of the Committee had not been entirely allayed, including those 
relating to the non-publication of statistics in respect of the death penalty; 
the absence in the legislation of the Ukrainian SSR of provisions equivalent 
to article 9, paragraph 3, of the Covenanti abuses of psychiatric treatment? 
administrative detentionr corrective labourt the length of pre-trial 
detention1 the right to freedom of movement and the definition of the concept 
of State security, which appeared to exceed the limits prescribed in 
article 12, paragraph 3, of the Covenant8 and the right to freedom of 
expression. Members were also of the view that the judicial role of the 
Procurator’s Office should be reconsideredr that human rights should be more 
precisely spelled out in the Constitution and in legislation; and that efforts 
should be made to continue to bring about changes in the habits of the law 
enforcement authorities and to create conditions, including economic 
Conditions, that would be conducive to the genuine exercise of human rights. 
Members of the Committee also urged the State party to ratify the Optional 
Protocol to the Covenant. 

227. The representative of the State party said that the Ukrainian Soviet 
Socialist Republic had at all times endeavoured to discharge conscientiously 
the obligations incumbent upon it under international instruments. 
Difficulties subsisted in the transitional phase through which the 
Ukrainian SSR w%s passing, and the Committee’s comments would certainly help 
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in overcoming them. The remaining problems were not only legislative but were 
bound up with patterns of behaviour and states of mind and mental attitudes 
that were difficult to change. The views expressed by the Committee would be 
made public, 

228. In concluding the consideration of the third periodic report of the 
Ukrainian SSR, the Chairman thanked the representative of the State party for 
having provided, through his detailed replies, the concrete information that 
was lacking in the report. In the new legislation that the Ukrainian SSR had 
undertaken to draw up and to promulgate, it would be important to take account 
of all the rights established in the Covenant and to ensure that only those 
restrictions and derogations expressly provided for were authorised. The 
progress made in the protection of human rights in the Ukrainian SSR was 
unquestionable, but it should continue. . 

MQrocce 

229. The Committee considered the second periodic report of Morocco 
(CCPR/C/42/Add.l0) at its 1032nd to 1035th meetings, held on 7 and 
8 November 1990 (see CCPR/C/SR.l032-1035). It was not possible during the 
time available at the fortieth session to complete the consideration of the 
report and, with the agreement of the Government of Morocco, the Committee 
decided to continue with its consideration at the forty-second session. At 
that session, however, owing to the request of the Moroccan delegation, the 
Committee decided to defer the consideration of the report to its forty-third 
session. The discussion of the report at the Committee's fortieth session is 
reflected in paragraphs 229 to 256 below. 

230. The report was introduced by the representative of the State party, who 
drew attention to the founding in 1989 of the Union of the Arab Maghreb, 
consisting of Mauritania, Morocco, Algeria, Tunisia and the Libyan Arab t 
Jarnahiriya, which was a major regional event expected to bring progress and 
prosperity to a vast population with close historical, religious and cultural 
ties. The founders of the Union attached great importance to the cause of 
human rights, and the declaration proclaiming the Union reiterated the 
determination of the five heads of State concerned to work with the 
international community to establish an international order in which justice, 
dignity, freedom and human rights prevailed, 

231. The representative noted that, at the national level, two important 
decisions had been taken recently to strengthen the rule of law and to enable 
citizens to defend their rights vis-&-v&I the Administration, the authorities 
and the State itself. One of these had been the decision by King Hassan II to 
establish a Consultative Council for Human Rights under article 19 of the 
Constitution; the other related to the introduction of a bill, on 8 May 1990, 
to establish a system of administrative tribunals that would help to ensure 
administrative justice and to make available remedies to victims of abuses of 
power or prejudice on the part of administrative authorities. Measures had 
also been adopted to enhance the participation of Morocco's 860 local 
communities or communes in the conduct of public affairs and economic and 
social development. A group of non-governmental organisations and political 
parties was also currently working cln a draft National Charter of Human Rights. 
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work s the Covw is m 

232. With reference to that issue, members of the Committee wished to know 
what the status of the Covenant was in relation to the Moroccan Constitution; 

whether the provision6 of the Covenant were directly enfOrCe6ble; whether the 
Covenant had become an integral part of Morocco's domestic legislation that 
could be invoked in the courts: whether Morocco accepted the principle of the 
precedence of international law over domestic law in the event of IP conflict 
between the two: whether recourse could be had to the Moroccan court6 in 
respect of violations of rights not recognised in domestic law but guaranteed 
by the Covenant: whether the authorities were giving any thought to amending 
the Constitution to take account of such rights; whether the courts had the 
power to abrogate legislation not in conformity with the Constitution or the 
Covenant: whether there had been any actual ca6e6 where court decisions had 
been based on the Covenant; whether a law had ever been disregardad by a Court 
on the ground that it was contrary to the Covenant: what were the composition 
and functie?s of the Moroccan League for the Defence of Human Rights, the 
Moroccan Human Rights Association and the Moroccan Human Right6 Organisation; 
what factors and difficulties, if any, had affected the implementation of the 
Covenant: and what activities were undertaken relating to the promotion of 
greater public awareness of the provisions of the Covenant. 

233. In addition, members of the Committee wished to know whether judges could 
be dismissed from office: whether everyone had access to the courts: what had 
been the purpose of establishing communal or district COurt6: what facilities 
were provided by the Government to help human right6 organisations discharge 
their taskst what were the composition and power6 of the Royal Consultative 
Council, what were the results of it6 fact-finding operations, and whether 
citieens and other person6 under Moroccan jurisdiction could have recour6e to 

the Council; and whether the Moroccan Government intended to rati'fy the 
Optional Protocol. Regarding the constitutional position of the King, members 

of the Committee asked whether the King wa6 accountable for his acts to any 
State body and whether the coustitutiouality of the laws promulgated by the 

d King could be challenged. They also wondered how the independence of the 
judiciary was guaranteed when, according to article 33 of the Constitution, 
the King presided over the Supreme Council of the Sudiciary and appointed the 

-, member6 of the judiciary by decree. 
+ ? 234. Members also wished to know what wa6 the precise competence of the 

constitutional chamber of the Supreme Court8 why discrimination on the ground6 
of political opinion had not been mentioned in the Constitutionr what were the 
rights of aliens compared to those of citieensi and what control the judicial 

2 authority exerted over the actions of the police and local authorities. 
; Finally, in view of the statements in paragraphs 36 and 37 of the report 
7 regarding the applicability of the Covenant, they requested the delegation to 

comment on the statement in the National Charter on Ruman Rights that was 
signed by various human rights and jurists organizations indicating that 
there was an absence of effective protection of human rights in Morocco and 
that their implementation was still limited. 

235. In his reply, the representative stated that civil and political right6 
guaranteed in the Covenant were granted under the Constitution to all Moroccan 
citizens without distinction as to membership of any race, ethnic, linguistic, 
religious or political group, or sex. In every subject area there w&6 a code 
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or special law, and remedies were available in cases of abuse of authority or 
infringement of personal integrity or of property rights. A Consultative 
Council for Human Rights had been created on 8 May 1990 to monitor the 
activities of local authorities and assure citizens of direct recourse to the 
King. The courts had an obligation in all cases to apply the provisions of 
the law, and since such provisions were identical to those of the Covenant, 
the provisions of the latter were implioitly applied by the courts. Parties 
and their lawyers frequently invoked the principles enshrined in the Covenant, 
which in turn ensured that judges had to base themselves on those principles 
i.n formulating their views. The Moroccan League for the Defence of Human 
Rights and the Moroccan Human Rights Association had been set up by two 
political parties represented in Parliament. The Moroccan Human Rights 
Organization consisted of independent persons, lawyers, jurists, academicians 
and academics. The three organizations pursued their activities at the 
administrative, judicial, parliamentary and public level. 

236. Concerning difficulties in implementing the Covenant, the representative 
said that Morocco had never encountered any obstacles affecting the public 
freedoms or civil and political rights of its inhabitants. The Covenant had 
been published in the official bulletin, and the press took every opportunity 
to mark the anniversary of the founding of the United Nations by reproducing 
the text of the Universal Declaration of Human Rights and the Covenant. Most 
international human rights instruments were also publicized by the press, and 
the second periodic report had been published by the national press in 
August 1990. The key principles of the Covenant had also been the subject of 
studies by universities, the Royal Academy and the National Institute for 
Judicial studies. Replying to other questions, the representative said that 
the compatibility of treaties signed by Morocco with the Constitution had been 
ascertained by various ministerial commis6ions prior to their ratification. 
Morocco recognized the precedence of international law over domestic law. The 
courts haa never rulea on the direct applicability of treaties, but lawyers 
often invoked treaty provisions before judges. The Moroccan Criminal Code and 
Code of Criminal Procedure guaranteed any person a fair trial. Laws could be 
amended by decree; the courts had no right to cancel laws altogether. The 
Supreme Council of the Judiciary was empowered to take disciplinary action 
against judges who committed administrative or criminal offences, but did not 
intervene in judicial matters. Judges were appointed on the recommendation of 
the Council. Human rights organizations were entitled to apply for financial 
assistance, which was granted to organizations serving the public interest. 

237. The Royal Consultative Council, which was a purely advisory body serving 
the supreme administrative authorities of the country, including the King 
himself, was composed of advisers to the King, Ministry of Justice officials, 
judges and representatives of political parties and was headed by a senior 
Supreme Court judge. Individuals were free to address their complaints to the 
Council, which then drew up a report for submission to the King. An enormous 
number of individual complaints haa already been brought before the Council. 
The fact that the reports of the Consultative Council to the *King on cases 
before it had reflected dissenting opinions among its members constituted 
proof of its independence. Pn the final instance, the decision on those cases 
rested with the King. Inaiviauals had the right to appeal against abuses by 
the police or public officials, and investigations and prosecutions by the 
courts or the Ministry of Justice received press coverage. Referring to the 
monarchy, the representative noted that 90 per cent of the population had 

-.58- 



voted in favour of the present Constitution in a referendum. Under Islamic 
law, Muslims pledged allegiance to their leader in return for his prOteCtiOn 

and guidance in achieving political, economic and social progress. No 
political party in Morocco had ever sought the abolition of Islam and the 
monarchy. The National Charter of Human Rights was not yet an OffiCial 
document but merely a draft text under nationwide debate with a view to 
establishing future guidelines. It had been brought to the attention of the 
government but was binding only on the political parties that had drafted it. 
The Charter would be taken into account by the authorities in 60 far as it was 
considered justified. The possibility of acceding to the Optional Protocol 
was currently under consideration. 

Self-df%mumWn 
. * 

238. In connection with that issue, members of the Conunittee,aeked the 
representative to comment on the problems relating to self-determination in 
Western Sahara in the context of the obligations assumed by the Kingdom of 
Morocco under article 1, paragraph 3, of the Covenant. They also wished to 
know whether human rights and freedoms in Western Sahara were suspended or 
made subject to restrictions ; whether there had been any displacement of 
populationr what was the current demographic composition in the region! what 
was the legal statue accorded to the population of Western Sahara pending the 
outcome of the referendum and whether any distinction was drawn between 
population groups opposed to joining Morocco and those in favour of it; 
whether there were any plans to grant amnesty to persons sentenced to life 
imprisonment in the 19706 for having declared themselves to be in favour of a’ 
referendums what measures had been taken with regard to the reported 
disappearance of a very large number of Saharane* , whether Saharane had exactly 
the same identity documents as other Moroccaner end how the prohibition of 
statements expressing opinions different from those of the authorities 
relating to the statue of Western Sahara could be reconciled with article 19 
of the Covenant. 

239. In his response, the representative reiterated the importance attached by 
Morocco to the right of peoples, in particular African peoples, to 
self-determination. With regard to Western Sahara, an outline of a settlement 
was taking shape. The Secretary-General of the United Nations was to draw up 
a timetable, in consultation with the parties, for the proclamation of a 
cease-fire and the holding of a self-determination referendum. The Saharan 
Population was not treated differently from the rest of the Moroccan 
population since the Saharane formed an integral part of the Moroccan people, 
Saharane elected their own municipal councils and held positions of 
responsibility in the civil service. The Kingdom had not proclaimed a state 
of exception since 1976, even though the prevailing situation was tantamount 
to a state of war. The conflict had had no harmful effect on the economy or 
on the free movement of individuals. Individuals had been sentenced for 
having rejected the idea that Western Sahara formed part of Moroccan 
territcry, but it was possible that the King might exercise his right of 
pardon. 

240, With regard to the question of disappearances, the representative stated 
that an inquiry was being conducted, but that the allegations, while 
admittedly disturbing, did not seem to be very credible, The government would 
Provide all the necessary clarifications to the Working Group on Enforced or 
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Involuntary Disappaarances of the United Nation6 Commission on Human Rights. 
The Saharan population’s identity documents were absolutely identical to thoee 
of other Moroccans. With regard to individuals’ responsibility for di66enting 
opinions, the representative explained that in Morocco there were only three 
major principle6 that were not open to challenge of any kind: the monarchic 
system, the fact that Islam was the State religion, and territorial integrity; 
if an individual deliberately challenged those principles he placed himself 
beyond the pale of his own society and had to assume responsibility for his 
declarations or acts. 

241. With reference to that issue, member6 of the Committee wished to know 
what legal provisions existed, in addition to article 35 of the Constitution, 
in respect of the introduction and administration of a state of emergency, and 
to what extent such provisions, as well as article 35 of the Constitution 
itself, were deemed to be compatible with article 4, paragraph 2, of the 
Covenantr under what circumstances the state of siege could be proclaimedr 
whether in an emergency the King could assume both legislative and executive 
powers by decree and, if 60, what procedures would apply; whether there was 
any way in which the judiciary or legislature could counterbalance the King's 
decision; and whether there were any provisions of law governing the duration 
of a state of emergency. 

242. In reply, the representative noted that Morocco had no legal provisions 
governing states of exception beyond article 35 of the Constitution, which 
provided that “when the integrity of the national territory is threatened or 
events occur which are likely to imperil the functioning of constitutional 
institutions, the King may, after consulting the President of the Chamber of 
Representatives and addressing a message to the nation, issue a dahir 
proclaiming a state of exception". A state of siege was proclaimed with the 
consent of the Legislative Assembly. Initially, it could not last longer' than 
30 days and, if circumstances and the situation in the country so required, it 
could then be extended only by an act of Parliament. The administrative 
authorities were not authorised to take provisional measures restricting 
individual freedoms. Civil power6 could not be transferred to the military 
authorities and no special COUrtS could be set up. No internal conflict 
calling for the imposition of a state of emergency or state of siege had 
arisen in Morocco. 

243. In connection with that issue, members of the Committee asked whether an 
alien husband of a Moroccan woman was eligible for Moroccan citizenship on the 
same basis as a foreign woman married to a Moroccan husband: what was the 
basis for the different treatment under Moroccan law of men and women in 
respect of their capacity to transmit Moroccan nationality automatically to 
children born outside the country: what distinctions existed’between men and 
women under the inheritance lawsj and in which respect were the right6 of 
aliens rectricted as compared with those of citizens. 

244. In addition, members of the Committee wished to know under what 
conditions women could join trade unions; whether a woman could obtain a 
passport without the authorization of her husband or, if she was not married, 
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of her father8 how many women held seats in Parliament and had access to the 
civil service, higher education and the liberal professions; whether the 
principle of ‘(equal pay for equal wwk” was applied in both the public and 
private sectors; why Morocco had not ratified the Convention on the 
Elimination of All Forms of Discrimination against Women; whether conditions 
were imposed on foreign associations different from those to be met by 
national associations: whether men were entitled to the benefits granted to 
working women: what criteria were used in fixing the minimum wage; whether a 
marriage between a Muslim woman and a Catholic or Jewish man was valid under 
Moroccan law and, if so, which inheritance laws applied; whether there were 
secular laws of inheritance applicable to non-believers; what were the 
conditions to be fulfilled by women in order to stand for election8 whether 
men also had to have acquired a minimum age of 25 years for that purpose; and 
whether women could become members of Parliament. 

245. In his reply, the representative Stated that the spouse of a Moroccan 
citizen did not automatically acquire Moroccan nationality. A foreign woman 
marrying a Moroccan could, after two years of marriage, acquire Moroccan 
nationality simply by an order of the Minister of Justice; foreign husbands 
must have been married for five years and obtain Moroccan nationality by 
decree. Moroccan nationality was in principle acquired at birth when the 
father was Moroccan and any child born in Morocco automatically acquired 
Moroccan nationality. In connection with the question of inheritance, there 
were three different systems in Morocco: Islamic law, which applied to 
citisens of the Muslim religion: Hebraic law, which applied to citieens of the 

i Jewish faith1 and the international system, which applied to aliens. However, 
inheritance laws in Morocco were based directly on the principles of the 
Koran, and women were in a somewhat less favourable position in that respect, 
However, women had never requested the abolition of the Koranic rules 
applicable to them with regard to personal and inheritance status. Aliens 
could not participate in local or general elections, be elected to local, 
municipal, communal or provincial assemblies or sit in the Chamber of . 
Representatives. 

246. In reply to other questions, the representative sald that Moroccan men 
and women could join the party or trade union organisation of their choice. A 
husband’s consent to the passport application and travel of his wife was 
required. Equality between men and women applied to the right to participate 
in elections either as a voter or as a candidate. Women were currently 
members of communal and provincial assemblies but although a number of them 
had stood for Parliament none had been elected. Women were employed in publio 
administration, the universities and local authorities, and the 1973 Act on 
the employment of women and minors stipulated that women must receive the same 
pay as men for the same work. Women could not serve in the police force or in 
the auxiliary forces and could not act as a representative of authority but 
could enlist in the army, They were not liable for military service, but, 
like men, they were obligated to do two years of civil service. Women working 
in the public or the private sector enjoyed special advantages linked with 
their female status. Foreign associations, banks and companies enjoyed the 
Sam rights as their Moroccan counterparts. The Ministry of Justice employed 
a counsellor to advise on matters of personal status and inheritance rights 
Wwerning Jews. The m stipulated that there could be no right of 
inheritance between Muslims and non-believers. 
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247, With reference to that issue, members of the Committee wished to know 
whether any consideration was being given to reducing the number of crimes 
oarrying the death penalty or to the abolition of the death penaltyi what the 
rules and regulations were governing the u6e of firearms by the police and 
security forces and whether there had been any violations of such rules and 
regulations; whether independent and impartial machinery existed to 
effectively investigate such violations; what disciplinary and other measures 
had been taken against those found guilty] and what measures had been taken to 

reduce the rate of infant mortality. 

248. In addition, members of the Committee wished to know what crimes were 
conshaerea as “offence8 against State security *’ and how many persons haa been 

sentenced to death for such crimest whether criminal laws could be applied 
retroactively, particularly those involving the death penalty; how many 
detainees were currently under sentence of death and what had been the nature 
of their crimes9 what was meant by “crimes against the well-being of the 
Nation” and how many persons had been sentenced for such crimes; what measures 

bad been taken by the authorities to investigate the deaths of inmates of 
Tasmamart prison and deaths during detention or police custody more generally; 
under what circumstances and what rules were persons charged with offences 
against the security or well-being of the State hela in detention centres; 
whether persons had been condemned to death in abE&, without legal 
assistance or the benefit of witnesses i what means were available to families 
who wished to trace disappeared relatives or arrange for a detained relative 
to be brought immediately before a judge: whether any government body was 
empowered to investigate allegations of disappearances and, if so, what had 
been the results of its investigationst whether any officials suspected of 

involvement in disappearances had been protiecuted and convicted: whether, in 
respect of the disappearance of the Oufkir family, those responsible in tbe 
case had been identified and convicted and compensation awarded; whether 
abortion was permitted in Morocco; and how many victims were claimed by the 
conflict in Western Sahara. 

249. In his reply, the representative said that the death penalty was applied 
in Morocco to punish only the most odious and abhorrent crimes for which the 
courts found no mitigating circumstances. It was based on the mtaliania, 
which haa a religious origin. Its abolition was not under consideration, but 
its application was subject to fundamental guarantees: it could not be 
carried out before it had been appealed against by the accused or the 
Prosecutor-General and, if the appeal wa6 rejected, a request for pardon was 
always submitted. In practice, the death penalty was usually suspended or 

commuted to life imprisonment. There had been no executions in Morocco in the 
past decade. The royal armed forces, the police and the auxiliary forces 
never opened fire on crowds without prior warning , which usually consisted of 
three shots into the air. When they did fire, it was always at the feet, and 
they did so only when forced. Anyone violating the regulations was subject to 
disciplinary action. Educational and. vaccination campaigns for mothers and 
children were being carried out in cooperation with WHO and UNICEP. 

250. Responding to other questions, the representative said that the only 
crimes carrying the death penalty were those listed in the Criminal Code. The 
expression “crimes against the well-being of the Nation” in the &&j& of 
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29 October 1959 had to be seen in the context of the circumstances which had 
given rise to its promulgation. At that time, traders had mixed toxic mineral 
oils and detergents with vegetable oil and had put the resulting product On 
the market. As a consequence, 26,000 people had been paralysed and the 
catastrophe had been considered a national disaster. Since 1959, there had 
been no prosecutions under that &&i&r because no similar catastrophe had 
occurred. An ad hoc committee presided over by the Minister of Justice or his 
deputy and consisting of a number of senior officials met at least seven times 
a year to consider pardons, and its comments were submitted to the King. On 
the question of disappearances in the Sahara, there wa6 COnSiderable COUfU6iOn 

over names, and the authorities frequently found themselves working on the 
basis of incorrect information. The fate of General Oufkir’s family wa6 an 
internal affair to which an appropriate solution would be found by the King. 
The question of the Oufkir fsmily was not a matter in which international 
organisations or the State itself had been concerned; the lawyer in the case, 
at that time practising at the Paris Bar, had failed to respect the procedure 
laid down in the &&,&which required him to contact a Moroccan lawyer and to 
submit a request through the Ministry of Justice , and his action had therefore 
been declared inadmissible. Civil trials in Morocco were conducted in 
accordance with the Code of Civil Procedure and crimina3 trials in accordance 
with the Code of Criminal Procedure. Abortion was prohibited in Morocco and 
subject to penalties under the Criminal Code. That Code also stated@ houever, 
that no penalty would be imposed if the health of the mother was such as to 
justify abortion. He noted that there were no political crimes in Morocco, 
although there were offences of opinion under the f&&i& of 15 November 1958. 
A crime against the external or internal security of the State was not a 
political offence but an ordinary offence under the jurisdiction of the 
or<:’ nary courts. 

251, With respect to placles of detention, the representative explained that 
the prison administration was organised along hierarchical lines, with a 
central prison, several rural open-air prisons and 6ome civil prisons. None 
of the detention centres to which members of the Committee had referred iias 

j 
', known to him. There was no Tasmamart prison in the list of place6 of 

detention under the prison administration. With regard to death6 during 
;; detention, he said that in some cases of death during detention, the coroner 
5 had found, following a post-mortem examination, that death had resulted from 1 
f ii violence leading to complications such a6 kidney failure. It had not been 
g possible to discover who was responsible for those abuses, but one case of 

assault and battery involving unintentional homicide was currently before the 
: court in Casablanca. .z A number of officers had been sentenced to varying 
- i ;̂ ! periods of imprisonment for offences including repel forcible entry into the 
-.~ s; home and arbitrary detention. 
_i 
1 nt of wrwners & ot&r de- 

252. In connection with that issue, members of the Committee wished to know _ 
; whether there had been any complaints about torture or other mistreatment of 
Y prisoners or other detainees during the reporting period or any proseoutions 
+ or convictions under article 231 of the Criminal Code; whether information 

could be provided regarding prison regimes and conditions of detention in 
7 Morocco: and whether the provisions of the a of 11 April 1915 and the 

da& of 26 June 1930 were compatible with the United Nations Standard Minimum 
Rules for the Treatment of Prisoners. 
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253. In addition, members of the Committee wished to know which civil rights 
could be lost under article 225 of the Criminal Code, an8 for how long; 
whether the King’s Prosecutor and the examining magistrate could receive 
complaints from prisoners during visits to detention centres: whether an 
individual could have recourse to the King’s Prosecutor or the supervisory 
commissions on behalf of a relative who was in prison: which authority 
controlled the Tazmemart detention centre: what wae the general state of 
health among the prisoners ; whether prisoners were always released as soon as 
their sentences were over) whether the provision in article 399 of the 
Moroccan Criminal Code laying down the death penalty for aqyone guilty of 
“torture or barbarous acts” also applied to officials: whether the Government 
intended to ratify the Convention against Torture and Other Cruel, Inhuman or 
Degrading Treatment or Punishment; what the rules were governing interrogation 
proceduresr what steps the Government had taken to investigate allegations of 
torture: whether it had adopted any measures to prevent torture in the future; 
whether a suspect’s lawyer could be present during interrogation; whether the 
police in Morocco received any human rights trainings whether a confession 
made by a suspect while in police custody would be sufficient to secure 
conviction without further prooft what was the maximum period of pre-trial 
detention: and whether article 231 of the Code of Criminal Procedure implied 
that the court could admit police reports, and was even required to do so. 

254. Replying to the questions on articles 231 and 225 of the Moroccan 
Criminal Code, the representative said that no examining magistrate in Morocco 
had ever been known to use violence during the interrogation of an accused 
person. Moroccan positive law ruled out any form of violence or torture, and 
any public official, superintendent or officer of the police who resorted to 
such methods did.so on his own responsibility and would have to answer for it 
in court. Any confessions obtained by such methods were invalid. Torture and 
inhuman or degrading treatment on a systematic basis were unknown in Moroccan 
prisons. There were occasional riots or attacks on prison officers but, even 
then, the prison authorities never used force systematically. Complaints’ of 
ill-treatment made by prisoners were submitted to the administrative 
authorities and, in serious cases, to the Ministry of Justice, and a number of 
officials had been convicted of such offences. The treatment of prisoners had 
become much more humane, and ill-treatment as a disciplinary measure had been 
abandoned. The Ministry of Justice was preparing a new law governing 
condition8 of detention, which would be fully consistent with the United 
Nations Standard Minimum Rules for the Treatment of Prisoners. Following the 
establishment of administrative tribunals, the State itself could now be 
called to account for its actions, at least under a procedure for financial 
compensation. 

255. The prison population was growing rapidly owing to the rising crime rate, 
which was partly due to the population explosion and the country’s economic 
problems. The number of prison establishments was inadequate, and their total 
capacity was only 7,000 for a prison population of 37,000. The insanitary 
prison at Laalou had now been closed and replaced by a more open and spacious 
prison. All the jails built by the Protectorate authorities had been closed, 
together with insanitary establishments. In its present economic 
circumstances, Morocco was not in a position to set about constructing enough 
prisons to house the prison population in accordance with the Standard Minimum 
Rules. With regard to a sedret detention centre in Tazmamart, the 
representative said that since some international human rights organizations 
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had reported the existence of such a centre, hi6 delegation would ask the 
Government about the matter. Any detained person was released once he had 
SeWed his sentence. The serving of sentences was monitored by means of a 
central file at the prison administration headquarters in Rabat and a register 
kept at each prison. The "barbarous acts" referred to in article 399 of the 
Criminal Code was a term borrowed from French law that had become Ob6010te. 
The Convention against Torture and Other Cruel, Inhuman or Degrading Treatment 
or Punishment would probably be ratified in due course since it was in no way 
contrary to the country'6 Constitution or traditions. Loss of civil rights 
was very rarely applied a6 a punishment in Morocco. 

256. With regard to judicial inquiries, the representative explained that the 
Code of Criminal Procedure provided for two phases: the preliminary inquiry, 
conducted by officers of the judicial police, during which the 6USpeCt was 
held in police custody and not permitted to contact a lawyer, and the 
pre-trial proceedings, conducted by an examining magistrate, at which time 
lawyer6 could be present during questioning. When the accused was questioned 
on his first appearance, he must be asked whether he was ready to answer 
questions put to him or not; otherwise the proceeding6 would be null and 
void. When the accused person was questioned for the second time the presence 
of a lawyer was compulsory, and if he did not choose one himself the examining 
magistrate appointed one on his behalf. A criminal court was required to base 
it6 finding6 on the proceeding6 at the hearing. Police reports were only a 
guide, and the court6 had to weigh all the evidence in relation to the charges 
against the accused. Record6 or reports drawn up by officers of the judicial 
police and member6 of the gendarmerie on minor offence6 were accepted a6 
authentic in the absence of proof to the contrary. Incommunicado detention 
did not exist in Morocco, but the family of a detained person was not informed 
since the family might try to get rid of evidence if it knew of his 
detention. The normal duration of police CUStOdy under the Code of Criminal 
Procedure was 48 hours, the maximum being 72 hours. The King's Prosecutor 
ensured that those time-limits were Observed, and police custody Could not be 
extended to 72 hour6 without his written agreement. At the police college in 
Kenitra, which trained officer6 for the judicial police, the training lasted 
two to three years and covered public law, private law and criminal law. The 
subjects taught included the role of international organisations, humanitarian 
law and human rights. Another college, for police commissioners, provided 
more thorough instruction in criminal law, and specifically in humanitarian 
law and human rights. 

251. with reference to remand in CUStOdy, the representative explained that a 
distinction was made between two types of offence, those incurring penalties 
of less than two years' imprisonment and the rest. In the first case, the 
person could not be held for more than a month from the time of his first 
appearance before a magistrate unless he was a previous offender. In other 
cases, the maximum duration of remand in custody was four months. That period 
could only be prolonged by an order of the examining magi6trate giving the 
specific reasons for the entension, which could not be for more than an 
additional four months. The prisoner could appeal against the decision to 
remand him or keep him in custody. He could in all cases ask to be released 
on bail and appeal against all adverse decisions. 
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258. The Committee considered the second periodic report of India 
(CCPRX1371Add.13) at its 1039th to 1042nd meetings, on 26 and 27 March 1991 
(see CCPR/C/SR.1039-1042). 

259. The report was introduced by the representative of the State party, who 
explained that India was a secular and democratic republic where freedom of 
thought, expression, belief, faith and worship were guaranteed to all 
citizens. The Constitution provided for parliamentary democracy with a 
division of powers among the legislature, the executive and the judiciary and 
established a union of state6 within a federal structure. Since the 
submission of India’s initial report, the new State of Mizorem had come into 
existence, the former Union Territory of Arunachal Pradesh had been granted 
Statehood, Goa had become a full-fledged State and Daman and Diu had been 
retained a6 a union territory. The latest general elections to the Ninth 
Lok had been held in November 1989, 

260. The Supreme Court of India and the High Court6 in the individual States 
ensured the effective implementation of human rights through a liberalized 
review of administrative action. Such liberalization had led to the growth of 
public interest litigation and the seizure of court jurisdiction in such 
matters, even on the basis of postcard6 or telegram6 received from individual6 
or of stories or reports published in magazine6 or newspapers, and the 
provision of compulsory legal aid to the needy. The Indian judiciary had also 
made an important contribution to the safeguarding of other major areas of 
human rights, including the right to life and personal liberty, freedom of 
expression and speech and the protection of minorities. The Supreme Court had 
indicated that the death penalty should be used a6 an exception in extremely 
rare cases and even then only as a deterrent. 

. 1 frwrk wime Covmt is I- 

261. With regard to that issue, member6 of the Committee wished to receive 
clarification of the status of the Covenant within the Indian legal system. 
They asked, in particular, how contradictions between domestic legislation and 
the Covenant were resolved and whether there had been any cases during the 
period under review where the provision6 of the Covenant had been directly 
invoked before the courts or referred to in court decisions or where a law had 
been rejected by a court on the ground that i’ c was contrary to the Covenant. 
They also wiehed to know what further measure6 had been taken since the 
consideration of the initial report to disseminate information on the rights 
recognized in the Covenant, particularly among the various minority 
communities and law enforcement officers, especially those in the police and 
the army! and what factors and difficulties, if any, affected the 
implementation of the Covenant. In the latter regard, they inquired about the 
impact of India’s large population and of it6 culture and tradition6 on the 
implementation of human rights contained in the Covenant, and about measures 
that had been taken to resolve conflict6 thnt had led to violence in the past, 

2G2. In addition, members of the Committee asked whether the Supreme Court was 
empowered to act in first instance on human rights violations routinely, or 
only in certain cases; what the scope and main features of epistolary 
jurisdiction were, particularly in the light of the large numbers of people 
who were illiterate, and what had prompted that juriSdiCtiOn’6 establishment. 
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Information was also sought as to whether the Government intetided to acaede to 
the Optional Protocol to the Covenant, enabling the Committee to receive and 
consider communications from individuals. It was further asked whether the 
Goverment was giving any thought to withdrawing some of its reservations to 
the Covenant, which mounted to restrictions with respect to a number of 
articles and the possibility of whole sections of the Covenant not being 
applied. Clarification was requested, in particular, on India’s reservation 
to article 1 of the Covenant. 

263. In his reply, the representative of the State party explained that in hisl 
country the rules of international law were incorporated into national law and 
considered to he part of it unless they were in conflict with an Act of 
Parliament. Article 51 of the Constitution, which provided that the State 
should endeavour to foster respect for international law and treaty 
obligations in the dealings of organieed peoples with one another, was a 
directive principle of State policy, providing guidance for the executive and 
the legislature, but was not enforceeble in the courts. No rights existed in 
India other than those that were guaranteed in the Constitution and, 
consequently, a citizen could claim that his rights, had been violated only on 
the basis of a particular law, not on the basis of a provision of the 
Covenant. However, when a court examined challenges on the basis of a right 
guaranteed by the Constitution but restricted or denied by an ambiguous law, 
the court could overrule the law and interpret the right in queStion as 
including the full guarantees under the Covenant. The Supreme Court of India 
had observed that, in the event of doubt, the national rule was to be 
interpreted in accordance with the international obligations of the State. 
Since the rights included in the Covenant wero reflected in the Indian 
Constitution and other laws, the question of contradictions between Indian 
legislation and other laws was purely hypothetical. 

264. Referring to remedies available to individuals, he emphasiaed that any 
citieen was entitled to appeal directly to the Supreme court in order to 
enforce his fundamental rights, In fact, proceedings could be initiated on 
the basis of an anonymous telephone call or a poetcard to the Supreme Court. 
Where a large group of persons could not afford to bring an action, any person 
could file a litigation on their behalf under the system of public interest 
litigation and, under article 141 of the Constitution, any decision on such 
matter became binding on all courts in the nation. 

265. With regard to the dissemination of information on the rights recognised 
in the Covenant, the representative of the State party explained that citiesne 
of India were well acquainted with the basic human rights and fundemental 
freedoms embodied in it as a result of the efforts of the Government and its 
information agencies, and of radio and television progrsmmes in all the 
country’s languages. The Covenant, and other international instruments on 
human righte, had been translated into several Indian languages, and human 
rights, in the broadest sense, formed part of the curriculum and syllabus for 
children in school. 

266. Replying to questions on the scope of India’s reservation to article 1 of 
the Covenant, the representative stressed that territorial integrity and 
sovereignty had to be the basis of the right to self-determination. The term 
“self-determination” did not apply to citizens within Indian territory, but 
rather only to those living outside the territory of India under foreign 
domination. 

-67- 



State of emeraencv 

261. With regard to that issue, members of the Committee wished to know 
whether the amendments to article 359 of the Constitution made it permissible 
in the State of Punjab to derogate from the right to life and the prohibition 
against torture, as well as from the other non-derogable rights mentioned in 
article 4, paragraph 2, of the Covenant and, if so, whether the Government of 
India planned to adopt legislation to make its domestic legal regime in this 
regard consistent with the Covenant: and what safeguards and effective 
remedies were available to individuals during a state of emergency. 

268. In addition, further information was sought regarding a series of laws 
that had been passed in India relating to terrorism, notably the Armed Forces 
(Special Powers) Act, the National Security (&nendment) Act, and the Terroriat 
and Disruptive Activities (Prevention) Act. It was, in particular, inquired 
to what extent those Acts were consistent with provisions of the Covenant 
relating to the physical integrity of the person and the obligation to bring a 
person to trial with the least possible delay and, more generally, to 
provisions relating to preventive detention and article 4 of the Covenant: 
whether the authorieation of the use of force even to the causing of death in 
accordance with those Acts was compatible with article 4, paragraph 2, and 
article 6 of the Covenant: why those acts had not been proclaimed as emergency 
legislation and notified as derogations from the Covenant: how an Indian 
citizen could avail himself before the court6 of the right6 provided for under 
article 4 of the Covenant: to what extent the commitment of the Government of 
India to the protection of human right6 had been affected by the chronic 
instability in the regional situation mentioned in the report: and what 
measures had been taken to overcome the situations which had occasioned 
violence in the past and to ensure that legislation was effective in 
preserving respect for fundamental human rights. 

269. In hi6 reply, the representative of the State party said that the 
amendment providing for the suspension of article 21 of the Constitution 
referring to the right to life had been superseded and that even during a 
public emergency an individual enjoyed all the safeguards and remedies that 
were available at other times. Any suspension'of other rights required 
presidential action and the approval of the legislature. In view of that 
procedure, a6 well as the relevant constitutional provisions, there was no 
possibility of indefinite suspension of power. Any legislation adopted in an 
emergency which was in conflict with the fundamental right6 of the citizen 
would be struck down when the state of emergency was terminated, 

270. Responding to other questions, the representative said that article 6 of 
the Covenant did not provide for an absolute prohibition on thal taking of 
life, but only on the taking of life "arbitrarily". Section 4 of the Armed 
Forces (Special Powers) Act did not give army officers the right to fire upon 
civilians "arbitrarily", but only in extraordinary situations and under 
specific conditions. Moreover, the application of the Act in the absence of a 
national emergency was not a violation of article 4 of the Covenant because it 
was possible for the Governmsnt to declare an emergency situation in 
individual disturbed areas. The validity of the Armed Force6 (Special Powers) 
Act had been challenged in the Assam courts and upheld by the New Delhi High 
Court. Furthermore, when acceding to the Covenant, India had expressed the 
clear reservation that it did so only subject to the provisions of 
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articles 22, 23 and 24 of its Constitution, which permitted preventive 
detention. The National Security (Amendment) Act authorized preventive 
detention where a threat existed to the defence ‘or security of India. In view 
of the careful scrutiny of such cases by the Supreme Court, there was no doubt 
that Indian legislation did not contravene article 4 of the Covenant. 

271. Referring to article 355 of the Constitution, the representative said 
that the Indian Government had reason to believe that the agitation for 
secession in certain border states was being aided and abetted by foreign 
elements infiltrating into Indian territory. Following reports from those 
states, stringent measures had become necessary in order to protect innocent 
people from being killad by terrorists. 

272. With reference to that issue, members of the Committee wished to receive 
information on the effectiveness of the special provisions designed to promote 
the advancement of “any socially and educationally backward classes of 
citizens or the scheduled castes and the scheduled tribes”; on the 
participation of members of these groups and of women in the political and 
economic life of the country, including the percentage of government and 
public sector employment at present reserved for such groups: on whether the 
classification of “backwardness” was solely made on the basis of caste; on 
how membership in scheduled castes and scheduled tribes was determined in 
individual cases: and on in which respects, other than in the exercise of 
political rights, the rights of aliens were restricted as compared with those 
of citizens. 

273. In addition, members wished to know whether any measures had been taken 
to combat the tradition according to which abortion of female foetuses was 
promoted in order to encourage families to have male children: how successful 
the amendment to the Equal Remuneration Act had been; and whether there was 
any remedy available for violations of the provisions of that Act. 

274. In his reply, the representative of the State party explained that 
according to the 1981 census, about 105 million Indians were members of 
scheduled castes, while 54 million were members of scheduled tribes, The 
Government was required by the Constitution to reserve a certain number of 
posta and a certain number of seats in Parliament and in the state 
legislatures for members of scheduled castes and scheduled tribes. The 
Constitution also provided that the claims of members of scheduled castes or 
scheduled tribes should be taken into consideration in the appointment process 
for posts and services in connection with national or state affairs, 
Furthermore, a series of five-year plans for the advancement of “backward” 
classes was a priority element of national policy. The Scheduled Castes and 
Scheduled Tribos (Prevention of Atrocities) Act had been enacted following the 
receipt of reports of atrocities committed against such persons. 

275. There had been a progressive increase in the participation of women in 
India’s economic and political life. Women represented 11.5 per cent of the 
work force in the public sector and 18 per cent of the work force in the 
private sector. Women were legally entitled to take qualifying examinations 
for posts in the top echelons of p-ublic administration, but relatively few 
women chose to take the examinations, Although there were no legal obstacles 
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to the participation of wom6n in politics, no seats were specifically reserved 
for them. The Equal Remuneration Act had been in force for 14 years, and the 
extremely limited amount of litigation concerning alleged violations of that 
Aat seemed to indicate that its provisions were rarely violated. Reports of 
destruction of femalo foatuses were alarming, and the Qovernment was currently 
developing an information csmpaign against the practice of identifying the sex 
of foetuses and aborting them on the basis of their sez* 

276. With respect to the treatment of aliens, the Supreme Court had recently 
ruled that the rights of Indian citizens, and particularly the provisions of 
article 14 of the Covenant, would also apply to foreigners who were legally in 
the territory of India, with certain exceptions regarding the acquisition of 
property. 

277. In connection with that issue, members of the Committee wished to know 
how many persons were currently on death rowJ how much time elapsed normally 
between the imposition and the exttcution of the death sentence: whether, since 
the submission of the initial report, that penalty had been entended to new 
offences; what procedure was followed in cases where the death sentence was 
commuted to life imprisonment on grounds of delay: whether the death sentence 
could be imposed for crimes committed by person6 under 18 years of ageJ what 
the rules and regulations were governing the use of firearms by the police and 
security forces; whether there had been any violations of these rules and 
regulations and, if 60, what measures had been taken to prevent recurrences 
and what progress had b%en made in reducing infant mortality in the period 
under review. 

270. In addition, infc.tmation was requested on measures taken to counter the 
increasingly widespread phenomenon of political killings and disappearances, 
as well as about allegations that thousands of people had lost their lives in 
ethnic strife and that many had been killed by member6 of the security 
forces. In the latter connection, it was asked what remedies were available 
in cases where a law enforcement officer had exceeded the term6 of his 
authority or when police officers had been involved in cases of death6 in 
custodyl whether the definition of an "assembly" within the terms of the Armed 
Forces (Special Pow%rs) Act coverad gatherings in private homest and whether 
law enforcement officers had been informed of the United Nations Code of 
Conduct for Law Enforcement Officials. 

279. Replying to questions raised in connection with the death penalty, the 
representative of the State party said that a condemned prisoner had a right 
to appeal to the Siigh Court and to the Supreme Court against a death sentence 
imposed by a 6e66iOn6 Court, and a right to appeal for clemency to the 
Governor of the particular state and to the President of India. If there was 
an undue delay between S%ntoii&ig and ezecution, the Supreme Court could 
commut% a death penalty to a life sentence. The Narcotic Drugs and 
Psychotropic Substance6 Act (1985), as amended in 1989, included th% 
pO66ibility of the imposition of a death sentence for repeat offence6 under 
the Act, A female child under the age of 18 years and a male child who had 
not attained the age of 16 years could not be sentenced to death. 
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280. Referring to questions raised about the excessive u8e of force by the 
police or the army, the representative emphasieed that parts of India, notably 
the border areas, were suffering from terrorist’outrages, some of them carried 
out by terrorists who wore the uniforms of the security forces in order to 
discredit the latter. Against such a background of killing and torture and a 
deliberate campaign to discredit the security forces, the Government had a 
duty to protect the nation. There had not, however, been any extrajudicial 
executions, and very strict rules of investigation were in place to examine 
any deaths in police custody. Should such a death occur, a magistrate wouXd 
carry out an investigation and make a preliminary report. There were specific 
regulations on the use of firearms to disperse unlawful assemblies and also 
strict rules governing the use of the army to assist a civil power such a8 the 
police. 

281. Specific enaatments provided for action against excessive use of force by 
the police or the army. Section 4 of the Armed Forces (Special Powers) Act 
contained many restrictions on the use of armed forces, The u8e of firearm8 
against an assembly of five persons or more was authorised only when such an 
assembly had itself alroady been declared illegal under an order promulgated 
by a magistrate. Section 7 of the Act, while protecting public servants from 
arbitrary prosecution, subjected their performance of duty to scrutiny by the 
Government. 

282. Responding to other questions, the representative emphasixed the steps 
taken by his Government with a view to reducing the infant mortality rate to 
below 60 per 1,000 live births. That goal could be achieved if the 
so&o-economic condition8 of the population, including female literacy and the 
availability of safe water supplies, improved. 

283, With reference to that issue, members of the Committee wished to know 
whether any consideration was being given to updating the Prisons Act, 1976~ 
what controls had been instituted to ensure that persons arrested or detained 
were not subjected to torture or cruel, inhuman or degrading treatment; 
whether there was any machinery for carrying out an independent and impartial 
investigation into allegations of torture and of summary, arbitrary and 
extrajudicial executionst and whether the United Nation8 Standard Minimum 
Rules for the Treatment of Prisoners were complied with and whether the 
relevant regulations and directives were known and accessible to prisoners. 

284. They also wished to receive detailed information regarding procedures for 
receiving complaint8 under the Bonded Labour System (Abolition) Act, 19761 on 
arrangements for the supervision of places of detention and on procedure8 for 
receiving and investigating complaintsr on the scientific classification of 
Prisoners with a view to preventing exposure to criminals during custody 
mentioned in the report; on detention in institutions other than prisons and 
for reasons other than crimest and on any measures taken to give effect to the 
right of prisoners not to be subjected without free consent to medical or 
scientific experimentation. Clarification was also requested of the alleged 
cases of torture and disappearances in the State of Manipur. 
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285. In his reply, the representative of the State party said that the Bonded 
Labour System (Abolition) Act was intended to put an end to the exploitation 
of certain sections of the population. Sinae bonded labourers were among the 
weakest and poorest members of soaiety, the Aat avoided any OompleX, technical 
procedures for receiving complaints and instead made the States responsible 
for ascertaining whether bonded labour existed within their jurisdiction. 
Such powers might be conferred on district magistrates with the assistance of 
“Vigilance Committees”. 

286. Referring to questions about conditions of detention, he explained that 
the All-India Committee on Jail Reforms had made recommendations on prison 
administration, particularly the improvement of conditions for certain 
categories of prisoners, water supply and sanitary facilities, training of 
prison staff and vocational programmes to assist in the rehabilitation of 
prisoners. Most of the recommendations had been implemented by the States. 
The state governments had also been advised to appoint a Board of Visitors in 
each district who would visit all police look-ups to ensure that prisoners 
under trial were lodged in separate facilities from those used for convicted 
inmates. 

281. The Supreme Court had held that recourse to third-degree methods by 
police officers resulting in the death of a person in police custody was a 
serious and aggravated offence and that the punishment for such offences 
should be sufficiently severe to deter others from indulging in such 
behaviour. The Mental Health Act of 1987 protected citizens from being 
detained in psychiatric institutions without sufficient cause and prescribed 
conditions for the licensing and control of such institutions. The right not 
to be subjected to compulsory medical or scientific experimentation was 
implied in articles 19 and 21 of the Constitution. 

288. With regard to that issue , members of the Committee wished to know what 
the maximum length of detention was for persons who remained in custody 
pending trialt what legal, administrative or other safeguards were provided 
against involuntary disappearances of personsr and whether there had been any 
cases of involuntary disappearances where the remedy of habeas or other 
effective remedies had been successfully applied. 

289. In his reply, the representative of the State party said that the police 
could not detain an accused person arrested without a warrant for more than 
24 hours, The Judicial Magistrate could, however , authorise the detention of 
an accused person in police custody for a period not exceeding 15 days orI in 
custody other than that of the police, for lc??ger periods. H.&se8 coruutl was 
an effective remedy in cases involving disappearances. 

. . to a ferr 

290, In connection with that issue, members of the Committee wished to receive 
dotailed information on measures taken to reduce the cost of litigation and 
the delays involved in the judicial process; and on the rules which applied to 
the appointment, recruitment and advancement of magistrates. They also asked 
how extensively the free legal aid and advisory scheme under the Legal 
Services Authority Act, 1987, had been resorted to since the enactment of the 
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legislation* Clarification was also sought concerning the compatibility of 
several provisions of the Tsrroriat and Disruptive Activities (Prevention) 
Act, dealing with the establishment of tribunals and the conduct of all 
proceedings .ill, with article 14 of the Covenant. 

291. In his reply, the representative of the State party said that under the 
Administrative Tribunals Act of 1985 a Central Administrative Tribunal had 
been set up to provide speedy and inexpensive justice to central government 
employees in respect of service-related issues. In the light of the 
experience acquired by the msdelats, which were experimental alternative or 
informal systems for settling disputes, the parliament had passed the Legal 
Services Authority Act. The purpose of that Act was to implement artfole 39A 
of the Constitution, which provided that the State would provide free legal 
aid. 

292. Judges appointed .o the designated courts established under the Terrorist 
and Disruptive Activities (Prevention) Act were Officials with special 
experience, independence and fearlessness. Searecy was very important for 
witnesses in terrorism cases, and article 16 of the Act aimed primarily at 
their protection and that of investigating officers while seeking to strike a 
balance between the requirements of publicity and of safety. In such cat388 
in_ proceedings were appropriate and consistent with article 14 of the 
Covenant, which provided for specific exceptions to the obligation to hold 
hearings in public. 

293, In connection with that issue, members of the Committee wished to know 
what legal provisions governed the expulsion of aliens and whether an appeal 
against an expulsion order had suspensive effect. They also requested 
information on the success to date of the Government’s strategy aimeQ at 
promoting the safe return of refugees to their countries of origin, 

294. In his reply, the representative of the State party said that matters 
concerning the movement of aliens in India were specifically governed by 
Section 3 of the Foreigners Act of 1946. Under article 14 of the 
Constitution, a foreigner in India had the right of recour6e to judicial 
process in the event of a violation of his rights!. The courts were free to 
order any appropriate remedies, including interim orders with suspensive 
effect. Referring to the need for an amicable resolution of refugee problems, 
he explained that once the refugees* countries of origin had established 
condftione conducive to the eafe return of refugees to t:leir homes, India 
facilitated their return. An agreement reached between India and Sri Lanka on 
29 July 1967 had resulted in the repatriation of more tban 25,000 Indian and 
Sri Lankan refugees over a period of 15 months without any incident. 

395. With regard to that issue, members of the Committee wished to receive 
information concerning the law and practice relating to permissible 
interference with the right to privacy and on,legielation concerning the 
collection and safeguarding of personal data. 



296. In his reply, the representative of the State party explained that the 
right to privacy was governed by the Constitution and by relevant civil and 
criminal laws. Data concerning personal information could be collected under 
the Census Act of 1948 and the Registration of Births and Death6 Act of 1969. 
Information collected under those Acts was Confidential ana was currently 

being computerieed. 

Freedom of reli&on endon of Dr- for war UUI 
, ra&J or rem 

291. With reference to that i66uer members of the Committee inquirea what laws 
and regulations governed the recognition of religions or religious sects by 
public authorities and what control6 were exercised on the freedom of the 
press and the mass media. Further information was also requested on the 
degree of access to official information enjoyed by the general public and the 
media, especially in view of the alleged difficulties experienced by 
journalists in visiting Kashmir and in covering the predicament of the Naga 
people. 

298. In his reply, the representative of the State party said that India was a 
secular democratic republic consisting of several communities with different 
religious faith6 and beliefs. The Constitution and other relevant laws 
protected the religious rights of all persons. Freedom of the press and the 
mass media were covered under article 19 of the Constitution and were subject 
to reasonable restrictions. The Press Council of India, a body constituted 
under the Press Council Act of 1910, was responsible for preserving the 
freedom of the press, Since the members of the Press Council were involved in 
the press and in newspaper publishing, any restrictions on the freedom of the 
press coula be said to be self-imposed. 

299. Under the Cinematographic Act of 1952 , any person desiring to exhibit a 
film had to apply to tire Cinematographic Board for permission. A film would 
not be certified if it presented a misleading image of the social, cultural or 
political institutions of India, or if it ran counter, &a-, to the 
interest6 of the sovereignty and integrity of India, the security of the 
State, public order, decency or morality, In 1990, the Parliament had passed 
the Prasar Bharati (Broadcasting Corporation of India) Act which sol%ght to 
take the mass media away from full government control. 

300. In connection with thert issue, members of the Committee wished to receive 
information about the number, membership, organisation and effectiveness of 
trade unions in India. 

301. In hi6 reply, the representative of the State party said that the Central 
Trade Union Organieations included more than 10,000 unions and that the 
membership of trade union6 wa6 approximately 10.25 million. 

Protection of the fad&an8 

302. With regard to that issue, member6 of the Committee wished to receive 
information on the main feature6 of the Commission of Sati (Prevention) Act of 
19871 on any reported cases of sati since the passage of the Acts on the Dowry 
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Prohibition (Amendment) Act of 1986 and, in particular, on the number of dowry 
deaths before and after the enactment of such legislation; on the 
effeativeness to date of the Dowry Prohibition (Amendment) Act and of the 
amendment6 to the Penal Code, the Code of Criminal Procedure an8 other 
legislation relating to arranged marriage, child marriage and divorce) and on 
the activities undertaken by the Child Welfare Boards established pursuant to 
the Children Act. Information was also sought on the impact on the right of 
equality before the law of some provisions of Hindu or Muslim personal law 
under which polygamy was tolerated or of the laws allowing different treatment 
of the sex86 as to the causes for clivorce. 

303. In his reply, the representative of the State party said that the 
Commission of Sati (Prevention) Act provided for the prevention of the 
commission of sati, and made glorification of it, through any ceremony, 
procession or function, an offence. Special courts to try sati-related 
offences were to be created, and responcibility for implementing the 
provisions of the Act lay with the state governments and Union Territory 
administrations. No case of commission of sati had, however, been reported 
since the passage of the Act. 

304. An offence committed under the Dowry Prohibition (Amendment) Act of 1996 
was non-bailable and the Criminal Law (Second Amendlment) Act had been amentied 
to deal effectively not only with cases of dowry death but also with cruelty 
to married women. A section had also been added ta the Indian Penal Code with 
a view to pravicing protection to women and discouraging atrocities and 
cruelty against them. Anyone found guilty of committing dowry death was 
subjected to punishment by imprisonment for from seven years to life. The 
problem of offences against women wae a 6aurce of serious concern for the 
Government and needed to be addressed in a broader social Framework; through 
their full integration and participation in national development. India's 
difficulty in reaching the goal of equality was more a social than a law 
enforcement problem. 

305. Child marriage, in spite of the prohibition of such practice by law, was 
deeply entrenched in certain sections of Indian society, an13 the Government 
had taken steps to educate the people about its consequences. Furthermore, 
the Chilcl Labour (Prohibition an8 Regulation) Act prohibited the employment of 
children under the age of 14 in certain haeartious occupations and provided for 
the regulation of their conditions of work in all other jobs. The Government 
had a national policy on child labour to rehabilitate chilclren withdrawn from 

prohibitea employment and to provide education, health care and other services 
for working children. Cases under the Juvenile Justice Act were to be brought 

: speedily before Juvenile Welfare Boards and the juvenile was to be sent to an 
observation home or place of safety during the inquiry unless he was staying 

i with his parents or a guardian, 

1 306. With regard ta that issue , members of the Committee requested 
4 clarification of the statement in the report that "the reference to ethnic 
$ minority does not apply to Indian society"; and of the functions prnd 
5 activities of the Minorities Commission. They also asked whether there were 
$ any special factors and difficulties in the effective enjoyment by minorities 
;$ of their rights under the CovenaYlt. y 
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301. In his reply, the representative of the State party explained that 
although there were religious and linguistic minorities in India, the Indian 
people formed a composite whole racially, and hence the concept of ethnic 
minorities and ethnic majority did not apply. All human and fundamental 
rights and mechanisms for redress were equally available to minorities, which 
also enjoyed a specific constitutional right to establish and administer 
educational institutions. The Minorities Commission had been set up in 1978 
to safeguard the interests of minorities and to review the implementation of 
constitutional safeguards for different minority groups. In addition, a 
Special Officer for Linguistic Minorities had been appointed and a Minorities 
Cell had been set up. The Minorities Cell ensured fuller participation by 
minorities in all aspects of national life, through coordinating and 
monitoring the implementation of a 15-point programme aimed, inter U, at 
preventing communal violence, promoting communal harmony and giving minorities 
special consideration in recruitment to services such as the stats and central 
police forces. 

306. Members of the Committee expressed their thanks to the representatives of 
the State party for their cooperation in presenting the second periodic report 
of India and for having engaged in a fruitful and constructive dialogue with 
the Committee. Although the report had been drafted in conformity with the 
Committee’s guidelines regarding the form and contents of reports from States 
parties under article 40 of the Covenant, it failed to refer to practice and 
the specific implementation of legislative provisions and, in that respect, 
was deficient. Satisfaction was expressed over the improvements that had 
occurred since the consideration of the initial report of India, including, in 
particular, the legislation recently enacted to prohibit the practice of eati, 
the measures taken to prevent “dowry deaths”, the efforts made on behalf of 
the scheduled castes and tribes, the role of the Supreme Court in upholding 
provisions of the Covenant that were not contained in the Indian Constitution, 
and the new provisions on lsgal aid. 

309. At the same time, the consideration of the second periodic report had 
also highlighted some of the difficulties India had faced in implementing the 
Covenant, partly as a rasult of the country’s size, economic problems and 
demographic composition, and the concerns expressed by members of the 
Committee had not been entirely allayed. Furthermore, the reservations 
entered by the Government and the fact that the provisions of the Covenant had 
not been fully incorporated in the Constitution tended to make it difficult to 
identify clearly the extent to which the Covenant was actually implemented in 
India. In that connection, members pointed out that rights, other than those 
limited by a specific limitation clause in the Covenant, could only be 
restricted by means of a formal derogation under article 4 of the Covenant: 
and that several provisions of the Armed Forces (§pecial Powers) Act, the 
National Security (Amendment) Act, and the Terrorist and Disruptive Activities 
(Prevention) Act seemed to be incompatible with articles 6, 9 and 14 of the 
Covenant. 

310. Concerns were also expressed with respect to a number of issues such as 
the implementation of the Covenant in “disturbed” areas; arbitrary killings 
and arrests in fiome statest police excesses and the mistreatment of detainees) 
the failure to bring proceedings against police offenders: the system of 
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preventive detention: and problems relating to the implementation of 
articles 19 and 22 of the Covenant and of the rights of persons belonging to 
minorities. It was also felt that greater efforts should be made to eliminate 
discriminatory practices rooted in India’s social and ethnic diversity. 
Members of the Committee, in conclusion, expressed the hope that India, with 
its democratic tradition6 and institutions, would succeed in overcoming its 

difficulties with regard to the implementation of the Covenant and that the 
third periodic report would reflect continuing progress toward6 that goal. 

311. The representative of the State party assured member6 that there had been 
no misuse of the powers conferred under the Armed Forces (Special Powers) Act, 
the National Security (Amendment) Act, and the Terrorist and Disruptive 
Activities (Prevention) Act and that the third periodic report of India would 
contain updated information on those matter6 that were of concern to the 
committee. 

312. In concluding the consideration of the second periodic report of India, 
the Chairman thanked the representative of the State party for his cooperation 
aud urged the State party to ratify the Optional Protocol to the Covenant. 

313. The Committee considered the third periodic report of Sweden 
(CCPR/C/58/Add.7) at its 1042nd to 1044th meetingo, on 27 and 28 March 1991 
(6ee CCPR/C/SR.1042-1044). 

314. The report was introduced by the representative of the State party, who 
referred to important change6 bearing on human rights that had occurred since 
the consideration of the second periodic report. In that connection, he noted 
that Sweden had ratified the Second Optional Protocol to the Covenant, aimed 
at the abolition of the death penalty, and had sought to improve the situation 

of children through the ratification of the Convention on the Rights of the 
Child. A study had also been conducted of various amendment6 to the Code of 
Judicial Procedure in order to review the impact of new provisions on 
deprivation of liberty in criminal cases. In addition, new legislation on 
terrorism was under consideration in order to eneure a safe and controlled 
judicial procedure. Under the proposed legislation, execution of an expulsion 
order would be prohibited if a presumed terrorist risked persecution, and the 
movements of presumed terrorists within the country would not be restricted, 

. * ii~m and lework wrw Covw is Implemented 

315. With regard to that issue, member6 of the Committee wished to know 
whether there was any procedure whereby Swedish legislation could be 
questioned on grounds of inconsistency with the Covenant and requeeted 
illformation on the actual application of amendments to the Code of Judicial 
Procedure relating to the obligation of the Public Prosecutor to prepare and 
Present an injured party’s claim for damages. Further information was also 
sought on the follow-up given to views expressed by the Committee under the 
Optional Protocol. 
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316. In his reply, the representative of the State party explained that 
international treaties had to be incorporated into Swedish legislation before 
they became applicable. Accordingly, the question of inaonsistency did not 
arise. In order to ensure that domestic legislation was in conformity with 
international law, it was scrutinised from the standpoint of Sweden’s 
international commitments and there was a general rule that domestic 
legislation was to be interpreted in the light of the country’s international 
obligations. The principal effect of any judgements by the European Court of 
Human Rights or of the views expressed by the Committee was to alert the 
Swedish Government to possible flaws in its legislation. If Sweden was found 
to be in violation of the Covenant it would react by analysing whether the 
violation consisted of the improper application of Swedish law to a particular 
case or whether the law itself was faulty. 

311. Amendments to chapter 22 of the Code of Judicial Procedure represented an 
attempt to strengthen the position of the victims of crime by making it easier 
for them to pursue claims for damages. The requirement for prosecutors to 
present an injured party’s claim for damages at a preliminary stage expedited 
a thorough investigation. The initial impact of the amendments had been a 
drop in the number of cases in which claims for damages were separated from 
criminal aspects. 

318. With reference to that issue, members of the Committee wished to receive 
information concerning the activities of the Ombudsman against Ethnic 
Discrimination and of the Advisory Committee on Questions concerning Ethnic 
Discrimination; the effectiveness of these institutions: the linkage between 
the functions of that Gmbudsman and the Parliamentary Ombudsman; the results 
of the evaluation of the Equal Opportunities Act by the special committee 
established by the Government! and the opportunities available to aliens in 
the job market, including jobs in the civil service. They also wished to know 
whether numerical equality between women and men was the only factor taken 
into consideration in the decision-making process for policies to combat 
sex-based discrimination; how the Government maintained a balance between the 
goal of non-discrimination and respect for indigenous cultures; whether there 
had been any cases in which aliens had been allowed to reside in Sweden but 
had not been allowed to work: and what difficulties the large number of 
asylum-seekers had generated for the Government. 

319. In his reply, the representative of the State party said that the 
activities of the Chnbudsman against Ethnic Discrimination incl.dded advice and 
assistance in individual cases of alleged discrimination, general 
investigative and information activities and advisory services to the 
Government. In order to avoid any controversy which could jeopardixe the 
position of respect in which the (Inbudsman against Ethnic Discrimination was 
held by ethnic minorities, the Act against Ethnic Discrimination had not 
authorixed him to take action in court, nor had it given him supervisory 
powers over other authorities. The Parliamentary Chnlbudsman, on the other 
hand, did enjoy such powers and there was close cooperation between the two 
institutions. 
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320. Th\\ 6pecial committee to evaluate the Equal Opportunities Act had made a 
number of proposals to enhance the Act’s effectiveness and, after various 
organieations had expressed their views on the report, the Government had 
submitted a bill to Parliament in Pebruary 1991 that included a proposal for a 
new Equal Opportunities Act, imposing stricter obligations on employers to 
strive towards greater equality in the labour market. The bill also included 
steps to combat violence against women and a proposal to establish a committee 
to investigate and to recommend measures to rectify difference8 in salaries 
between women andl men. Progress towards the goal of equality of the sexes 
required changes in the attitudes of both men and women that were not easy to 
measure. In that context, numerical,equality was a primary consideration 
because it was a visible sign of progress. 

321. With the exception of security-related posts and certain professions such 
as those of judge and lawyer , which were not available to aliens, the Swbdsh 
labour market was open to aliens. The unemployment rate for non-Nordic6 was, 
however, much higher than for Nordics , and special allocations had therefore 
been made under labour market assistance programmes for activities to secure 
job opportunities for aliens. A newly established committee was considering 
possible legislation to ban discrimination against aliens in the workplace. 
Sweden had not been at war since 1814 and restrictions on certain categories 
of persons had been enforced only during the Second World War. A wide range 
of problems arosa during the asylum-seeking process itself and during the 
subsequent process of absorption of those granted asylum. In that regard, the 
primary aim of all the steps taken by the Government was to place aliens in 
jobs as soon as possible. The International Labour Board had bean given 
government funding to help it achieve that goal. 

322. About 2,500 Sami were currently engaged in their traditional livelihood 
of reindeer herding. Since such activity involved about one third of Sweden’s 
land area, it had been felt necessary to limit the number of reindeer-herding 
groups and, consequently, Sami village6 had been authorised to take decisions 
freely on which persons were to be admittsd into the village6 a6 herders. The 
Government was currently considering the proposals of its Commission on the 
Legal Position of the Samie with respect to such question6 as to whether 
reindeer herding should continue to be restricted to members of Sami 
villages. Sweden’s policy toward6 the Sami people wa6 the result of careful 
consideration of how to balance the interest6 of society in general and 
respect for the Sami culture. 

323, In connection with that issuer members of the Committee wished to receive 
information concerning the results of the study on the application of the 
amendments to chapter 24 of the Code of Judicial Procedure in respect of 
deprivation of liberty; the condition6 of compulsory care for alcohol and drug 
abusers; and safeguards against any abuses in that latter regard. They also 
Wished to know whether there had been any departures from the 1989 Act in 
respect of the period of pre-trial detention for terrorists! whether the 
Planned legislation to replace the Act on the Provision of Institutional 
Peychiatric Care had been enactedl and what the situation wa6 with reepect to 
the implementation of the 1909 Act Wntaining special provision6 on the 
detention of aliens. 
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324, Clarification was also requested concerning provisions governing 
immediate care orders issued by the police; the difference between the 
justifications for a detention order based, respectively, on “reasonable 
suspicion”, “probable cause” and “reasonable grounde“f reasons for detention 
other than criminal chargeer reasons for placing juvenile offenders together 
with adult offenderer and remedies available uuder the new legislation on 
psychiatric treatment. Members also wished to know why an alien, unlike a 
citieen, could be detained for up to three days after having been taken into 
custody: whether there had been any cases of imprisonment on grounds other 
than criminal offences; for what length of time a court could authorise s 
prolongation of detention on remand: how soon after arrest a person could 
contact a lawyer; and why the judicial authority did not grant bail. 

325. In his reply, the representative of the State party said that since the 
adoption of new amendments to tbe Code of Judicial Procedure, the total time 
in detention, from the provisional decision until a final decisicn was 
reached, had decreased and that more than 90 per cent of all cases of 
provisional detention had been examined by a judge within three days. On the 
other hand, many judges, prosecutors, defence lawyers and policemen felt that 
the quality of the investigative material available to the examining judge had 
deteriorated since less time was available to prepare it. 

326. The use of the term “reasonable euspic~on” to replace “p?,obable came” or 
“reasonable grounds” had not caused major diSferences in the number of 
detentions on remand but only in the speed with which decisions were taken. 
There was, however, a risk of abuse, and Parliament would keep the application 
of the provision under review. Certain prerequisites had to be met for legal 
counsel to be provided to aliens in detentioni however, the three-day period 
was a maximum. The period of custody was sometimes lees, and when an 
expulsion order was issued legal counsel was always provided. The only 
difference in the treatment of Swedes and aliens with respect to detention on 
remand arose when an &lien had no place of residence in Sweden, particularly 
in cases of attempts to enter Sweden unlawfully. In such situations, aliens 
had to be taken into custody to prevent them from going into hiding, 
Pre-trial detention for 14 days was provided for under the 1989 Act on 
Terrorists, with the possibility of requesting a decision on further detention 
provided there were strong grounds and after a hearing on the matter. 

327. Turning to other questions, the representative of the State party 
explained that since very few people would have sufficient means to pay bail, 
the institution of a bail system would be considered by Swedish society as an 
infringement of citieene’ right to equality before the courts. On the other 
hand, if the person involved agreed, he or she might not be subject to 
detention on remand but might simply have to remain in the town and report to 
the police at certain intervals. With regard to tbe prolongation of detention 
on remand, tbe general rule wa6 that, although possible, it should be 
avoided. The deadline for presentation of charges by the prosecution was 
specified by the judge ordering the detention on remand, but the usual 
deadline was two weeks, Under normal circumstances, the regulations 
concerning detention on remand provided specifically that if a prisoner wished 
to do so, he was free to mingle with other prisoners in the same place of 
detention. 
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328. The aim of the new Care of Alcoholics, Drug Abusers and Abusers of 
Volatile Solvent6 (Special Provisions) Act was to motivate the abuser to 
participate voluntarily in the treatment. The 1988 Act had expanded the 
provision of COmpulSOry care because investigations had revealed a sharp rise 
in drug and alcohol abuse among the SOdally disadvantaged and rising death6 
among abusers. It clarified the responsibilities of social welfare committee6 
and included care at a stage when symptom6 were less acute, so that an 
individual could be treated before his condition had deteriorated too far. 
The time-limit for compulsory care, which was six months, could not be 
exceeded, and compulsory care order6 were decided upon by the courts. The 
number of persons under compulsory care had risen from 350 in 1988 to 750 in 
1989. Decision6 on admiSsiOn to compulsory care had risen from 15,000 to 
16,000 and the average period of care had increased from 75 to 130 days, 

329. The main aim of the new legislation on compulsory psychiatric care was to 
adapt the law to the evolution of psychiatry , which now favoured out-patient 
treatment and treatment at psychiatric Clinic6 in ordinary hospitals. 
Compulsory care would therefore be more strictly limited, in order to 
strengthen the patient's capacity for living independently and for volurltarily 
continuing treatment and support. It also established legal time-limit6 for 
period6 of psychiatric care and ensured greater judicial control by making 
court proceeding6 mandatory after an initial period of care. 

Uaht to a fair tria 

330. With regard to that issue , member6 of the Committee Wished to receive 
information on the procedure and criteria for the selection of professional 
and lay judges who served in the general courts, a6 well a6 on their role in 
reaching decisions, and on the procedure for promoting judges. It was also 
asked what the number and proportion of women in the judiciary were: whether 
there were any restriction6 on the nationality of lawyers practising in 
Sweden; and whether an acquittal could be reversed after a new trial solely in 
order to prevent the credibility of the judicial system from being called into 
question. Clarification Wa6 also requested of the regulation6 governing the 
implementation of article 14, paragraph 3 (g), of the Covenant. 

331. In his reply, the representative of the State party explained that being 
a professional judge entailed holding a state office. When persons were 
considered for that office, only such objective factor6 as merit and 

competence were considered. Permanent judge6 were appointed by the Government 
and had to be Swedish nationals and possess law degrees. There were a number 
of safeguard6 against the Government'6 misuse of its power to appoint judges. 
Lay judges were chosen by means of elections, and efforts were made to ensure 
that they were representative of the population with respect to age, sex and 
occupation. Every Swedish national who was not a minor or legally incompetent 
could be elected a6 a lay judge for the municipality or the county in which he 
or she lived. In reaching decisions, professional and lay judge6 each had one 
vote; the majority opinion prevailed. There were many women in the legal 
profession, and they accounted for IO per cent of all applicants for trainee 
posts in courts of appeal. All lawyers practising in Sweden had to be Swedish 
citizens, but a person appearing as counsel before a court did not have to be 
a member of the Swedish Bar Association except in criminal proceedings. 
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332. There was no requirement that a person appearing in court swear an Oath 
to tell the truth, and a confession was not sufficient to justify a Verdict 
against an accused person. It was for the courts themselves to determine the 
truth and to decide what kind of evidenae was to be presented and whether the 
evidence submitted was germane. Since statements to the police might not have 
been made freely, or a defendant who had told the police the truth might 
subsequently decide tbat that would not serve him well in court, it was 
natural that a court should ask a defandant to explain if his testimony in 
court differed from what he had told the police. 

333. The reservation to article 14, paragraph 7 , of the Covenant was intenaea 
to cover cases in which evidence had come to light, after a defendant had been 
convicted, indicating that he was in fact innocent, or in which subsequent 
evidence made it clear that a defendant had been wrongfully acquitted of a 
serious charge. Tbe credibility of the judicial system was not the only issue 
at stake. Rather, it was thought that the public might be alarmed to learn 
that guilty persons were at large. 

. . 
Freedom of nlwakmt an8on of allena 

334. With reference to that issue, members of the Committee requested 
information concerning the findings and proposals of the National Council of 
Crime Prevention based on its review of how legislation concerning restraining 
orders had been implemented. They also wished to know whether any new 
measures designed to make that legislation more effective had been adopted; 
whether the review by the Parliamentary Committee of the provisions of 
section 3 of the Act on Terrorists had been completed; what appeals procedure 
against expulsion orders was available in cases of refusal of entry or of 
expulsion on the grounds of an expired residency permit; and whether absence 
of any possibility of appeal in case of expulsion on grounds of national 
security and presumed terrorist activities was compatible with article 13 of 
the Covenant. Concerning the specifia situation of several Turkish citizbns 
of Kurdish descent, clarification was sought as to the length of time before 
their arrest could be challenged; why the normal rules governing 
telephone-tapping and searches had not been applied; and whether the 
non-reviewable designation by the Government of a person as a potential 
terrorist affected only those aliens who would otherwise be subject to 
expulsion. 

335. In his reply, the representative of the State party explained that 
restraining orders served as one means of protecting individuals who had 
already been victims of crime or who were being pursued and harassed by 
others. Under the amendment to the Act on Restraining Orders adopted in 
April 1990, a person who failed to abide by the prohibition against visiting 
or contacting another individual could be sentenced to one year’s imprisonmest~ 

336. Concerning the matter of expulsions, the representative stated that a 
balance had to be struck in any legislation governing expulsion on grounds of 
national security and presumed terrorist activities between ensuring the 
effectiveness of measures and guaranteeing the individuals involved the best 
Possible safeguards. The proposed new legislation in that area would give ‘.he 
courts a more prominent role, although not the right to make a decision. Tha 
Proposed expulsion of a presumed terrorist could be submitted to a court for 
an opinion as to whether the evidence was sufficient and the criteria for 
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expulsion had been met, but ultimately such matters concerned national 
security and forefga policy and had to be left to the Government to decide, 
thereby ruling out the possibility of an appeal. Since the legislation came 
into force ia 1975 it had affected only 20 individuals who, in the view of the 
Government, representad a threat to national security. Furthermore, presumed 
terrorists could not be expelled to countries where they could face torture, 
death or similar treatment, aud propose16 had been made to strengthen the role 
of the courts in that regard. ff a presumed terrorist was allowed to remain 
in the country for humanitarian reasons, the need for control would still 
exist and the norm61 rules restricting telephone-tapping and searches could 
not be applied. Expulsions other than those under the Act on Terrorists could 
be appealed. Where an appeal related to the asylum process or to the 
withdrawal of 6 right, it could be directed to the highest instance, the 
Government. 

337. The Swedish Government had deemed person6 connected to the PKK 
organization to be potential terrorists, and as such to be extremely dangerous 
to Swedish society, particularly in view of the fact that two murder6 had been 
committed on Swedish territory and of their suspected involvement in other 
actions. Of the nine people Originally in the group, one was Serving a prison 
sentence, the expulsion orders on two other6 had been waived, and the 
remaining six had only to report once a week to the police. 

to DlTiy&y 

338. In connection with that issue, member6 of the Committee wislhed to know 
whether the Parliamentary Committee that had been looking into guestions 
relating to the registration of personal information had iSEU6d a report and, 
if so, what the main conclusions and recommendation6 had been: whether any 
action haa been taken on the Data and Publicity Commission's proposal aimed at 
strengthening the protection of personal irtormation contained in computeri6ed 
files used in the health fieldt what measure6 were envisaged under the 
proposed legislation aimed at prohibiting the sale of personal information 
without the permission of Parliament and under proposal6 for regulating and 
limiting the use of personal identification number6 (PINS)! and what remedies 
were available in ca6es of interference with a citisen's privacy by means of 
data bank6 and electronic 6urveiUance. 

339. In his reply, the representative of the State party said that the 
Parliamentary Committee dealing with th6 registration of personal information 
had delivered its report in June 1990 and had reconnnended, m, that it 
should be made easier for individuals to have access to personal fnformatfon 
and that decisions as to what information concerning a person was to be 
released should be taken by an independent board. The Data and Publicity 
Commission's report had resulted in the submission of a bill to Perliement to 
regulate the flow of information within municipal and county health-care 
systems for statistical, research and administrative purposes. The Government 
considered that under the existing provisions the sale of personal information 
was ruled out except as specifically authorised by law or agreed to by the 
Government and had proposed that the Data Act ehould be clarified to avoid 
misunderstandings. It had also been proposed that PINS could be included in a 
file only under certain circumstance6 , such as when careful identification of 
the registered person was necessary. 
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340. Referring to safeguards under the Data Act, the representative stated 
that if an individual alleged that a computerised file contained inaorrect 
information on him he was entitled to know what steps had been taken in 
response to his complaint. If an individual was harmed by incorrect or 
mis?.eading information in a file, the keeper of the file was liable to pay 
damages. The Data Inspectorate could revoke permits to maintain files. 
Legislation relating to electronic surveillance provided that the county 
administrative board had to give permission for the placement of surVeillEWe 
cameras that monitored areas accessible to the general public. P llegal 
wire-tapping was punishable under chapter IV of the Penal Code by fines or 
imprisonment of up to five years. 

. * on uressio9YUCQhjgition of Dr- for war an&& . . to nav or religaous hatred 

341. With regard to that issue , members of the.Committee wished to know what 
were the current status and prospects of the debate on the separation of 
Church and State and what the current status of plans was for legislative 
action on proposals adopted by the Commission on Freedom of Expression, 
whether there had been any prosecutions under chapter 16, section 0, of the 
Penal Code, as smended, relating to the dissemination of racist statementst 
and whether any action had been taken on the envisaged amendments to the 
Ordinance on Cinema Performances. 

342. In his reply, the representative of the State party emphasiaed that 
the ties between Church and State in his country were centuries old, which 
was why the question had not yet been resolved. The Church, to which more 
than 90 par cant of the population belonged, had acquired a structure which 
enabled it to take decisions in most matters through representative bodies. 
At the request of the General Senate of the Church, the Government had 
appointed a committee to propose solutions to the economic and legal problems 
that could arise if the current relationship between Church and State was’ to 
be radically altered, 

343. A new bill on freedom of axpression , which in essence would extend the 
same protection to new electronic media as had already been extended to print 
media, was currently before Parliament. There had been five or six cases 
in 1990 in which individuals had been found guilty of breaches of chapter 16, 
section 8, of the Penal Code, and new legislation concerning freedom of 
performances had been enacted in 1990. Problems relating to the use of video 
technology for the distribution of violent images were being dealt with 
through intensified surveillance of the market and harsher penalties. 

. . 
YrotecLuu of the fad&! 

344. In connection with that issue, members of the Committee requested 
information on the status of the proposed bill to replace the Care of Young 
Persons Act and inquired whether the new legislation, if enacted, would 
provide divorced parents with increased access to their children. 
Clarification was also sought of the provision relating to the detention of 
immigrant children while the status of their parents was being investigated. 
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345. In his reply, the representative of the State party stated that since the 
entry into force of the new Cars of Young Persons Act, the criteria for the 
public care of children had been rendered more precise, taking into account 
either conditions at home or the young person’s behaviour. When a decision to 
prohibit removal of a child was taken by the social welfare committee, the 
committee was also auttnorixed to decide on the parents’ access to the child 
during the period of prohibition. Such decisions were subject to review by 
the aounty administrative courts. Legislation in Sweden made provision for 
remand in custody of the children of asylum seekers if it was evident that the 
children would conceal themselves in order to avoid an impending order, In 
1990, some 30,000 asylum seekers and 260 children had been taken into 
custody. The normal practice, however, was not to Separate the child from his 
or her legal guardian. 

346. With regard to that issue , members of the Committee wished to know 
whether any action had been taken to resolve the questions raised in the main 
report submitted by the Governmental Commission on the Legal Position of the 
Ssmis and whether Sweden had experisncsd any difficulties in reconciling the 
rights conferred under articles 26 and 27 of the Covenant with the traditional 
values of specific minorities, for example with regard to the equality of the 
sexes. In addition, information was requested on provisions governing Stats 
funding of religious communities. 

349. In his reply, the representative ~of the State party said that information 
on the bill resulting from the report of the Governmental Commission on the 
Legal Position of the Samis would be provided in the ne%t periodic report. 
Where the rights of minorities were concerned , every effort was made to ensure 
that minorities would be able to preserve their own cultural heritage. 
However, the exercise of that right had to be consonant with public order and 
Swedish legislation. The practice of female circumcision, for example, was 
illegal in Sweden. 

. observu 

348, Members of the Committee commended the Swedish delegation for its report 
and for having engaged in a constructive dialogue with the Committee, noting 
that Sweden had one of the most outstanding human rights records in the 
world. At the same time, it was noted that 6oms of the concerns expressed by 
members of the Committee had not been fully allayed, In common with many 
other States parties, Sweden had not incorporated the Covenant into its 
domestic legislation, as a result of which there were 6ome gaps between the 
provisions of the Covenant and Swedish law. Concerns were also expressed 
about the absence of remedies for persons expelled from Swedish territory 
because of suspected terrorist involvement; the possibility of extended 
periods of solitary confinement) the procedure for admitting refugees to 
Swedish territory: and rules regarding the censorship of extreme violence in 
the media. The provisions of articles 16 and 17 of the Constitution, which 
did not bar discrimination based on the grounds of language, political 
opinion, property, birth or other status, did not appear to be compatible with 
the Covenant. It was also regretted that article 9 (3) wa6 not yet the basis 
of Swedish practice concerning bail. It was also not evident from the Swedish 
Constitution that the judiciary was completely separate from the legislative 
and executive branches. 
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349. The representative of the State party recalled that his Government had 
contributed to the formulation of various international human rights 
instruments and had supported the establishment of monitoring bodies to which 
States parties should report regarding the fulfilment of their obligations. 
It was therefore quit8 natural for Sweden to engage in a constructive dialogue 
with the Committee. 

350. In concluding the consideration of the third periodic report of Sweden, 
the Chairman thanked the representative of the State party for his 
cooperation. The discussion of provisions relating to discrimination had been 
particularly useful because in societies where gross violations did not occur 
such issues constituted a central element in the protection of human rights. 

United Kiaadnn of Great: and Northern 
351. The Committee considered the third periodic report of the United Kingdom 
of Great Britain and Northern Ireland (CCPR/C/56/Add.6, Add.11 and Add.12) at 
its 1045th to 1659th meetings, on 1 to 3 April 1991 (see CCPR/C/SR.1045-1050). 

352. The report was introduced by the representative of the State party, who 
noted that a Royal Commission had been appointed on 4 March 1991 to undertake 
a wide-ranging review, embracing all stages of the criminal justice process in 
England and Wales. to examine whether there were further ways in which the 
administration of justice could be improved. Significant measures had also 
been announced regarding the prison system, and a white paper was being 
prepared on that subject. The pace and completeness with which law, practice 
and capacity in the dependent territories could be aligned with norms codified 
under the Covenant varied according to their diversity, The aim of the 
Government was to provide dependent territories with security, political 
stability and efficient, honest and representative government while taking 
full account of local customs and views. Moreover, it was the Government~‘s 

* policy to remain ready to respond positively when independence was the clearly 
and constitutionally expressed wish of the people. 

353. Exceptional measures to help counter the threat of terrorism were still 
needed, and among them was the power to detain suspects for up to seven days 
under the Prevention of Terrorism (Temporary Provisions) Act. In that latter 
respect, the Government had decided in December 1988 to avail itself of the 
right of derogation laid down in article 4 of the Covenant and in article 15 
of the European Convention on Human Rights. 

354. The Sino-British Joint Declaration of 1964, under which Hong Kong would 
revert to the People’s Republic of Chine on 1 July 1997, made specific 
provision for the Covenant to remain in force after that date. The Basic Law 
for the future Bong Kong Special Administrative Region, which had just been 
promulgated, reproduced that provision in its article 39. Furthermore, a Bill 
of Rights, which, when enacted, would make justiciable the rights and freedoms 
contained in the Covenant, had been introduced into Bong Kong’s legislature. 
It was also the intention of the Government to seek an amendment to the 
Letters Patent to ensure that no future legislature could enact any law 
inconsistent with the Covenant. 

-86- 



355. With regard to that issue , members of the Committee wished to know 
whether the United Kingdom intended to review its reservations to the Covenant 
and to withdraw some or all of them; whether any consideration had been given 
to ratifying the Optional Protocol to the Covenant; and whether any 
consideration was being given to incorporating the Covenant into the domestic 
law of the United Kingdom and the dependent territories, particularly in view 
of the fact that common law rules did not always accord exactly with the 
corresponding provisions of the Covenant and that United Kingdom legislation 
was sometimes not generally applicable throughout the realm. In that latter 
regard, it was also inquired whether any consideration was being given to the 
adoption of a bill of rights in view of the number of judgements delivered by 
the European Court of Human Rights in cases concerning the United Kingdom and 
what kind of difficulties were expected to arise in the process of unifying 
the British legal system. Clarification was also requested of the apparent 
contradiction in the Cayman Islands legislation that, on the one hand, 
required legislation in contravention with the Covenant to be revoked but 
seemed to allow for the adoption of new laws that might be in violation of its 
provisions: of the position of the Government during the Gulf conflict; and of 
the legal reasoning behind the reservation to article 1 of the Covenant on the 
grounds that the United Kingdom’s obligations under article8 1, 2 and Wof 
the Charter of the United Nations took precedence over the Covenant. 

356. Referring to the specific situation in Hong Kong, members of the Committee 
inquired whether the Hong Kong Bill of Rights had supremacy over other lawsr 
whether, in the view of the Government, the Basic Law of the Hong Kong Special 
Administrative Region of the People’s Republic of China, especially its 
articles 39 and 158, corresponded to the Sine-British Joint Declaration of 
1984: whether the Basic Law corresponded to the United Kingdom’s intention to 
secure the application of the Covenant in the future Administrative Region1 
whether the Government planned to discuss possible inconsistencies between the 
Basic Law and the Covenant with the Government of the People’s Republic China 
before the Joint Declaration would be fully implemented; what sanctions would 
apply if one of the parties to the Joint Declaration failed to respect the 
agreement after 19971 what arrangements had been contemplated for ensuring 
that reporting obligations relating to Rang Kong would be met after 19971 and 
what had been the experience to date with the operations of Hong Kong’s 
Commissioner for Administrative Complaints. In addition, members wished to 
know whether the Bill of Rights, once adopted, would be enshrined in the 
Constitution; whether the proposed one-year freeae scheduled to follow the 
adoption of the Bill of Rights could be extended1 whether consideration had 
been given to making use of article 151 of the Basic Law to enable Hong Kong 
to become a party to the Covenant directly1 whether courts of the Hong Kong 
Special Administrative Region would be entitled to interpret the Basic Law 
after 19971 what the composition, status and functions were of the Law Reform 
Commission; what was the meaning of the term @@as applied to Hong Kong”, used 
in article 39 of the Basic Law! and the extent to which the United Kingdom’s 
obligations toward6 Hong Kort, were affected by its reservations concerning 
article 25 of the Covenant. 

357. In his reply, the representative of the State party said that careful 
consideration had been given to the issues involved in incorporating the 
Covenant into domestic law and that the Government would review its policy in 
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the light of the Committee’s views. While incorporation of the Covenant would 
not be incompatible with United Kingdom law, it would represent a major change 

in the country’s constitutional arrangements. Since such a highly complex 
exercise would involve an essentially political decision, based on a close 
examination of the ways in which existing United Kingdom law fulfilled the 
country’s obligations under the Covenant, it was unlikely that any decision 
would be taken in the immediate future. Difference6 in the law a6 it applied 
in various part6 of the United Kingdom reflected long-standing tradition6 to 
which people in the regions attached great importance and there was no need to 
move towards a completely unified sy6tem when the different approaches were 
equally compatible with the United Kingdom’6 international ObligatiOn6. 

358. The Government considered that obligation6 undertaken under the European 
Convention on Human Right6 were not regarded a6 a conclusive argument for not 
ratifying the Optional Protocol and that the Covenant differed from the 
European Convention in certain substantive reSpeCt6. It had, however, no 
current plans to become a party to the Optional Protocol to the Covenant, The 
inhabitants of most of the dependent territories could resort to the same 
regional procedures for the protection of human rights as were available to 
the inhabitant6 of the United Kingdom. The only Territories in which the 
Covenant, but not the European Convention, applied were Pitcairn and 
Hong Kong. In regard to the latter, the Government wa6 concentrating on 
implementation of the Joint Declaration and the Bill of Rights. Procedure6 
under sections 39 (2) and 41 of the Constitution of the Cayman Island6 were 
applied very rarely, since the greatest care was taken to en6ure that bills 
were compatible with treaty obligations. 

359. Following Iraq's invasion of Kuwait, the United Kingdom’6 forces had been 
deployed alongside those of other member6 of the international coalition in 
response to an appeal made by countries of the region for assistance in the 
defence of their territory. Such assistance had been rendered in accordance 
with the Charter of the United Nations, and the Government rejected most 

firmly any suggestion that the use of force by the coalition had been 
excessive. 

360. Reservations to various provision6 of the Covenant were kept under 
constant review and, with the exception of the reservation in respect of 
article 25 concerning the Isle of Man, would all be retained. The 
Government’s declaration in connection with article 1 of the Covenant did not 
constitute a reservation and had been made at a time when the right of 
self-determination was less clearly defined than was now the case. It merely 
stated that in the event of a conflict between the United Kingdom’6 
obligation6 under article 1 of the Covenant and those of the Charter, the 
latter would prevail. If a decision was taken to remove a particular 
reservation in respect of Hong Kong the United Kingdom Government would have 
to consider the implication6 for the Joint Declaration and the need to ensure 
the continuity of the relevant obligations after 1997. 

361. Referring to other question6 relating to Bong Kong, the representative 
explained that the Basic Law was on the whole consistent with the basic 
principles enshrined in the Joint Declaration and corresponded with the 
Government’s intention to secure the continued application of the Covenant 
beyond 1991. Furthermore, both the Joint Declaration and article 39 of the 
Basic Law Provided that the Covenant would remain in force after 1997. The 
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precise modalities regarding reporting obligations would be aiscussed in due 
course, and any breaches of the Joint Declaration would be regarded as a very 
serious matter. Under articles 19 and 158 of the Basic Law, which gave effect 
to corresponding provisions of the Joint Declaration, it would be for the 
Hong Kong courts to interpret the Basic Law for all matters in respect of 

which Hong Kong would have autonomy. There was no danger that the phrase “as 
applied to Hong Kong”, contained in article 39 of the Basic Law, would result 
in an imperfect implementation of the Covenant in Hong Kong. To the contrary, 
every effort would be made to remedy any inconsistencies between the 
application of the Covenant in law 8nd its implementation in practice. 

362. The Hong Kong Bill of Rights had been framed so as to embody the 
provisions of both the Covenant and the Joint DeclPrration in one instrument 
that would survive the 1997 transition, The status of the Bill of Rights, 
once adopted, would be similar to that of any other ordinance in Hong Kong, 
which meant that it could be amended and repealed. Articles 3 (2) and 4 of 
the Bill of Rights gave the Covenant supremacy over other Hong Kong laws. 
They provided that all pre-existing legislation that did not admit of a 
construction consistent with the Bill of Rights was, to the extent of the 
inconsistency, repealed and that all legislation enacted subsequently should 
be construed as being subject to the Bill of Rights. The Bill of Rights could 
not be in contradiction with the Basic Law, which provided that legislation 
could be adopted by a simple majority. 

3G3. The Law Reform Commission was composed of 15 members. Its work wers 
delegated to subcommittees dealing with special issues thought to represent 
legal problems. The purpose of the one-year ‘lfreeee”, which could be renewed 
for an additional year on existing legislation , was to prevent lacunae from 
arising should an existing law be struck down by th8 new Bill of Rights, 
especially in the area of law enforcement. A number of groups had, however, 
voiced opposition to the freeee and the Government would make public its 
response to those representations in the very near future. It was also 
planned to amend the Letters Patent, which were the source of legislative 
power in Hong Kong and which would fall away on.1 July 1997, to prohibit the 
enactment of any law that restricted rights and freedoms in a manner 
inconsistent with the Covenant and to entrench the Covenant, The Office of 
the Commissioner for Administrative Complaints had been operating effectively 
since 1 March 1989 and had already received 372 complaints, Departments 
against which complaints had been made haa acted to remedy procedural defects 
or correct errors highlighted by the investigation of the complaint. The 
Commissioner had, however, concluded in his second annual report th8t the 
current referral System was fairly narrow 8nd did in f8ct discourage 
Complaints: consequently, the Government intended to review the system in 1992. 

* * Self -de- 

364, With reference to that issue, members of the Committee wished to receive 
information on the prospects for a definitive resolution of the situation in 
Northern Ireland and asked whether there were any plans to consult the 
inhabitants of Hong Kong about their attitude towards their envisaged status 
after 1997, In addition, it was inquired whether the people of Hong Kong had 
been invited to express their wishes concerning their own future at the time 

of the Joint Declaration: what the composition of the legislature would be 
after 19971 and whether the weight of functional constituencies in the 
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legislature did not constitute a potential for discrimination. Information 
was also requested regarding the specific situation of the part Of the 
territory of Rang Kong which was not subject to the lease that expired in 1997 
and about the Government’6 effort6 to resolve its diepute with Argentina 
regarding the Falkland Islands (Melvinas). 

365. In his reply, the representative of the State party noted that terroritm 
in Northern Ireland was a continuing problem and that the Government was still 
attempting to counter it. The Anglo-Irish Agreement of 1986 was a binding 
treaty which stipulated that the status of Northern Iroland was to be 
determined by the democratic choice of the people of Northern Ireland. After 
14 month6 of preliminary exchanges between the Secretary of State, the Irish 
Government and the four main constitutional parties in Northern Ireland, the 
Secretary of State had, on 26 March 1991, announced the establishment of a 
basis for formal political talks. It had, nevertheless, been recognised that 
the announcement marked only the beginning of a very long and difficult 
proceaa. 

366. Responding to other questions, he said that the People of the Falkland 
Island6 expreesed their view6 in regular election6 and that there wa6 no doubt 
that their wish was to remain under British sovereignty, Since the 1990 
agreement between the United Kingdom and Argentina, the two Government6 had 
been able to agree on a number of issues relating to activities in the Island6 
and in the South Atlantic region in general, 

367. Turning to the question of the exercise of the right to self-determination 
by the people of Hong Kong, the representative highlighted the unique situation 
of the Territory, which was subject to a lease that would expire in 1997. 
Following the signing of the Joint Declaration in 1904, an Assessment Office 
had been established to evaluate the views of the people of Hong Kong, who 
were found to be largely in favour of the text. The Basic Law Drafting 
Committee consisted of 59 members, 23 of whom were from Hong Kong, and a Basic 

Law Consultative Committee, consisting exclusively of Bong Kong 
representatives, had been set up to determine public opinion in the Territory 
with regard to the draft Basic Law. The Hong Kong Government had issued a 
statement to the effect that it welcomed the intensive consultations which 
China had conducted with the people of Hong Kong during the drafting process 
and that effort6 had been made to take account of the concerns expressed by 
Hong Kong during the consultation process. 

366. Under the Treaty of Nanking of 1942 and the Convention of Peking of 1960, 
Hong Kong islands and a part of the Kowloon Peninsula had been leased to the 
British Government in perpetuity, The rest of the territory (the New 
Territories), comprising 92 per cent of the total land area, had been leased 
to Britain for 99 years. The Chinese Government had consistently taken the 
view that the whole of Hong Kong was Chinese territory and that the treaties 
relating to Hong Kong were unequal. It was clear that the remaining 
8 per cent of Hong Kong’s land area would not be viable without the New 
Territories which contained most of the territory’s agriculture and fnduetry, 
its power stations, its airport and container port. Hong Kong Island, the 
Kowloon Peninsula and the New Territories hrPd therefore to be taken as a whole 
in the negotiations between the United Kingdom and the People’s Republic of 
China on the future of Hong Kong. 
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369. In response to questions about the COmpOSitiOn of the legislature 
in 1996, he said that while damocracy in Hong Kong had been encouraged, it 
seemed unlikely, in view of recent history, that it would come about quickly. 
The establishment of functional constituencies in Hong Kong had been the first 
step taken towards the progressive development of representative government at 
the central level in Bong Kong. They partly replaced the Governor's 
appointment of representatives of major professional, social and economic 
groups. On the day the Basic Law was promulgated, the National People's 
Congress of the People's Republic of China had issued a decision on the future 
composition of the Hong Kong Special Administrative Region. There would be a 
BO-member legislature, 20 to be directly elected, 30 to be elected through the 
functional constituencies and 10 to be returned by the electoral committees. 
According to article 68 of the Basic Law, the ultimate aim was the election of 
all the members of the Legislative Council by universal suffrage, 

370. In connection with that issue, member6 of the Committee wished to reCeiV0 

information concerning the Government'6 current views on the problem of 
extended detention. In addition, it was asked how legislation applicable in 
North6rn Ireland, especially the provisions of the Northern Ireland (Emergenay 
Provisions) Act of 1978 relating to the application of conditional release and 
the admissibility of evidence, could be reconciled with article6 10 (3) and 
14 (3) (q) of the Covenant. Clarification was also requested of the 
Parliament'6 specific power6 in it6 regular reviewing of emergency 
legislation; of the safeguards against abuse Of the seven-day period of 
detention8 and of the Government'6 intentions in respect of the judgement of 
the European Court on Human Rights in th6 case of Brogan and others. Member6 
wished to know whether provisions under the Immigration Act, 1971, which made 
it possible to dispense with protections that the law would normally provide 
to suspects and to detain people indefinitely without trial, was compatible 
with article 9 of the Covenant and whether the Government intended to enter, 
in that regard, an express derogation under article 4 of the Covenant; whether 
Hong Kong emergency regulations , especially those referred to in 
article 18 (4) of the Basic Law, were compatible with article 4 of the 
Covenant; what was the meaning of the terms “turmoil” and "national unity or 
60CUrity”. used in article 18 (4) of the Basic Law; and whether the Basic Law 
authori6ed derogation8 of right6 in situations that were less sbrious than 

those envisaged in tbe Covenant. 

371. In hi6 reply, the representative of the State party said that one of the 
feature6 of terrorist activities was the extreme difficulty in obtaining 
evidence, not least because of the fear which terrorist activities engendered 
in people who might otherwise be willing to help, Furthermore, time was 
needed to collect, examine and analyse evidence and information which might 
result in the establishment of a criminal case. For that reason, the power to 
arrest a person suspected of terrorist activities and to detain the suspect 
for a maximum period of seven days was not in any sense arbitrary. Although 
the possibility of incorporating some form of-judicial procedure into such 
arrangements had been seriously examined, it had been concluded that many 
difficulties W6Uld be involved b6CaU66 Of the danger that diSclOSUr0 would 
create for the source of the information. There were safeguards, however, to 
protect those who had been arrested and were being questioned Under the powers 
t0 arrest persons SUSpeCted 6f t6rroriSt aCtiVitie6, The European Court on 
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Human Rights had found that there had been a violation of article 5, 
paragraph 3, and article 5, paragraph 5, of the European Convention on &man 
Rights, but it had made clear its understanding of the difficult situation the 
United Kingdom faced in Northern Ireland and had not held that the legislation 
under consideration was either unnecessary or undesirable. 

372. The Government’s powers to deport under the Immigration Act applied only 
to a specific cetogory of persons, and the persons to whom it was applied had 
the right of appeal, witJx the enception of those whose deportations were 
ordored specifically on grounds of national security. Moreover, detention 
could only occur in cases where grounds for deportation existed and did not 
involve denial of access to the courts. In the cases involving several Iraqis 
and Palestinians, deportation action had been taken in connection with a very 
specific threat and the dangers flowing from it. 

373. Clause 5 of the draft Hong Kong Bill of Rights reproduced article 4 of 
the Covenant. Furthermore, in order to resolve any inconsistency between the 
Covenant and any Hong Kong regulations, a comprehensive review of all 
ordinances in force would be carried out with the aim of ensuring strict 
respect for the Bill of Rights. Under article 18 (4) of the Basic Law, 
relevant national laws Tnight be applied only during a state of war and when 
turmoil endangered national unity or security. There was no inconsistency 
between that provision and article 4 of the Covenant. 

. . , ’ Non-drscrlmination S of !ihuiam 

374, In connection with that issue, members of the Committee wished to know 
wllether any further consitsration was being given to reviewing the remaining 
discriminatory provisions under the Immigration Rules, particularly those 
discriminating between male and female students from abroad and wives and 
husbands of deportees; whether members of ethnic minority groups facing 
criminal charges were informed systematically of the relative advantages or 
drawbacks of opting for a trial before a jury or pleading guilty; whether the 
planned legislation to ensure the equal treatment of males and females in 
matters of succession had been enacted: whether steps were being taken to 
eliminate alleged discrimination against women in some sectors of public 
employment, such as the police, and to ensure equality of opportunity in both 
the public and private sectors: and whether progressive measures in favour of 
women would also be introduced in Hong Kong, It was also inquired why 
pxisoners had no right to vote in the United Kingdom; why assistance from the 
Commission for Racial Equality was provided in fewer than 20 per cent of cases 
of alleged discriminstionr what role the Standing Advisory Commission on Human 
Rights played in relation to laws adopted after the enactment of the Northern 
Ireland Constitution Act of 1973; and whether the Convention on the 
Elimination of All Forms of Discrimination against Women, which the United 

j 

Kingdom had just ratified, would apply to Honq Kong, in particular with 1 

respect to equal pay for equal work, family property and inheritance i 
questions. Member6 also sought clarification of the statement in the repcrt 
that the prison eystem in England and Wales needed a clearly stated policy on I 
race issues, and further information was requested about the Government’s 

1 

intention to reduce religious discrimination in Northern Iroland by enacting a ! 
Fair Employment (Northern Ireland) Act and eattilishing a Fair !2mploymeat 9 
Tribunal. In that regard, it was asked why the establisJrnent of a special ; 
tribunal had been felt necessary; whether job applicants were required to p 
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state their religious affiliation ; whether there was an optimal ratio of 
Protestants, Catholics and others in various job categories; and what the 
functions were of the Fair EmplOyiIIent Commission. 

376. In his reply, the representative of the State party said that the 
provisions of the immigration laws prescribing different treatment on the 
basis of gender were very few in number and very limited in scope. The 
Government was, however, faced with a difficult choice between doing away with 
gender discrimination in a manner that would bring hardship to categories of 
people who had previously not been discriminated against and weakening its 
control over immigration, The policy on race issues was implemented in 
England and Wales because the greatest incidence of racial discrimination 
occurred there. The policy related to the operational services such as police 
and prisons, and was a broad statement of principle on non-discrimination in 
the delivery of services. Codes of conduct outlawing discrimination existed 
for a number of professions, including the legal profession and probationary 
officers. 

376. The Standing Advisory Committee on Human Rights, established by the 
Northern Ireland Constitution Act, had responsibility for advising the 
Secretary of State on the adequacy of legislation for the prevention of 
discrimination on the grounds of religious beliefs and political opinion. 
Under the, Fair Employment (Northern Ireland) Act, 1989, the Pair Employment 
Commission was empowered to decide on individual cases of alleged 
discrimination, advise prospective complainants, and award damages for 
financial loss, loss of opportunity and injury to feelings. The Fair 
Employment Tribunal could order amployers to comply with tha instructions Of 
tile Commission within a certain time-frame , subject to certain penalties. 
Legislation to ensure the equal treatment of males and females in matters of 
succession had not yet been enacted and was still under review by a committee 
of the States of Jersey. The Equal Opportunities Commission was responsible 
for reviewing and, as necessary, proposing changes in equal opportunity 
legislation. It also provided assistance to victims of alleged sex 
discrimination and, in certain cases, provided full legal support before the 
industrial tribunals or the high courts. The Government’s policy on the 
voting rights of prisoners was aimed at maintaining good order and discipline 
in the prisons. 

377. The elaboration of the Bill of Rights had heightened awareness in 
Hong Kong of human rights issues, including women’s rights. As a consequence, 
a study was being conducted on the social, legal and economic obligations 
under the Convention on the Elimination of All Form8 of Discrimination against 
Women and its potential impact in Hong Kong. With regard to equality of the 
saxes, there was no specific programme for the advancement of women in the 
civil service, but in reality equality prevailed. 

376. With regard to that issue, members of the Committee wished to know under 
which circumstances and what rules the military forces could take over police 
functions and whether they could resort to the u6e of lethal weapons more 
freely than the police, Information was also requested on the Report of 
Review by H.M. Chief Inspector of Prisons of Suicide and Self-Harm in Prison 
Service Establishments in England and Wales of December 1990 and on the 
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measures undertaken based on its findings. In addition, clarification was 
requested of the rules and regulations governing the use of firearms by the 

police and security forces in Northern Ireland and of the inquest procedure in 
cases of killings by members of the security forces. In that regard, it was 

asked how many deaths had occurred as a result of the use of force by the 

police; in how many such cases had the victims been unarmed; whether any 

inquiries had been initiated: and whether disciplinary proceedings had been 

conducted against those found guilty. It was also inquired what steps had 

been taken to prevent suicide among persons detained under immigration powersr 

how many death sentences had been imposed in Hong Kong in the past decade: and 

whether the Government was considering abolishing the death penalty in the 
dependent territories, particularly in Hong Kong, in view of the transfer of 
sovereignty in 1991. 

379. In his reply, th.; representative of the State party said that, when 

summoned to support the civil authorities , nlembers of the armed forces were 

present purely to assist as xxeeded and did not themselves possess police 

powers. Only that degree of force which was reasonable in the circumstances 
WGG permissible. Detailed instructions were provided on the us8 of firearms, 

iixdicating that they were to be used as a last resort where there was a threat 
to life and, where practicable, after due warning had been given. Members of 

the armed forces and the police could be prosecuted if they used firearms 

unlawfully. Ten individual incidents in which deaths had been caused by 

members of the security forces had occurred in Northern Ireland in 1990, 
cvmpared to four and six in 1989 and 1988, respectively. Each incident had 

been fully inveotigated and the evidence obtained had been weighed by an 

independent official. That procedure had resulted in the institution of 

crimioal proceedings against some members of the security forces. The 

question of suicide and self-harm in prisons was taken very seriously by the 

cjovernment, which w&G seeking to reduce the incidence of those phenomena to a 
minimum. With respect to detention under immigration powers, only a small 
proportion of the approximately 20,000 persons who were refused entry into the 

country each year were detained, Steps had been taken to prevent suicide 

occurring in such facilities. WheYever possib18, people were granted 

temporary admission instead of being detained. Coadicions in special 

detention facilitfGs were kept as congenial as possible and such facilities 

were thoroughly inspected. A board of visitors had been established to hear 

corr.2iaints. 

300. The Government had become concerned about the discrepancy between its 
practice and that of the dependent territories in the Caribbean with respect 

to the death penalty. Although public opinion in the Caribbean Territories 

ten&d to favour retention of ths death penalty, it had been announced on 

26 March 1991 that an Order in Council would be moved to substitute life 
imprisomnent for the death penalty :& murder caG8G in the Cayman Islands, the 

British virgin Islaxxds, the Turks and Caicos Islands, Montserrut and 

Anguilla. The last death sentence in Hong Kong had been carried out in 

November 1966, Gtd since then the death sentencee of 243 persons had been 

commuted to life imprisonment or specific prison sentences. However, most 
people in Hong Kong wished to retain the death penalty as a deterrent to 

serious crime. Purthermore, according to the Joint Declaration, the laws 
currently in force in Hong Kong would rexnain basically unchanged after 1997 

and, therefore, the death penalty would not become applicable to a broacier 

range of crimes unless the Hong Kong Administration GO decided. 
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381. In connection with that issue, members of the Committee wished to know 

whether there had been any allegations that criminal convictions had been 
handed down on the basis of confessions obtained under duress and what the 
possible remedies would be in such cases: whether regulations had been adopted 
to abolish corporal punishment in all schools; and what measures had been 
taken to give effect to the right of everyone not to be subjected to medical 
or scientific experiment without his free consent. Clarification was also 
requested of the reservation made by the United Kingdom, on ratifying the 
Covenant, relating to the right to apply to persons lawfully detained in penal 
establishments of any kind suah laws and procedures as it might deem necessary 
for the preservation of discipline : of provisions relating to the 
admissibility of confessions in Northern Ireland; and of the apparent 
discrepancy between article 3 of the Hong Kong Bill of Rights, which was 
identical to article 7 of the Covenant, and article 28 of the Basic Law. 

3U2. In his reply, the representative of the State party said that while 
allegations of serious ill-treatment aimed at obtaining confessions had 
occasionally been made, they had been very rare in recent years. I f  the 
allegation was made in the course of a criminal trial, the matter was decided 
during the trial itself and, if upheld, such statements were not admitted as 
evidence. The Police and Criminal (Northern Ireland) Order contained 
extensive provisions relating to ordinary criminal offences and ensured that 
statements obtained under duress were not admissible and allowed the judge to 
rule on admissibility if there was any suggestion that evidence had been 
unfairly obtained. A wide-ranging programme of measures to prevent 
ill-treatment of suspects had been introduced in recent years, mostly under 
the Police and Criminal Evidence Act. 

383. Responding to other questions, the representative explained that medical 
treatment without the consent of the patient was considered to be an assault 
under the law. Although corporal punishment had been abolished for all 
publicly funded schools and publicly funded pupils in independent schools, it 
remained legal for privately funded pupils at independent schools. Such a 
distinction was justified because the Government did not want to criminaliee 
every form of chastisement of children. Excessive punishment of a child would 
be covered by the ordinary law on offences against the pereon, 

304. With reference to that issue, members of the Committee requested 
clarification of the apparent discrepancy between the indication in the report 
that a detainee had to be brought before a magistrate’s court and charged 
within 96 hours of his arrest and the statement that detention periods were 
subject to the sanction of the court after 36 hours. They inquired whether 
legislation similar to the Police and Criminal Evidence Act,. 1984, had come 
into operation in Northern Ireland; whether m_aratfa payments to persons who 
had been detained in custody resulted from an enforceable right to 
compensation, in the sense of article 9, paragraph 5, of the Covenant; and 
whether suspects systematically underwent a medical examination or could 
themselves request such examinations. Further information was also requested 
about the practice regarding periods recommended by the Home Secretary that 
life prisoners should serve: and on the provision in the Prevention of 
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Terrorism (Temporary Provision) Act of 1969 relating to the duty of the police 
officer reviewing the detention to consider the need to withhold the right of 
the detained person to have someone informed of his arrest and to see a 
solicitor. 

3U5. In his reply, the representative of the State party said that the maximum 
period for which a person could be detained without charge in connection with 
a serious arrestable offence without charge was 36 hours and could be extended 
to 96 hours by a magistrate’s court. There was no provision in United Kingdom 
law for an enforceable right to compensation in respect of arrest or detention 
that was lawful under domestic law but was inconsistent with article 9 of the 
Covenant. Any request of medical examination by suspects had to be acted on 
as soon as practicable, except in Northern Ireland terrorist cases, where the 
custody ofEicer had some discretionary authority, 

366. Sections 14 and 15 of the Northern Ireland (Emergency Provisions) Act 
1967 gave detained persons the right to have access to legal advice and to 
hove someone informed of their arrest. While the special circumstances of a 
particular case night dictate a temporary delay, both the maximum length of 
the delay and the circumstances in which the delay could be authoriaed were 
closely controlled. Such delay was justified in circumstances in which the 
provision of the information to the person whom the accused or suspected 
terrorist had asked to be informed might, in particular, lead to interference 
in the collection of information about terrorist acts, or make it more 
difficult to prevent an act of terrorism or to secure the apprehension of a 
pnrson suspected of having committed an act of terrorism. 

387. With regard to that issue, members of the Committee wished to know 
whether the planned review of prison rules and standing orders in Northern 
Ireland had been completed and, if so, whether any of the changes adopted’in 
the rest of the United Kingdom had been fncorporated in such rules; whether 
offenders in Northern Ireland other tha.1 those accused of terrorist-type 
offences were eligible for parole and, if not, why they were denied benefits 
that were available in other parts of the United Kingdom: and whether there 
had been any studies regarding the extent to which the prison system 
guaranteed the realisation of the aim of reformation and social 
rehabilitation, stipulated in article 10, paragraph 3, of the Covenant, In 
addition, further information was requested on the practice of secure 
accommodations: on the kind of behaviour that caused a child to be sent to 
such an accommodation and what role the parents had in the decision to commit 
e child to such an accommodation: on the number of children in secure 
ar’commodations and the relative proportions of convicted youngsters and others 
in the various security unite: on the functions and activities of the Parole 
Board: and on psoposals for further legislation, if any, regarding resort to 
community-based measures in lieu of prison terms for young adult offenders as 
well as for improving the operation of the parole system. 

308. In his reply, the representative of the State party said that the review 
of prison rules and standing orders in Northern Ireland was currently in 
progress and would be the subject of a statutory order. The Criminal Justice 
bill currently before Parliament contained a major programme of reform and 
provided a new framework for sentencing in England and Wales based on the 
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seriousness of the offence. Longer sentences were envisaged for violent and 
sexual crimes and greater scope was given to the possibility of punishment in 
the community through a combination of probation , community service and curfew 
orders. The Bill also incorporated a major reform of the parole system, 
providing for supervision in every ca6e after a prisoner was released. It 
was, however, difficult to operate an effective parole system when a high 
proportion of offenders had committed terrorist Crimea. 

389. The criterion for placement of a child in secure accommodation was not 
the commission of a crime but the need to protect the child from injuring 
himself or others. The role of parents was strengthened considerably in the 
Children and Young Persons Act, which provided that parents had to be given 
their proper place in decision-making about their children at every stage. 
Efforts were made to ensure that the juvenile could be sent back to non-secure 
accommodations at the earliest opportunity. In prison establishments, as at 
30 June 1990, there were 275 sentenced juveniles and 111 juveniles on remand, 
Legislative measures had successively reduced those numbers over the years and 
the juveniles were kept apart Erom adult offenders as much as possible. 

t to a fair triQ 

390. With regard to that issue , members of the committee requested 
clarification of the statement in the report that in cases involving offences 
under the common law, there was no time-limit in Scotland within which the 
trial of the accused had to take place. They also wished to know whether 
there had been any applications for payment of compensation for a miscarriage 
of justice under section 133 of the Criminal Justice Act 1988 and, if so, with 
what results: whether the Government had reached any conclusions as to the 
amendments that should be made to the right of silence in England and Walesl 
whether the recommendations of the War Crimes Inquiry relating to the 
introduction of war crimes legislation had been implemented; what was the 
mandate of the Royal Cornmission of Criminal Justice ; whether the decision of a 
person to remain silent in a judicial proceeding was considered tantamount to 
an admission of guiltl how the independence of the judiciary was guaranteed8 
whether the Government was considering any improvements in the regulations 
governing free legal aid3 whether the right guaranteed under article 14 of the 
Covenant to have one’s conviction and sentence reviewed by a higher tribunal 
was fully guaranteed in th.3 United Kingdoms whether, in connection with a 
particular case involving a police officer, measures had been taken in 
Hong Kong to ensure that prosecution was not unreaoonably delayed} how, in the 
light of articles 19 and 81 of the Hong Kong Basic Law, the judicial system in 
HorIg Kong would be maintained after 1997; and what had led to the error in the 
Birmingham Six case and why it had not been discovered for six years, 
Clarification was also sought of the guarantees of equal access to evidence by 
the police and the defence, in particular in cases brought under terrorism 
legislation, and of provisions relating to the presumption of innocence and 
the reversal of the burden of initial proof in cases concerning “scheduled” 
offences. 

391. In his reply, the representative of the State party explained that 
time-limits for the hearing of cases in Scotland did not apply to summary 
offences because, in the great majority of summary cases, people were likely 
to be either released on bail or simply awaiting a summons to court. Under 
section 133 of the Criminal Justice Act, 1988, eight application6 for payment 
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of compensation for a miscarriage of justice had been approved by the 
Secretary of State. Following the report of the War Crimes Inquiry, a bill 
had been introduced to give the courts of the United Kingdom jurisdiction over 
the offences of murdwr or manslaughter committed as war crimes in Germany or 
German-occupied territory during the Second World War. The House of Commons 
had completed its second reading of the bill, which was to be debated further 
in the House of Lords. 

392. The mandate of the Royal Commission on Criminal Justice was to examine 
the effectiveness of the criminal justice system in Lngland and Wales and to 
consider, in particular, whether changes were needed in the conduct of police 
investigations and their supervision by senior police officers: the role of 
the prosecutor in supervising the gathering of evidence; the arrangements for 
the defence of accused persons; access to legal advice: the courts’ duty in 
cvnsidering evidence: the arrangement5 for considering and investigating 
allegation5 of miscarriage of justice; and the possibility of emending the 
right of silence in England and Wales. Any change5 in the criminal justice 
system in England and Wales were dependent on the outcome of the inquiry of 
the Royal Commission, which had been asked to complete its report within two 
years, 

393. Replying to other questions, the representative said that the 
recommendation5 made some 10 year6 earlier by the Royal Commission on Criminal 
Procedure had led to the creation of the Crown Prosecution Service, which now 
handled all prosecutions in England and Wales. Access to legal aid was, in 
principle, available immediately after arrest, although in terrorist cases 
that accetxs might be withheld for 48 hours. The question of the quality of 
legal aid was, however, a matter for debate, and a review of the question of 
eligibility with respect to legal aid was in progress. Appeals from the Crown 
Court might be made on any ground involving a question of law alone, but on 
any ground involving a question of fact or a mixture of law and fact, leave of 
the Court of Appeal was required. It was the opinion of the Government that 
those arrangements were consistent with its obligations under article 14, 
paragraph 5, of the Covenant. 

394. Regarding the right of silence , there was a requirement that a formal 
warning be given by the police that anything said might be used a5 evidence: 
thus a suspect was clearly notified that he was not obliged to say anything, 
The provisions of the Police and Criminal Evidence (Northern Ireland) Order 
neither removed the right to silence nor reversed the burden of proof. The 
silence of the accused was no evidence in itself but could serve to 
corroborate other evidence in the case. Section 9 of the Northern Ireland 
(Rmergency Provisions) Act provided that if a person had been charged with a 
particularly serious offence, such as possession of explosive substances, and 
the prosecution had proved that both the accused and the particular article 
were found together at the time of the offence, it was up to the defence to 
prove that the accused did not have the article in his possession. 

395. As a result of the efforts of the Government, cases of police 
interference with statements had been discovered, brought to light and put 
back before the courts in order to secure the necessary redress for those 
concerned. Despite the existence of those very well-publicised and important 
cases that gave rise to concern, the vast majority of criminal cases were 
dealt with in an entirely satisfactory manner. Referring to questions raised 
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regarding Hong Kong, the representative said that the Joint Declaration 
provided for the establishment of a new Court of Final Appeal after 1991 and 
that the long delay in resolving the case of an auxiliary policeman was 
unrepresentative of what usually happened in civil cases. 

&eedom of movement and e-on of ali= 

39G. With reference to that issue, members of the Committee wished to know 
what the difference between expulsion and exclusion was. Clarification was 
also requested of the system of “supervised departure”r of the “key people” 
category permitted to register as British citizens under the British 
Nationality (Hong Kong) Actr” of the situation of Vietnamese refugees in 
Hong Kong: and of the compatibility with article 14, paragraphs 3 (b), (d) 
and (f), of the Covenant on the screening and detention procedures for such 
asylum seekers. 

391. In his reply, the representative of the State party said that the 
“exclusion” power was directed towards ensuring that where grounds for 
suspicion of involvement in terrorist offences existed, the suspected person 
might be excluded from the country, subject to the provisions concerning 
citizenship and residence. Under the system of supervised departure, a person 
who was in the country unlawfully could, at the authorities’ discretion, leave 
voluntarily as an alternative to being deported. Anyone who left under such 
system enjoyed the same status as anyone applying to enter the country. 

390. Persons who could apply to be registered as British citizens under the 
British Nationality (Hong Kong) Act would be determined according to a scheme 
approved by the British Parliament. The question of Vietnamese boat people 
had posed critical problems for Hong Kong, and the Territory had made a 
genuine effort to deal fairly with them. It had, however, to be noted that 
articles 13 and 14 of the Covenant related to those lawfully present in the 
territory of the State party, which was not the case of the boat people in 
Hong Kong. However, the Territory continued to deal with the problem in a 
humane way pending a satisfactory international solution. Criteria for 
screening and detention procedures had been reviewed with the Office of the 
United Nations High Commissioner for Refugees and were subject to its scrutiny 
at all stages of the process. Furthermore, several asylum seekers had had 
recourse to the courts, had been provided with legal aid and had been 
successful in pursuing their claims. 

399. In connection with that issue, members of the Committee wished to receive 
information on the effectiveness to date of the measures that had been 
introduced under the Data Protection Act, 1984, to safeguard the privacy of 
data subjects and wished to know whether the Act was applicable to all 
dependent territories. In addition, information was requested on the mandate 
of the security forces under the Security Services Act and concerning the law 
and practice relating to permissible interference with the right to privacy in 
Hong Kong. In the latter regard, it was asked what the legal regime was 
governing lawful interference with telephone and telegraphic communications in 
Hong Kong and whether such practices were monitored by independent bodies. 
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400. In his reply, the representative of the State party said that the Data 
Protection Act, 1984, had been generally successful in accomplishing its 
purpose. Although the Act did not apply in the dependent territories, 
information there was protected by rules of confidentiality, and any breach of 

that confidentiality would be dealt with appropriately. The Security Services 
At!t represented the first statutory text covering the secret service and 
contained new safeguards and specified remedies. Complaints by organieations 
that were the target of investigations could be reviewed by a commissioner 
appointed under the Prevention of Terrorism (Temporary Provisions) Act. 
Interference with telephone communications in Song Kong could be authorized 
under the Telecommunications Ordinance in the public interest and on the 
specific approval of the Governor if there was a risk to security. 

bzei!.m..of.rehiaion: urs3li.~M.sf~.~~~~~.war.aod imiimmua 
national, racial or reliaioyS hatred and freedom of association 

401. With reference to that issue, members of the Committee wished to know 
whether there had been any evolution in the Government’s position since the 
submission of the report in respect of the desirability of legislation 
relating to blasphemy, blasphemous libel and the right to seek information; 
whether the 1989 Official Secrets Act encompassed defence of the public good 
and whether this Act applied also to the dependent territories; what had been 
the effects of the Broadcasting Ban of 1988 and what was the outcome of the 
judicial review referred to in the report: what had been the impact of the 
1989 Broadcasting Bill on freedom of expression : what was the role of the new 
Radio Authority: what was the status of the proposal to replace the Press 
Ccuncil with a Press Complaints Commission and what the latter’s competence 
would be; and whether there were any legal criteria for determining that an 
organisation should be proscribed under section 1 of the Terrorism Act of 198ga 

402. In addition, it was inquired whether the Government intended to further 
emend the Summary Offences Ordinance and the Education Ordinance in the 
interest of greater freedom of expression: whether the United Kingdom had 
specified remedies in order to comply with the recent judgement of the 
European Court of Human Rights concerning restriction6 on the publication of 
msterial about trials in progress: what the maximum punishment for membership 
of a proscribed organisation was and whether mere membership in the 
organieation, in the absence of any other illegal activity, was in itself an 

of fence: why the scope of blasphemy laws in the United Kingdom extended only 
to Christianity; whether the distinction between the Church of England and 
other churches was objective and reasonable) and what obstacles existed to a 
total separation of Church and State. Clarification was also sought of the 
psovisions of the Cable and Broadcasting Act 1984, under which the 
independence of radio and television could be restricted in the interest of 
maintaining political impartiality and, with respect to Bong Kong, of 
provisions of the Noise Control Ordinance and the Public Order Ordinance, 
which seemed to laqitimize restrictions to the right to peaceful assembly as 
set forth in article 21 of the Covenant: of the nature of the contrJls applied 
when public gatherings exceeded 200 persons; and of article 23 of the Basic 
LRW of the Hong Kong Special Administrative Region, which stated that laws 
would be enacted to prohibit political organizations or bodies of the Region 
from establishing ties with foreign political organizations or bodies. 
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403. In his reply, the representative of the State party explained that 
although the Government was aware that the current legal situation with regard 
to blaGphemy was unsatisfactory, it did not believe that the necessary 
consensus existed to change it. Furthermore, the fact that the law did not 
apply to all religions did not contravene article 18 of the Covenant. The 
Official Secrets Act did not make provision for a “public good” defence but 
wa6 concerned witb matters involving “serious harm to the interests of the 
country”. It had not yet been extended to the dependent territories. The 
Government believed that the Broadcasting Ban had been highly effective and 
that the deregulation of broadcasting under the 1909 Broadcasting Bill would 
l.ead to greater freedom of expression. The intent of the Cable and 
Broadcasting Act was to establish independent radio and television COndSGiOn6 
and to guard against fomenting terrorism through publicity. The role of the 
new Radio Authority was to license and regulate broadcasting, and the Press 
Complaints Commission had been established by the press itself in response to 
widespread complaints about the press. A case concerning restrictions on 
press coverage of court proceedings was before the European Court of Human 
Rights. Such restrictions were carefully designed to strike a balance between 
freedom of expression and the proper administratun of justice. 

404. DeCiGiOnS to proscribe organisations were subject to full parliamentary 
controls. Under the Prevention of Terrorism (Temporary Provisions) Act, 1909, 
the maximum penalty for membership in a proscribed orqanization was 
i.mprisonment not exceeding 10 years, and mere membership in such orqanieation 
was considered an offence. However, in cases where a person had been a member 
of an orqanieation before it had been proscribed, and where that person had 
not taken an active role in the organisation after its proscription, there was 
a defence to t.le offence of membership. Very few organisations had been 
proscribed under the legislation and those that were, were proscribed because 
of their involvement in terrorism. There were no plans to introduce changes 
in the privileges enjoyed by the Church of England, which, in the view of the 
Government, were reasonable. 

405. With regard to prohibitions of public meetings in Hong Kong, meetings 
involving more than the numbers of people specified in the Public Order 
Ordinance required the permission of the Commissioner of Police, such 
permission having been withheld on six occasions in 1989 and 1990. 

Uaht to warticipate in the conduct of public aff&& 

406. With regard to that issue, members of the Committee wished to receive 
illformation on the Government’s plans, if any, for affirmative action to 
promote greater opportunitiec for the employment of members of ethnic 
minorities and women in the judiciary, Parliament and local government and the 
higher grades of the civil service, They also wished to know what the legal 
basis was for the “positive vetting” of certain candidates for the civil 
service: how the condition of susceptibility to pressure from certain 
organizations or groups had been interpreted in practice; whether there was a 
remedy for the unsuccessful candidate: and whether consideration had been 
given to changinq the simple majority procedure in the British electoral 
System. Clarification was also sought of restrictions to electoral campaign 
expenditures under British election law and of the apparent contradiction 
between prohibiting members of political parties from holding civil service 
posts while allowing members of the civil service to enter politics. 
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407, In his reply, the representative of the State party explained that the 
Employment Act of 1989 had made it possible for employer6 to offer training to 
members of particular ethnic groups, and that positive action had also been 
taken within the civil service in favour of women and members of ethnic 
minorities. The Rar Council had recently taken positive action to help 
barristers belonging to ethnic minorities to develop the requisite 
experience. Anyone who felt unfairly treated under the revised procedures for 
“vatting” of certain candidates for the civil service could bring the matter 
to an independent tribunal or the permanent head of the department concerned. 
Although under the electoral system currently used in the united Kingdom the 
number of members of Parliament did not directly reflect the number of votes 
cast, it was considered that a system of proportional representation could 
give minority parties a disproportionate influence in Parliament. Civil 
servants were free to enter local governments and national politics. 

400. With reference to that issue, members of the Committee wished to receive 
a list of groups and their approximate membership of ethnic minorities who0 
according to the report, “regarded themselves as such”. 

409. In his reply, the representative of the State party referred to detailed 
figures on ethnic minorities provided in the report (CCPR/C/SS/Add.l2). 

410. Members of the Committee expressed their thanks to the representatives of 
the State party for their cooperation in presenting the third periodic report 
of the United Kingdom of Great Britain and Northern Ireland and for having 
engaged in a fruitful and constructive dialogue with the Committee. It was 
clear that progress had been made in the area of safeguarding human rights 
since the submission of the second periodic report. Positive developments in 
the United Kingdom in such areas as criminal justice, prison conditions and 
family law reform had, for instance, been reported, and the review of matters 
relating to evidence and jurisdiction by the Royal Commission was particularly 
welcomed. 

411. At the same time, it was noted that some of the concerns expressed by 
members of the Committee had not been fully allayed. With respect to Northern 
Ireland, concern was expressed over the excessive powers enjoyed by police 
under anti-terrorism laws: about the liberal rule6 regarding the use of 
firearms by the police; and about the many emergency measures and their 

’ prolonged application. In that regard, it was noted that some of the 
procedures foilowecl with respect to the application of conditional release and 
the admissibility of evidence should have been the subject of an express’ 
clwroqation under article 4 of the Covenant. Other areas of concern included 
provisions relating to legal aid, which seemed excessively restricted; aeylum 
seekers and discrimination in the application of immigration laws; the right 
of appeal under article 14 of the Covenant, which was not sufficiently 
guaranteed under the United Kingdom’s criminal justice system; the legislation 
on blasphemy; restrictions on freedom of information under the Broadcasting 
Act; and the exercise of censorship through court injunction6 that prevented 
the publication or broadcasting of information. The hope was also expre66ed 
that the Government would review its reservations with respect to the Covenant 
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and give renewed consideration to accession to the Optional Protocol and the 
enactment of a bill of rights. 

412. With regard to the specific Bituatioa of Hong Kong, it was emphasieed 
that the legal system should be in a position to guarantee full respect for 
human rights by 1997. It was noted in that connection that the Joint 
Declaration and the Basic Law represented important steps towards addressing 
human rights i66ue6 in Hong Kong. HOWeVerr the Hong Kong Bill of Right6 was 
not yet law, the Letter6 Patents had aot yet been amended and the Law Reform 
Commission was still considering laws regarding privacy, illegitimacy, police 
powers and other matters. Measures also had to be taken to coordinate and 
hnrmoniae the content6 of articles 25 to 37 of the Basic Law, articla 39 of 
the Basic Law, which provided for the applicability of the Covenant, and the 
Hong Kong Bill of Rights. The necessity of continued implementation of the 
reporting mechanisms provided for in the Covenant after 1991 was also 
reiterated. 

413. The representative of the State party thanked the member6 of the 
Committee for the dialogue they had established with the delegation and 
assured them that his Government placed great importance on the consideration 
of it6 reports by the Committee and would he duly notified of the Committee’s 
concerns and comments. He drew the Committee’s attention to the fact that the 
Basic Law of the Hong Kong Special Administrative Region had been drawn up by 
the People’s Republic of China, and that the delegation therefore had not been 
in ( position to give authoritative interpretations of individual provision6 
of that tent. 

414. In concluding the con, ‘deration of the third periodic report of the 
United Kingdom of Great Britain and Northern Ireland, the Chairman also 
expreesed satisfaction at the outcome of the dialogue with the State party’s 
representatives. The Committee’s observations on the situation in the 
United Kingdom and its dependent territories had focused on Nc.rthern Ireland 
and Hong Kong. In that respect, he welcomed the United Kingdom’s recent 
decision to conduct negotiations in order to reach a solution in Northern 
Ireland that would provide full protection for hwnan rights, The United 
Kingdom also had a reSpOn6ibility to hand over the territory of Hong Kong to 
China under conditions that would prevent any erosion of the current standard 
of protection for human rights. Furthermore, it was clear that China had 
entered into international legal obligations in respect of Hong Kong and that 
the Joint Declaration and the Basic Law encompassed the implementation of all 
the provisions of the Covenant , including those which were of a procedural 
nature. 
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415. The Committee considered the second periodic report of Panama 
(CCPR/C/42/Add.7 and 11) at its 1051st to 1054th meetings, held on 4 and 
5 April 1991 (see CCPR/C/SR.l051-1054). 

416. The report was introduced by the representative of the State party, who 
observed that on 20 December 1989 a democratically elected Government had 
taken power from the military dictatorship that had ruled since 1968. The 
current Government had the political will to promote human rights and had 
taken steps to improve the human rights situation in Panama, although most of 

the people in Panama were somewhat ignorant of the international system for 
the protection of human rights. 

* . . . and -work wit&a~&& the Cove- is v 

417. With regard to that issue , members of the Committee ?:ished to know what 
the status of the Covenant was relative to Panamanian domestic legislation; 
how conflict between a provision of the Covenant and domestic law would be 
resolved; whether a subsequent law could suspend the Covenant: whether 
provisions of the Covenant could be invoked directly before the administrative 
authorities and courts; whether there had been any instances where thi.6 had 
actually been done and, if so, with what results: whether the removal, 
pursuant to Act No. 33 of 1914, of one of the generic remedies applicable in 
administrative mattctrs had in fact been advantageous to individuals: and what 
activities relating to the promotion of greater awareness on the part of the 
relevant administrative authorities as well as the public at large of the 
provisions of the Covenant and the Optional Protocol had been undertaken. 

418. In addition, members of the Committee wished to know whether a specific 
legal provision had been adopted to incorporate the Covenant into Panamanian 
law; whether the Government would consider seeking a declaratory judgement on 
the status of the Covenant from the Supreme Court: and why individual 
Panamanians did not invoke the Covenant and submit communications to the 
Commi t tee. Further information was sought regarding the ongoing process of 
constitutional reform, particularly with regard to the abolition of the army, 
the establishment of a police force responsible for national security, and 
changes in the judiciary. Members of the Committee also wished to have 
information on the legal situation prevalent in Panama as a result of the 
invasion, including the measures adopted to guarantee to citizens the rights 
set forth in the Covenant, especially in view of the presence of foreign 
troops that exercised internal control with the consent of the Government; on 
the legal basis of confiscation, without legal process, of property belonging 
to alleged collaborators with the former regime: on any steps proposed to 
compensate victims in various areas of Panama City and Colon whose homes and 
wurkplaces had been destroyed by bombing! and on the recent actions taken to 
investigate cases of disappearances and deaths. 

419. With regard to remedies, members of the Committee wished to know how 
m operated; how often the right of m had been exercised by 
individuals; what the relationship was between h,&~%#mrw and w and 
whether a detainee could in fact seek relief through both measures: what 
safeguards were offered to individuals under the Administrative Code; whether 
the right of appeal against a decision of the administrative court still 
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existed: and to what extent individuals, especially poor people, had access to 
the courts and to legal assistance. They also asked what the Government’s 
policy was with regard to the treatment of those who had been associated with 
the past repression and whether the Government of Panama would indeed have 
full sovereignty over the Panama Canal by the year 2000. 

420. In his reply, the representative said that the Covenant had 
constitutional status and that no subsequent law could derogate from it, The 
covenant could be invoked directly before the administrative authorities and 
courts in Panama, which had been done particularly during the last three or 
four years of the dictatorship. Many bbeas COTJ)U~: actions had invoked the 
Covenant as well as domestic legislation, but the Supreme Court had never in 
its rulings taken into account the provisions of the Covenant. Reforms under 
Act No. 33 of 1974 had been beneficial to individuals since it had speeded up 
administrative procedures and provided new administrative remedies. Act No. 2 
of 1984 had established mandatory teaching of human rights in all schools, but 
had never been put into effect. However, the Ministry of Education was now 
working, with the assistance of non-governmental organieations, to promote the 
teaching of human rights at all levels of education. The Government had also 
requested technical assistance and advice from the United Nations Centre for 
Human Rights, especially with regard to the administration of justice in 
Panama. 

421. Replying to other questions, the representative stated that his 
Government’s chief concern was for the consolidation of democracy. That 
required a reconciliation of the conflicting elements within the country and 
was reflected in the manner in which former officials were being prosecuted. 
Many people had been detained by United States focces and subsequently turned 
over to the Government, and those against whom there were no charges had been 
released. Those still under detention had been charged with offences, were 
not ill-treated and were represented by legal counsel. There was a great 
ignorance of penal law in the country because the law had fallen into neglect. 
As a consequence of the reorganixation of the judiciary and the Prosecutor’s 
Office, 40,000 criminal cases had been turned over to the courts. Provis!.ons 
for access to free legal aid had been made in legislation enacted in 1983, but 
practical arrangements still had to be worked out. Access to the courts and 
to legal assistance, especially by the poorest members of society, was a 
complicated problem linked to the legacy of military dictatorship. The 
Government had recently introduced a new Legal Code and had begun working on 
regulations to ensure the independence of the judiciary. Ili=&asm and 
@nparo were both intended as guarantees of human rights, but the former was 
the specific remedy guaranteeing individual freedom and the only one for which 
detained persons could apply. The Government had proposed to abolish the 1974 
law establishing an office to investigate administrative errors and was 
working on a series of regulations to ensure proper conduct by the police, 
especially in the use of firearms. The provisions of the Panama Canal Treaty 
would be respected and complied with. 

.’ Bight of self determm -. * 

422. In connection with that issue , members of the Committee asked whether any 
measures had been taken to prevent public and private support for the 
apartheid regime of South Africa; what was Panama’6 position with regard to 
the rights of the Palestinian people: and whether the policy outlined in 
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paragraphs 11 and 12 of the report still applied. They also wished to know 
whether the Government regarded self-determination in its domestic dimensions 
as requiring a continuing system of parliamentary rule; what was the position 
of Panama on the principle of non-interference: when the next national 
elections were due: and what measures were envisaged to ensure that in those 
elections there was a proper choice between political parties. 

423. In reply, the representative said that diplomatic relations with South 
Africa had been suspended in 1955 and that the Government was considering the 
imposition of measures to punish violations of economic sanctions against 
South Africa, including measures against Panamanian-registered ships. Panama 
maintained diplomatic relations both with Arab States and with Israel. Its 
position on their conflict was that Israel should withdraw from the occupied 
territories and that there should be a recognition of and security for Israel 
as part of an overall Middle East peace settlement. Answering other 
questions, the representative stated that the Government had a binding rule 
that precluded recognition of any Government that came into power as a result 
of a military coup or through electoral fraud. The next national elections 
were due to be held in May.1994, and a new electoral code would be needed to 
ensure that they would be democratic. 

424. With reference to the state of emergency, members of the Committee wished 
to know whether there had been any proclamation of a state of emergency since 
the consideration of the initial report in 1994 and, if so, what rights had 
been suspended; whether the Secretary-General of the United Nation6 had 
received a formal notification of the states of emergency proclaimed8 whether 
any decree had been enacted suspending constitutional rights during and after 
the invasion by United States forces; whether the guarantee against 
confiscation of property was among the constitutional guarantees that could be 
suspended: whether any persons had been deprived of their property since the 
last reportt and what was the meaning of Decree No. 50 of February 1990, which 
repealed the article placing restrictions on the judicial remedy of m, 

425. In reply, the representative stated that states of emergency had been 
declared in 1997 and 1999J on both occasions the Government had suspended arl 
guarantees subject to suspension under the Constitution and had notified the 
Secretary-General. The guarantee of private property acquired in accordance 
with the law could be suspended, whereas the guarantee against confiscation of 
property could not be suspended in a state of emergency. Formerly, the 
Judicial Code had prohibited the enercise of the remedy of m against 
decision6 by judicial officials, but Decree No. 50 of February 1990 now made 
this pO66ibl6, The Government considered that the suspension of 
constitutional guarantees after the invasion by the United States would have 
increased the danger of human rights violations, 

*. . N.iu-dhaamuaatron and of the uum 

426. With reference to that issue, member6 of the Committee wished to be 
provided with information concerning measures taken, since the consideration 
of the initial report, to improve the StatUS of women, particularly in rural 

areas. It was also asked in which respects, other than in the exercise of 
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political rights, the rights of aliens were restricted as compared to those of 
citizens. 

427. Members of the Committee wished to know what types of post were not open 
to womenj what obstacles stood in the way of women’s advancement: what 
resources had been made available for the programme of affirmative action on 
behalf of women: what was the current situation of aliens, in particular those 
of Chinese origin, and what had been done for aliens who had suffered 
discrimination and ill-treatment; whether the special status accorded to 
Christianity did not in fact constitute discrimination against other 
religions: what was the rationale behind the different conditions for divorce 
applicable to men and women] whether women enjoyed equal participation in 
respect of the disposal of conjugal property; why Panamanians who were 
citizens by birth enjoyed a higher status than those who were not; and what 
was the position of persons seeking asylum in embassies in Panama, 
particularly military personnel accused of serious offences. 

428. In reply to questions posed by members of the Committee, the 
representative explained that the Ministry of Agricultural Development was 
establishing women’s organizations in rural areas that were financially 
supported by a national organization for rural development. In promoting the 
advancement of women, the Government encountered economic and cultural 
obstaclesr the latter, in particular, would not easily be overcome. Aliens 
did not have political rights and were subject to special conditions in the 
exercise of certain activities. Certain public service posts were reserved 
for Panamanian nationals and although any person was free to exercise any 
profession or trade, subject to the relevant regulations, only Panamanian 
nationals were entitled to practise law and retail trading. 

429. In reply to other questions, the representative pointed out that earlier 
reports had concentrated on legislation and constitutional guarantees and had 
failed to give a true picture of the real situation regarding human rights in 
Panama. For example, the allocation of resources to social progrsnunes had 
been hampered by extravagant military spending. No restrictions were placed 
on the profession of religions other than the Roman Cathrlic faith and they 
also enjoyed full status in law. The legal grounds for divorce had been 
amended and the Civil Code now placed men and women on an equal footing before 
the law in that regard, Men and women also enjoyed equal rights with regard 
to matrimonial property and inheritance. The only difference between citizens 
who were Panamanian by birth ana those who were naturalieed was that the 
President of the Republic, judges of the Supreme Court, the Attorney-General 
and the Comptroller General haa to be Panamanians by birth, Panama recognfzed 
the right to asylum and believed that a solution to current problems might Se 
found in the use of machinery established under the Charter of the 
Organization of American States. Large sums of money had been illegally 
disbursed to Chinese nationals, and a Commission had been established to 
investigate the problem. 

Eight: to life 

439, With regard to that issue , members of the Committee wished to know 
whether there had been any complaints concerning alleged disappearances or 
killings caused by the police or the security forces or undertaken with their 
support and, if so, whether such allegations had been investigated by the 
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authorities before, during and after the invasion and with what result; what 
cooperation the Government had given in order to open the common graves 
allegedly found in various places and to compensate the victims’ relatives; 
what the rules and regulations were governing the use of firearms by the 
police and security forces: whether there had been any violations of those 
rules and regulations and, if so, what measures had been taken to prevent 
their recurrence; what steps had been taken to expand public health facilities 
and health care, particularly in rural areas; what was the current rate of 
infant mortality and what measures had been taken to reduce that rate: and 
what had been done by the Panamanian Government to prevent the spread of 
HIV/AIDS. 

431. Members of the Committee also wished to know what the number of 
casualties was resulting from the 1987 riots and the events of December 1989: 
whether excessive use of force by members of the police, army or invading 
troops in those cases had been investigated; whether the offenders could be 
held criminally liable under local criminal jurisdiction: whether a special 
office had been set up to handle questions from the family members of persons 
who had died in December 1989: what regulations governed police conduct and 
whether they were in conformity with the United Nations Code of Conduct for 
Law Enforcement Officials; whether Panama had independent machinery for 
investigating the us8 of excessive force by police officers: and whether the 
Panamanian situation had ever been reviewed by the Working Group on Enforced 
or Involuntary Disappearances or the Special Rapporteur on Summary 
Executions. In addition, it was asked when Panamanian abortion laws 
considered life to begin; what was the environmental policy of Panama; whether 
Panama had a drug problem and what steps had been taken to discourage drug 
trafficking: whether any measures had been taken to control the spread of HIV 
infection by prostitutes: and whether the Government was seeking to create 
jobs for the poverty-stricken sectors of Panamanian society. 

432. In reply to questions posed by members of the Committee, the 
representative said that cases of disappearances and killings involving 
members of the armed forces had been investigated and it had been proposed to 
establish a special prosecutor’s office to investigate such cases. It was 
hoped that new regulations relating to the use of weapons by police and 
security forces would soon be introduced. Most endemic tropical diseases and 
infectious parasitic diseases had been brought under control. The infant 
mortality rate stood at 26 per 1,000 live births. Measures to prevent the 
spread of AIDS focused on a public information campaign, including publicity 
about the use of condoms. A special problem relating to drugs was that Panama 
served as a transit point between North and South America. The financial 
reserves of the public health system had been depleted and the Government was 
taking steps to restore the health insurance system. 

433. Responding to other questions, the representative said that the Office of 
the Attorney-General had responsibility for investigating deaths and 
disappearances and other human rights violations that had occurred over the 
past 21 years. The actual number of deaths and disappearances seemed, in 
reality, to be rather low. Over 60 per cent of young people in Panama used 
drugs. The Government was taking actinn on a range of drug-related problems 
and was achieving progress. Abortion was an offence under the Criminal Code 
punishable by imprisonment. Both the women involved and those performing 
abortions were frequently punished. Prostitutes were required to undergo 
medical examinations every three months. 
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merit of Drisoners and other dew 

434. With reference to that issue, members of the Committee asked what 
controls had been instituted to ensure that persons arrested or detained were 
not subjected to torture or to cruel, inhuman or degrading treatment and what 
arrangements existed for the supervision of places of detention by the 
Department of Correction or the Office of the Attorney-General; whether the 
United Nations Standard Minimum Rules for the Treatment of Prisoners were 
complied with; whether those provisions had been made known to the police, 
armed forces, prison personnel and other persons responsible for holding 
interrogations: whether the relevant regulations and directives were known and 
accessible to prisoners: whether the Government had taken steps to ensure that 
the police would now treat prisoners differently: whether any prison deaths 
had been due to shortages of food and medical attention; and whether there was 
any problem of overcrowding in prisons, and, if so, what measures were being 
taken in response. 

435. In his reply, the representative said that torture had been almost the 
exclusive preserve of the military authorities. The Government had begun a 
series of seminars and courses to improve the treatment of prisoners held in 
penal institutions, in addition to ending control of prison establishments by 
the military. Copies of the United Nations Standard Minimum Rules had been 
provided to the relevant officials and the Goverltiient had sought from the 
outset to ensure that judicial officials, members of the Public Prosecutor’s 
Office, the police and all prison personnel were familiar with them. However, 
much remained to be done and the Government hoped to carry out training 
seminars on the subject. Detainees were sometimes interviewed by the press, 
and now that they were aware of their rights, prisoner6 were attempting to 
stage prison uprisings or demanding better conditions. 

wtv and securitv of the person 

436. In connection with that issue, members of the Committee wished to know 
whether the planned legislative amendments with regard to administratively 
imposed compulsory labour had been enacted: whether the Committee’s concerns 
regarding the apparent incompatibility of article 33 of the Constitution with 
articIe 9 (1) of the Covenant had been taken into consideration by the 
Panamanian authorities1 what were the reasons for detention in non-criminal 
cases; what the maximum period was of remand in custody and detention pending 
trial; how quickly after arrest a person’s family was informed and how soon 
after arrest a person could contact a lawyer: whether the conditions of 
payment of damages envisaged in article 129 of the Penal Code were deemed 
compatible with article 9 (5) of the Covenant; and whether there had been any 
cases where the State had been required to pay civil damages to detainees. 
Members of the Committee also wished to know about the situation of reported 
asylum seekers in various diplomatic missions, and what the Government’s 
grounds were for not granting safe conduct pursuant to the Inter-American 
Convention on Asylum. 

431. Replying to questions put forward by members of the Committee, the 
representative noted that the Administrative Code related only to minor 
offences f,Jr which the term of imprisonment was one year or less. Since such 
sentences were no longer being applied, that Code had fallen into disuse. IL0 
Convention No. 29 (Forced Labour), to which Panama was a party, excluded work 

-109- 



or service performed pursuant to a sentence handed down as part of the 
judicial process. Regarding the possible incompatibility of article 33 of the 
Constitution with article 9 (1) of the Covenant, the situations envisaged were 
very specific and applied only to exceptional circumstances. He could recall 
no cases where those constitutional and subsidiary legal norms had been 
enforced. During the past 14 months no one had been detained for reasons 
other than crimes, except for those detained under Act No. 112 for 
administrative infractions, but that Act would probably be repealed shortly. 
No distinction was made between remand in custody and detention pending trial. 
Pre-trial detention applied only to offences carrying prison sentences and 
could last throughout the investigation and trial process. Detention in other 
cases would normally last between two and four months, but in view of the 
large number of cases and the shortage of resources, the judicial process was 
often not completed within that period. The Government had enacted a iaw 
aimed at relieving prison overcrowding and dealing with the long periods of 
detention by providing alternatives to incarceration. All persons placed 
under arrest now had the right to legal counsel in all police and judicial 
proceedings and could be visited by family members from the moment of arrest. 
The Penal Code required the State to pay civil damages where the defendant 
succeeded in obtaining the general dismissal of proceedings after having 
undergone more than one year of pre-trial detention. The State incurred civil 
responsibility only when a special agent had been involved, but prosecutors, 
judges or other officials unlawfully detaining an individual were not 
considered to be special agents. 

Right to a fairL.&al 

438. With regard to that issue, members of the Committee asked for a 
clarification of article 43 of the Constitution allowing for laws to have 
retroactive effect, titer & for reasons of “public order or social 
interest”. They also wished t; know what were the terms of Cabinet Decree 
No. 17 of 24 January 1990 reforming and repealing provisions suspending the 
legal profession: what measures had been taken to safeguard the independence 
of the judiciary and the Public Prosecutor’s Office and how extensive the 
reform6 affecting the criminal. investigation department and the Public 
Prosecutor’s Office were; what developments had occurred with regard to the 
bill dealing with reform of the prison system; how effective constitutional 
and legal guarantees were in respect of the independence of magistrates and 
judges in the exercise of their functionst and how the Bar was organized and 
functioned. 

439. In addition, members of the Committee wished to know why article 9 (5) of 
the Covenant could not be invoked directly in cases not covered by article 129 
of the Penal Code or precluded by other legislation and whether that article 
had ever been invoked in fact and, if so, with what result: what were the 
consequences of the Supreme Court’s declaring a law unconstitutional; what 
types of provisions could be repealed and replaced by the Supreme Court: 
whether the judgements of the Supreme Court and its Chambers could be 
challenged through a writ of unconstitutionality; what were the conditions 
prescribed by law relating to the discharge or suspension of magistrate6 and 
judges and were they of such nature as to remove any reluctance by judges to 
act independently; what steps were envisaged to strengthen the independence of 
the judiciary: how many political prisoners were currently being held: whether 
the decree governing demonstrations could be repealed on grounds of 
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incompatibility with the Covenant : what were the possibilities for political 
exiles to return to Panama, and under what conditions were drug addicts or the 
mentally ill detained. 

440. The representative of the State party stated in his reply relating to the 
retroactivity of laws that the phrase in the Constitution concerning “publ.ic 
order and social interest” had led to abuses in the past, and it was hoped 
that in any future reform of the Constitution there would be an opportunity to 
remove those words. A set of draft rules was expected to be adopted by the 
Judicial Council by the end of the year relating to requirements for admission 
to the judicial profession. Under the previous regime, judicial appointments 
had been made without regard to such requirements. The criminal investigation 
department had been reorganised as the judicial police department with 
essentially the same mandate. The Legislative Assembly was expected to adopt 
a law making that department accountable only to the Public Prosecutor’s 
Oftice and the judiciary and no longer to the executive branch. The process 
of weeding out many undesirable members of the criminal investigation 
department was continuing. The reforms carried out in the Public Prosecutor’s 
Office were in their final phase, with the dismissal of certain prosecutors on 
the basis of incriminating information and the appointment of their 
replacements. A bill dealing with the prison system had been drafted and was 
currently being considered by the legislative branch. There was a chapter of 
the Bar in each of the country’s nine provinces. Membership of the Bar 
consisted of about 3,500 practising lawyers, and it had recently been a 
critical factor in the development of new legislation. 

441. Replying to additional questions posed by members of the Committee, the 
representative explained that it was difficult at the present time to 
establish the legal ranking of the Covenant tis a vi6 -b- the Constitution because 
of the division of opinion between internationalists and constitutionalists. 
The forthcoming constitutional reform would not help to solve that problem, as 
it would focus on the elimination of militarism. There were no persons 
imprisoned for their political views in Panama and no exiles, as no one had 
been expelled. Act No. 112 of 1974 had not yet been repealed. Court 
judgements were not open to writs of unconstitutionality but were subject to 
amDarO* Rulings of unconstitutionality repealed specific laws but did not 
restore pie-existing situations. Insane persons or those under the influence 
of drugs could be detained in order to safeguard their lives or health. 

of movemention of aliens 

442. In connection with that issue, members of the Committee wished to know 
what was the distinction between expulsion and deportation; whether an appeal 
against an expulsion order had suspensive effect: whether the denial of the 
possibility of appeal from expulsion orders issued for reasons of health and 
public policy was compatible with article 13 of the Covenant: which illnesses 
could constitute grounds for the expulsion of aliens for reasons of health1 
and whether the Government could arbitrarily decide to resort to expulsion 
rather than deportation. 

443. In reply, the representative said that expulsion orders were used where 
foreigners who had met the requirements for entry into the country were found 
to be undesirable on various grounds, including that of national security. 
Deportation orders applied where aliens had not complied with the requisite 
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legal formalities for entry or had stayed beyond the period permitted by their 
visas. Applications for review of an expulsion order could be made to the 
authority issuing the order, and appeals could be made to a higher authority. 
Both applications had suspensive effect, and the remedy of meas coroua was 
also available. Expulsions on the grounds of public health were rare and the 
remedy of moaro was available. 

Riaht to nrivacy 

444.'Conceraing that issue, members of the Committee wished to know whether 
the tapping of private telephone lines had been prompted by security 
considerations. 

445. In reply, the representative said that the police could be authorixed to 
carry out wire-tapping operations in criminal investigations. 

_F_LtaaQrn of reliaion and exoressionr Rr-ohibition of orouaaanda for war and of 
. . anzltement to nntional. racial or reliaious hatsgdi 

44G. In connection with those issues, members of the Committee wished to know 
what procedures existed for legal recognition and authorisation of vario,& 
religious denominations; whether article 25 of the Constitution, which 
provided for freedom of worship subject to respect for Christian morality and 
public order, affected such recognition, especially as regards non-Christian 
religions; in what respect, if any, the Roman Catholic Church enjoyed 
privileged treatment as compared with other churches or religious groups: what 
was the practice in respect of censorship in Panama; how effective legal 
guarantees were relating to freadom of expression, particularly political 
dissent; what had been the outcome of studies undertaken by the National 
Advisory Commission to review regulations governing the mass media: whetber 
any regulations had been adopted on the basis of the Commission’s report) and 
whether State funding was ever withheld from universities in order to secure 
the employment or dismissal of certain persons. 

447. In reply, the representative said that the legislation on freedom of 
expression was currently under review and that those media that had been 
closed down or confiscated had been reopened and restored to their rightful 
owners. It was not necessary to be a member of the National College of 
Journalists in order to exercise the profession of journalism, which was open 
to all. The bill that was to be submitted to the Assembly, on the basis of 
the conclusions of the National Advisory Commission established to review the 
regulations governing the mass media, had already been subject to a wide- 
ranging national debate. 

. . Freedom of uembly V 

448. With regard to that issue, members of the Committee requested information 
concerning the law and practice relating .to the establishment and functioning 
of political parties and trade unions; on any relevant restrictions: and on 
the law and practice relating to the State’s involvement in financing 
political parties pursuant to article 135 of the Constitution. They also 
wished to know whether any political parties had been banned since the 
consideration of the initial report and how equality of treatment of the 
various political parties was ensured. In addition, members wished to know 



whether the boundaries of electoral districts were drawn in a manner that 
ensured equitable representation of different political parties in the 
Government; how the requirement to vote was enforced; whether the Government 
operated under a policy of openness: whether government workers who bad 
participated in a demonstration in December 1990 had been dismissed by virtue 
of Law No. 25 of 1990; whether any conclusions had been reached in the review 
of the constitutionality of that law: and whether there were any possibilities 
that exceptions to the right to strike would be eliminated. Furthermore, 
observing that the banning of peaceful demonstrations as well as the sanctions 
imposed on their participants might violate the rights guaranteed under the 
Covenant, members wished to know whether orders expelling persons who 
dissented from the Government from public or trade union office were going to 
he lifted. 

449. In reply, the representative said that in order to be recognised as a 
political party, a grouping had to have a minimum support base of some 
3.5 per cent of the electorate and a democratic internal structure, with 
decisions taken by vote. No political parties had been banned since the 
consideration of the initial report, end six political parties currently met 
the legal requirements to be recognised as such. Trade union rights applied 
to private enterprises but not to public sector organieations. Owing to the 
transfer of private enterprises to the public sector, an anomalous situation 
had arisen since the Government had allowed the trade unions in those 
enterprises to remain in existence. The financing of political parties was 
governed by article 135 of the Constitution , which had remained without effect 
as a result of failure to agree on provisions to translate it into practice, 
The electoral system comprised elements of district and proportional 
representation. The Constitution recognized the right to strike, except that 
the law could impose restrictions in the case of public service employees. 
There was no general policy of dismissing public employees from their posts 
for participating in political activities that criticised the Government; the 
matter was a constitutional issue. 

. Protection of the . fu tTulfu- 

450. With reference to that issue, members of the Committee asked whether the 
draft Family Code had been enacted and what were its main provisions. They 
sought information on the activities and accomplishments of the Authority for 
the Child and the Family: on practical measures taken to enhance the enjoyment 
by women of their equal rights during marriage; and on any plans to remove the 
discriminatory provisions in respect of divorce contained in the Civil Codes. 
Members also wished to know whether Panamanian law provided safeguards against 
child abuse and why the State did not make allowances to large families. 

451. Answering questions posed by members of the Committee, the representative 
said that the draft Family Code was under review and the Social Welfare 
Department of the Ministry of Labour was devising an ambitious plan in various 
spheres of concern to the child and the family. Discrimination on the basis 
of sex was unconstitutional, but many cultural problems still SUbSiSted. In 
that connection, an education campaign was being formulated to make women more 
aware of their legal rights. All discriminatory provisions in respect of 
divorce had been abolished, and recent legislation also gave women the right 
to keep their own 6urnames upon marriage. 
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452. Members of the Committee welcomed the objectivity and frankness shown by 
the Panamanian delegation and recognieed the problems associated with the 
transition to democracy after a long period of dictatorship. The rttport had 
not been prepared according to the Committee’s guidelines and was incomplete. 
Members were of the view that special efforts should be directed at repealing 
discriminatory legislation and expediting judicial proceedings against persons 
held in custody. Serious concerns were a.160 expressed with regard to tire 
expulsion procedure, the infant mortality rate, the age for marriage, 
restraints on trade and the exercise of professions by aliens, unionieation, 
the dissemination of the Covenant an8 the treatment of Chinese nationals. 

453. In concluding the consideration of the second periodic rep&t of Panama, 
the Chairman thanked the delegation for its contribution to the constructive 
dialogue. The Panamanian aelegation’s presentation ha8 to some extent 
compensated for the inadequacy of the report, and it was hoped that the State 
party’s third periodic repGL’t would be in conformity with the Committee’s 
guidelines. 

454. The Committee considered the second periodic report of Sri Lanka 
(CCPR/C/42/Add.9) at its 1057th to 106Otb meetings, held on 9 and 
10 April 1991 (see CCPR/C/SR.1057-1060). 

455. The report was introduced by the representative of the State party, who 
said that the Constitution of 1970 had been reviewed and that proposed 
amendments to the Constitution, on which the members of the Committee were 
invited to comment, were currently under discussion in Parliament. Sri Lanka 
was plagued by terrorist activities carried out by separatists in the northern 
and eastern provinces, and the Government had used its powers under the 
Terrorism (Temporary Provisions) Act and the Emergency Regulations to maintain 
the law. A skeleton civil administration was left in the northern and eastern 
provinces. 

ark vi 
Jn oar-u durinu the state of e- 

456. With reference to that issue, members of the Committee wished to know 
what the status of the Covenant was within the Sri Lankan legal system and how 
contradictions between domestic legislation and the Covenant, if any, were 
resolved: whether there had been any cases during the period under review 
where the provisions of the Covenant were directly invoked before the courts) 
whether the provisions of article 155 of the Constitution relating to 
parliamentary control of the proclamation of a state of emergency had been 
effectively applied: what had been the impact of the state of emergency on the 
exercise of the rights guaranteed under the Covenant, in particular with 
regard to safeguards and remedies: what was the relationship between the 
courts and non-judicial bodies operating uncler the state of emergency such as 
the Advisory Board, the committees established to monitor the activities of 
the security forces and to probe into the arrest of students, and the 
Parliamentary Commissioner (Chnbudsman) ; whether inclividuels who failea to 
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obtain redress through such bodies could apply directly to the courts; whether 
there were any other factors and difficulties affecting the implementation of 
the Covenant; and what measures had been taken to promote public auarene66 of 
the provisions of the Covenant. 

457. In addition, members of the Committee wished to know specifically what 
derogations had boen made from Obligation6 ,under the Covenant in the Current 
state of emergency; whether these Blerogations had been duly notified to the 
Secretary-General under article 4 of the Covenant: whether legal provisions 
had been made for ensuring that the amended Constitution would remain 
compatible with the Covenant; what were the difficulties,that could arise if 
the constitution was amended to bring it into conformity with the standards of 
the Covenant; what the legal relationship was between the Constitution and the 
emergency regulations8 whether the series of laws referred to in article 95 of 
the Constitution and the proposed new article 15 were considered a6 
%6rogations; what remedlies were available to person6 whose right6 had been 
violated by Indian forces and what action had been taken by the Sri Lank.an 
Government with respect to complaint6 of disappearances as a result of action6 
taken by Indian troops; what was the number of Woas corou application6 ma%e 
an% how many had been declared valid; and whether lawyers engaged in pursuing 
complaints feared reprisals. 

458. Members also wished to know whether the grounds of reasonableness upon 
which a detention order made by the Secretary to the Ministry of Defence was 
subject to review were determined by the courts an% what criteria were used in 
that determinations what the demands of the separatists were an% how the 
Government envisaged resolving the situationr what had been done to update 
legislation in light of the Convention on the Rights of the Child; how, 
specifically, did "persona1 laws" %erogate from the rights of women and 
children an% what actions Bid the Government propose to take in order to give 
effect to the provisions of the Covenant in this regard: why individual6 ha% 
no direct access to the Parliamentary COmmiSSiOner for Administration 
(Ombudsman); why the system of censorship ha% been adopted in stagesr whethar 
constituents had a particularly close relationship with their Member of 
Parliament: to what extent Members of Parliament were aware of the human 
rights enshrined in the Covenants and why the proposed new amendment to the 
Constitution Substituted the Concept of race for that of ethnicity. 

459. In reply, the representative Said that the Covenant could not be directly 
invoked before the courts, since international law became part of domestic law 
only upon formal incorporation. However, the rights provided for under the 
Covenant were enshrined in the chapter of the Constitution dealing with 
fundamental rights. Emergency regulation6 had to be consistent with the 
COnStitutiOn and, hence, with the Covenant, The %eclaration of a state of 
emergency had to be ratified by Parliament and could be 6truck down by the 
Courts on ground6 of unconstitutionality. Only the derogation6 permitted by 
the Covenant were permitted under the emergency regulations. Gafeguards with 
regard to the writ of -as corq@ and the ability to challenge the validity 
of the regulation6 in a court of law remained unimpaired. Information on 
human rights instrument6 had been distributed to the armed forces and the 
policer seminars on human right6 topics had been con%ucte% for member6 of 
those services) and teaching about human rights had been made part of the 
school curriculum. 
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4GO. Replying to other questions posed by the members of the Committee, the 
representative explained that when an application for &@.@scorpus was filed. 
a writ was issued and the person was immediately produced in court. The 
remedy could be filed in any of the High Court zones. Petitions for 
meas corpu were only successful in cases where an allegation had been made 
of unlawful detention and the authorities were able to satisfy the court that 
the persons concerned were either guilty of offences or of such conduct as 
justified their detention. Normally the period was one week, but in cases in 
which the authorities alleged that the person concerned was not in fact in 
their custody, the necessary investigations could of course be lengthy. 
Recourse to the Ombudsman could only be had through a Member of Parliament 
because alternative remedies were available, Applications to the Supreme 
Court regarding allegations of infringements of, fundamental rights had to be 
made within one month but the proposed amendment sought to extend that period 
to four months. In determining the reasonableness of any restriction on 
rights in Sri Lanka account was taken of the exigencies of the situation and 
the nature of the restriction sought. Administrative law was used as a 
yardstick. Article 15 (1) of the proposed amendment, dealing with permissible 
derogations. specifically excluded article 13 (4) which governed the right to 
life. 

BGl. The Prevention of Terrorism (Temporary Provisions) Act No. 48 of 1979 was 
originally intended to remain in effect for three years but it had been 
necessary to keep extending it, and the limiting provision had thus been 
annulled. The separatists centred their claim on a traditional homeland but 
the principle of self-determination was interpreted in Sri Lanka as being in 
effect only at the point of decolonisation. The Government had tried various 
regional autonomy solutions and maintained an ongoing dialogue with the 
separatists. The repeal of a large number of customary laws could give rise 
to problems because of popular resistance to change, The Government was 
prepared to pay compensation to anyone who could establish that he or she had 
suffered as a result of the activities of the Indian forces but, as those 
forces were no longer within Sri Lankan territory, inquiries could not be made. i 

. . . 
Non-discrlmi nation and eaualitv of the sexes 

462. With regard to that issue, members of the Committee wished to be provided 
with further information on the composition and functions of the Commission 

i 
/ 

for the Elimination of Discrimination and the Monitoring of Fundamental Rights f 
and on the results of its operation, and with statistical data on women’s t 
participation in the political, economic, social and cultural life of the 
country as wall as the respective proportion of the sexes in schools and 
universities. They also wished to know in which respects, other than in the 
exercise of political rights, the rights of aliens were restricted as compared 
with those of citizens: whether any measures had been taken to protect the 
right of Sri Lankan women employed outside the country: whether Sri Lanka was 
party to the Convention on the Elimination of All Forms of Discrimination 
against Women: whether discriminatory practices of private enterprises could 
be made punishable under domestic law: and what the rationale was behind the L 
practice of depriving prisoners of their right to vote. 

L 
463. In reply, the representative said that the Commission for the Elimination i 
of Discrimination and the Monitoring of Fundamental Rights consisted of 
Persons having expertise in such areas as law, medicine, science, engineering, I 
banking and administrative or social service. Its mandate was to eliminate i i, 
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unjust discrimination by government agencies on the grounds of race, religion, 
language, caste. sex, political opinion, or place of birth. The Coinmission 
was not empowered to investigate diecrimination by a private entity. The 
disparity in the number of women admitted to university reflected the fact 
that in the social context of Sri Lanka, fewer women than men sought 
employment. Universal adult enfranchisement since 1931 had ensured the free 
and unhindered participation of women in the country’s political institutions, 
as was evidenced by the number of women occupying government posts. According 
to the Constitution, all persons, regardless of nationality and citizenship, 
were equal before the law and were entitled to equal protection before the 
law, except in respect of freedom of movement and extradition rules. Private 
companies were beyond the dictates of the Government. Responsibility for the 
treatment of Sri Lankan women abroad rested with the receiving State, 
Prisoners were not allowed to vote for hiotorical reasons predating the 
constitution. 

4~4. With reference to that issue, members of the Committee wished to know on 
110~ many occasions since the consideration of the initial report the courts 
had ordered the death penalty and how often such sentences had been carried 
out: what the rules and regulations were governing the use of firearms by the 
police and security forces; whether there had been any t .1olations of those 
rules and regulations and, if so, what measures had been taken to prevent 
their recurrence: whether the Government was aware of reports alleging that 
extrajudicial executions had been carried out and, if SO, whether such reports 
bad been investigated: what had been the results to date of the deliberations 
of the Presidential Commission of Inquiry into Disappearances established in 
January 1991: what were the composition, powers and functions of the 
Organization for the Protection of Human Right6 through Law Enforcement 
Agencies and what bad been the results of its activities; whether the 
Government had considered abolishing the death penalty for abetting suicide) 
and why the State had been relieved from the obligation to investigate all 
deaths resulting from violence, Members also requested additional information 
concerning Rmergency Regulation6 relating to post mortem6 and inquests and 
regarding progress in reducing infant mortality during the period Under review. 

465. In reply, the r6pr666nkatiVe said that although it remained on the 
statutes and was mandatory for offence6 such a6 murder , treason and ab6tment 
of suicide, no death sentence had been carried out since 1977. All 6UCb 

sentences since that time had been commuted by the President to life 
imprisonment. Police officers did not normally carry firearms; on those 
occasions when they did, they were required to use a minimum of force. use of 
excessive force was followed by disciplinary action or a criminal trial. The 
Government wa6 vigilant to enblure that no State agency should resort to 
extrajudicial executions, but a few such case6 were under investigation. The 
Presidential Commission of Inquiry into Disappearances had received 15 
Complaints that individuals had been removed by unknown persons or that the 
whereabouts of those removed were unknown. Public hearings were expected to 
begin as soon as the investigations had been concluded, The main objective oZ 
the Orgnnization for the Protection of Human Rights through Law Enforcement 
Agencies was to promote and coordinate the work of law enforcement official6 
and agencies in their recognition of and respect for human rights. Infant 
mortality had decreased from 22.6 per 1,000 live births in 1986 to 
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20 per 1,000, due to social welfare policies such as food subsidies, pre-natal 
care and free health care for the entire population. 

466. In reply to other questions, the representative said that Sri Lanka wa6 
becoming a transshipment point for illicit drug trafficking, and the 
Government had maintained the death penalty as a deterrent to potential 
offenders. It had been left to the discretion of the Inspector General of 
Police to call for an inquest where a preliminary investigation indicated that 
there was some culpability on the part of the person who had caused 8 death, 
but inquests were not usually held after shootouts between terrorists and 
government forces. Cases of persons dying while in police custody had been 
investigated: in at least two cases the officer6 involved had been convicted. 

risoners and 0-r de- 

461. With regard to that issue , member6 of the Committee asked what control6 
had been instituted to ensure that persons arrested or detained were not 
subjected to torture or to cruel, inhuman or degrading treatments whether 
machinery existed for carrying out an independent and impartial investigation 
of allegations of torture and of arbitrary and extrajudicial executions and, 
if 60, whether any such independent investigations had been conducted: what 
the arrangements were for the supervision of places of detention and for 
receiving and invastigatinq complaint6 ; whether the United Nations Standard 
Minimum Rules for the Treatment of Prisoners and the Body of Principles for 
the Protection of All Persons .under Any Form of Detention or Imprisonment wers 
complied with: whether the relevant regulations and directive6 were known and 
accessible to prisoners1 whether the International Committee of the Red Cross 
(ICRC) had full access to the north-eastern part of Sri Lanka; whether the 
authorities were prohibited from detaining any person in a plaae other than a 
publicly recognised and gazetted prison and, if not, whether judge6 were 
allowed to visit such unofficial detention centres. 

468. In reply to questions posed by menbers of the Committee, the 
representative said that every person admitted to prison was examined by a 
doctor and was informed of his rights and duties, including the right to 
complain about any ill-treatment. The briefing of detainee6 also included 
information regarding the United Nation6 Standard Minimum Rules for the 
Treatment of Prisoners and, in places where the Standard Minimqm Rules were 
available for reference, detainee6 were free to consult them. The Emergency 
Regulations required the magistrate having jurisdiction over a prison to visit 
it at regular interval6 and to record any complaint6 from detainees. Under 
the Prisons Ordinance, the Minister of Ju6tice appointed a Board of Visitors, 

which was empowered to visit any prison in Sri Lanka to examine prison 
conditions, hear the complaint6 of inmates and make appropriate 
recommendations to the authorities. Moreover, members of the delegation of 
the ICRC currently ix Sri Lanka were granted free access to all places of 
detention, and their reports were considered at the highest political level, 
The Supreme Court could and did enamine allegation6 of torture made by 
detainees. The Court of Appeal, when exemining the legality of detention by 
the procedure of a writ of habeas, could examine any allegation of 
mistreatment of a detainee during his period in custody, but in most cases 
inquiries proved that such allegations were unfounded. A representative 
committee under the umbrella of the All Parties Conference was required 
periodically to visit places other than regular prisons where detainees were 
being held. 
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469, In reply to other questions, the representative said that there were 8 
few camps and places other than regular prisons that had been designated as 
places where detainees could be held, and judges and magistrates had the right 
to visit them. The Prevention of Terrorism (Temporary Provisions) Act 
provided that any person is respect of whom any detention order or restriction 
order had been made should be informed of the unlawful activity in connection 
with which such order had been made. The Act also provided that such person 
or #y other person on his behalf might make representations tv the Advisory 
Board, which took the place of the judicial authority where persons were 
normally brought to trial. A detention order was issued if the Minister had 
reason to believe that a person was connected with or concerned in any 
ulawful activity constituting an offence as defined under the Act. The 
aggregate period of such detention could not exceed 18 months and a detained 
person could lodge a complaint with an Advisory Board or challenge the 
validity of the detention order in a court of law. If he was found to be the 
victim of an unlawful arrest, the court had th8 power to award compensativa. 

470. With reference to that issue, members of the Committee asked for a 
clarification of the provisions of the Prevention of Terrorism Act of 
20 July 1979 and of allegations that the safeguards included in that Act had 
not been strictly observed, particularly in relation to arrests of terrorist 
suspects. They also wished to know under what circumstances and for what 
periods persons might be held in preventive detention without being charged 
with a criminal offences what authorities had the power to order such 
detention; what remedies were available to persons (and their relatives) who 
believed themselves to be detained wrongfully and how effective auoh remedies 
weref how quickly after arrest a person's family was informed and how soon 
after arrest a person could contact his lawyer; and what the law and practice 

‘were regarding detention in institutions other than prisons and for re8sons 
other than crimes. 

471, In addition, members of the Committee wished to know whether under the 
Prevention of Terrorism Act a magistrate could himself decide whether or not 
to release a person from custodyr what the evidential value was of statements 
elicited through threats or torture : what weight was accorded to statements 
given in the absence of cross-examination) whether the provisions of 
section 18 (1) of the Act applied to the 8CCUSed bimself when he gave evidence , 
a6 a witness or only to other witnessear what measures had been taken to 
ensure that lawyers could carry out their professional responsibilities 
without interference; whether there had been any complaints of Unauthorised 
arrests by members of the security forces) whether there were adequate 
6afeguards against the unjustified extension of detention orderar whether the 
habeas cow rule applied in cases of preventive detention and how the 
lawfulness of such detention wa5 monitoredr and whether the provisions of 
section 14 (2) (a) (ii) of the Prevention of Terrorism Act had led to the 
suppression of information concerning abuses by the security forces. 

472. In his reply, the representative said that under the Prevention of 
Terrorism Act, a special procedure had been instituted whereby the period 
within which a detained person must be brought before a magistrate had been 
extended from 24 hour6 to 72 hours. The safeguards set forth in the Act could 
be enforced through fundamental rights applications or through Wess w 
aPPlfcations to the Supreme Court. The Ministry of Defence had the authority 



to order persons detained in connection with terrorist activities for only 
three months, but such orders Could be renewed, and the total length of 
detention could reach 18 months. Remedies for wrongful detention were 
available through a s procedure, a fundamental rights application 
or an application to the Advisory Board. A person’s family was informed of 
his arrest as soon as possible. Access to a detainee after his arrest might 
be denied during the initial investigation for a maximum period of 
approximately two weeks, but the reasons for and the duration of such denial 
could be challenged in a court of law. Persons could be imprisoned under 
maximum security conditions or in detention camps under less rigorous 
conditions. A person who was likely to commit a crime or had a criminal 
record might be kept in preventive detention for a limited period. 

473. Responding to additional questions raised by members of the Committee, 
the representative said that the Sri Lankan judicial system was controlled by 
the principles of administrative law. No ministerial order made without 
jurisdiction, or made unreasonably, or expressed too broadly, would be 
considered valid. The notion of an “accessory after the fact” as a person 
criminally liable did not exist and any statement made as a result of 
inducement, threat or promise would be considered irrelevant. A confession 
implicating a co-accused could not normally be used against that co-accused, 
but given the nature of terrorist activity, a law had been enacted admitting 
such testimony. Such statements could be used for the purpose of establishing 
an offence but were given only minimal evidential weight. Lawyers receiving 
threats had their allegations investigated and were provided with police 
protection if necessary, 

to a fair trW 

474. In connection with that issue, members of the Committee wished to know 
what guarantees there were for the independence and impartiality of the 
judiciary, particularly in respect of legal and administrative provisions 
governing tenure, dismissal and disciplining of members; whether there was any 
free legal aid and advisory scheme and, if 60~ how it operated; how the Bar in 
Sri Lanka was organieed; and whether the possible conflict relating to the 
retroactivity of laws between articles 15 (1) and 13 (6) of the Constitution 
had been referred to the Law Commission and, if so, with what results. 

475. In reply to questions relating to the independence of the judiciary, the 
representative said that the Constitution fixed salaries and tenure, and 
insulated appointments and tenure from interference by the executive branch. 
Disciplinary control was exercised by an independent Judicial Service 
Commission. The judiciary wa6 controlled by the superior courts, and 
interfering with its independence was an offence. The legal aid scheme in 
Sri Lanka was administered by the Bar Association and funded by the State, the 
Asia Foundation and other foreign donors, Counsel was assigned at the State’s 
expense to criminal defendants and appellants requiring assistance. The Bar 
Association was an independent body of attorneys at law. It maintained a 
dialogue with the Ministry of Justice on the administration of justice and 
expressed its views on legal issues of national importance, Members of the 
Bar had intervened in the majority of the fundamental rights and meas corpl~a 
cases. Retroactivity of laws was applied only with extreme caution and only 
where an act would have been considered criminal under the laws of civilised 
nations. 
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Freedom of movement and exoulsion of alier3.6 

476. With regard to that issue, members of the Committee asked what legal 
provisions governed the expulsion of aliens and whether an appeal against an 
expulsion order had suspensive effect. 

477. In reply, the representative said that an order of removal or an order of 
deportation was made by the Minister of Defence and could be canvassed before 
the Court of Appeal by invoking its writ jurisdiction. The issuance of a writ 
had suspensive effect. 

&&(ht to privacy 

4713. In connection with that issue, members of the Committee asked for 
information concerning the law and practice relating to permissible 
interference with the right to privacy and wished to know whether Sri Lankan 
legislation also afforded protection against electronic surveillance. 

479. In reply, the representative said that there were no laws which embodied 
the provisions of article 17 of the Covenant but there were laws on such 
matters as defamation and the secrecy of inland revenue declarations. The 
Government was studying the laws on data protection of other Countrie6. The 
only available method of electronic surveillance was telephone-tapping. 

,Qeedom pf reliaion and exuression: proI&bition of Qrma for war ati 
Lmnt to w, rac& or relS .* * * 

460. With reference to those issues, members of the Committee wished to know 
whether Buddhism enjoyed privileged treatment as compared to other religiOU6 
denominations: what the legal regime governing the press and mass media was: 
what controls were exercised on the freedom of the press and the mass media 
under Sri Lankan law; to what extent citizens and the press had access to 
government information: whether foreign journalists were subject to the same 
restrictions as Sri Lankan journalists in covering ethnic conflictsr whether 
there had been any cases where the ptlblication of newspapers had been banned: 
what regulations were applicable to the production and release of programme6 
on State-run television: whether the Government had any plans to promote 
private ownership of television broadcasting facilities! in what languages 
programmes were aired; and whether specific measures had been taken in order 
to achieve harmony among the major religious groups. 

401. In response, the representative stated that the freedom to manifest one’s 
religion was guaranteed by the Constitution , which also sought to avoid 
religious conflict by stipulating that different religions must establish 
their places of worship and engage in other manifestations of religion at a 
certain distance from each other. The primacy of Buddhism meant, in practice, 
that when State functions were opened by religious ceremonies, Buddhist 
rituals were performed first. Freedom of speech was guaranteed by the 
Constitution, and the activities of the press were supervised by a Press 
Council. News coverage of terrorist acts was restricted only if it was 
liable, in the view of the Press Council, to trigger a strong backlash. There 
was no State control of the media. Broadcasting wns in English, Sinhala and 
Tcunil because all citizens understood at least one of those languages. The 
Principles of the Official Secrets Act were based on British law and intended 
to operate in much the same way, and no distinction was made between foreign 
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and local journalists. Government information could be provided subject to 
the interests of privacy, Stat8 privilege or official secrets. No affirmative 
action had been taken on behalf of religious amity because it would be 
regarded by some as interference in their religious rights. 

402. With reference to that issue, members of the Committee asked for 
information about the number, membership, organieation and effectiveness of 
trade unions in Sri Lanka and a description of the relevant laws and practices 
relatiny to the establishment of political parties and concerning public 
meetings. They also wished to know what had been the impact on the exercise 
of the right to freedom of assembly and association, if any, of the lengthy 
period of the state of emergency; to what extent it had been possible to 
exercise the right to freedom of assemblyr and whether Sri Lankan law 
prohibited discrimination in hiring and promotion and prescribed civil 
remedies in the event of violations. 

483. In reply, the representative said that there were 1,004 registered trade 
unions and that collective bargaining was fully operational in both the state 
and the private sector. Any group of persons could register itself as a 
political party, as evidenced by the fact that even militant groups had 
political wings registered as political parties, Public meetings could be 
held freely provided prior approval had been obtained from the local police to 
ensure that there were no law and order or traffic problems as a result of the 
holding of such meetings. Notwithstanding the state of emergency, provincial 
council, presidential and parliamentary elections had been held recently 
throughout the"country, and, except in certain parts of the north and east, 
local authority elections would be held in May 1991. Emergency regulations 
were temporarily suspended whenever the Commission of Elections found that 
they hindered the election process. Trade union activity was not restricted 
except i.n the free trade zone , where foreign companies had secured special 
non-trade union terms on the grounds that the wages they paid were higher than 
elsewhere. 

404. With regard to that issue, members of the Committee wished to receive 
information on the law and practice relating to the employment of minors and 
illustrations oE the activities undertaken by the Presidential Commission on 
Youth Unrest. They also asked whether children born out of wedlock had the 
same rights as children born in wedlock and what the impact of the Children's 
Charter, if adopted, would be on the enjoyment of the rights of the child 
under the Covenant. 

455. Responding to questions put by members of the Committee, the 
representative said that persons under the age of 14 years could not be 
employed. Children born out of wedlock would enjoy the nationality of the 
mother, whereas legitimate chiidren took the father's nationality. The 
Children's Charter had been signed, and the Government was studying the World 
Declaration on the Survival, Protection and Development of Children and the 
Plan of Action for its implementation in the 1990s. 
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WhL-b-e Con&@ Of D- 

496. Regarding that issue, members of tho Committee wished to know to vhat 
extent members of minority groups and persons with differing political 
opinions had access to public office. 

407. In reply, the representative stated that there were no restrictions on 
citizens seeking public employment but that an ethnic recruitment quota had 
been introduced at the national and provincial levels. These measures had 
been challenged and the matter was currently before the Supreme Court. 

t6 of oe 
. rsons -0 to &a 

488. Nith reference to that issue. members of the Committee asked for comments 
on measures taken to. guarantee the rights of ethnic and religious minority 
groups and on the assistance given to them to preserve their cultural 
identities, languages and religions. They also wished to know whether 
minority groups were represented in Parliament and in Provincial Councils. 

499. In response, the representative stated that within the framework of the 
All Party Conference (APC) a continuous, free and open dialogue had been 
maintained between the Government and all political parties, including those 
which were based on ethnic and other grounds. The APC was also considering 
questions relating to the redress of minority grievances. Separate ministries 
had been established with a view to promoting the interests, development and 
progress of the Muslim and Hindu religious groups. Minorities nere adequately 
represented in Parliament. 

!LQIawuobservations 

490. Members of the Committee, in expressing their appreciation to the 
Sri Lankan delegation for having engaged in a useful dialogue, acknowledged 
the difficult conditions facing the Government in maintaining law and order. 
They were of the view that certain Provisions of the proposed seventeenth 
snendment to the Constitution should be reconsidered in the light of the 
Covenant and voiced concern about human rights violations such as 
extrajudicial executions, the use of excessive force by the police and the 
armed forces, and the detention of persons without trial. Other concerns 
expressed by members of the Committee related to the efficacy of 
hi&gas coroll(i restrictions of rights due to the state of emergency, the 
18-month maxi;tun period for detention and the right to compensation and to 
freedom of information. It was also felt that the interpretation of 
terrorism, as contained in the Prevention of Terrorism Act, was too broad and 
that the Act lacked provisions for recourse to an impartial and independent 
court. Members also pointed to the usefulness of making the Covenant better 
known to law enforcement officers and to people in the legal profession and 
expressed the hope that future reports would be more substantial and prepared 
according to the Committee’s guidelines. 

491. In concluding the consideration of the second periodic report of 
Sri Lanka, the Chairman said that, notwithstanding the shortcomings of the 
report, the discussion of it had been fruitful, largely because of the 
competence of the delegation. He expressed the hope that the State party 
would take the observations made by members of the Committee into account in 
revising its legislation. 
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492. The Committee considered the initial report of the Sudan 
(CCPR/C/45/Add.3) at its 1065th and 1067th meetings, held on 8 and 
10 July 1991 (see CCPR/C/SR.1065 and SR.1067). 

493. The report was introduced by the representative of the State party, who 
drew attention to several developments that had occurred since the submission 
of the report on 3 January 1991. First, Constitutional Decree No. 4, which 
laid the foundations of a federal system of government in the Sudan and 
established rules concerning state budgets and revenues, had been 
promulgated. Secondly, a conference on justice and legal reform, attended by 
professionals and experts in the field of law and the administration of 
justice, had been held. The conference produced a number of significant 
recommendations relating, in particular, to the judiciary, the Ministry of 
Justice and the Attorney-General’s Office, penitentiary institutions, military 
justice, legal reform and legal education and training, and the drafters of 
those recommendations were determined to seek their speedy implementation. 
Thirdly, approximately 300 political detainees had been released on 
29 April 1991, with only a few individuals facing specific charges remaining 
in prison. Finally, the representative noted that a number of steps had been 
taken towards the establishment of a political system of participatory 
democracy. In that regard, the perceived unworkability of both multi-party 
democracy and the single party model, as well as the country’s enormous 
linguistic, ethnic and cultural mix, called for the establishment of a system 
without political parties to secure popular and truly democratic participation 
in the decision-making process. 

494. Members of the Committee expressed their understanding for the serious 
difficulties facing the Sudanese Government and their appreciation for the ! 
frankness and siucerity of the report. However, it was noted that the report ’ 
was brief and incomplete and had not been prepared in accordance with the 
Committee’s reporting guidelines. 

495. With reference to article 2 of the Covenant, members of the Committee 
wished to know what the status of the Covenant was under the constitutional 
decrees and, in view of the absence of provisions giving effect to the rights 
enshrined in the Covenant, how respect for those rights was ensured: whether 

f  

the constitutional decrees applied to acts committed before their adoption) 
~ 

whether the Covenant could be invoked before the courts; how the Revolutionary 
.F 
: 

Command Council for National Salvation had been established and to what extent i 
it enjoyed the confidence of the people ; whether the Penal Code, which was 
based on Shariah. was not discriminatory in certain respects and if it applied b 
also to the non-Muslim population: and, in general, to what extent that code 
could J>e reconciled with the provisions of the Covenant. Members of the ty 

Committee also wished to receive more information on the envisaged system of E 
participatory democracy, particularly on the extent to which the terms of 
articles 19, 21, 22 and 25 of the Covenant would be reflected in that system, 
as well as on the historical, political and economic factors underlying the ’ 
current problems in Sudan. 

496. In connection with article 4 of the Covenant, members of the Committee 
asked what had been the impact of the de iure or de facto state of emergency 
on trade union freedoms as provided for in article 22 of the Covenant and in 
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IbG instruments: whether the Government had notified the Secretary-General of 
its promulgation of the state of emergency: and whether there was any prospect 
of the state of emergency being lifted. 

497. As regards article 6 of the Covenant, members of the Committee wished to 
receive information on the number and nature of crimes for which the death 
penalty could be imposed, as well as on the number of cases in which the death 
penalty had been imposed and carried out. 

498. In connection with articles 7 and 8 of the Covenant, members of the 
Committee wished to know what the Government’s position was regarding the use 
of torture to compel prisoners to testify and whether the new Penal Code 
provided for public flogging, crucifixion and amputation and, if so, whether 
such punishments were applied in practice. Members also requested 
clarification concerning extrajudicial executions, acts of torture in general 
and the resurgence of forms of siavery in several parts of the country. 

499, In relation to articles 9 and 10 of the Covenant, members of the 
Committee asked how the powers of the Revolutionary Command Council for 
Rational Salvation to order the arrest of individuals merely suspected of 
eudangering political or economic stability could be reconciled with the 
provisions of those articles and whether the political prisoners still under 
detention were to be tried before special or ordinary courts. 

500. With reference to article 14, members of the Committee requested 
additional information on the functioning and procedures of the special courts 
and the public order courts in the Khartoum marketplace. They also wished to 
know what measures had been taken to ensure the independence of the judiciary; 
what qualifications were required for appointment as a judge of a special 
court; and how appeals to the Revolutionary Command Council for National 
Salvation against an arrest could operate, given that the President of the 
Council was himself ultimately responsible for ordering such arrests. 

501. In connection with article 18 of the Covenant, members of the Committee 
wished to know whether the crime of apostasy, defined as advocating 
abandonment of Islam by a Muslim, was considered by the Sudan to be compatible 
with that article. 

502. In connection with article 19 of the Covenant, members of the Committee 
requested information on the scope of the expression “showing of any political 
opposition” in paragraph 8 (a) of the report: whether foreign newspapers were 
allowed; whether the activities of foreign journalists were in any way 
restricted: whether a prior licence was required to publish newspapers, and 
whether there were any plans for the privatieation of broadcasting and 
television. 

503, With reference to articles 21 and 22 of the Covenant, members of the 
Committee requested information regarding trade union freedoms in the Sudan, 
Particularly concerning the alleged arrests of trade unionists and academics 
who had taken part in a peaceful demonstration. 

504. Regarding article 25 of the Covenant, members of the Committee asked if 
tall@ one-party system could meet the requirement of that erticle. They also 
‘loted that the number of political parties in a given political system was 
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less important than the extent to which citizens took part in public affairs 
and were eligible to compete for all offices of the State, including the 
highest. Noting that government employees could be dismissed by the 
Revolutionary Command Council for National Salvation and lose their benefits, 
members also asked how tenure and pension rights were protected. 

505. With reference to article 21 of the Covenant, members of the Committee 
requested information on the composition of Sudanese society and on how the 
Government intended to arrange for the coexistence of different groups within 
a federal system. 

506. Responding to questions raised and comments made by members of the 
Committee, the representative stated that his Government was willing to 
recogniee shortcomings and take the necessary measures to respect the 
obligations contained in international instruments. However, human rights was 
a field in which there was a risk of partiality or double standards, 
particularly with regard to the treatment of a number of third world 
countries. Countries should be allowed freely to choose their legal system 
based on their convictions, traditions and customs. In the light of the 
renewed and increased emphasis being given in recent years by Islamic 
countries to the application of the Shariah, it would be desirable to submit 
the rights contained in international human rights instruments, which were 
adopted at an earlier stage, to a review. 

507. Concerning the new Penal Code, the representative noted that the Code 
contained 132 crimes, of which eight could be classified as political crimes 
and nine were related to State security. The three southern states in the 
Sudan with a predominantly non-Muslim population were exempted from the 
application of Islamic law in penal matters. All laws adopted prior to the 
suspension in 1969 of the provisional Constitution of 1985 would remain in 
force until other laws had been adopted. The Covenant, by virtue of its 
ratif ication, formed an integral part of domestic legislation and could be 
invoked before all tribunals in the Sudan. The envisaged system of 
participator*r democracy would have a pyramidal structure, with villages or 
town-districts at the bases, and providing also for participation by 
professional organisations. 

508. With reference to article 4 of the Covenant, the representative stated 
that the state of emergency would not be lifted as long as the parties to the 
conflict in the south of the Sudan had not decided on a peaceful settlement, 
At present there were two points of contention: the choice of the nation’s 
political structure (multi-party, federalism or participatory democracy) and 
the convening of a conference charged with drawing up a new constitution. 

509. In reply to questions raised in connection with article 6 of the 
Covenant, the representative said that three civilians had been executed for 
illegal trafficking in drugs and currencies. The latter crime was considered 
to be extremely serious in the light of the current economic situation in the 
Sudan. The Revolutionary Command Council for National Salvation was charged 
with approving or overturning death sentences. There was no practice of 
extrajudicial execution in the Sudan. 
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510. As regards article 7 of the Covenant, the representative explained that 
many of the punishments prescribed by Islamic law were not considered as cruel 
or degrading because they had been imposed by God and derived from His will. 

511. Concerning article 9 of the Covenant, the representative said that the 
approximately 300 political detainees who had been released were not required 
to report to the police on a daily basis and that there were no political 
prisoners in the Sudan at present. 

512. With reference to article 10 of the Covenant, the representative said 
that in December 1990. a multinational mission had visited Sudanese prisons 
and had concluded that prison conditions were not inhumane and that torture 
was not practised. 

513. In connection with article 14 of the Covenant, the representative said 
that the special courts were normally composed of three members of the 
military or other persons of integrity and competence and had jurisdiction 
over crimes related to drug trafficking and economic crimes. Their decisions 
could be appealed before the Chairman of the Supreme Court* 

514. With reference to article 18 of the Covenant, the representative, noting 
that the crime of apostasy was punishable by death, explained that Islam 
should not only be seen as a religion but as a complete set of precepts for 

private and public life. Persons committing apostasy therefore were a danger 
to the fabric of society and could be compared to traitors in countries with a 
different legislation. Islamic movements in a number of countries had sought 
to eliminate from their legislation all provisions contrary to Islamic law. 

515. Referring to questions regarding articles 21 and 22 of the Covenant, the 
representative said that no academics had been dismissed by the Government. 

516. Replying to questions concerning article 25 of the Covenant, the 
representative explained that government officials could be dismissed with or 
without benefits on the basis of a decision by the Revolutionary Command 
Council for National Salvation. In most cases they were granted benefits. 

517. In concluding the consideration of the initial report of the Sudan, 
members of the Committee expressed appreciation for the frankness and 
directness with which the delegation had replied to their questions. In 
connection with the priority given to Islamic law in the Sudan, members were 
of the view that Islam was a progressive religion that did not pose an 
obstacle to the implementation of the Covenant in Islamic countries. They 
pointed out that in many States in the Islamic world had participated in the 
drafting of the Covenant and that if certain of its provisions had been deemed 
irreconcilable with Islamic law, States could have entered reservations, 
Furthermore, 
in doing. SO, 

although a State might defend its culture and national religion, 
it could not deviate from the fundamental common values 

elaborated in the Covenant, which were aimed at the development of the 
individual and which were applicable to the entire international community. 
8th values, moreover, should be reflected in domestic legislation. At the 
same time, members considered that it would be possible for the Sudanese 
authorities and the Committee together to find a way to reconcile the Sudan’s 
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freedom to live within a social system of its own choosing with the 
Committee’s duty to ensure respect for human rights. 

510. Members also pointed out that the Committee was composed of independent 
experts and never applied double standards in considering reports from States 
parties. Its task was to assist all States parties in implementing the 
provisions of the Covenant and to promote the universal application of that 
instrument. With regard to the issue of a multi-party system, members noted 
that in the absence of political opposition, Governments were likely to 
exercise their powers in a non-democratic fashion and expressed the hope that 
the Sudan would soon practise democracy. 

519. Additionally, in the view of members of the Committee, certain 
punishments under Sudanese law constituted cruel or degrading treatment; 
domestic provisions regarding the crime of apostasy were not compatible with 
articles 6 and 18 of the Covennntt and Constitutional Decree No. 2 had been 
drafted too vaguely with respect to the Government’s power to limit political 
activities. 

520. The representative of the State party reiterated that the Government 
attached great significance to the application of Islamic law in the country. 
The Government had agreed, in principle, to the establishment of a national 
human rights council and intended to request assistance from the Centre for 
Iluman Rights in that regard. The discussions with the Committee had been 
useful and the observations and suggestions made by members would be 
appropriately reflected in the second periodic report. 

521. In concluding the consideration of the initial report of the Sudan, the 
Chairman also thanked the representative of the State party for his candor and 
cooperation. Regarding the question of the compatibility of the Covenant with 
Ifilemic law, he reaffirmed that, although the Committee sought, in 
interpreting the provisions of the Covenant, to take into account various 
cultural factors, it was obliged to apply the principles of the Covenant 
without any distinctions among States parties. He hoped that the second 
periodic report of Sudan would show evidence of progress in implementing the 
international standards set forth in the Covenant. 

522. The Committee considered the second periodic report of Madagascar 
(CCPR/C/2S/Add.l3) at its 1073rd to 1075th meetings on 15 and 16 July 1991 
(see CCPR/C/SR.l073-1075). 

523. The report was introduced by the representative of the State party, who 
explained that a major revision of the 1975 Constitution, initiated by the 
Government and political groups, was under way. The report did not reflect 
this recently initiated process, which would lead to the adoption of a new 
institutional framework. Inbtead, the report aescribed the efforts made over 
a period oE more than a decade to comply with the Government’s obligations 
under the Covenant, despite serious economic and political troubles. The 
Democratic Republic-of Madagascar had never adopted the single party System. 
From the beginning, multi-party and multi-candidate elections at all levels 
had been the foundation of political life and universal suffrage the only 



source of legitimacy. The Constitutional High Court had been increasingly 
active. The judiciary had been strengthened through the reform of the Supreme 
Court and press censorship had been abolished. In addition, the proposed 
revisions of the Constitution now being discussed by the Government and 
opposition no longer referred to socialism and embraced major reforms of 
institutions such as the Supreme Council of the Revolution, the Military 
Committee for Development and the Constitutional High Court. 

. * . * and &gal framework w the Covw 

524. With regard to that issue, members of the Committee wished to receive 
information on the organizational structure, competence and powers of the 
decentralized communities and on decisions, if any, taken by the 
Constitutional High Court or the Supreme Court, in which reference was made to 
the Covenant. They also asked what follow-up action had been taken as a 
result of views adopted by the Committee under the Optional Protocol with 
regard to Madagascar and what measures had been taken to guarantee the 
independence of the judiciary, especially with regard to the supervisory body 
established within the Supreme Court. In that connection, additional 
information was requested regarding the security of tenure of judges and of 
their emoluments and the independence of the body appointing them. With 
regard to the Committee’s findings under the Optional Protocol, it was pointed 
out that taking action on such decisions did not simply involve the release of 
political detainees but might also involve, where appropriate and in the light 
of the Committee’s findings, the award of compensation to the victims of 
violations. It was also asked what the new economic policies adopted in 
Madagascar with the encouragement of the International Monetary Fund and the 
World Bank had had on the implementation of the Covenant. 

525. Further information was sought regarding the work undertaken with a view 
to the amendment of the Constitution, in particular the general pattern of the 
reforms envisaged. It was asked whether it was intended to include a 
provision in the new constitutional text similar to article 12 of the present 
Constitution concerning the safeguarding of the unity of the socialist legal 
system. Further information was sought regarding the remedies and 
compensatory arrangements available to people who believed that their rights 
had been violated. Information was also requested concerning the relationship 
between the Charter of the rsalagasy Socialist Revolution and the Constitution; 
the ranking of enactments such as laws, orders and regulations in the 
country’s legal systemr the position of international treaties generally and 
of the Covenant in particular under municipal law; whether the Covenant was 
directly applicable and could be relied upon in ths courts} and more 
generally, in the light of the power6 given to the executive to enact 
legislation in certain fields, how the separation of powers was ensured in 
Madagascar. With regard to the organization of the judiciary, additional 
information was requested regarding the functions and activities of the 
Constitutional High Court, the Supreme Court and special tribunals and the 
redefinition of their functions contemplated under the constitutional reform, 
Questions were also asked concerning the scope of the Supreme Court’s 
supervision of lower courts: the functions of the supervisory body established 
within the Supreme Courts the reasons for the delay in establishing the 
Peoples courts mentioned in articles 83 and I34 of the Con6titution: the way in 
which the participation by citizens in the oversight of justice mentioned in 
the report had been assured in practice: the powers of lay magistrates! the 
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reasons for the establishment of so many special tribunals and procedures, 
notably in the case of oEfences such as the theft of cattle, the specific 
character and mode of operation of each of these courts and whether there were 
possibilities of appeal from their decision. 

52G. With regard to these questions, the representative of the State party 
explained that decentralieed communities were traditional structures which 
had been embodied in the administrative, legal and institutional system 
of Madagascar since 1975. These were assemblies of people practising 
self-government on a voluntary basis, the members being elected by universal 
suffrage in the case of the lower communities and by limited suffrage in the 
case of higher assemblies, the structure being pyramidal. Although the 
Constitution gave them broad powers for the administration or maintenance of 
order it had not fully defined them and it was therefore proposed to review 
their structure. 

527. With regard to the organisation and independence of the judiciary, the 
representative explained that no decisions of the Constitutional High Court or 
the Supreme Court had made reference to the Covenant. The independence of the 
judiciary was expressly enshrined in article 83 of the Constitution and 
guaranteed by the Supreme Court. The Supreme Court had recently been 
reorganieed and a supervisory body of professional judges elected by the 
People’s National Assembly had been established. The organization of the 
judiciary and the separation between the executive and legislative branches 
was being redefined. The constitutional reform was intended to establish an 
executive responsible to Parliament. The Constitutional High Court would 
shortly be abolished. Cases could be referred to it by the President of the 
Republic, the People’s National Assembly and individuals, Xt could also take 
up issues on its own initiative when it believed that the Constitution had 
been violated. 

528. The special tribunals had not been established by the Constitution. Some 
of them went back to colonial times. The theft of cattle was a menace to 
society and a serious focus of criminal activity, which had on occasion 
degenerated into tribal and regional wars. In an effort to control the 
problem, the State had set up special tribunals which unhappily had not been 
able to bring the banditry to an end. The creation of the special economic 
tribunal in response to the growth of the black market and corruption had been 
intended to serve an essentially psychological purpose. The establishment of 
other organs had not sufficed to resolve major economic and social problems, 
and it was proposed to abolish them when the judiciary was reorganised. The 
peripatetic tribunals were not special tribunals. They were intended to 
provide for the geographical decentralisation of the justice system 
necessitated by the size of the country and the few judges available. 

529. With reference to measures taken in response to findings of the Committee 
under the optional Protocol, the representative explained that all the persons 
mentioned had been released and were leading a normal life in Madagascar or 
had left the country.. One of the complainants was continuing to make 
complaints to the Committee. 

530. The commitments given by the Malagasy authorities to the major 
international financial and monetary institutions had resulted in serious 
difficulties. Structural adjustment, successive devaluations, external trade 
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problems and a trend towards the increasing pauperization of a good part of 
the population were factors that weighed heavily on the Government. Poverty 
had deepened and unemployment had risen, w hfle the main social indicators had 
fallen and delinquency was on the increase. In spite of these difficulties, 
all the elections planned had been organized in a multi-party political 
atmosphere. The Government had also proposed a revision of the Constitution, 
including a reference to the Universal Declaration of Human Rights and the 
repeal of article 108 dealing with the socialist form of the State, The 
combination of the Charter of the Malagasy Socialist Revolution and the 
Constitution was an outmoded concept and was not embodied in any of the 
constitutional drafts under consideration. The Charter was an historical 
document defining a programme and principles whose socialist connotation had 
emerged from the traditional structures of Malagasy society. The programme 
resulted in cumbersome and ineffective administration, which everyone wished 
to see simplified. 

ahaht of * . self deter-mLuu - . 

531. With reference to that issue , members of the Committee wished to know 
what was meant by “direct administration” in paragraph 62 of the report. 
Additional information was requested with regard,to the Government’s position 
regarding recent changes in South Africa: the ethnic and community structure 
of Madagascar: the expected effects of the new policy of decentralization, 
particularly on the highly centralized system of administration inherited from 
colonial times; the possible organization of new elections in Madagascar in 
the near future: and, more generally, the implementation of the right to 
self-determination in the light of article 12 of the Constitution. 

532. In his reply, the representative of the State party explained that the 
expression “direct administration” designated the colonial administration 
imposed by France after 1896. The 1975 Constitution had inaugurated 
decentralization by assigning broader functions to the local communities. The 
purpose of these measures had been to eliminate the vestiges of colonial 
administration and of the feudal system by enabling the population to decide 
its own form of administrative organi5ation. This decentralization had been 
the subject of sharp criticism and new forms of organization were under 
consideration. During the 1989 elections, the President of the Republic had 
been elected by 52 per cent of the votes cast, but the legitimacy of the 
result had been challenged. The question of the revision of the electoral 
system was under consideration and new elections would logically be organised 
later. 

533. With regard to relations with South Africa, he emphasized that Madagascar 
had always defended the rights of the black population of South Africa and had 
employed all possible means to assist the national liberation movements. In 
view of recent developments in South Africa, Madagascar had decided, after 
consultation with the African National Congress, to resume direct relations 
pending a decision of the Organization of African Unity regarding the 
re-establishment of diplomatic relations. 

the SW 

534. In connection with that issue, members of the Committee wished to receive 
information on remaining areas of discrimin:tion on the basis of sex, in 
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particular with regard to the administration of the household, and on specific 
measures bein taken to overcome them, on the extent to which the rights of 
aliens were restricted as compared with those of citisens: and on the main 
legislative limitations or prohibitions affecting aliens. It was also 
inquired whether there were any plans systematically to remove from laws and 
regulations such outdated provisions as article 4 of the Code of Commerce, 
which seemed not to be in line with the Covenant: what recourse was open to 
women in oases of discrimination; and whether there was any limitation in the 
recruitment of women magistrates. 

535. In his reply, the representative of the State party explained that women 
played a full part in economic, social and political activities and occupied 
an important place in the life of tbe nation and that during the past 12 years 
the Government had made every effort to eliminate discrimination on the basis 
of sex. There were no restrictions on the recruitment of women magistrates, 
and in fact there were more female than male magistrates. There were, 
however, some araas, such as private employment, inheritance rights or the 
marriageable age of women, in which discrimination still occurred. Another 
problem was the continuing practice of polygamy and, in some remote villages, 
of contractual marriages. At the present time, quite a number of women held 
high posts in the administration, but the situation was different lower down, 
both in urban and rural areas. 

53G. Aliens enjoyed all freedoms in Madagascar, including freedom to settle. 
Their voting rights, however, were limited and they were subject to 
administrative regulations in some economic areas, such as the purchase of 
real estate. 

St.?te of emeraency 

537. With regard to that issue, it was inquired what procedures had been 
adopted for implementing emergency legislation: whether the National People’s 
Assembly had any part to play in the enactment of such legislation: and 
whether any progress had been made towards stabilizing the security situation 
in Madagascar. 

538. In his reply, the representative of the State party explained that the 
main reason for the unstable state of the country was the theft of cattle, 
an endemic activity which was difficult to stop in view of the high prices 
which thieves were able to obtain and due to the lack of adequate financial 
resources in the budget for law and order. Originally an inter-village 
matter, the theft of cattle was now practised on a large-scale basis, No 
fully successful means of dealing with cattle thieves had yet been devised, 
and the Government had always been hesitant in calling out the army for that 
purpose. A state of emergency had never been declared by the Government, but 
emergency provisions had been applied in some towns and regions following 
riots, demonstrations or natural disasters. 

Bight to life 

539. With reference to that issue, members of the Committee wished to know how 
many of the 51 death sentences pronounced between 1977 and 1907 had been 
carried out; whether the authorities had been successful in putting a stop to 

extrajudicial executions of criminals in the rural areas; what measures had 
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been taken and results achieved in reducing the rate of infant mortality and 
protecting maternal and child health: and whether measures had been taken to 
investigate the loss of life and alleged extrajudicial executions resulting 
from military activities, in particular during operations in April 1988, to 
bring those responsible to justice and to prevent any recurrence of such 
incidents. Further information was also requested regarding the situation of 
persons who had been sentenced to death. 

540. In his reply, referring to the events in 1988, the representative of the 
State party said that the army had been called upon by the civil authorities 
to participate in those operations and that there had been no summary 
executions. The army had been reluctant to participate in the operations, 
which had resulted in battlesbetween cattle thieves and security forces and 
which had caused the death of about a dozen police officers since 1915. 
Furthermore, the army had also, in certain cases, been called upon to separate 
groups from rival vjilages that had been fighting one another. Every effort 
had been msde tti identify persons responsible for the exCes6e6, and several 
hundred leaders of decentralised communities who had incurred collective 
responsibility for such excesses had been brought to trial and given severe 
prison sentences. There had also been several cases where the Government had 
been obliged to imprison an entire village the inhabitants of which had 
acknowledged their responsibility. 

541. Since 195G, no death sentence had been carried out in Madagascar, and 
there was a continuing debate regarding the abolition of the death penalty. 
Although general measures were being taken to reduce the rate of infant 
mortality and to protect maternal and child health, no progress had been made 
due to lack of resources. 

542. With regard to that issue, members of the Committee wished to know 
whether there had been any complaints of torture and/or cruel or inhuman 
treatment against public officials and, if so, whether those guilty of such 
offences had been punished: to what extent the United Nations Standard Minimum 
Rules for the Treatment of Prisoners were complied with and whether they were 
made known and accessible to prisoners; what measures were being taken to 
address the problem of prison overcrowdingr whether consideration was being 
given by Madagascar to acceding to the Convention against Torture and Other 
Cruel, Inhuman or Degrading Treatment or Punishment, whether prison 
overcrowding had ever resulted in the death of prisoners: what remedies were 
available in cases of torture: and whether the Government had carried out any 
educational campaigns against torture. 

543. In his reply, the representative of the State party emphasised that his 
Government had received no complaints of torture or cruel or inhuman treatment 
against public officials and that a hierarchical surveillance structure had 
been established in prisons with regard to prison guards. Legal action 
against torture came within the framework of general legal procedures and 
there was no specific legislation in that respect. No specific educational 
measures were being taken to make the population more aware of such problems, 
except for those included in the training of penitentiary and other relevant 
personnel. Madagascar was, however, facing a serious problem of prison 
overcrowding since virtually no prisons had been built since independence, 
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during which time the population had risen from 3 to 12 million. Furthermore, 
there had been deaths as a result of epidemics and malnutrition, the latter 
particularly when there had been a shortage oE rice for the whole population 
oi the region. An attempt had been made to improve the situation by granting 
provisional release, moving prisoners to the countryside where they could 
engage in agricultural work, allowing families to provide food for detainees 
in addition to that supplied in prison and appointing prison doctors to combat 

the riGk of epidemics. 

Libertv and security of the vez&zR 

544. In connection with that issue, members of the Committee wished to know 
what the maximum period of pre-trial detention was in law and practice; how 
quickly after arrest a person’s family was informed and how soon after arrest 
a person could contact a lawyer : whether there were any particular legal 
actions that could be taken in cases of detention, GUCh as &!&Bas corpusi and 
whether , in view of the long delays in bringing a person to trial, measures 

had been taken to reduce the number of those being held in detention pending 
trial and increasing the number of persons released on bail. In addition, it 
was asked why the Government had not repealed the ordinances sanctioning 
failure to fulfil a contractual obligation by imprisonment, which was not in 
conformity with article 11 of tho Covenant. Further information was also 
requested on the events of May 1990, which had led to the detention of persons 
who subsequently alleged that they had not had prompt access to their families 
or lawyers and had been subjected to maltreatment during their detention, and 
concerning the nature of non-military national service and its relation to the 
economic and social development of the country. 

545. In his reply, the representative of the State party said that the maximum 

length of pre-trial detention, in law, was six months. In practice, however, 
such detention was commonly as much as 18 3r 20 months due to the lack of 
magistrates and to other material problems. The person’s family was informed 
as rapidly as possible so that family members could bring food to the 
detainees and the person could contact a lawyer immediately. Usually, the 
family arranged for legal assistance, but in other 0388s the administration 
ensured that the person had the services of a lawyer. There were no special 
legal remedies in cases of detention, such as -as corpus, other than the 
usual provisions prohibiting arbitrary arrest. Although bail was not a common 
practice in Madagascar, the provisional release of detainees was practised 
systematically in view of the overcrowding in the prisons, as well as the 
length of pre-trial detention. 

546. Responding to other questions, the representative said that in May 1990, 
some 10 armed persons had forced their way into the broadcasting centre and 
held the personnel there hostage. Emergency measures had been taken following 
their capture. The persons concerned had had access to lawyers, although 
discretion had been maintained for a certain period in order to find the 
persons’ accomplices. Legal provisions relating to article 11 of the Covenant 
were under review and would be repealed or amended as appropriate. The 
judiciary itself had also recognised that the ordinances in question were 
irrelevant and inconsistent with the Covenant and the Constitution. The 
practice of non-military national service dated back to the time of the 
literacy campaigns in the 1970s and 198Os, for which there had been 
iJlSUfficieJlt teachers. The Government had therefore decided to mobiliee young 
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men and women with the necessary level of education and to combine literacy 
work, for which they received payment, with their military service. 
Subsequently, the concept of national service had been extended, as many young 
people had wanted to undertake tasks other than teaching and had been offered 
the possibility of being appointed to enterprises or administrative 
departments as assistants receiving a token salary. 

541. With regard to that issue, members of the Committee wished to know 
whether any progress had baen achieved since the submission of the report in 
respect of measures designed to improve the system of justice described in 
paragraph 173 of the report. * In addition, further information was requested 
regarding the criteria applicable to the qualifications of the seven members 
of the Constitutional High Court8 on the new System for reviewing judicial 
decisions; and ON the age of criminal responsibility. 

548. In his reply, the representative of tho State party said that the number 
of lawyer6 had risen considerably and that funding for the Ministry of Justice 
aud the judicial administration had been increased. Article 89 of the 
Constitution, which had often been criticieed for the power6 that it conferred 
on the President in regard to the appointments to the Constitutional High 
Court, had become obsolete and had been replaced by a new provision. Under 
that provision, membership of that court had been modified so as to ensure 
that presidential appointees did not constitute a majority, There were a few 
centres for the re-education of juvenile delinquents. The age of criminal 
majority was set at 18. 

. * I. * Freedom of movement and BsPUlnaon of aliens 

549. With reference to that issue, members of the Committee wished to know 
what obligations had to be satisfied by an alien, pursuant to article 21 of 
Ordinance No. 62-041 of 19 September 1962, in choosing his residence, and 
whether there was a possibility of an appeal to the courts against an 
expulsion order. In addition, members asked whether, in the context of the 
legal reform process, the bringing of cases to the Committee under the 
Optional Protocol would no longer be considered a6 legitimate ground6 for the 
expulsion of an alien or for the punishment of a national. 

550. In his reply, the representative of the State party said that aliens 
enjoyed freedom of movement and freedom to reside in Madagascar, provided that 
they were not the subject of an 6xpUlsion order. They were obliged to declare 
their reoidence to the authorities of the locality in which they settled and 
could lodge complaint6 or appeal6 with the administrative division of the 
Supreme Court in cases of denial of rights or expulsion, Appeals against 
expulsion orders were heard by an ad hoc commission, composed of a magistrate 
and representatives of the police and the administrative authorities. 

551. Referring to the specific ca&e involving a correspondent of a 
non-governmental organisation who had lodged a complaint before the Committee, 
the representative explained that the expulsion in 1983 had occurred because 
of that individuel’s political activities and not for his other actions. As 

Part of the revision of the Constitution that was under way, full freedoma, 
including the right of assembly and the right to engage in political 
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activities, would be guaranteed under the law. However, the Malagasy State 
would continue to defend itself against what were deemed to be attempts at 
destabilieation and subversion of the social order. 

552. In connection with that issue , members of the Committ,ee wished to know 
under which circumstances and by whom telephone-tapping or control of the mail 
could be authorised: whether there had been any allegations of unlawful 
interference during the period covered by the report with privacy in general 
and, in particular, with home and correspondence and, if so, how such 
complaints had been dealt with. 

553. In his reply, the representative of the State party said that strict 
respect for privacy and the inviolability of correspondence were provided for 
by the Constitution and that telephone-tapping could only be authorized by an 
examining magistrate in the course of investigations. 

freedom of oninion and exnression: arohil&&n of provwda for war and a 
, 6 . . * tement to national. racial or reliaious w 

554. With regard to those issues, members of the Committee requested 
clarification of the reference in the report to “political prisoners” and of 
the offences and circumstances relating to their imprisonment, and wished to 
receive information on current legal guarantees with respect to freedom of the 
press and on their implementation. They also wished to know how the state 
monopoly on radio and television affected freedom of expression: how the 
requirement for the exercise of freedom of expression “in conformity with the 
objective of the Revolution”, as provided by article 20 of the Constitution, 
had actually been addressed in law and practice: whether there had been any 
adverse consequences for those not observing this limitation: what limits were 
imposed on the enjoyment of freedom of opinion and expression by the need to 
ensure due respect for the person of the Read of State and state institutions: 
and whether, notwithstanding the abolition of censorship, there had been any 
seizures or confiscations of books, newspapers or other publications. In 
addition, clarification was requested of the apparently large number of 
prosecutions and convictions for libel and slander. 

555. In his reply, the representative of the State party emphasised that there 
were currently no political prisoners in Madagascar and that, since the ending 
of the state of emergency, a series of measures had progressively restored 
freedom of the press. There had in the past been strict control over printed 
mntter imported from abroad, and obscene and pornographic material had 
systematically been confiscated. In that regard, provisions regarding 
statutory deposit of publications as well as all forms of press censorship had 
now been abolished. The state monopoly on radio and television was currently 
under thorough review and a private company was being set up to produce 
programmes independently from the State, the principal concern being to make 
radio and television profitable operations independent of all political 
iuterests. Many private radio and television stations were already 
functioning, and broad access to television by satellite had, in fact, 
eliminated the last vestiges of state monopoly. Under the new press law, 
insulting statements concerning the Head of State would no longer be a 
criminal offence. 
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556. In connection with those issues, members of the Committee wished to 
receive information on progress made in efforts aimed at greater trade union 
freedom; on current efforts to liberalise political life by introducing a 
multi-party system: and on the existing political parties. They asked how 
political parties were formed and registered: what legal requirements related 
to the right to vote or to be elected; and how the decentralieation of 
communities had promoted the rights under article 25 of the Covenant. They 
also asked what the term “revolutionary organisations” meant in Malagasy law; 
whether trade unions and non-governmental organizations were now regarded as 
such organizations: for what reasons an association could be dissolved and 
what machinery had been set up to prevent abuses in that regard; what 
conditions and restrictions were imposed by law on the exercise of the right 
to strike: whether changes had been made in the ways public officials could 
exercise the right to form trade unions in order to bring them into line with 
the IL0 Convention concerning Freedom of Association and Protection of the 
Right to Organise: and why seamen did not enjoy freedom of association. 
Further information was also requested on the rights of workers who were not 
members of one of the trade unions belonging to the National Front. 

557. In his reply, the representative of the State party stressed that one of 
the purposes of the promulgation of the 1975 Constitution had been to mobilise 
the population and encourage it to play a more active role in the conduct of 
the country’s affairs. That had led to the establishment of decentralized 
communities and “revolutionary organizations” composed of political and trade 
union organisations. The planned rationalization of the activities of the 
seven main political groups that had adopted the Charter of the Malagasy 
Socialist Revolution had nevertheless not yielded the expected results and, 
in 1989, the National Front had broken apart. Since then, the law relating 
to trade union and political bodies had been completely changed and the 
requirement that trade unions had to be affiliated with a member party of 
the National Front had been eliminated. The procedures, under the 1975 
Constitution, governing the establishment and activities of political parties 
had also gradually been replaced by less strict requirements. There were now 
33 political groups of varying importance. According to a constitutional 
draft amendment, all Malagasy citizens without distinction were eligible to 
vote and to be elected, the voting age being 18. The establishment of the 
decentralised communities had created a virtually permanent electoral process 
at all levels and had been an incomparable school for civic and political 
education. A debate was now under way on the redefinition of the powers to be 
granted to these bodies, 

558. Trade unions were powerful Forces in Madagascar and, since 1975, dialogue 
and negotiation had been given priority over confrontation. In addition, the 
earlier provisions relating to trade union rights had been abolished and the 
free exercise of the right to strike had been explicitly recognised in the new 
draft article 23 of the Constitution and guaranteed by legal decisions. In 
the minds of the lawmakers, the restrictions which might be imposed related to 
the need to maintain public order and guarantee the security of the State. 
Many trade unions had resorted to strikes in connection with the current 
intensive activities, which gave them an opportunity to express their 
grievances concerning wages and conditions of work. Many Malagasy sailors 
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worked on foreign vessels, and the question of their trade union right6 
therefore had to be considered at the international level. 

Protection of the &a&v and chilw 

559. With regard to that issue, members of the Committee asked what further 
progress had been achieved, if any, since the submission of the report, in 
enacting legislation to ensure an equal share of responsibilitiec, duties and 
rights between spouses: and, in that regard, whether any of the bills 
mentioned in paragraph 226 of the report had been enacted. Further 
information was also requested on procedures governing filiation and the 
grantinq of Malagasy nationality, particularly in the case of children born of 
unknown parents, and it was asked whether Madagascar intended to ratify the 
Convention on the Rights of the Child. 

560. In reply to the questions asked, the representative of the State party 
indicated that there would be no constitutional changes in the law governing 
the protection of the family and children, which was based on customary 
specificities and historical facts. The provisions relating to the sharing of 
community property had been amended by an act of 20 July 1990, which 
established equality between the spouses. The idea of the husband as head of 
household was also disappearing in Malagesy law. Madagascar, a country which 
had a very young population and which therefore attached a great deal of 
importance to the rights of the child, had signed the Convention on the Rights 
of the Child and the Convention relating to the Status of Stateless Persons. 
The criteria used to determine the nationality of a child born of unknown 
parents might seem arbitrary, but they were based on an old tradition whereby 
the members of grass-roots communities were chosen by co-optationr in such 
cases, the judge requested the views of the community where the child lived 
before deciding whether or not to give it Malaqasy nationality. Madagascar, B 
country of transit for many Asian immigrants, could not consider the 
possibility of giving Malagasy nationality to all children born on its soil. 

5Gl. With reference to that issue, members of the Committee wished to receive 
information on minorities that had not yet fully succeeded in taking their 
place in the Malagasy nation. They also asked what the term “minority” meant 
in Malaqasy law: whether the authorities of that country knew about the 
“threshold of tolerance” concept: and whether assistance was given to persons 
in Madagascar who did not speak the official language, particularly in their 
contacts with the administrative or judicial authorities. 

562. In his reply, the representative of the State party stressed that, since 
Madagascar was a country settled by immigrants, many foreign minorities had 
been livinq there for centuries. Those minorities had integrated and had 
formed the Malagasy nation. The influence of the European, Arab/Muslim, 
Asian, Chinese, African and Indonesian communities Varied from region to 
region, but it was still strong, particularly in the economic field. With 
the exception of regrettable incidents that had taken place against 
Indian/Pakistanis and the Comorian minority in 1976, the number of foreigners 
did not give rise to any real problems in Madagascar, and there was ti:xt- no 
need for the “threshold of tolerance” concept. Any member of a minority who 
had Malagasy nationality was fully integratea into society. The members of 
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foreign minorities did not take part in the political life of the country, but 
they had their own schools and freedom to practise their religion and, in some 
Csses, the State gave them subsidies for instruction in their language. 

563. Member6 of the Committee welcomed the quality of the report, which, 
although it had been late, was in keeping with the general guidelines 
concerning the form and contents of report6 (CCPR/C/20), and thanked the 
Government for its observations (CCPR/C(40) an the CoWnittae’S general 
comment 13 (21) relating to article 14. They also stressed that the dialogue 
between the Committee and the Malagasy delegation had been particularly 
constructive, since the delegation had endeavoured to reply frankly to the 
question6 asked by the member6 of the Committee without trying to conceal 
problems. The clemency that had been shown with regard to prison sentence6 
8Iul the various legislative reforms that had already been undertaken were 
signs of progress in the protection of human rights. It was nevertheless 
noted that structural readjustment policies had had a considerable impact on 
the implementation of the rights guarenteed by the Covenant. 

5G4. It was pointed out that the current reform of the Constitution provided a 
good opportunity to give the Covenant a prominent place in Malagasy law and to 
provide for effective remedies so that citisens who considered that their 
rights under the Covenant had been violated iould invoke that instrument in 
the courts, Such a reform had also provided 8n opportunity to reorganise the 
judiciary regulations in order fully to guarantee the independence of the 
judiciary in relation to the other powers, to eliminate court5 of special 
jurisdiction and to bring before the ordinary courts cases which had been 
referred to them. Some concerns were expressed with regard, for example, to 
conditions of detention resulting from prison overcrowding: the local 
authorities’ apparent lack of control over thefts of cattle and the resulting 
desire for retaliations the duration of pra-trial detention: the exercise of 
trade union rights: the granting of legislative powers to the executive! the 
question of political prisonersi and, in general, the implementation of 
articles 6, 7, 9, 10, 11 and 14 of the covenant, 

585, The representative of the State perty assured the members of the 
Committee that the comments that had been made would be transmitted to the 
Government and stressed the importance his country attached to the type of 
technical assistance for training that the United Nations Centre for Human 
Rights had given it on a number of occasions, 

566. In concluding the consideration of the second periodic report of 
Msdegascar, the Chairman thanked the Malagasy delegation for its spirit of 
cooperation and its frank replies to the questions asked by the members of the 
Committee. He expressed the hope that all the Committee’s comments and 
suggestions could be transmitted to the competent authorities and, in 
Particular, to the legislative body that was carrying out the reform of the 
CoW3tftution. In that connection, he stressed that one way of removing any 
ambiguity about the primacy of the provisions of the Covenant over national 
16~ would be to incorporate the Covenant in netional legislation. 
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561. The Committee considered the second periodic report of Jordan 
(CCPR/C/46/Add.4) at its 1077th to 1079th meetings, on 17 and 10 July 1991 
(see CCPR/C/SR.1077-1079). 

568. The report was introduced by the representative of the State party, who 
stated that democracy had been strengthened as a result of the general 
elections held in 1989, in which candidates of the four major political 
movements - Islamic, conservative, left-wing and nationalist - had taken 
part. During the elections, women had been able to stand as candidates under 
the same conditions as men. The Jordanian people had thus been able to elect 
their representatives freely and under conditions of complete equality. In 
order to strengthen the principles of democracy and political pluralism that 
characterieed Jordanian society, His Majesty King Hussein had issued 
directives to oet up a Royal Committee for the protection of the rights set 
forth in the National Charter, which itself stressed the need to protect all 
civil, political, social and cultural rights and enshrined the concepts of the 
rule of law and of political pluralism. The Jordanian system provided full 
legal and administrative safeguards for respect for human rights and 
fundamental freedoms. 

569. The representative of the State party also informed the Committee that 
the state of emergency had been suspended by royal decision on 7 July 1991, in 
order to strengthen those democratic principles, and that a number of bills on 
matters that included political parties, elections and publications would 
shortly be considered by the Jordanian Parliament. 

570. With regard to that issue , members of the Committee wished to know 
whether the statement that the Jordanian courts gave international conventions 
precedence over domestic legislation “unless public order would be jeopardieed 
thereby” could apply to the Covenant; whether the Covenant’s provisions could 
be invoked before the courts? whether a court could declare a law 
unconstitutional on grounds that it was contrary to the Covenant: what 
difficulties and factors that might possibly hinder the Covenant’s 
implementation had been identifiedr and, in particular, what bearing the 
recent armed conflict in the region had had on the Covenant’s implementation, 

571. Members of the Committee, having noted that the adoption of the National 
Charter represented a genuine step forward in respect for human rights and 
democracy, asked for further information on the document’s legal status and On 
the bill, currently before Parliament, intended to amend the 1953 Act relating 
to communist ideology. With reference to unwritten laws, including tribal 
laws, authorizing certain practices which could give rise to innocent victims, 
they asked whether the Government was taking steps to end the application of 
such of those laws as would run counter to the principles set forth in the 
Covenant. Some members of the Committee also asked whether the Jordanian 
Goverxxnent was planning to repeal the Defence Act, in force since 1935, or st 
least to limit its application; what the composition of civil courts was; what 
the special courts were; how judges were recruited and what were the 
conditions in which they performed their duties, the grounds on which they 
could be dismissed and the criteria which governed their promotion; what 

-140- 



exactly were the rules of the religious law applied by the Sharinh courts; and 
whether corporal punishment stipulated by the law was applied. They also 
requested further details about the conduct of the 1989 elections and asked 
whether there had been any specific cases in which the Covenant’s provisions 
had in fact been applied by the Jordanian courts. 

572. The representative of the State party, replying to the guestions raised, 
explained that international conventions took precedence over national 
legislation except when the regime was threatened, such as, for example, in 
the case of a state of emergency or when an exceptional danger jeopardised the 
nation’s future. That restriction did not apply in the case of natural 
disasters. At the present time, there was no COUrt in Jordan with the power 
to rule on the constitutionality of a law, but it had been decided to 
esteblish a constitutional court. No difficulty had been enaountered in 
domestic application of the Covenant; factors which had hindered the 
instrument’s implementation had been beyond Jordan’s control and related 
essentially to the region’s political instability. The recent conflict 
concerning Kuwait had likewise given rise to difficulties in that regard. 

573. With regard to the dissolution of the Chamber of Deputies, the 
representative said that the action had been determined by the oountry’s 
historical evolution, including the fact that in 1967 the West Bank, which 
formed part of the Kingdom, had been occupied. Following that event, the 
Chamber of Deputies had been dissolved. The restoration of the normal 
constitutional situation had enabled full general elections to be organixed 
in 1909. The representative assured the Committee that the elections were 
conducted in an atmosphere of freedom, democracy and openness, in conformity 
with the law in force. The Chamber of Deputies had enacted, early in 1991, a 
law repealing the 1953 Act, which forbade the establishment of a Communist 
party in Jordan: henceforth all political parties could be freely set up in 
Jordan. The 1939 Defence Act concerned exceptional circumstances and cases1 
it was applied not throughout Jordanian territory but to clearly demarcated 
zones. The National Charter, a mark of Jordan’s will to progress further 
towards democracy, had been adopted in June 1991 by representatives of al.1 
sectors of the population meeting in a National Congress; it took precedence 
over the Constitution, to the point that it even evoked the need to amend the 
latter. The National Charter enunciated all the principles of Jordan’s 
national life, which were founded on full respect for human rights, freedom of 
expression and the free participation of citizens in the democratic conduct of 
public affairs. 

574, The representative said that, during the Gulf war, Jordan had been 
confronted with a tragic situation following the influx into its territory of 
hundreds of thousands of refugees, whom the country had striven to provide 
with medical care and material assistance as far as its means permitted, 
During that time, in such a situation of crisis, it was possible that Jordan 
had departed from one or two of the Covenant’s provisions in some areas. 

575. Referring to the implementation of unwritten laws end to customs such as 
tribal vengeance, the representative affirmed that the latter custom had 
ceased, but that it would take a few years to achieve the level of education 
reguired to guarantee the primacy of written law, The Ministry of the 
Interior was endeavouring to restrict undesirable practices. The National 
Charter also recognized that problem and referred to the need to make legul 

Brovisions more specific and to abandon tribal customs. 
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576. With regard to this issue, members of the Committee asked whether the 
administrative regulations promulgated under the state of emergency were in 
conformity with article 4, paragrapb 2, of the Covenant; what the maximum 
period was for which the state of emergency could be declared and what 
machinery there was for extending it or placing limitations on it; and what 
consideration was being given to complying with article 4, paragraph 3, of the 
Covenant relating to the notification by States parties of a state of 
emergency. 

577. Members of the Committee pointed out that the announcement of the 
suspension of the state of emergency was very good news and also asked what 
remedies were available to Jordanian citisens in the courts when the state of 
emergency was in forcej what the specific rights were the exercise of which 
had been restricted by the state of emergency and how the enjoyment of rights 
specifically recognised by the Covenant had been affected: and what 
distinction was made in Jordanian legislation between the state of emergency 
and martial law. In that connection, they pointed out that only martial law, 
which had been in force since December 1989, had been lifted in practice, by 
decree, and that the emergency legislation was actually Gtill being applied, 
with the result that the Jordanian Government continued to derogate from 
certain provisions of the Covenant. 

Y 

la* 
He 

578. In reply to the questions asked, the representative of the State part: 
said that the state of emergency had been proclaimed in 1967 during the wa: 
between Israel and the Arab countries. In those circumstances, the Jordan, 
Government had had to promulgate the state of emergency with martial law. 
recalled that martial law had been suspended (“Erosen”) since 1989 pending 
promulgation of the order for its abrogation , which had subsequently been 
adopted by the second Royal Decree of 7 July 1991. He explained the 
difference between martial law and the Defence Act, noting in particular tl 
the latter had been adopted as a result of the various stages of the ordin 
constitutional procedure and that it was in no way an emergency law. The 
persons who were still in detention after the State of emergency had been 
lifted were persons who had been found guilty of ordinary crimes. At pres 
no one was in detention because of his membership in a particular party or 
political organisation. With regard to notification, he said that the 
Secretary-General and the United Nations as a whole were aware of the 
situation, as demonstrated by the adoption by the Security Council of 
resolutions 242 (1967) and 338 (1973). 

. .a 
Nt&u.mhsrlmlnat ion and eaualztv of the sex~R 

579. In this connection, members of the Committee asked for examples of anI 
laws or regulations specifically prohibiting discrimination and providing 
appropriate penalties} for comments on whether special difficulties were bf 
encountered in ensuring respect for equality between men and women; for 
information on whether any specific remedies were available to a woman who 
claimed to have baen a victim of discrimination and, in that connection, or 
whether there had been any cases where relief had been sought and, if so, * 
what results, and for clarifications concerning the basis for the different 
treatment under Jordanian law of men and women. They also requested curref 
data on the number of women in public office, the liberal professions, Seni 
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r6nks of the civil service and private business; recent data on the proportion 
of women receiving primary, secondary and higher education: and information on 
h0w the right6 of aliens were restricted as compared with those of citizens. 

550. Members of the Committee also pointed out that sex was not included as 
one of the possible grounds Eor discrimination listed in article 6 (a) of the 
Jordanian Constitution, although it wa6 referred to in article 3 oE the 
Covenant, and they requested clarifications in that regard. They asked about 
the nature of the dangerous activities women were prohibited from engaging in 
Under article 46 of the Jordanian Labour Act: whether men and women were equal 
in respect of the division of community property and the Custody of children; 
sud whether boy6 and girl6 had the same right6 in relation to succession. 

531. The representative of the State party said that article 6 (a) of the 
Constitution prohibited any discrimination between Jordanians, who were equal 
before the law in respect of rights and duties, and that the same term6 were 
used in the 1960 Penal Code. The Jordanian Government did not have any 
difficulty in ensuring equality between men and women. He stated that 
equality between Jordanian citisens wa6 guaranteed and that women had always 
taken part and continued to take part in economic, social and cultural life, 
There were women in the upper house of Parliament, and they played a 
particularly important role in education. There were nearly as many women a6 
mRn in civil service posts and in the private sector. In school6 and 
universities, there were equal numbers of Student6 of both sexes. 

502. With regard to nationality, he explained that Jordan applied 
$rs sang&&& and that all children of Jordanian citizens were Jordanian, 
wherever they might have been born. The child of a Jordanian woman and a 
father of unknown nationality was also Jordanian. The representative 
indicated that the only constraint6 on the rights of alien6 were political in 
nature and they related to the right to enter and leave the territory, which 
was applied according to the principle of reciprocity. 

503. Article 46 of Labour Act NO, 21 was in the interest of women. Matters of 
civil status relating to such matters as succession and inheritance, marriage 
and divorce were subject to the jurisdiction of religious tribunal6 in 
accordance with tire belief of the individual. 

504. With reference to that ifisue, member6 of the Committee asked whether 
any further executions had been carried out since the submission of the 
report: how the right of person6 sentenced to death to seek pardon or 
cornmutation of the sentence, pursuant to article 6, paragraph 4, of the 
Covenant, wa6 ensured: in what way a person sentenced by a military court 
00uld become eligible for a special pardon; and what rule6 and regulation6 
90verrred the Use of firearm6 by the police and what measures had been taken to 
Prevent the recurrence of violation6 of these rules and regulations, if any. 
7key also wished to know how the provision in article 17, paragraph 2, of the 
Penal Code, stipulating that the death penalty would he commuted to hard 
labour for life in the case of pregnant women, was carried out in practice. 

585. Additionally, members wished to know whether any death sentence had been 
Passed by the martial law court6 during the period 1990-1991 and wished to 
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have explanations concerning fivo execution6 that were to be carried out in 
the current year on the basis of sentences by the martial law courts. In this 
respect, they observed that the Government of Jordan, in its desire to move 
forward on human rights, might wish to review tile jmplications of such 
actions. They also observed that the Penal Code provided for the death 
penalty for a large group of offences and asked whether the abrogation of 
martial law had any effect on reducing the number of offences carrying the 
death penalty , 

586. The representative of the reporting State pointed out that the marti 
law directives had been abrogated, and no further cases could be referred 
the martial law courts. He said that while he personally favoured aboliti 
of the death penalty, the checks and controls which surrounded its imposit 
in Jordan were comparable to those in other countries where it had not bee 
abolished. The possibility of petitioning the King for a special pardon 
existed for all those sentenced to death, except when their crime had 
endangered the security of the State. The five death sentences had been 
imposed on persons who had committed specific crimes for which death was t 
punishment under the Penal Code. 

507. The representative explained that Public Order Act No. 33 of 1965 
provided that where arms were used improperly in cases involving security 
agents, the offender6 were tried by special police tribunalt that the deat 
penalty was never applied in respect of pregnant women but was commuted ta 
hard labour for life; that the premeditated murder of a relative was regar 
as a particularly heinous capital crime; and that no penalties whatsoever 
imposed for the holding of political beliefs. 

bibertv and securitv of the werson 

508. In connection with that issue, member6 of the Committee wished to km 
what the maximum period of pre-trial detention was in law and practice; in 
what cases, apart from espionage, a person could be kept in solitary 
confinement and whether this excluded visits from the detainee’s lawyerr a 
what the criteria were for declaring that a person was suffering from a me 
disorder that might induce him to disturb public order, what authority was 
responsible for making such a declaration, and what remedies were availabl 
They also asked whether the denial of the possibility of appeal against th 
lawfulness of the arrest of person6 accused of certain crimes, such aa mur 
was in conformity with article 9, paragraph 4, of the Covenant; how the 
enforceable right to compensation provided for in article 9, paragraph 5, 
the Covenant was ensured: and how soon after arrest a person could contact 
lawyer and how quickly after arrest a person’s family was informed. 

509. In addition, members wished to know what guarantees the law offered 
against abuses of the state of emergency regulations relating to the arres 
persons suffering from mental disorders ; whether any form of legal aid was 
available to persons placed in institutions; whether legal or medical 
supervision was exercised in cases of such detention: and whether there wa 
any possibility of appeal against certification. Members also wished to h 
more information concerning administial ive detention iii Jordan and, in 
particular, on the new legislation that was being prepared on that subject 
They also wished to know whether detainees or prisoners had the right to 
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complain at any time to others than the warden of the prison, and whether it 
was Possible for independent visitors to receive complaints in places of 
detention. 

590, The representative of the State party said that the maximum period of 
pre-trial detention was normally five days. Solitary confinement was only 
imposed in cases of espionage or where the person concerned constituted a 
danger to the security of the State or to other persons. Except in the case 
0f espionage. all accused persons and detainees could contact a lawyer or 
members of their family after arrest, Nothing in law prevented citizens from 
suing for damages as a result of unlawful arrest or from obtaining 
compensation. A committee existed to protect the interests of prisoners, to 
inspect detention centres and to hear complaints. Officials of the Public 
~roseCUtOr's Office and representatives of the Chamber of Deputies, as well a8 
delegates from bodies such as Amnesty International, had the possibility to 
ascertain the conditions under which persons were held in detention. 

591, Administrative detention was reserved for very special circumstances, for 
exemple when there was a perceived danger to others. Thus, when a murder had 
been committed, persons likely to engage in acts of vengeance could be taken 

into preventive custody for a period not exceeding five days. house arrest, 
the restriction of freedom of movement or preventive detention could also be 

resorted to when information had been received concerning the preparation of a 
crime. The draft Law on State Security had been examined by the Chamber of 
Deputies and was currently before the Senate. kt the present time, there were 
no political detainees in Jordan. Cases involving persons who were mentally 
ill were considered by a commission of medical specialists who were 
responsible for determining whether a person was suffering from a mental 
disorder that might induce him to disturb public order. If a crime had been 
committed, a lawyer was appointed and the responsibility of the person 
involved for his acts was investigated, Such cases called for close 
collaboration between the medical and legal professions. 

t of prisoners auther de- 

592. With regard to that issue, members of the Committee wished to know 
whether any restrictions were placed on the right of prisoners to receive 
visits and to maint&in contacts with the outside world and to what extent the 
United Nations Standard Minimum Rules for the Treatment of Prisoners were 
complied with, They also sought information on the conditions and duration of 
solitary confinement and on any complaints received about ill-treatment of 
detainees, and about measures that had been taken to investigate complaints 
ond punish those found guilty. In addition, members asked whether corporal 
llunishment was prohibited under the new law and what provision had been made 
for the rehabilitation and retraining of prisoners. 

593. The representative of the State party, in his reply, stated that a 
high-level committee had visited prisons and found no evidence of torture or 
ill-treatment. There were no legal restrictions on prisoners’ visits, except 
where espionage and mental instability of detainees were involved. No 
~~i6crimination was Practised in regard to detention in particular centres. He 
further indicated that the Government, pursuing the path of reform, now 
referred to prisons as rehabilitation or correction centres where the emphasis 
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wa6 on activities and training which would be of use to prisoners after their 

release. After the “f reeaing” of martial law, no persons had been detained 06 

political grOUnd6. 

fair trial 

594. With reference to that issue, member6 of the Committee sought further 

information on the relevant provisions of law governing the appointment and 

dismissal of judges by royal decree; on whether procedure6 applied in the 

military courts were consistent with the guarantees laid down in article 14 of 

the Covenant, particularly in relation to the right of appeal; on the grounds 

for prohibiting certain categories of persons from attending criminal trials; 

and on scheme6 for legal aid and assistance as well as on the Organisation of 
the legal profession. 

595. Member6 also asked whether there were any provisons for the victim of a 
miscarriage of justice to obtain compensation in accordance with 

article 14 (b) of the Covenant: what the procedure was for the removal of 

judge6 and whether the Commission responsible for the appointment and removal 

of judges acted at its own discretion or on some statutory basis; and whether 

Jordan was planning to accede to the Convention against Torture and Other 

Cruel, Inhuman or Degrading Treatment or Punishment. 

5Y6. The representative of the State party stated that the applicants for the 

post of judge sat a competitive examination and that properly qualified 

candidates were appointed in the same way as in other services. Judges of the 
Supreme Court could not be dismissed by the executive, were obliged to retire 

at the age of 72 and could be brought before the Supreme Council of Judges 06 
disciplinary ground6 in the event of serious mi6COndUCt. The Law on the 

Independence of the judiciary governed the establishment of a commission on 

removal of judge6 and laid down the rules under which it operated. Martial 

law courts had been provisional organs of justice, which had been dismantled 

after the abrogation of martial law. Prisoners were entitled to 6Ue for 

pardon to the Military Governor-General or to the King. The court6 were 

responsible for appointing a defence lawyer in cases where the prisoner was 

not represented. Court sentences were open to review by higher courts in the 
normal way. All persons had the right to seek redress for damage incurred8 
that principle was enshrined in article 11 of the Constitution and was al60 

referred to in the Code of Civil Procedure. According to article 125 of the 

Constitution, any person taking a legal decision (even under martial law) w66 

held to be responsible for the consequences of his act. 

5Y.l. Under existing Jordanian law, torture was a punishable offence and JordaP 

intended to accede to the Convention against Torture and. Other Cruel, Inhum 

or Degrading Treatment or Punishment. 

Freedom of movemention of al&~& 

590. With reference to that issue, members of the Committee asked for further 
information on the law and practice in respect of freedom of movement and 

regarding the possibilities of appeal against expulsion and provisional 

detention. They also wished to know whether the privilege6 and immunities 

specified in articles 29 and 30 of Act No. 24 applied to diplomats in Jordan 
and requested clarification with respect to the employment of foreigners. 
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599, The representative of the State party said, in his reply, that Jordan had 
permitted very large number6 of aliens to enter and to leave the country on 
the basis Of, and occasionally going well beyond, the principle of 
reciprocity. Under the law, any alien was entitled to appeal against an 
expulsion order, and an expelled person was even entitled to seek redress 
while present on foreign soil. Jordan was ready and willing to extend all 
fecilities to foreigners and, during the Gulf crisis, had demonstrated that 
willingness by welcoming over 1 million refugees from Iraq and Kuwait, to w&n 

extended visas had been granted and for whom humanitarian facilities had been 
provided. Jordan was a member of the Arab League and as such was bound to 
accord precedence to the employment of Arab professionals and experts. 

piaht to urivacy 

600. With respect to that issue , members of the Committee wished to have more 
ixformation on the circumstances prescribed by law in which postal and 
telegraphic correspondence and telephonic COnUiWiCations might be seiesd or 
censored, and on the compatibility of such provisions with article 17 of the 
Covenant. In addition, they wished to know whether there was any judicial 
control over the actions of the public prosecutor and whether the police were 
permitted to use secret microphones in surveillance operations. 

601. The representative of the State, in his response, said that telephonic 
conversations cou?.d be monitored and postal and telegraphic correspondence 
seized only where the public prosecutor considered it necessary to do SQ for 
the purpose of investigating a crime. 

. . 
&~Q&JR of thoyaht. c-d reliarog 

602. With reference to that issue, members of the Committee asked for further 
information on relevant laws and practices including information on religious 
communities active in Jordan and their organieation: on the applicability of 

Shari& to non-Muslims; and on religious education. 

603. The representative of the State party, in his reply, stated that freedom 
of religion was guaranteed to all citixens in his country. All questions 
relating to religion were dealt with by religious courts. Religious 
communities were free to carry out their own activities and the Shariah was 
not imposed on other groups. Religious conununities were also entitled to have 
their own schools. 

I * . 
Freedom of -and orohibitlon.ofw 
i4ldLmmt Lo -racial or relv 

604. With reference to that issue, members of the Committee wished to know 
what limits were imposed by law to article 15 of the Constitution and what was 
meant by the reference in that article to exercise of control “over the 
sources of income of newspapers”r whether there had been any cases of arrest 
and detention for the expression of political vfewos: whether the Repression of 
Communism Act No. 31 of 1953 was still in force and what effects that Act had 
bad on the enjoyment of the rights set forth in article 19 of the Covenant; 
Whether there was pre-censorshipt whether licensing was still required in 
order to publish newspapers and, if so, what was the procedure: what 
formalities had to be fulfilled by foreign correspondents in order to work in 
Jordan: and whether such correspondents could move about the country freely. 
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605. The representative of the State party, in his response to the questions 
asked, said that censorship had been imposed during the state of emergency, 
but that there had been no cases of persons being arrested or detained for the 
expression of pal i tical views. Jordanian citizens were completely free to 
express their views, and freedom of the press was fully guaranteed in Jordan. 
Foreign newspapers could be freely imported into his country, and foreign 
correspondents had access to a wide range of information. 

Pr~ehuuL& e blv and assoclatum “6 “, . * 

GC6. On this issue, members of the Committee asked for information about the 
establishment of political parties since the submission of the report, 
particularly with regard to parties that had previously been banned, what 
guarantees there were that citizens could form political parties and what the 
criteria were for prohibiting the establishment of certain political parties, 
In addition, members of the Committee wanted to know what the conditions were 
for organising a peaceful demonstration. 

1507. The representative of the State party, in his reply, said that the right 
in question was lully guaranteed in Jordan. Under the new bill before the 
Chamber of Deputies, political parties had to be registered with the Ministry 
of the Interior, and the sole requirement was that their aims and objectives 
hod to be in keeping with the Constitution and the National Charter. He 
explained that, under the Associations Act, a group of persons wishing to 
organize a demonstration was required to give the local authorities 24 hours 
notice. 

k23Oiesti~ of the family 

600. In connection with this issue, members of the Committee asked for 
information on the rights and responsibilities of spouses with regard to 
household and children during marriage and at its dissolution, and information 
iu particular on remaining practical problems, if any, in ensuring effective 
equality. They also asked for clarification on the subject of the age of I 
criminal responsibility. 

609. The representative of the State party said that the rights and 
responsibilities of spouses were identical in marriage. In the event of 
divorce, the father was xequired to pay an allowance for the children, an 
obligation that was regarded as progressive and of such a kind as to ensure 
protection of the wife and children. He confirmed that the age of criminal 
respossibility differed from country to country and that, while seven could be 
regarded as a very low age. it should be remembered that child delinquents 
were tried by special proceedings in juvenile courts in Jordan. 

&&.,t_fs-EiLJticinate in the conduct of nublic w 

610. With reference to that issue, members of the Committee asked about the 
actual extent of women’s participation in public affairs at the national, 
regional and municipal levels, and asked for information on the organisation 
of elections at various levels of government. In addition, members of the 
Committee wished to know whether any movements and parties were considered 
illegal jn Jordaa and, if so, what criteria were used to determine whether 
t.hey were legal or illegal and whether the Islamic movement called the 



Liberation Party was Still deemed illegal in Jordan. In connection with 
elections, they asked for detail6 about the new electoral legisletioa, with an 
indication of possible reStriCtiOnS, as well 86 the division into 
60nstituencies. Members also wanted to know whether detainees, whether 
charged or convicted, had the right to Vote. 

z;jedThe representative of the State party, in response to the questions 
I said that there were no accurate statistics in Jordan on the percentage 

of women who participated in the conduct of public affairs, but he assured the 
Committee that they played a very active part. As to elections, he explained 
that thay were held under the usual rules; in the municipalities and villages, 
women fully exercised their rights as candidate6 and as voters. He explained 
that the new Electoral Act guaranteed respect for international principles in 
the matter. The Government had embarked on a study of ways and means of 
giving effect to the Act and was considering, for example, that each citizen 
6kould receive an electoral number and should be entered in a register. The 
llsw Act would give the right to vote to all person6 everywhere, including 
persons under arrest for criminal acts, whether charged or convicted. Since 
the latest elections, in 1989, no organisation or association with aims that 
were in keeping with the Constitution and the National Charter had been 
declared illegal. The Islamic Liberation Party, which covered various 
extremist religious groups, could (as could all parties), apply to the 
Ministry of the Interior to be entered in the register of political 
organizations, an application that would be granted if their aims were in 
conformity with the Constitution. 

612. On this issue, member6 of the Committee asked for information on the 
demographic composition of the Jordanian population. They also asked what the 
status of Jordanian citizens of Palestinian origin was and whether they were 
considered a6 Jordanian6 or chiefly as Palestinians. 

613. The representative of the State party, in response to questions, said 
that the Jordanian population was more than 93 per cent Muslim, while the 

remainder were Christian. Each community had its own courts, which tried 
cases specific to each community. Under the new electoral provisions, the 
Christian minority could obtain seats in Parliament. Again, under the 
Jordanian Nationality Act, any citizen who had legally been naturaliced was 
Jordanian, with all the right6 and obligations involved, irrespective of the 
Place of origin. 

614. Members of the Committee thanked the representatives of the State party 
car their readiness to cooperate with the Committee and welcomed the recent 
Progress in the field of human right6 in Jordan, as was demonstrated more 
Particularly by the adoption of the National Charter, which had been 
elaborated by representative6 from the whole political spectrum in Jordan and 
hence was a work of undeniable unity. Member6 also noted that the trend in 
Jordan was towards abolition of the regulations applied under martial law and 

tllat new bills had been submitted to the Chamber of Deputies. Members also 
Pointed out that despite the period of profound political and social change, 
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the Hashemite Kingdom of Jordan had not failed to submit its second periodic 
report and had sent representative6 to the Committee. 

615. At tbe same time, member6 of the Committee expressed concern about the 
broad powers conferred on the special court63 the fact that it was impossible 
to appeal against judgements by those courtsi the excessive number of 
categories of offences referred to themr and the far too frequent U6f3 of 
administrative detention. They pointed out that a number of gUestiOn had not 
been answered, which impeded the Committee in its efforts to obtain a proper 
grasp of the real situation prevailing in Jordan. Consequently, they 
emphasized that the question of inequalities between the s@xes should be 
studied in depth: that the number of offence6 involving the death sentence 
could be reviewed: that members of the police and the army could be better 
trained in respect for human rights; and that the treatment of detainees and 
conditions of imprisonment could be improved. They 8160 hoped that the 
Jordanian authorities would look into the queotions of an independent 
judiciaryt f r( ..;.dom of expression, more particularly on television; and the age 
of criminal responsibility. 

616. Members of the Committee pointed out that under article 4 of the 
Covenant, a State party using the right of derogation was required to inform 
the Secretary-General immediately, which would enable the Committee to gain an 
accurate idea of the provisions of the Covenant derogated from by the State 
party and the reason6 for the derogations. They urged the Jordanian 
authorities not to execute persons sentenced to death under the emergency 
laws. They considered that if real progress was to be made in respect for 
human rights, Jordan should engage in an overall review of it6 legislatisn, in 
the light of the provisions of the Covenant. 

617. On completion of the consideration of the second periodic report by the 
Hashemite Kingdom of Jordan, the Chairman expressed the hope that dhe 
Jordanian delegation would convey to its Government the Committee’s 
observations for the purposes of preparing the third periodic report, which 
was to be submitted shortly. 

318. The Committee considered the third periodic report of Iraq 
(CCPH/C/64/Add.6) at it6 1080th to 1082nd meeting6 held on 18 and 19 July 1991 
(see CCPR/C/SR.l080-2082). 

619. Paragraphs G19 to 655 below reflect the Committee’s consideration of the 
portion of the Chi:d pariodic report of Iraq relatiny to article6 6, 7, 9 
and 27 of the Covenant. Owing tir the lack of time, the consideration of the 
remaining portion of Ireq’s repos i: wa6 deferred by the Colmnittee to its 
forty-third session. 

620. The report was introduced by the representative of Iraq, who stressed hi6 
Government’s willingness to purst!e a frank and constructive dial.ogue with all 
United Nations bodies concernee with human rights, and especially with the 
Committee in its effort6 to enhance the implementation of the Covenant. 

-150- 



,321. The reprefientative Said that after the cease-fire had ended the armed 
conflicts in which Iraq had been recently involved, his country had tidopted 
m666ure6 to enable citizens to exercise their rights and freedom6 without 
di6criminetion. Those measure6 included the dissolution of the Revolutionary 
Ccurt in favour of the ordinary courts, the lifting of travel restrictions and 
6 new law on the freedom of political partios, which had just been adopted by 
th6 National Assembly. The Iraqi population had suffered heavily as a result 
of the destruction caused by the war of January-February 1991 and the economic 
sanctions applied by the international community to Iraq. It was now 
incumbent on the international community, which had been responsible for 
imposing the sanctions, to cooperate with Iraq in creating conditions for the 
full exercise of human rights by the Iraqi people, 

622. Referring to the Conunittee’s special request for information on the 
application of articles 6, 7, 9 and 27 of the Covenant, the representative 
pointed out that the recent Kuwait crisis had been the subject of several 
Security Council resolutions, which Iraq had accepted and would be 
implementing responsibly and with good will. Matters that were still pending 
before the Security Council could not be regarded as falling within the 
Committee's c_ompetence. 

623. Members of the Committee, for their part, observed that by ratifying or 
acceding to the Covenant, State6 parties accepted the Committee’s competence 
aud could not evade their obligations under that instrument. The Committee 
had competence to monitor the implementation of the Covenant independently of 
any other obligations arising from Security Council recommendation6 and 
decisions or international instruments other than tae Covenant. The Committee 
was well aware that the situation of Iraq was difficult. However, the root 
cause of those difficulties was the Iraqi intervention in Kuwait on 
2 Auguet 1990 and not the counter-action undertaken by the international 
conamuni ty , 

624. With regard to the information provided in the report under 
consideration, the members of the Committee, while welcoming the timely and 
cooperative response of the Iraqi authorities to their request, expressed the 
view that the report fell short of the Committee’s expectation6 and did not 
provide the necessary information, especially on the period preceding the 
Kuwait crisis. 

to life 

625. With reference to that issue, members of the Committee invited the 
representative of Iraq to comment on the effect of the events in the region 
since 2 August 1990 on the discharge by Iraq of its international obligations 
under article 6 of the Covenant, including its obligation to respect and to 
@Insure that all individual6 within its territory and subject to its 
jurisdiction enjoyed the right6 recognised in that article. They also wished 
to know whether Revolutionary Command Council Decree No. 940 of 1986, 
Prescribing severe penalties for offence6 against the President, was still in 
force: how often and for what offences the death penalty had been imposed 
since the consideration of Iraq’s second periodic report: how often the death 
Penalty had been carried out, in particular with respect to minors] what legal 
remedies were available to person6 sentenced to deathr whether there haa been 
any violations of the rules and regulations governing the use of firearms by 
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the police and security forces and, if so, what measures had been taken to 
prevent their recurrence and what disciplinary and other measures had been 
taken against those found guilty1 whether any investigations had been carried 
out in respect of alleged disappearances of individuals and killings of 
persons in the course of military operations by the Iraqi armed forces and, if 
so, with what results; and what compensation was being made available in 
respect of casualties and disappearances in Kuwait following the events of 
2 August 1990 and for damages resulting from the deliberate setting on fire of 
oil wells. 

626. Recalling also the Committee’s concerns about events occurring in Iraq 
before the Gulf war, which constituted serious violations of the Covenant, 
particularly of its articles 6 and 14, members of the Committee requested 
information regarding the reported manufacture of nuclear weapons in Iraq and 
the alleged use of chemical weapons by the army in 1987 against the population 
of Ralabja and about the current status of Mr, Jan Richtes, a foreigner who 
had been tried in Iraq in 1987. It was also observed that while the report 
referred to Iraq’s full cooperation with the Special Rapporteur of the 
Commission on Human Rights on summary or arbitrary executions, it said nothing 
about the measures the Government had taken to prevent the practice of 
arbitrary and extrajudicial executions to which the Special Rapporteur had 
drawn attention. The report was also largely silent about measures adopted to 
ensure protection of the right to life in connection with the recent “riots”, 
although it was clear that the taking of hostages, the killing of hundreds of 
civilians in the Kirkuk region or the massive aerial bombardments in the 
Kurdish sector could not be considered as actions appropriate to dealing with 
riots. In the foregoing connection, information was requested on disciplinary 
and judicial measures that had been taken against those responsible for such 
EKtE. Concerning the large number of cases identified by the Working Group of 
the Commission on Human Rights on Enforced or Involuntary Disappearances that 
had not yet been elucidated, it was also asked whether appropriate 
investigations were under way. 

621. In addition, members wished to know whether the expansion of the “most 
serious crimes” category under that emergency would be ended: what orders 
concerning standards of conduct had been issued to the military prior to the 
entry in Kuwait: what was the fate of persons who had been detained under 
instructions of the Revolutionary Court and how many death sentences had been 
imposed by the Court; why Farzad Bazoft and Jalil Mahdi Salek al-Nu’aimi, who 
were sentenced to death in 1990 by the Revolutionary Court, had not been 
permitted to lodge appeals: and why the death penalty had been applied to 
minors in certain cases at the end of 1981. 

628. In his reply, the representative of the State party said that 
Revolutionary Command Council Decree No. 840 of 1986 was still in fOrCe but 
was undergoing review by a high-level committee. Criminal courts were obliged 
to report to the Public Prosecutor a13 cases in which the death penalty had 
been imposed for automatic transmission to the Court of Appeal. Prisoners 
under sentence could al60 appeal directly. Death sentences could not be 
implemented without the issuance of a Decree of the Republic, and sentenced 
persons also had the right of appeal to the President of the Republic. In the 
uncertain situation following the end of the Gulf war, Iraq had been obliged 
to use the armed forces to put down insurrections and maintain the sovereignty 
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of the State. Disappearances of individuals and killings of person6 were 
, mainly the work of rioters. Some persons who had been reported to have 

disappeared, had in fact fled the country. 

629, The representative then expressed regret that comments made by members of 
the Committee had sometimes been prompted by prejudice or unconfirmsd rumours; 
he drew attention to the effort made by his Government to provide the 
Committee with information in its report, which had been drafted in accordance 
with the Committee's decision of 11 April 1991 at a timo when the Iraqi 
authorities were still suffering from the effects of recent events. While he 
respected the Committee’s interpretation of its own competence, he could not 
provide the information requested concerning the Kuwait crisis because that 
inform&ion was in the possession of the Iraqi Minister for Foreign Affairs, 
the United Nations Security Council and the International Committee of the Bed 
Cross. 

630. The representative stated further that his country’6 authorities had not 
envisaged including any new crimes among those punishable by death. He then 
denied all allegations concerning summary trials or the execution of children 
in Iraq. Capital punishment was commuted to life imprisonment when the 
convicted offender was between ES and 20 years of age, and all Iraqi courts 
strictly applied the Code of Criminal Procedure. 

631. with regard to the cases of involuntary disappearance that had not been 
cleared up, the representative said that that matter concerned primarily a 
tribe in northern Iraq composed of more than 2,300 persons who had 
collaborated with Iran during its occupation of Iraqi territory and who had 
left the territory with the occupation forces. 

632. The representative further denied that the Iraqi armed force6 had used 
chemical weapons against civilians. The availability of appeal to the Court 
of Cassation in criminal cases made it possible to ensure that sentences were 
fair and legal; the two persons executed in 1990 to whom the Committee had 
referred had been sentenced to the death penalty for the crime of espionage. 
Although the Iraqi people had suffered through the economic blockade imposed 
on his country, the infant mortality rate in Iraq, particularly among nursing 
infants, had decreased by 40 per cent and was continuing to decline at the 
rate of 10 per cent per annum. 

-of nrisoners and &her detw 

633. With regard to that issue , members of the Committee wished to know what 
sanctions were provided for acts of torture or cruel, inhuman or degrading 
treatment and how often they had been applied during the reporting period. In 
this connection, they asked whether there were any independent and impartial 
procedure6 under which complaint6 could be made and investigated about the 
ill-treatment of inaividuals by the police, by members of the security forces, 
or by prison officials. They also requested additional information concerning 
the role of the representative of the Department of Public Prosecution in 
investigating complaints of maltreatment or poor health condition6 in 
detention centres. 

634. Members of the Committee also wished to know how many ca6e6 of torture 
there had been involving military personnel and members of the security forces 
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during the period of the report; what legal provisions were applicable to 
enable victims of torture to obtain compensation, in particular “moral” 
compensation: whether the instructions given with regard to the actions of the 
armed and security forces had been obeyed in practice, and whether they 
expressly prohibited acts of torture. 

635. Questions were also raised about the disappearance of 353 Kurds in 
August 1988 and about the torture and degrading treatment inflicted on Xuwaiti 
citieens during the Iraqi occupation. In particular, members asked whether 
Iraq had made provision for any investigations, remedies and compensation in 
that connection; whether Iraqi prisons were still holding political prisoners; 
whether the list of all persons currently detained in Iraq would be made 
public; whether the organieations concerned would have access to court files; 
and whether detainees could be questioned and examined by physicians. 

636. It was pointed out that, during the Committee’s consideration of the 
second periodic report of Iraq, doubts had been expressed as to the soundness 
of certain provisions included in a list of directive6 for the security 
service, and the question had been asked whether those directive6 were still 
in force. Members of the Committee also referred to the four judgements 
concerning acts of torture mentioned in the third periodic report of Iraq and 
to detailed information on the practice of torture in Iraq furnished by the 
Special Rapporteur on Torture of the Commission on Human Rights, by Amnesty 
International and by other international organisations. Such allegations 
could not be refuted by the Iraqi authorities; the members asked whether all 
the complaints concerning acts of torture had really been investigated and, if 
so, with what results. They also asked how many Iraqi soldiers had been tried 
for rape during the occupation of Kuwait; whether Iraq applied the United 
Nations Standard Minimum Rules for the Treatment of Prisoners; whether 
representatives of governmental and non-governmental organieations had been 
permitted to visit detention centres: and whether any persons had died 
following torture. They also asked what specific measures h;,d been taken to 
prevent maltreatment in places of detention; whether Iraqi legislation 

. included any provision’enablfng the State to take action ex officio in cases 
of torture: and whether the Iraqi Government would be prepared to conduct 
impartial investigations with the assistance of international experts, 

637. In his reply, the representative of the State party referred to the 
provisions of the rraqi Constitution and Penal Code designed to prohibit and 
punish any act of torture and to the Criminal and civil procedures laid down 
to enable victims of torture to claim moral or material compensation. 
Investigations were conducted by the courts , which received complaints of 
torture and which took the necessery steps within their competence against the 
offenders. The Attorney-General played an essential role: it was his 
responsibility to institute proceedings on any information he received 
concerning acts of torture and to follow up the matter until judgement was 
passed. There were no special rule6 for the investigation of acts of torturel 
the procedure was that followed for all other offences, whether committed by 
police or by prison staff, 

638. In addition, directive No. 4 of 1988 required the Department of Public 
Prosecution to investigate prison conditions in order to verify that they 
conformed to the regulations. The Department’s representative saw to it that 
physicians visited detention centres. He received complaints from detainees, 
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whom he met in private and he in&tftuted criminal proceeding6 against thove 
r66ponsible for ill-treatment or torture. 

639. The representative stated that it was Virtually impossible to estimate 

the total number of cases of torture because only those investigated and 
brought before the court6 were officially registered. Torture victims could 
claim compensation from the State if there wa6 evidence that a police officer 
had inflicted torture. The names of persons convicted of torture would be 
made available to international Organisation6 if such a request was made to 
the competent Iraqi authorities. Clear instructions had been issued to the 
police end prison services in regard to arrest6 and detentions. The authority 
responsible for prison6 was the Ministry of LabOUr and Social Affair6. 
Qualified expert6 ensured that standards were maintained. 

640. In connection with that is6ue, membars of the Committee wished to know 
whether there were any partioular legal actions in Iraq that could be taken in 
cases of detention, such a6 habeas coru\ba; how quickly after arrest a person's 
family was informed: how soon after arrest a person could COntaCt hi6 or he; 
lawyer: and what was -the maximum legal period of detention in custody end of 
pre-trial detention. Clarification was also sought cf the actual scope of 
deciSiOn6 103, 105, 109 and 121 of April 1991 and decision 126 of May 1991, 
particularly the nature of the acts punishable by law, tire perpetrator6 of 
which were pardoned by successive amnesties, and of the term "indecent 
a6saultW, used in paragraph 42 of the report. Member~s also requested 
statistic6 concerning the number of persons who left Iraq subsequent to 
5 April 1991 and the number that had returned since the enactment of the 
various emnesty decisions and wished to know, in particular, whether all 
Kuwaitis taken to Iraq a6 prisoners after 2 August had been released or 
accounted for. 

641. Member6 of the Committee also wished to know whether Iraqi law provided 
for administrative detention and, if 60, whether the mea6ure was applied in 
accordance with article 9 of the Covenant; what authority was responsible for 
verifying the lawful nature of arrests1 and what had been the ground6 for 
placing Ayatollah Syed Abdul Quesim Al-Khoie under house arrest and the legal 
justification for detaining member6 of his family and a number of persons who 
shared hi6 opinions. 

642. Members of the Committee deplored the bombing, by the Iraqi army, of 
Kurds fleeing Iraq snd of the homes of certain opponents of the regime, They 
asked for clarification concerning the effective application of a number of 
amnesty decision6 taken by the Iraqi Government with regard to certain accused 
Pers@nsl the safeguards provided for the protaction of opponent6 of the Iraqi 
regime) the period of validity of amnesties for accused persons; and the 
application of the principle of the presumption of innocence in all judicial 
Proceedings, a6 embodied in the Covenant. 

543. In hi6 reply, the representative of the State party referred to the 
Provisions of the Iraqi Constitution and Penal Code concerning the condition6 
for lawful arrest and the penalties for unlawful arrest. As soon as he was 
arrested, a person was entitled to contact relatives and his counsel. The 
~6x~mUm period of detention in custody wa6 24 hour6 for offences punishable by 
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three years’ imprisonment or lessj a detainee could he released on bail or 
surety. The period of detention in custody could be extended by the court. 
Rail was not granted where crimes whir*h carried the death penalty were 
involved. Appeals against all judicial decision6 relating to arrest lay with 
the competent regional criminal court. 

644. The representative stated that, during the recent disturbances in Iraq, 
crimes and other offences punishable under the Penal Code had been committed. 
Once they had put an end to those disturbances in April 1991, the Iraqi 
political authorities had set out to strengthen national unity. That had led 
the legislators to take a number of smnesty decisions, particularly with 
regard to Iraqi Kurds in the Autonomous Region of Kurdistan who had taken part 
in the riots. Certain serious crimes had been excluded from those measures. 
A general amnesty had subsequently been extended to all Iraqi citizens. The 
expression “indecent assault” covered crimes and other offences of a sexual 
nature. The majority of Iraqis who had left the country during the events 
connected with the Gulf war had now returned home and there were only 
4,000 people still to be repatriated. 

645. In addition, the representative stated that administrative detention 
existed in Iraq as a precautionary measure under the authority of the 
Ministry of the Interior. There had been no attacks of civilians by Iraqi 
airplanes subsequsnt to the cease-f ire. 

ts of nerso2.6 belonaincr to minorities 

64G. Referring to that issue, members of the Committee asked how many Kurds 
had fled the country and how many had returned to Iraq as a result of 
agreements sponsored by the United Nations and its agencies. They also wished 
to receive additional information on the status and functions of the 
Legislative Council of the Autonomous Region of Kurdistan and on the 
relationship between that institution and the National Assembly. Information 
was further requested with regard to ethnic or religious minorities in Iraq 
and the “positive measures”, mentioned in paragraph 76 of the report, taken to 
enable minorities to exercise their rights without discrimination, It was 
asked, in particular, whether these minorities were represented in the 
National Assembly and local governing bodies. 

647. In addition. members of the Committee wished to know the extent to which 
Iraqi Kurds were allowed to enjoy their own culture and to use their own 
language; how their status compared with the situation of Kurds in other 
countries: whether the Autonomous Region of Kurdistan had proved to be a 
workable solution; whether the Iraqi Government had taken any new measures se 
a result of the resumed dialogue with a delegation of Kurdish parties} what 
was the status of the negotiations ; what the practical effects had been on 
minorities in Iraq of the constitutional provision establishing Islam as the 
State religion! whether the recognition of the Kurdish people’s rights would 
include their right to self-determination; and what rights had been recognised 
a6 legitimate for other minority groups. 

646. Referring to fhiites currently in the marshes, who had been bombed and 
prevented by brutal means from obtaining assistance , members asked whether the 
United Nations and Amnesty International would be allowed to have access to 
them and to assist them. They also wished to know how many members of the 
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Kxecutive Council, established in 1989, were Kurdish and how many belonged to 
Other groups? to what extent the Council was independent in governing the 
Autonomous Region: what positive measures had been taken to protect the 
fundamental rights of Kurdish, Shiite and Assyrian minorities: and what the 
situation was with regard to holy places in the towns that had been subjected 
to heavy bombardment. 

649. In hi6 reply, the representative Stated that he had no precise 
information on the number of Kurd6 who had left or had returned to Iraq. 
Rowever, according to the Office of the United Nations High Commisrsioner for 
Refugees, most of those who had left the country had nou returned. The 
Legislative Council of the Autonomous Region of Kurdistan exercised its 
powers, including legislative decision-making, in accordance with Autonomous 
Region Act No. 56 of 1989. The Legislative Council and the National Assembly 
a(:ted independently. The Council was concerned with local matters, while the 
Assembly dealt with legislation covering all regions. Representative6 of 
Iraqi Kurds were included as Iraqi citizens in the National Assembly, The 
electoral system in Iraq was based on the equality of all citizens. 
MinOritieS had the right to stand as candidates in national elections. No 
seats in the National Assembly were reserved for any particular minority, and 
its membership included citizens belonging to all minorities. 

650. The representative further stated that the State supported the right of 
persons belonging to minorities to enjoy their own culture by publishing books 
and by broadcasting on radio and television in the local languages. The 
Kurdish language was the official language in the Autonomous Region of 
Kurdistan, and a major university existed in the region. According to the 
Iraqi Constitution, Kurds were considered not a6 a minority but as a people on 
an equal footjog with the Arab people. Members of the Executive and 
Leqislative Council6 were elected by free and secret ballot. Negotiations 
between Kurdish representatives and the authorities in Baghdad were proceeding 
well and would reach a successful conclusion. Kurds in Iraq had political and 
cultural rights that did not exist for Kurds in other countries. The Iraqi 
Constitution enshrined the principle of non-discrimination, and the principle 
applZed to religious matters. 

bservatia 

G51. Members of the Committee said that while they had hoped that a 
constructive dialogue between the Committee and Iraq would be possible, 
unfortunately that had not proven to be the case. Rather, the representative 
of the State party had engaged in a kind of monologue or “stonewalling” and 
had sought constantly to evade certain issues and to avoid responding to the 
legitimate questions posed by members of the Committee. In the latter 
connection, they referred to questions they had raised regarding such 
important issues as disappearances, unlawful executions, including the 
execution of minors, torture and the existence of political prisoners, which 
had not received clear replies or had remained unanswered. 

652. The report itself appeared largely to be an attempt by the Government to 
Present its views on the Gulf crisis and its aftermath without addressing the 
real issue, that of Iraq’s compliance with the Covenant. It did not cover the K entire reporting period from 1 January 1986 nor did it address any human 
rights violations or iESUe6 subsequent to 2 August 1990. In the latter 



- -- 
- 

regard, the State party’s claim that the Security Council’s involvement with 
events that had occurred after 2 August 1990 had pre-empted the Committee’s 
competence was clearly indefensible from a legal standpoint. The Security 
Council’s involvement did not in any way absolve Iraq from the need to observe 
the provisions of the Covenant nor remove from the Committee the mandate 
entrusted to it under the Covenant for monitoring the implementation of those 
provisions. Members also disagreed with the implication in the report that 
the difficult situation concerning human rights in the country was due 
primarily to the Gulf war and to the sanctions that had been adopted against 
Iraq by the international community, noting in that connection the existence 
in Iraq of reliably attested human rights violations, including summary 
executions and arbitrary detention, well before the invasion of Kuwait on 
2 August 1990. The failure of the report to address events in Kuwait after 
2 August 1990, given Iraq’s clear responsibility under international law for 
the observance of human rights during its occupation of that country, was a 
matter of particular concern to the Committee. 

G53. Members of the Committee also expressed deep concern with regard to the 
existence in Iraq of special courts, as well as death sentences without any 
possibility of appeal; the lack of protection of freedom of expression; the 
situation of the Shiites in the country: and the repressive action of the 
Government, particularly against the Kurds and the Shiites. Indeed, it was 
their overall impression that a situation of serious human rights violations 
that had already been very disturbing in 1981 had persisted and worsened 
throughout the intervening period. 

654. Members of the Committee stressed that their criticisms had but one aim: 
the safeguardihg of the rights and freedoms enshrined in the Covenant for 
everyone, including all Iraqis whatever their religion or ethnic origin. They 
expressed satisfaction with the State party’s timely compliance with the 
Committee’s request for the submission of the report and with the presence of 
the representative of the State party during its consideration by the 
Committee. They hoped that the Government of Iraq would change its attitude 
in the future by cooperating with the Committee not merely in form but also in 
substance, so as to allow for a fruitful and frank dialogue. 

655. The representative of the State party reaffirmed his Government’s desire 
to cooperate as fully as possible with the Committee even though he could not 
accept the criticism that inadequate replies had been given to the questions 
concerning protection of the right to life. 

656 . In concluding the debate, the Chairman of the Committee recalled that a 
number of issues concerning the third periodic report of Iraq had not yet been 
taken up for lack of time and that many questions posed by members had 
remained unanswered. The consideration of the report would, therefore, be 
resumed and completed at the next session of the Committee. 
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IV. GENERAL CGMMENTS OF THE CWITTEE 

657. At its forty-first 6ession, the Committee began discussion of a text 
updating its general comment on article 7 81 of the Covenant on the basis of 
an initial draft prepared by its working group. It considered that general 
comment at its 1056th, 1070th, 1076th. 1083rd. 1084th and 1088th meetings, 
during its forty-first and forty-second sessions, on the basis of successive 
drafts revised by its working group in the light of the comment6 and proposal6 
advanced by members. The Committee made substantial progress towards 
finalising the revised general comment and decided to revert to the matter at 
its forty-third session. 

658. At it6 1056th and 1060th meetings, during its forty-first sessian, the 
Committee also gave extensive consideration to a text updating its general 
comment on article 10 81 of the Covenant submitted by its working group. At 
its forty-second session, the Committee decided to defer to its forty-third 
secsioa the consideration of a revised draft submitted by it6 working group. 
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V. CONSIDERATION OF COMMUNICATIONS UNDER Tr& OPTIONAL 
PROTOCOL 

659. Under the Optional Protocol to the International Covenant on Civil and 
Political Rights, individuals who claim that any oE their rights enumerated in 
the Covenant have been violated and who have exhausted all available domestic 
remedies may submit written communications to the Human Rights Committee for 
consideration. Of the 96 States that have ratified or acceded to the 
Covenant, 55 have accepted the Committee’s competence to deal with individual 
complaints by becoming parties to the Optional Protocol (see annex I, 
sect. C). Since the Committee’s last report to the General Assembly, five 
States have ratified or acceded to the Optional Protocol: the Czech and 
Slovak Federal Republic, Malta, Mongolia, Nepal and the Ukrainian Soviet 
Socialist Republic. No communication can be examined by the Committee if it 
concerns a State party to the Covenant that is not also party to the Optional 
Protocol. 

A. Prooress 

660. The Committee started its work under the Optional Protocol at its second 
session in 1977. Since then, 468 communications concerning 36 States parties 
have been registered for consideration by the Committee, including 50 placed 
before it at its fortieth to forty-second sessions, covered by the present 
report. 

661. The status of the 468 communications registered for consideration by the 
Ruman Rights Committee 60 far is as follows: 

(a) Concluded by views under article 6, paragraph 4, of the Optional 
Protocol : 119; 

(b) Declared inadmissible: 124; 

(c) Discontinued or withdrawn: 70; 

(d) Declared admissible, but not yet concluded: 461 

(e) Pending at the pre-admissibility stayer 109. 

662. In addition, the secretariat of the Committee ha6 several hundred 
communications OJI file, in respect of which the authors have been advised that 
further information would be needed before their communications could be 
registered for consideration by the Committee. The authors of some 100 
further communications have been informed that the Committee does not intend 
to consider their cases, as they fall clearly outside the scope of the 
Covenant or appear to be unfounded or frivolous. 

663. Two volumes containing selected decisions of the Human Rights Committee 
under the Optional Protocol, from the second to the sixteenth sessions and 
from the seventeenth to the thirty-second sessions, respectively, have been 
issued (CCPR/C/OP/l and CCPR/C/OP/2). 
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664. During the fortieth to the forty-second sessions, the Committee concluded 
consideration of nine cases by adopting its views thereon. These are cases 
Nos. 221/1987 and 32311988 (Yves Cadoret and Her& Le Bihan v. France), 
226/1987 and 25611987 (Michael Sawyers and Michael and Desmond McLean v. 
Jamaica), 229/1987 (Irvine Reynolds v. Jamaica), 25311987 (Paul Kelly v. 
Jamaica), 298/1988 and 29911988 (G. and L. Lindgren et al. v. Sweden) and 
327/1988 (Her& Barehig v. France). 

665. The Committee also concluded consideration of 16 cases by declaring them 
inadmissible. These are cases Nos. 234/‘1987 (D.S. v. Jamaica), 254/1987 
(W.W. v. Jamaica), 302/1988 (A.H. v. Trinidad and Tobago), 30311988 (E.B. v. 
Jamaica), 304/1988 (D.S. v. Jamaica), 31011988 (M.T. v. Spain), 31311988 
(D.D. v. Jamaica), 31511988 (R.M. v. Jamaica), 31611988 (C.A. v. Finland), 
341/1988 (Z.P. v. Canada), 354/1989 (L.G. v. Mauritius), 37211989 (R.W. v. 
the Netherlands), 389/1989 (I.S. v. Hungary), 40911990 (E.W. v. France), 
41311990 (A.B. v. Italy) and 419/1990 (O.J. v. Finland). 

666. The texts of the views adopted on the nine cases, as well as of the 
decisions on the 16 cases declared inadmissible, are reproduced in annexes XI 
and XII. Consideration of six cases was discontinued. Trocedural decisions 
were adopted in a number of pending cases (under rules 86 and 91 of the 
Committee’s rules of procedure or under article 4 of the Optional Protocol). 
Secretariat action was requested on otker parading cases. 

. B. Growth of the Comnuttee’s case-load 
Protocol 

6G7. As the Committee has already stated in previous annual reports, the 
increased number of States parties to the Optional Protocol and increased 
public awareness of the Committee’s work under the Optional Protocol have led 
to a substantial growth in the number of communications submitted to it. At 
the opening of the Committee’s forty-second session, there were 158 cases 
pending. This increased work-load means that the Committee can no longer 
examine communications as expeditiously as hitherto and highlights the urgent 
need to reinforce the Secretariat staff. The Human Rights Committee 
reiterates its request to the Secretary-General to take the necessary steps to 
ensure a substantial increase in the staff tissigned to service the Committee 
and puts on record that the work under the Optional Protocol has already 
suffered because of insufficient Secretariat resources. 

668. In view of the growing case-load, the Committee has been applying new 
working methods to enable it to deal more expeditiously with communications 
under the Optional Protocol. 
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. 1. wvorteur on New Comr~R&m 

GG9. At its thirty-fifth session, the Committee decided, under rule 91 of its 
rules of procedure, to designate a Special Rapporteur to process new 
communications as they were received, i.e. between sessions of the Committee. 
Mrs. Rosalyn Higgins was so designated for the period of one year. At its 
thirty-eighth session, the Committee renewed her mandate for an additional 
year. At its forty-first session, the Committee designated 
Mr. Rajsoomer Lallah to succeed Mrs. Higgins for the period of one year. 
Between the relevant sessions, the Special Rapporteur transmitted J number of 
new communications to the States parties concerned, under rule 91 of the 
Committee’s rules of procedure, requesting information or observations 
relevant to the question of admissibility. In some cases, the Special 
Rapporteurs recommended to the Committee that the communications be declared 
inadmissible without being forwarded to the State party. The terms of 
reference of the Special Rapporteur on New Communications are reproduced in 
annex X below. 

2. me of the Worl&ra Grouv on Communication,R 

670. At its thirty-sixth session, the Committee decided to authorize the 
Working Group on Communications, consisting of five members, to adopt 
decisions to declare communications admissible when all the members so 
agreed. Failing such agreement the Working Group would refer the matter to 
the Committee. It could also do so whenever it believed that the Committee 
itself should decide the question of admissibility. While the Working Group 
could not adopt decisions declaring communications inadmissible, it might make 
recommendations in that respect to the Committee. Pursuant to those rules, 
the Working Group on Communications, preceding the fortieth, forty-first and 
forty-second sessions of the Committee, declared 21 communications admissible. 

. * D. &&nder of cm 

671. Pursuant to rule 88, paragraph 2, of the Committee’s rules of procedure, 
the Committee may, if appropriate, decide to deal jointly with two or more 
communications. During the period covered by this report, the Committee 
adopted one decision to deal jointly with two communications before declaring 
them admissible and one decision to deal jointly with two communications that 
had already been declared admissible. 

672. In its work under the Optional Protocol, the Committee strives to reach 
its decisions by consensus, without resorting to voting, However, pursuant to 

rule 94, paragraph 3, of the Committee’s rules of procedure, members can 
append their individual opinions to the Committee’s views. Pursuant to 
rule 92, paragraph 3, members can append their individual opinions to the 
Committee’s decisions declaring communications inadmissible. 

673. During the sessions covered by the present report, individual opinions 
were appended to the Committee’s views in case No. 25311987 (Paul Kelly v. 
Jamaica) and to the Committee’s inadmissibility decisions in cases 
Nos. 302/1989 (A.H. v. Trinidad and Tobago) and 35411989 (L.G. v. Mauritius). 
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. . I F. New for.ng& of decisFons on v vi&i& 

674. From the outset, the format of Committee decisions was relatively simple, 
consisting of a chronological rendering of the submissions by the authors and 
States parties, both at the admissibility and merit6 phases, followed by the 
Committee’s application of the relevant provisions of the Covenant and 
Optional Protocol. The Committee deemed that this method sometimes led to 
considerable overlap and a general loss of clarity. For this reason, the 
committee considered it appropriate, at its thirty-seventh session, to 
introduce a new format for decisions, aimed at greater precision and brevity. 
The new format divide6 decisions into four part6 under these rubrics: the 
facts a6 submitted by the author, the complaint, the State party’s 
observations, and issues and proceedings before the Committee. Sometime6 
additional rubrics are used. The new format has been followed in most of the 
decieions adopted at the fortieth through forty-second sessions. 

G. Issues 

675. For a review of the Committee’6 work under the Optional Protocol from its 
second session in 1977 to its thirty-ninth session in 1990, the reader is 
referred to the Committee’s annual reports for 1984 to 1990 which, L&~~ali& 
contain a summary of the procedural and substantive .issues considered by the 
Committee and of the decision6 taker.. The full texts of the views adopted by 
the Committee and of its decisions declaring communication6 inadmissible under 
the Optional Protocol have been reproduced regularly in annexes to the 
Committee’6 annual reports. 

676. The following summary reflects further development6 of issues considered 
during the period covered by the present report. 

, 1. Procedural 

. 
(a) &ate wartv to the Owtu~U Protocol (ODV art. 1 1 

677. Pursuant to article 1 of the Optional Protocol, the Human Rights 
Committee is competent to examine communications emanating only from 
individual6 subject to the jurisdiction of States parties to the Covenant and 
Optional Protocol. In case No. 409/1990 the author was a French citi6en of 
Moroccan origin who sought payment by France of a pension he had received from 
the Algerian Societe nationale de6 chemins de fer algeriens (SNCFA) until he 
left Algeria and settled in France in 1984. The author claimed that, since 
Algeria had been a part of France until 1962 and the Algerian railroads had 
been administered by France, he should be paid the same pension a6 retired 
French employee6 of the French railroads. In declaring the communication 
inadmissible, the Committee stated: 

“With respect to article 1 of the Optional Protocol, the Committee 
reaffirms that it may only receive and consider communication6 from 
individual6 subject to the jurisdiction of a State party to the Covenant 
and Optional Protocol ‘who claim to be victims of a violation b&&& 
State party of any of their rights set forth in the Covenant.’ (emphasis 
added) In this connection, the Committee notes that although the author 
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has addressed his complaint against France, his grievances actually 
relate to the laws and regulations in so far as they govern the 
retirement practices of the Algerian SNCFA. Although the author has, 
since his retirement, set up residence in France and is generally subject 
to French jurisdiction, he does not come within French jurisdiction in 
respect of his claims to retirement benefits from the Algerian SNCFA. 
Moreover, the Committee finds that the facts of this communication are 
materially different from those of communication No. 19611985, 9/ in 
which the retired Senegalese soldiers received payments from the French 
State pursuant to the French Code of Military Pensions, whereas in the 
instant case E.M.E.H. never received payments from France but rather from 
the Algerian SNCFA, which also discontinued them. Accordingly, the 
Committee cannot entertain E.M.E.H.‘s communication against France under 
article 1 of the Optional Protocol.” (annex XII, sect. N, para. 3.2) 

(b) No claim under article 2 of ’ . the Optional Protocol 

678. Article 2 of the Optional Protocol provides that “individuals who claim 
that any of their rights enumerated in the Covenant have been violated and who 
have exhausted all available domestic remedies may submit a written 
communication to the Committee for consideration”. 

679. Although at the admissibility stage an author need not prove the alleged 
violation, he must submit sufficient evidence in substantiation of his 
allegation to constitute a prima fac& case. A “claim” is thereEore not just 
any allegation, but an allegation supported by a certain smount of 
substantiating evidence. Thus, in cases where the Committee finds that the 
author has failed to make at least a prima facie case before the Committee, 
justifying further examination on the merits, the Committee has held the 
communication inadmissible, according to rule 90 (b) of its rules of 
procedure, as amended at the thirty-sixth session, declaring that the author 
“has no claim under article 2 of the Optional Protocol”. 

680. In case No. 30211986 (A.H. v. Trinidad and Tobago), the author had been 
convicted of murder and sentenced to death. He claimed to be innocent, 
alleging irregularities in the trial. In declaring the communication 
inadmissible, the Committee observed: 

“A careful examination of the 8;lthor’s submissions does not show how the 
disappearance of the document, referred to as ‘I.M.2’, could have 
influenced the court proceedings to such an extent as to raise 
prima facie issues under article 14. Moreover, the author has not 
sufficiently substantiated his claim that the proceedings suffered from 
other procedural defects. In this respect, therefore, he has failed to 
advance a claim under the Covenant within the meaning of article 2 of the 
Optional Protocol.” (annex XII, sect. C, para. 6.2) 

(c) * . . Competence of the Committee and incomwatlb&tv w ith the provisions of 
the-l-art. 

G61. In its work under the Optional Protocol the Committee has been 
circumspect and has avoided extending the scope of its competence beyond what 
the drafters had intended. For example, in determining whether the provision6 
of article 14 of the Covenant concerning the minimum guarantees for a fair 
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trial have been observed, the Committee has consistently avoided becoming a 
**fourth instance”. In declaring communication No. 304/1.988 (D.S. v. Jamaica) 
inadmissible, the Committee observed: 

“Wieh respect to the author’s claims of an unfair trial, the Committee 
observes that it is generally for the appellate courts of States parties 
to the Covenant and not for the Committee to evaluate facts and evidence 
placed before domestic courts and Lo review the interpretation of 
domestic law by national courts. Similarly, it is for the appellate 
courts and not for the Committee to review specific instructions to the 
jury by the judge, unless it iE apparent from the author’s submission 
that the instructions to the jury were clearly arbitrary or tantamount to 
a denial of justice, or-that the judge manifestly violated his obligation 
of imprrtiality. The author’s allegations do not show that the judge’s 
instructions or conduct of the trial suffered from such defects ?n the 
present case. In this respect, therefore, the author’s claims as 
submitted do not come within the competence of the Committee and, in that 
sense, fall outside the scope of protections provided by article 14, 
paragraph 1, of the Covenant. Accordingly, this part of the 
communication is inadmissible as incompatible with the provisions of the 
Covenant, pursuant to article 3 of the Optional Protocol.” (annex XII, 
sect. E, para. 5.2) 

682. The Committee also declared case No. 38911989 (I.S. v. Hungary) 
inadmissible, noting that the author’s claims related primarily to the 
evaluation of evidence by the Hungarian courts. It reaffirmed that while 
article 14 of the Covenant guaranteed the right to a fair trial, it was for 
the appellate courts of States parties to the Covenant to evaluate the facts 
and the available evidence in a particular case. It further noted that from 
the information submitted by the author, it had no evidence that the Hungarian 
courts did not properly evaluate the evidence against the author or that they 
otherwise acted in ways that would amount to arbitrariness or to a denial of 
justice. In the circumstances, the Committee concluded that the communication 
was inadmissible as incompatible with the provisions of the Covenant, pursuant 
to article 3 of the Optional Protocol. (annex XII, sect. M, para. 3.2) 

683. Case No. 41911990 (O.J. v. Finland) concerned the expropriation by the 
State of certain real estate for the purpose of the construction of a road. 
In declaring the communication inadmissible, the Committee observedr 

“that the author’s claims relate primarily to an alleged violation of her 
right to property, which she indicates is guaranteed by the Constitution 
of Finland. The right to property, however, is not protected by the 
International Covenant on Civil and Political Rights. Thus, since the 
Committee is only competent to consider allegations of violations of any 
of the rights protected under the Covenant, the author’s allegations with 
regard to expropriation are inadmissible v, under 
article 3 of the Optional Protocol, as incompatible with the provisions 
of the Covenant.” (annex XII, sect. P, para. 3.2) 

684. Another case turned on the competence of the Committee to examine 
questions relating to the right of self-determination. In case No. 41311990 
(LB. et al. V. Italy), the authors alleged that the right of 
self-determination of the people of South Tfrol, Italy, had been violated by 
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numerous acts and decrees adopted by the Italian Parliament. In declaring tka 
communication inadmissible, the Committee observed: 

"With regard to the issue of the authors' standing under the Optional 
Protocol, the Committee recalls its constant jurisprudence that pursuant 
to article 1 of the Optional Protocol it can receive and consider 
communications only if they emanate from individuals who claim that their 
individual rights have been violated by a State party to the Optional 
Protocol. While all peoples have the right of self-determination and the 
right freely to determine their political status, pursue their economic, 
social and cultural development, and may, for their own ends, freely 
dispose of their natural wealth and resources, the Committee has already 
decided that no claim concerning the question of self-determination may 
be brought under the Optional Protocol. lQ/ Thus, tne Committee is not 
required to decide whether the ethno-German population living in 
South Tirol constitute 'peoples' within the meaning of article 1 of the 
International Covenant on Civil and Political Rights." (annex XII, 
sect. 0, para. 3.2) 

695. Under article 3 of the Optional Protocol, the Committee shall declare 
inadmissible a claim which it considers to he an abuse of the right of 
submission. In communication No. 314/1988 (Z.P. v. Canada), the author 
complained about a violation of his right to adequate time and faciiities for 
the preparation of his defence, although deficiencies in the preparation of 
the defence wers to some degree attributable to himself. The Committee noted 
that: 

"the first time the author complained about the unavailability of the 
trial transcript was over two months after being denied leave to appeal 
by the Supreme Court. In the circumstances, he is estopped from invoking 
an ex uost fat@ violation of his right to adequate time and facilities 
for the preparation of his defence. The Committee concludes that this 
part of the communication is inadmissible as an abuse of the right of 
submission, pursuant to article 3 of the Optional Protocol." (annex XII, 
sect. J, para. 5.5) 

(d) No S~~&&~WOUS eraminatfons Of theematter m PrOtOCOl, 

696. Article 5, paragraph 2 (a), of the Optional Protocol precludes the 
Committee from considering a communication if the same matter is being 
examined under another procedure of international investigation or 
settlement. Only the simultaneous examination of a case is precluded, 
however, and the Committee is, in principle, competent to consider cases that 
have been exemineii elsewhere, unless the State party has made a reservation 
upon ratification of or accession to the Optional Protocol precluding 
consideration of the same matter. For instance, most European States parties 
to the Optional Protocol that are also members o f the Council of Europe and 
parties to the European Convention on Ruman Rights have made such reservations 
(the Netherlands and Portugal have not). Thus, while the Committee has had to 
declare inadmissible, on the basis of pertinent reservation, cases examined bY 
the European Commission of Human Rights (e.g., case No. 12111982, A.M. v. 
Denmark), it has considered a number of cases submitted against the 
Netherlands and previously examined by the European Commission (e.g., 
No. 201/1985, Hendriks v. the Netherlands). During its fortieth session, the 
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Committee thus examined case No. 37211989 (R.L.A.W. v. the Netherlands) but 
declared it inadmissible on other grounds. (annex XIX, sect. L, pare. 6.2) 

. (6 1 22w- ream of exbi.wdan of domestdc ProtpE;qa , 
art. 5. nara. 2.(b)) 

667. Pursuant to article 5, paragraph 2 (b), of the Optional Protocol, the 
Committee shall not consider any communication unless it has ascertained that 
the author has exhausted all available domestic remedies. However, the 
Committee has already established that the rule of exhaustion applies only to 
the extent that these remedies are effective and available. The State party 
is required to give “details of the remedies which it submitted that had been 
available to the author in the circumstances of his case, together with 
evidence that there would be a reasonable prospect that such remedies would be 
effective” (case No. 411977, Torres Ramirea v. Uruguay). The rule also 
Provides that the Committee is not precluded from examining a communication if 
it is established that the application of the remedies in question is 
unreasonably prolonged. 

688. In several cases concerning Jamaica the Committee had to decide whether a 
Petition for special leave to appeal to the Privy Council was an available 
remedy for purposes of article 5, paragraph 2 (b), of the Optional Protocol. 
In declaring communication No. 31511988 (R.M. v. Jamaica) inadmissible, the 
Committee observed: 

“with regard to the requirement of exhaustion of domestic remedies, the 
Committee has taken note of the State party’s contention that the 
communication is inadmissible because of the author’s failure to petition 
the Judicial Committee of the Privy Council for special leave to appeal, 
pursuant to Section 110 of the Jamaican Constitution. It observes that 
the author has secured pro bone legal representation from a London law 
firm for this purpose, after submitting his case to the Human Rights 
Committee, and that his representative is endeavouring to file a petition 
for special leave to appeal on his behalf. While expressing concern 
about the apparent unavailability, so far , of relevant court documents in 
the case, the Committee does not consider that a petition for special 
leave to appeal to the Judicial Committee of the Privy Council would be 
a priori ineffective and as such a remedy that authors need not exhaust 
before addressing a communication to the Committee. Accordingly, it 
finds that the requirements of article 5, paragraph 2 (b), of the 
Optional Protocol have not been met.” (annex XII, sect. H, para. 6.3) 

689. In this connection, the Committee has had the opportunity to stress that 
the availability of legal aid is also an important consideration in 
determining whether domestic remedies can be said to be available and 
effective. In case No. 315/1966 (R.M. v. Jamaica) the Committee stated; 

“With regard to the practical operation of the system of legal aid in 
Jamaica, the Committee stresses that article 14, paragraph 3 (d), of the 
Covenant requires States parties to ensure proper legal assistance to 
persons accused of criminal offences at all stages of their trial and 
appeal, including appeals to the Judicial Committee of the Privy 
Council. In the light of article 6, paragraph 2, of the Covenant it is 
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imperative that whenever legal aid is provided, it must be sufficient to 
ensure that the trial can be conducted fairly." (annex XII, sect. Ii, 
para. 6.4) 

690. The requirement of exhaustion of domestic remedies applies not only with 
respect to alleged trial irregularities but also in cases of alleged 
ill-treatment. The Optional Protocol requires that authors make at least a 
reasonable effort to denounce the alleged violations to the authorities 
concerned. In declaring communication No. 302/1988 (A.H. v. Jamaica) 
inadmissible, the Committee observed: 

"With respect to issues that could arise under article 10 of the 
Covenant, the Committee notes that the author has not indicated what 
steps, if any, he has taken to denounce his alleged ill-treatment to the 
competent prison authorities, and what investigations, if any, have been 
carried out. Accordingly, the Committee finds that in this respect, the 
author has failed to exhaust domestic remedies." (annex XXI, sect. C, 
para. 6.3) See also case No. 313/198&l, D.D. v. Jamaica. (annex XII, 
sect. G, para. 5.3) 

(f) msibilitv ratione temnoria 

691. As in previous sessions, the Committee has been faced with communications 
concerning events that occurred prior to the entry into force of the Optional 
Protocol for the State concerned. The criterion of admissibility has been 
whether the events have had continued effects which themselves constitute 
violations of the Covenant after the entry into force of the Optional 
Protocvl. In case No. 31011988 (M.T. v. Spain), the author claimed to have 
been subjected to torture in Spain in 1984, prior to the entry into force of 
the Qptional Protocol for that country. In declaring the communication 
inadmissible, the Committee observed: 

"With regard to the application of the Optional Protocol for Spain, the 
Committee recalls that it entered into force on 25 April 1985. It 
observes that the Optional Protocol cannot be applied retroactively and 
concludes that the Committee is precluded ratione ternw,h from examining 
acts said to have occurred in March 1984, unless these acts continued 
after the entry into force of the Optional Protocol and allegedly 
constituted a continued violation of the Covenant or had effects that 
themselves constitute a violation of the Covenant". (annex XII, sect. F, 
para. 5.2) 

(9) -measures under rula_&6 

6Y2. The authors of a number of cases currently before the Committee are 
convicted persons who have been sentenced to death and are awaiting 
execution. These authors claim to be innocent of the crimes of which they 
were convicted and further allege that they were denied a fair hearing. In 
view of the urgency of the communications, the Committee has requested the 
States parties concerned, under rule 86 of the Committee's rules of procedure, 
not to carry out the death sentences. Stays of execution have been granted ix 
this connection. 
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. . 2. SubstantlVcl ls§u&E 

ta) w-to artd) 

693. Although capital punishment is not per se unlawful under the Covenant, 
srticle 6, paragraph 2, provides that a “sentence of death may be imposed only 
for the most serious of crimes in accordance with the law in force at the time 
of the commission of the crime and apt contrarv to t&D orovisions of tb 
writ Covenant” (emphasis added). Thus, a nexus is established between the 
ilpposition of a sentence of death and observance by State authorities of 
Covenant guarantees. Accordingly, in a case where the Committee found that 
tbs State party had violated article 14, paragraphs 3 (b) and (d) and 
paragraph 5, of the Covenant, in that the author had been denied a fair trial 
ad appeal, the Committee held that in the circumstances the imposition of the 
sentence of death also entailed a violation of article 6. In its views in 
cass No. 25311987 (Paul Kelly v. Jamaica) the Committee observed: 

**Th.j Committee is of the opinion that the imposition of a sentence of 
death upon the conclusion of a trial in which the provisions of the 
Covenant have not been respected constitutes, iE no further appeal 
against the sentence is available, a violation of article 6 of the 
Covenant. As the Committee noted in its general comment 6 (16), the 
provision that a sentence of death may be imposed only in accordance with 
the law and not contrary to the provisions of the Covenant implies that 
‘the procedural guarantees therein prescribed must be observed, including 
the right to a fair hearing by an independent tribunal, the presumption 
of innocence, the minimum guarantees for the defence, and the right to 
review by a higher tribunal “‘. 

Having concluded that the final sentence of death had been imposed without the 
requirements of article 14 having been fully met, the Committee found that the 
right protected by article 6 had been violated. (annex XI, sect. D, pare.’ 5.14) 

. 
(b) Ouerantees of a &air trial (Cow art. 14 ) 

694. Article 14 of the Covenant guarantees minimum standards of a fair 
hearing. Pursuant to article 14, paragraph 3 (b), accused persons must have 
adequate time and facilities to prepare their defence. In the Committee’s 
views in cases Nos. 226/1987 and 25611987 (Michael Sawyers and Michael and 
Desmond McLean v. Jamaica), the Committee addressed the authors’ allegations 
that they had had insufficient opportunity to meet with counsel. In finding 
no violation of this provision, the Committee noted: 

“that the right of an accused person to have adequate time and facilities 
for the preparation of his defence is an important element of the 
guarantee of a fair trial and an emanation of the principle of equality 
of arms. The determination of what constitutes ‘adequate time’ depends 
on an assessment of the circumstances of each case. While it is 
uncontested that none of the accused met with their lawyers more than 
twice prior to the trial, the Committee cannot conclude that the lawyers 
were placed in a situation where they were unable properly to prepare the 
case for the defence. In particular, the material before the Committee 
does not reveal that an adjournment of the case was requested 
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on grounds of insufficient time for the preparation of the defence: nor 
has it been argued that the judge would have denied such an adjournment, 
had it been requested". (annex XI, sect. B, para. 13.6) 

695. Pursuant to paragraph 3 (e) of article 14, an aCCU6ed psrson shall have 
the right to obtain the attendance and examination of witnesses on his behalf 
under the same condition6 as witnesses against him. In case No. 229/1987 
(Irvine Reynolds v. Jamaica), the Committee found no violation of this 
provision and observed: 

"In respect of the author'6 claim that witnesses on his behalf who would 
have been available to testify were not called, the Committee is not in a 
position to ascertain whether the failure of the representative to call 
these witnesses or, if necessary, to subpoena them, was a matter of 
professional judgement or of negligence. The evidence before tbe 
Committee does not support a finding of a violation of article 14, 
paragraph 3 (e), of the Covenant." (annex XI, sect. C, para. 6.4. See 
also views in cares Nos. 226/1987 and 256/1987 annex XI, sect, B, 
para. 13.6) 

696. Pursuant to paragraph 3 (f) of article 14, if an accused person cannot 
understand or speak the language used in court, he shall have the free 
assistance of an interpreter. In decl-aring case No. 34111988 (2.P. v. Canada) 
inadmissible, the Committee observed: 

*'With respect to the claim that the author was denied the services of an 
interpreter, the Committee find6 that 2.P. ha6 failed to substantiate his 
claim sufficiently, for purposes of admissibility. The material before 
the Committee show6 that the author could express himself in adequate 
English and French and that he did not apply for an interpreter during 
the trial. The Committee reaffirm6 in this context that the requirement 
of a fair hearing does not obligate State6 parties to make the services 
of an interpreter available m or upon application to a person 
whose mother tongue differ6 from the Official Court language, if the 
person is capable of expressing himself adequately in the official 
language." (annex XII, sect. J, para. 5.3) 

697. In cases Nos. 221/1987 and 323/1988 (Yves Cadoret and Her& Le Sihan v* 
France) the Committee found no violation of article 14, paragraph 3 (f), an8 
observed: 

"The Committee has noted the authors' claim that the notion of a 'fair 
trial', within the meaning of article 14 of the Covenant, implies that 
the accused be allowed, in criminal proceedings, to express himself or 
herself in the language in which he or she normally expresses himself Or 
herself, and that the denial of an interpreter for himself or herself and 
his or her witnesses constitutes a violetion of article 14, 
paragraph6 3 (e) and (f). The Committee observes, a6 it has done on a 
previous occasion, that article 14 is concerned with procedural equality1 
it enshrines, inter alia the principle of equality of arm6 in criminal 
proceedings. The provision for the use of one official court language by 
States parties to the Covenant does not, in the Committee's opinion, 
violate article 14. Nor does the requirement of a fair hearing obligate 
State6 parties to make evailable to a person whose mother tongue differs 
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from the official court language, the services of an interpreter, if that 
person is capable of understanding and expressing himself or herself 
adequately in the official language. Only if the accused or the 
witnesses have difficulties in understanding or expressing themselves in 
the court language is it obligatory that the services of an interpreter 
be made available. 

**on the basis of the information before it, the Committee finds that the 
French courts complied with their obligations under article 14, 
paragraph 1, in conjunction with paragraphs 3 (e) and (f). The authors 
have not shown that they, or the witnesses called on their behalf, were 
unable to understand and express themselves adequately in French before 
the tribunals. In this context, the Committee notes that the notion of a 
fair trial in article 14, paragraph 1, &a&~ paragraph 3 (f), does not 
imply that the accused be afforded the possibility to express himself or 
herself in the language that he or she normally speaks or speaks witb a 
maximum of ease. If the court is certain, a6 it follow6 from the 
decision of the Tribunal Correctionnel and of the Court of Appeal of 
Rennes , that the accused are sufficiently proficient in the court’6 
language, it need not take into account whether it would be preferable 
for the accused to express tbemSelv6s in a language other than the court 
language. ” (annex XI, sect. A, paras. 5.6 and’5.7) See also the 
Committee’s views in case No. 32711988 (annex XI, sect. F, para. 5.6). 

. . * 
(cl Thet to haw a conv&W reviewed bv a hroher 

(Covenant, art, 14. -5) 

698. The right to appeal can be effectively exercised Only if there is a 
written judgement of a lower tribunal. In its views on communication 
No. 25311987 (Paul Kelly v. Jamaica) the Committee found a violation of 
article 14, paragraph 5, and observed: 

“However, because of the absence of a written judgement of the Court 
of Appeal, the author has, for almost five years since the dismissal of 
his appeal in April 1986, been unable effectively to petition the 
Judicial Committee oE the Privy Council . . . This, in the Committee’s 
opinion, entails a violation of article 14, paragraph 3 (cl, and 
article 14, paragraph 5. The Committee reaffirms that in all cases, and 
in particular in capital cases, the accused is entitled to trial and 
appeal proceedings without undue delay, whatever the outcome of these 
judicial proceeding6 may turn out to be." (annex XI, sect. D, pare. 5.12) 

(a) F+crualitv before the law, eaual of tb law (Covegg art, 26) 

699. At prior sessions, the Committee had an opportunity to pronounce on the 
scope of article 26 of the Covenant, including its applicability with regard 
to the distribution of social security benefits, At its fortieth session, the 
Committee had to decide whether under article 26 States parties were obliged 
to provide school textbooks and meals equally to pupils attending public and 
Private schc IS, and whether it was compatible with article 26 for some 

municipalities to make distinctions among the private schools. Ill Ca686 
Nos. 298/1988 and 299/1988 (G. and L. Linclgren u. v. Sweden), the 
Coxufttee found no violation of article 25 and observed: 
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“The State party’s educational system provides for comprehensive public 
sector sahooling and allows for private education as an alternative to 
public education. In this connection, the Committee observes that the 
State party and its municipalities make public sector schooling and a 
variety of ancillary benefits, such as free transport by bus, free 
textbooks and school meals, available to all children subject to 
compulsory school education. The State party cannot be deemed to be 
under an obligation to provide the same benefits to private schoolsl 
indeed, the preferential treatment given to public sector schooling is 
reasonable and based on objective criteria. The parents of Swedish 
children are free to take advantage of the public sector schooling or to 
choose private schooling for their children. The decision of the author8 
of these communications to choose private education was not imposed on 
them by the State party or by the municipalities concerned, but reflected 
a free choice recognized and respeated by the State party and the 
municipalities. Such free deaision, however, entails certain 
consequences, notably payment of tuition, transport, textbooks and school 
meals. The Committee notes that a State party cannot be deemed to 
discriminate against parents who freely choose not to avail themselves of 
benefits which are generally open to all. The State party has not 
violated article 26 by failing to provide the same benefits to parents of 
children attending private schools as it provides to parents of children 
at public schools. 

“The authors also allege discrimination by the State party because 
different private schools receive different benefits from the 
municipalities. The Committee notes that the authors complain about 
decisions taken not by the authorities of the Government of Sweden but 
rather by local authorities. The State party has referred to the 
decentralized system existing in Sweden , whereby decisions of this nature 
are taken at the local level. In this connection, the Committee recalls 
its prior jurisprudence that the State party’s responsibility is engaged 
by virtue of decisions of its municipalities and that no State party is 
relieved of its obligations under the Covenant by delegating some of its 
functions to autonomous organs or municipalities. U/ The State party 
has informed the Committee that the various municipalities decide upon 
the appropriateness of private schools in their particular education 
system. This determines whether a subsidy will be awarded. This is how 
the Swedish school system is conceived pursuant to the School Act of 
1985. When a municipality makes such a decision, it should be based on 
reasonable and objective criteria and made for a purpose that is 
legitimate under the Covenant. In the cases under consideration, the 
Committee cannot conclude, on the basis of the information before it, 
that the denial of a subsidy for textbooks and school meals of students 
attending the Ellen Key School in Stockholm and the Rudolf Steiner School 
in Norrkiiping was incompatible with article 26 of the Covenant.” 
(annex XI, sect. E, paras. 10.3 and 10.4) 

H. *., * 8 called for under the Cwttee s vrews 

700. The Committee’s decisions on the merits are referred to as “views” in 
article 5, paragraph 4, of the Optional Protocol. After the Committee has 
made a finding of a violation of a provision of ths Covenant, it proceeds to 
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ask the State party to take appropriate steps to remedy the violation. For 

instance, in the period covered by the present report, the Committee, in a 
case concerning the death penalty, f0ma that “in capital punishment cases, 
States parties have an imperative duty to observe rigorously all the 
guarantees for a fair trial set out in artiale 14 of the Covenant. The 
Committee is of the view that Mr. Paul Kelly, victim of a violation of 
article 14, paragraphs 3 (c) and (a) and paragraph 5, of the Covenant, is 

sntitled to a remedy entailing his release.” In its views the Committee 
stated that it would “wish to receive information on any relevant measures 
taken by the State party in respect of the Committee’s views”. (annex RI, 
sect. D, paras. 7 and 9) 

. . , . I. Moniwwce wlLh the Committee s views under tba 
QDtional PrOtoCti 

791. From its second to forty-second sessions, the Human Rights Committee 
adopted views with respect to 119 communications received under the Optional 
Protocol and found violations &a 93 of them. 

792. At the thirty-seventh session, Committee members considered that it would 
be appropriate to assess the degree of compliance-by States with the 
committee ’ s views. At its thirty-eighth session, the Human Rights Committee 
discussed a paper on the question of the Committee’s powers in relation to the 
responses, or lack thereof, by states parties to its views and decided that it 
would be useful to establish a mechanism to seek and evaluate information 
concerning the follow-up to its views. In the past, the Committee had 
requested such information in notes verbales accompanying the transmittal of 
its views. Furthermore, Committee members have used the opportunity, when 
examining States’ reports under article 40, to raise the issue (and, indeed, 
to present lists of cases to the States’ representatives). Follow-up 
information continued to be fragmentary, and the Committee very often had no 
information on what had happened to a particular Victim of a violation of the 
Covenant after it had issued its views. Further, the Committee has received 
letters of complaint from a number of victims stating that their situation 
remained unchanged or that no appropriate remedy had been provided, 

703. At its thirty-ninth session, the Committee therefore decided to adopt 
measures to follow up on its views. The measures are reproduced in annex XI 
to the Committee’s annual report for 1990. At its 1002nd meeting, the 
Committee appointed Mr. J&OS Fodor as Special Rapporteur for the follow-up of 
Views for the term of one year. At its forty-second session, the Committee 
renewed his mandate for an additional year, 

794. At its fortieth session Mr. Fodor proposed to send notes verbales to 
those States parties that had not informed the Committee of measures taken in 
Pursuance of the Committee’s views. Such notes verbales were accordingly sent 
by the Secretariat. At its forty-first and forty-second sessions, Mr. Fodor 
Presented progress reports at closed meetings. 
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705. During its thirty-eighth 888si0nr the Committee adopted its views on caaO 
No. 29111988 (Mario In66 Torrea v. Finland). W The Coranfttee found that 
there had been a violation of artiole 9, paragraph 4, of the Covenant and 
observed that the State party should “remedy the violations suffered by the 
author an8 . . . ensure that similar violations do not occur in the future”, 

706. By note verbale of 15 May 1991, in response to the Special Rapporteur’s 
request, the State party informed the Committee that the Aliens Act had been 
revised by a Parliamentary Act that took effect on 10 May 1990, in order to 
make the provisions governing the detention of aliens compatible with the 
Covenant. Moreover, the Covenant had been incorporated into Finnish domestic 
law, thus making it directly applicable before Finnish courts and 
authori ties. According to a decision dated 8 January 1991, the Finnish 
Ministry of the Interior agreed to pay 7,000 Finnish marks to Mr. Torres as 
compensation. 

707. During its thirty-ninth session, the Committee adopted its views on case 
No, 30511988 (Hugo van Alphen v. the Netherlands). The Conunittee found a 
violation of article 9, paragraph 1, of the Covensnt because the author, a 
Dutch lawyer, had been kept in detention for a period of nine weeks in 
connection with his refusal to aooperate in an investigation against his 
clients. U/ 

708. By note verbale of 15 May 1991, the State party informed the Committee 
that although it was unable to share the Committee’s view that there had been 
a violation of article 9, paragraph 1, of the Covenant, it would, “out of 
respect for the Committee ,.. make to Mr. van Alphen an ex-qratia payment in 
the amount of (Dutch Guilders) 5,000”. 

709. Responses have also been received relatfng to the Committee’s views on 
some communications concerning Colombia , Peru and Trinidad and Tobago. It is 
expected that a more extensive progress report will be presented to the 
Committee during its forty-third session in October/Novamber 1991. 

rds of the [3enaral.Assemblv, Fortv-fitth , 
(A/45/40), ~01s. I and II. 

21 Ibid., Fortv-iifth (A/45/1). 

a/ Ibid., ~tv-sec~~&&&~& Sup~&kg& No. 4$ (A/32/44) and 
corrigendum, annex IV. 

1/ Ibid., mGeaston. Sm No. CLQ (A/36/40), annex V4 

51 Ibid., annex VI. 

ii/ Ibid., Iortv-fift;h~ess~i~n,w No, 4Q (A/45/40), vol. I, 
psre, 12. 
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N&u (continued) 

I/ The reports and additional information of States parties are 
documents for general distribution and are listed in the annexes to the annual 
reports of the Committeet these documents, as well as the summary records of 
the Committee’s meetings, are published in the bound volumes that are being 
issued, beginning with the years 1971 and 1976. 

. rds of tha.0eneral_Assemblv. T&.&y-Rev- 
(A/37/40). 

91 Gueye v. France. Qf.fmofV, 
forty-fourth Session. Sup&~&& No. QQ (A/44/40), annex X, sect. 8. 

l!u See Committee’s views in communication No. 167/1964 (B. Cbninayak and 
tke Lubicon Lake Band v. Canada), decision of 26 March 1990, para. 32.1; 
coxmunication No. 316/1966 (E.P. a. v. Colombia), inadmissibility decision 
of 25 July 1990, pare. 8.2). See m Records of t&e Dew 
&&y-fifth Session, -No. 4p (A/45/40), vol. II, annex IX, sect.*A 
and annex X, sect. P. 

u.1 Communication No. 273/1969 (B.d.B. et al. v. the Netherlands) 
declared inadmissible on 30 March 1989, pare. 6.5. See OEffcial 

Iv. Fortv-fourth S&. Sue No. 44 (A/44/40), 
annex X, sect. F. 

. ecords of the -Assemblv, Forty-fifth Sew . 
(A/45/40), vol. II, annex IX, sect. K. 

Lv Ibid., annex IX, sect. M. 
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ANNEX I 

eInternetfonel 
to the Qotionel 

Protocols Andes that have made..the 
& 

A. Xnternatu Covewt on Civil and Poli~ts 195) 

State party 

Date of receipt of the 
instrument of ratification 

or accession 81 
Date of ent: 

into form 

Afghanistan 

Algeria 

Argentina 

Australia 

Austria 

Barbados 

Belgium 

Bolivia 

Bulgaria 

Burundi 

Ryelorussian Soviet 
Socialist Republic 

Cameroon 

Canarla 

Central African Republic 

Chile 

Colombia 

Congo 

Costa Rica 

24 January 1983 81 24 April 1983 

12 September 1989 12 December 1’ 

8 August 1986 8 November 1 

13 August 1980 13 November 1 

10 September 1978 10 December 1 

5 January 1973 a/ 23 March 1976 

21 April 1983 21 July 1983 

12 August 1982 a/ 12 November 1 

21 September 1970 23 Marc:? 1976 

9 May 1990 81 9 August 199 

12 November 1973 

27 June 1984 a/ 

19 May 1976 81 

8 May 1981 81 

10 February 1972 

29 October 1969 

5 October 1983 a/ 

29 November 1968 

23 March 1976 

27 September 

19 August 197 

8 August 198 

23 March 1976 

23 March 1976 

5 January 19 

23 March 1976 
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- 

state party 

Date of receipt of the 
instrument of ratification 

or accession 81 
Date of entry 

into force 

Cyprus 

crechoslovakia 

Democratic People’s 
republic of Korea 

Denmark 

Ruminicaa Republic 

Ecuador 

Em’t 

El Salvador 

Equatorial Guinea 

Finland 

France 

Gabon 

Gambia 

Germany h/ 

Guinea 

Guyana 

Haiti 

Hungary 

bland 

Irdia 

Iran (Islamic Republic of) 

Iraq 

Ireland 

2 April 1969 

23 December 1975 

14 September 1981 8/ 

6 January 1972 

4 January 1978 Q/ 

6 March 1969 

14 January 1982 

30 November 1979 

25 September 1987 81 

19 August 1975 

4 November 1980 a/ 

21 January 1983 8/ 

22 March 1979 a/ 

17 December 1973 

24 January 1978 

15 February 1977 

6 February 1991 Q/ 

17 January 1974 

22 August 1979 

10 April 1979 Q/ 

24 June 1975 

25 January 1971 

8 December 1989 

23 March 1976 

23 March 1976 

14 December 1981 

23 March 1976 

4 April 1978 

23 March 1976 

14 April 1982 

29 February 1980 

25 December 1987 

23 March 1976 

4 February 1981 

21 April 1983 

22 June 1979 

23 March 1976 

24 April 1978 

15 May 1977 

6 May 1991 

23 March 1976 

22 November 1979 

10 July 1979 

23 March 1976 

23 March 1976 

6 March 1990 
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- 

State party 

Date of receipt of the 
instrument of ratification 

or accession B/ 
Date of entry 

into force 

Italy 

Jamaica 

Japan 

Jordan 

Kenya 

Lebanon 

Libyan Arab Jamahiriya 

Luxembourg 

Madagascar 

Mali 

Malta 

Mauritius 

Mexico 

Mongolia 

Morocco 

Nepal 

Netherlands 

New Zealand 

Nicaragua 

Niger 

Norway 

Panama 

Peru 

Philippines 

15 September I.978 

3 October 1975 

21 June 1979 

28 May 1975 

1 May 1972 ~1 

3 November 1972 81 

15 May 1970 a/ 

18 August 1983 

21 June 1971 

16 July 1974 a/ 

I.3 September 1990 a/ 

12 December 1973 a/ 

23 March 1981 a/ 

18 November 1974 

3 May 1979 

14 May 1991 

11 December 1978 

28 December 1978 

12 March 1980 a/ 

7 March 1986 81 

13 September 1972 

8 March 1977 

28 April 1978 

23 October 1986 

15 December 1978 

23 March 1976 

21 September 1979 

23 March 1976 

23 March 1976 

23 March 1976 

23 March 1976 

18 November 1983 

23 March 1976 

23 March 1976 

13 December 1990 

23 March 1976 

23 June 1981 

23 March 1976 

3 August 1979 

14 August 1991 

11 March 1979 

28 March 1979 

12 June 1980 

7 June 1986 

23 March 1976 

8 June 1977 

28 July 1978 

23 January 1901 
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state party 

Date of receipt of the 
instrument of ratificetion 

or accession aI 
Date of entry 

into force 

Poland 

Portugal 

Republic of Korea 

Romania 

Rwanda 

Saint Vincent and 
t&e Grenadine6 

San Marino 

Senegal 

Somalia 

Spain 

Sri Lanka 

Sudan 

Suriname 

Sweden 

Syrian Arab Republic 

Togo 

Trinidad and Tobago 

TUlifiia 

Ukrainian Soviet 
Socialist Republic 

Union of Soviet 
Socialist Republics 

United Kingdom of 
Great Britain and 
Northern Ireland 

18 March 1977 

15 June 1978 

10 April 1990 a/ 

9 December 1974 

16 April 1975 a/ 

9 November 1981 a/ 

18 October 1985 a/ 

13 February 1978 

24 January 1990 a/ 

27 April 1977 

11 June 1980 a/ 

18 March 1986 a/ 

28 December 1976 a/ 

6 December 1971 

21 April 1969 a/ 

24 May 1984 a/ 

21 December 1978 a/ 

18 March 1969 

12 November 1973 

16 October 1973 

20 May 1976 20 August 1976 
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18 June 1977 

15 September 1978 

10 July 1990 

23 March 1976 

23 March 1976 

9 February 1982 

18 January 1986 

13 May 1978 

24 April 1990 

27 July 1977 

11 September 1980 

18 June 1986 

28 March 1977 

23 March 1976 

23 March 1976 

24 August 1984 

21 March 1979 

23 March 1976 

23 March 1976 

23 March 1976 



State party 

United Republic of 
Tanzania 

Uruguay 

Venezuela 

Date of receipt of the 
instrument of ratification 

or accession 81 

11 June 1976 a/ 

1 April 1970 

10 May 1978 

Date of entry 
into force 

11 September 1976 

23 March 1976 

10 August 1978 

Viet Nam 24 September 1982 91 24 December 1982 

Yemen cl 9 February 1987 a/ 9 May 1987 

Yugoslavia 

Zaire 

2 June 1971 23 March 1976 

1 November 1976 a/ 1 February 1917 

Zambia 10 April 1984 a/ 10 July 1984 

Zimbabwe 13 May 1991 a/ 13 August 1991 

. . B. Decls article 41 of the Covenant (31 1 

State party 

Algeria 

Argentina 

Austria 

Belgium 

Canada 

Chile 

Congo 

Czechoslovakia 

Denmark 

Ecuador 

Finland 

Valid from Valid until 

12 September 1989 Indefinitely 

8 August 1986 Indefinitely 

10 September 1978 Indefinitely 

5 March 1987 Indefinitely 

29 October 1979 Indefinitely 

11 March 1990 Indefinitely 

7 July 1989 Indefinitely 

20 March 1991 Indefinitely 

23 March 1976 Indefinitely 

24 August 1984 Indefinitely 

19 August 1975 Indefinitely 
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State party Valid from Valid until 

Gambia 

Germany 

9 June 1988 Indefinitely 

20 March 1979 27 March 1996 

Hungary 7 September 1988 

Iceland 22 August 1979 

Ireland 8 December 1989 

1 Italy 15 September 1978 

! Luxembourg 18 Auyust 1983 
5 
i Malta 13 September 1990 
L 
’ Netherlands 11 December 1978 

New Zealand 28 December 1978 

Norway 23 March 1976 

Peru 9 April 1984 

Pllilippines 23 October 1986 

Poland 25 September 1990 

Republic of Korea 10 April 1990 

Senegal 5 January 1981 

Spain 25 January 1985 

Sri Lanka 11 June 1980 

Sweden 23 March 1976 

united Kingdom of Great 
Britain and Northern Ireland 20 May 1976 

-lSl- 

Indefinitely 

Indefinitely 

Indefinitely 

Indefinitely 

Indefinitely 

Indefinitely 

Indefinitely 

Indefinitely 

Indefinitely 

Indefinitely 

Indefinitely 

Indefinitely 

Indef iaitely 

Indefinitely 

25 January 1993 

Indefinitely 

Indefinitely 

Indef inftely 



State party 

Date of receipt of the 
instrument of ratification 

or accession 81 
Date of entry 

into force 

Algeria 

Argentina 

Austria 

Barbados 

Bolivia 

Cameroon 

Canada 

Central African Republic 

Colombia 

Congo 

Costa Rica 

Czechoslovakia 

Denmark 

Dominican Republic 

Ecuador 

Equatorial Guinea 

Finland 

France 

Gambia 

Bunqary 

Iceland 

Ireland 

Italy 

12 September 1989 A/ 12 December 1990 

8 August 1986 9/ 8 November 1966 

10 December 1987 10 March 1988 

5 January 1973 a/ 23 March 1976 

12 August 1982 91 12 November 1982 

27 June 1984 9/ 27 September 1984 

19 May 1976 9/ 19 August 1976 

8 May 1981 A/ 8 August 1981 

29 October 1969 23 March 1976 

5 October 1983 a/ 5 January 1984 

29 November 1968 23 March 1976 

12 March 1991 91 12 June 1991 

6 January 1972 23 March 1976 

4 January 1978 9/ 4 April 1978 

6 March 1969 23 March 1976 

25 September 1987 B/ 25 December 1987 

19 August 1975 23 March 1976 

17 February 1984 a/ 17 May 1984 

9 June 1988 91 9 September 1988 

7 September 1988 ra/ 7 December 1988 

22 August 1979 8,’ 22 November 1979 

8 December 1989 8 March 1990 

15 September 1978 15 December 1978 
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state party 

Dete of receipt of the 
iustrument of ratification 

or accession 81 
Date of entry 

into force 

Jmica 

Libyan Arab Jsmahiriya 

Luxembourg 

Madagascar 

Malta 

Mauritius 

Mongolia 

Nepal 

Netherlands 

New Zealand 

Nicaragua 

Niger 

Norway 

Panama 

Peru 

Philippines 

Portugal 

Republic of Korea 

Saint Vincent and 
tie Grenadines 

San Marino 

Senegal 

Somalia 

SPain 

Suriname 

3 October 1975 

16 May 1989 a/ 

18 August 1983 ~1 

21 June 1971 

13 September 1990 a/ 

12 December 1973 aI 

16 April 1991 a/ 

14 May 1991 8/ 

11 December 1970 

26 May 1989 81 

12 March 1980 a/ 

7 March 1986 a/ 

13 September 1972 

8 March 1977 

3 October 1980 

22 August 1989 a/ 

3 May 1983 

10 April 1990 a/ 

9 November 1981 a/ 

18 October 1985 a/ 

13 February 1978 

24 January 1990 81 

25 January 1985 81 

28 December 1976 81 

23 March 1976 

16 August 1989 

18 November 1983 

23 March 1976 

13 December 1990 

23 March 1976 

16 July 1991 

14 August 1991 

11 March 1979 

26 August 1989 

12 June 1980 

7 June 1986 

23 March 1976 

8 June 1977 

3 January 1981 

22 November 1989 

3 August 1983 

10 July 1990 

9 February 1982 

18 January 1986 

13 May 1978 

24 April 1990 

25 April 1985 

26 March 1977 
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-- 

State party 

Date of receipt of the 
instrument of ratification 

or accession fi/ 

- 

Date of entry 
into force 

Sweden 6 December 1971 23 March 1976 

Togo 30 March 1988 81 30 June 1988 

Trinidad and Tobago 14 November 1980 a/ 14 February 1981 

Ukrainian Soviet 
Socialist Republic 

Uruguay 

25 July 1’491 a/ 25 October 1991 

1 April 1970 23 March 1976 

Veneeuela 10 May 1978 10 August 1978 

Zaire 

Zambia 

1 November 1976 41 1 February 1977 

10 April 1984 a/ 10 July 1984 

D. . Second Optional Protocol. ado at the 
abolition of the death venaltv (9) A/ 

Date of receipt of the 

State party Signature 
instrument of ratification 

or accession aI 

Australia 

Austria 

Belgium 

Costa Rica 

Denmark 

Finland 

Germany 81 

Honduras 

Iceland 

Italy 

Luxembourg 

2 October 1990 81 

8 April 1991 

12 July 1990 

14 February 1990 

13 February 1990 

13 February 1990 4 April 1991 

13 February 1990 

10 May 1990 

30 January 1991 2 April 1991 

13 February 1990 

13 February 1990 
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state party 

Netherlands 

New Zealand 

Nicaragua 

NOrWBY 

Portugal 

Date of receipt of the 
instrument of ratification 

Signature or accession 81 

9 August 1990 27 February 1991 

22 February 1990 22 February 1990 

21 February 1990 

13 February 1990 

13 February 1990 17 October 1990 

Romania 15 March 1990 27 February 1991 

Spain 23 February 1990 11. April 1991 

Sweden 13 February 1990 11 May 1990 

Uruguay 

Venezuela 

13 February 1990 

7 June 1990 

81 Accessions. 

81 Through the accession of the German Democratic Republic to the 
Federal Republic of Germany with effect from 3 October 1990, the two German 
States have united to form one sovereign State. As from the date of 
unification, the Federal Republic of Germany will act in the United Nations 
under the designation of “Germany”. The former German Democratic Republic 
ratified the Covenant on 8 November 1973. 

91 AS of 22 May 1990 the People’s Democratic Republic of Yemen and the 
Yemen Arab Republic merged into a single sovereign State, the Republic of 
Yemen, with Sana’a a8 its capital. The People’s Democratic Republic of Yemen 
had acceded to the Covenant on 9 May 2987. The Yemen Arab Republic was not a 
State Party to the Covenant. 

81 The Second Optional Protocol was adopted and opened for signature, 
ratification or accession in New York on 15 December 1989 and entered into 
force on 11 July 1991, three months after the date of deposit with the 
3Wretary-General of the tenth instrument of ratification or accesoion. 

81 Through the accession of the German Democratic Republic to the 
Pederal Republic of Germany with effect from 3 October 1990, the two German 
states have united to form one sovereign State. Ars from the date of 
Wification, the Federal Republic of Germany will act in the United Nations 
under the designation of “Germany”. The former German Democratic Republic 
signed the Second Optional Protocol on 7 March 1990. 

-185- 



ANNEX II 

-andoEficars , 
QQ2 a/ 

Of member 

Mr. Francisco Jo& AGUILAR URBINA* 

v of n&&B&&y 

Costa Rica 

Mr. Nisuke AWDO** Japan 

Miss Christine CBANETe* France 

Mr. Vojin DIMITRIJEVIC** Yugoslavia 

Mr. Cmran EL SBAFEI** Egypt 

Mr. J&no6 FODOR* 

Mr. Kurt HERNDL** 

Bungary 

Austria 

Mrs. Rosalyn HIGGINS* United Kingdom of Great Britain 
and Northern Ireland 

Mr. Rajsoomer LALLAB* 

Mr. Andreas V. MAVROMMATIS* 

Mauritius 

Cyprus 

Mr. Rein A. MYULLERSON* 

Mr. Birame NDIAYE** 

Mr. Faust0 POCAR* 

Mr. Julio PRADO VALLEJO** 

Mr. Waleed SADI** 

Mr. Alejandro SERRANO CALDERA* 

Mr. S. Amos WAKO* 

Mr. Bertil WENNERGREN** 

Union of Soviet Socialist Republics 

Senegal 

Italy 

Ecuador 

Jordan 

Nicaragua 

Kenya 

Sweden 

* Term expires on 31 December 1992, 

*+I Term expires on 31 December 1994. 
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The officers of the Committee, elected for two-year terms at the 
1937th meeting, held on 25 March 1901, are as followsr 

. Charrmanr Mr. Faust0 Pocar 

yice-Chairmesr Mr. Francisco Jose Aguilar Urbina 
Mr. Vojin Dimitrijevic 
Mr. S. Amos Wako 

uvvorteu: Mr. Nisuke Ando 

a/ For the membership and officers of the Human Bights Committee until 
. 31December 1990, see nfficial Records of the QBperal Asswlv. Fortv-u 

Su&?plement No. 44 (A/45/40), annex II. 
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ANNEX III 

6 of the fortieth. fortv-first and forty-secti 
sessions of the Wan RiaS 

. sew 

At its 1009th meeting, on 22 October 1990, the Committee adopted the 
following provisional agenda (see CCPR/C/67), submitted by the 
Secretary-General in accordance with rule 6 of the rules of procedure, as t& 
agenda of the fortieth session: 

1. Adoption of the agenda. 

2. Organieational and other matters. 

3. Submission of reports by States parties under article 40 of the 
Covenant. 

4. Consideration of reports submitted by States parties under 
article 40 of the Covenant. 

5. Consideration of communications under the Optional Protocol to the 
Covenant. 

Eprtv-fir&z session 
. 

At its 1037th meeting, on 25 March 1991, the Committee adopted the 
following provisional agenda (see CCPR/C/71), submitted by the 
Secretary-General in accordance with rule 6 of the rules of procedure, as the 
agenda of the forty-first session: 

1. Opening of the session by the representative of the 
Secretary-General. 

2. Solemn declaration by the newly elected members of the Committee in 
accordance with article 36 of the Covenant. 

3. Election of the Chairman and other officers of the Committee. 

4. Adoption of the agenda. 

5. Organizational and other matters. 

6. Action by the General Assembly at its forty-fifth session: 

(a) Annual report submitted by the Human Rights Committee under 
article 45 of the Covenant: 

(b) Effective implementation of United Nations instruments on huma 
rights and effective functioning of bodies established pursuant 
to such instruments. 

-188- 



7. 

8. 

9. 

10. 

Submission of reports by States parties under article 40 of the 
Covenant. 

Consideration of reports submitted by States parties under 
article 40 of the Covenant. 

Consideration of communications under the Optional Protocol to the 
Covenant. 

Future meetings of the Committee. 

session 

At its 1064th meeting, on 8 July 1991, the Committee adopted the 
following provisional agenda (see CCPR/C/72), submitted by the 
Secretary-General in accordance with rule 6 of the rules of procedure, as the 
agenda of the forty-second session: 

1. 

2. 

3. 

4. 

5. 

6. 

Adoption of the agenda. 

Organieational and other matters, 

Submission of reports by States parties under article 40 of the 
Covenant. 

Consideration of reports submitted by States parties under 
article 40 of the Covenant. 

Consideration of communications under the Optional Protocol to the 
Covenant. 

Annual report of the Committee to the General Assembly through the 
Economic and Social Council under article 45 of the Covenant and 
article 6 of the Optional Protocol. 
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ANNEX IV 

Submissionofvnd 
40 of t& Covenant the m 

wnder 81 

States parties Data due 

--, 
Date of written 

reminder(s) sent to 
Date of States whose reports have 

submission note yet been submitted 

A. lgFtia1 revorts of Ss due in 1984 

Gabon 20 April 1984 Not yet received (1) 15 May 1985 
(2) 5 August 1965 
(3) 15 November 1985 
(4) 6 May 1986 
(5) 8 August 1986 
(6) 7 April 1987 
(7) 1 December 1987 
(8) 6 June 1988 
(9) 21 November 1988 

(10) 10 May 1989 
(11) 12 December 1989 
(123 15 May 1990 

. (13) 23 November 1990 
(14) 17 May 1991 

B. Initial revorts of S-s due in 198~ 

Niger 9 June 1987 

Sudan 17 June 1987 

3 May 1991 

15 February 1991 

cm-ties due in 19u 

Equatorial 24 December 1988 Not yet received (1) 10 May 1989 
Guinea (2) 12 December 1989 

(3) 15 May 1990 
(4) 23 November 1990 
(5) 17 May 1991 

D. w  reverts of States in Le9p 

Algeria 11 December 1990 15 April 1991 
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stat66 parties Date due 

Date of written 
reminder(s) sent to 

Date of State6 whose report6 have 
6UbIni66i0al note yet been submitted 

E. ts of S-6 due in w 
(within the period under review) B/ 

lreland 

Somalia 

7 March 1991 Not yet received (1) 17 May 1991 

23 April 1991 Not yet received 

Republic 
of Korea 

9 July 1991 Not yet received 

. F. SPerrudic reu& of SW due in m 

Libyan Arab 
Jamahiriya 

4 February 2963 Not yet received (1) 10 May 1984 
(2) 15 May 1985 
(3) 13 August 1985 
(4) 18 November 1985 
(5) 6 May 1986 
(6) 8 August 1986 
(7) 1 May 1987 
(8) 24 July 1987 
(9) 1 December 1987 

(10) 6 June 1988 
(11) 21 November 1988 
(12) 10 May 1989 
(13) 12 December 1989 
(14) 15 May 1990 
(15) 23 November 1990 
(16) 17 May 1991 

Iran (1616111iC 21 March 1983 Not yet received (1) 10 
Bepublic of) 

May 1984 
(2) 15 May 1985 
(3) 13 August 1985 
(4) 18 November 1985 
(5) 6 May 1986 
(6) 8 August 1986 
(71 1 May 1987 

(8) 24 July 1987 
(9) 1 December 1987 

(10) 6 June 1988 
(11) 21 November 1988 
(12) 10 May 1989 
(13) 12 December 1989 
(14) 15 May 1990 
(15) 23 Novembor 1990 
(16) 17 May 1991 
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Date of written 
reminder(s) sent to 

Date of States whose reports have 
States parties Date due submission note yet been Submitted 

G. Second per&&Lgxpreoorts of SW Darties clue in 1984 

Bulgaria 28 April 1984 Not yet received (1) 15 May 1985 
(2) 5 August 1985 
(3) 18 November 1985 
(4) 6 May 1986 
(51 8 August 1986 
(6) 1 May 1987 
(7) 1 August 1987 
(8) 1 December 1987 
(9) 6 June 1988 

(10) 21 November 1988 
(11) 10 May 1989 
(12) 12 December 1989 
(13) 15 May 1990 
(14) 23 November 1990 
(15) 17 May 1991 

Cyprus 18 August 1984 Not yet received (1) 15 May 1985 
(2) 5 August 1985 
(3) 18 November 1985 
(4) 6 May 1986 
(5) 8 August 1986 
(6) 1 May 1987 
(7) 7 August 1987 
(8) 1 December 1987 
(9) 6 June 1988 

(10) 21 November 1988 
(11) 10 May 1989 
(12) 12 December 1989 
(13) 15 May 1990 
(14) 23 November 1990 
(15) 17 May 1991 

Syrian Arab 18 August 1984 Not yet received (1) 
Republic (2) 

(3) 
(4) 
(5) 
(6) 
(7) 
(8) 
(9) 

(10) 
(11) 
(12) 
(13) 
(14) 
(15) 

15 May 1985 
5 August 1985 

18 November 1985 
6 May 1986 
8 August 1986 
1'Uay 1987 
7 August 1907 
1 December 1907 
6 June 1988 

21 November 1988 
10 May 1989 
12 December 1989 
15 May 1990 
23 November 1998 
17 May 1991 
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States parties Date due 

Date of written 
reminder(s) sent to 

Date of States whose reports have 
submission note yet been submitted 

8. Baeriodlcs . of v . due rn . 1065 

New Zealand- 27 March 1985 Not yet received (1) 12 December 1989 
cook Islands (2) 15 May 1990 

(3) 23 November 1990 
(4) 17 . May 1991 

Gambia 

Suriname 

21 June 1985 Not yet received (1) 9 August 1965 
(2) 18 November 1985 
(3) 6 May 1986 
(4) 8 August 1986 
(5) 1 May 1987 
(6) 1 December 1987 
(7) 6 June 1988 
(8) 21 November 1988 
(9) 10 May 1989 

(10) 12 December 1989 
(11) 15 May 1990 
(12) 23 November 1990 
(13) 17 May 1991 

2 August 1905 Not yet received (1) 18 November 1985 
(2) 6 May 1986 
(3) 8 August 1986 
(4) 1 May 1987 
(5) 1 December 1987 
(6) 6 June 1988 
(7) 21 November 1988 
(8) 10 May 1989 
(9) 12 December 1989 

(10) 15 May 1990 
(11) 23 November 1990 
(12) 17 May 1991 

Venezuela 1 November 1985 Not yet received (1) 20 November 1985 
(2) 6 Mey 1986 
(3) I3 August 1996 
(41 1 May 1987 
(5) 1 December 1987 
(6) 6 June 1988 
(7) 21 November 1988 
(8) 10 May 1989 
(9) 12 December 1989 

(10) 15 May 1990 
(11) 23 November 1990 
(12) 17 May 1991 
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Date of written 
reminder(s) sent to 

Date of States whose reports heve 
States parties Date due submission note yet been submitted 

f. Second veriodic reverts 0E States_.* due in 1986 

Lebanon 21 March 1956 Not yet rczeived (1) 
(2) 
(3) 
(4) 
(5) 
(6) 
(7) 
(8) 
(9) 

(10) 
(11) 
(12) 

Kenya 

Mali 

10 May 1986 
8 August 1986 
1 May 1987 

13 August 1967 
1 December 1987 
6 June 1968 

21 November 1988 
10 May 1989 
12 December 1969 
15 May 1990 
23 Novembar 1990 
17 May 19-91 

11 April 1986 Not yet received (1) 10 May 1986 
(2) 8 August 1986 
(3) 1 May 1967 
(4) 1 December 1987 
(5) 6 June 1988 
(6) 21 November 1988 
(7) 10 May 1989 
(8) 12 December 1969 
(9) 15 May 1990 

(10) 23 November 1990 
(11) 17 May 1991 

11 April 1986 Not yet received (1) 10 May 1986 
(2) 8 August 1986 
(3) 1 May 1907 
(4) 1 December 1967 
(5) 6 June 1988 
(6) 21 November 1988 
(7) 10 May 1989 
(8) 12 December 1989 
(9) 15 May 1990 

(10) 23 November 1990 
(11) 17 May 2991 

United 11 April 1966 4 June 1991 
Republic of 
Tanzania 
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mites parties D6te due 

Date of written 
reminder(s) sent to 

Date of St6te6 whose report6 have 
sUbmission note Yet been Submitted 

Jamaica 1 August 1966 Not yet received (1) 1 May 1901 
(2) 1 December 1967 
(3) 6 June 1988 
(4) 21 November 1988 
(5) 10 May 1989 
(6) 12 December 1969 . 
(7) 15 May 1990 
(8) 23 November 1990 
(9) 17 May 1991 

Netherlands- 31 October 1966 Not yet received (1) 12 December 1969 
Antilles (2) 15 May 1990 

(3) 23 Novmbar 1999 

. J. mueriodlc reports of S-8 due in 1pBz 

Guyana 10 April 1987 

Iceland 30 October 1967 

Democratic 13 December 1967 
People's 
Republic of 
Korea 

Not yet received 

Not yet received 

Not yet received 

(1) 1 May 1967 
(2) 1 December 1967 
(3) 6 June 1988 
(4) 21 November 1966 
(5) 10 May 1989 
(6) 12 December 1989 
(7) 15 May 1990 
(8) 23 November 1990 
(9) 17 May 1991 

(1) 1 December 1987 
(2) 6 June 1988 
(3) 21 November 1988 
(4) 10 May 1969 
(5) 12 December 1969 
(6) 15 May 1990 
(7) 23 November 1990 
(8) 17 May 1991 

(1) 23 June 1986 
(2) 21 November 1988 
(3) 10 May 1989 
(4) 12 December 1989 
(5) 15 May 1990 
(6) 23 November 1990 
(7) 17 May 1991 
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States parties Date due 
Date of 

submission 

Date of written 
reminder(s) sent to 

States whose reports have 
note yet been submitted 

. K. Second ueriodic resorts of St&es Dart&es due in lp&8 

Saint Vincent 8 February 1988 P/ 
and the 
Grenadines 

Peru 9 April 1988 11 July 1991 

Ewpt 13 April 1988 Not yet received 

Viet Nam 23 December 1988 81 

El Salvador 81 31 December 1988 Not yet received 

Central 
African 
Republic f/ 

Gabon g/ 

Afghanistan 

Belgium 

Guinea 

Luxembourg 

(1) 21 November 1988 
(2) 10 May 1989 
(3) 12 December 1989 
(4) 15 May 1990 

(5) 23 November 1990 
(6) 17 May 1991 

(1) 10 May 1989 
(2) 12 December 1989 
(3) 15 May 1990 
(4) 23 November 1990 
(5) 17 May 1991 

9 April 1989 

20 April 1989 

23 April 1989 

20 July 1989 

30 September 1989 

17 November 1989 

Not yet received (1) 12 December 1989 
(2) 15 May 1990 
(3) 23 November 1990 

(4) i7 May 1991 

Not yet received (1) 12 December 1989 
(2) 15 May 1990 

(3 1 23 November 1990 
(4) 17 May 1991 

Not yet received (1) 12 December 1989 
(2) 15 May 1990 
(3) 23 November 1990 
(4) 17 May 1991 

23 May 1991 

30 April 1991 

23 July 1991 
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-- 
Date of written 

reminder(s) sent to 
Date of States whose reports have 

states parties Date due submission noto yet boen submitted 

M. second Deriodic reports of St&es oartiesae in 199Q 

Congo 4 January 1990 Not yet received (1) 15 May 1990 
(2) 23 November 1990 
(3) 17 May 1991 

Zambia 9 July 1990” Not yet received (1) 23 November 1990 
(2) 17 May 1991 

Bolivia W I.3 July 1990 Not yet received (1) 23 November 1990 
(2) 17 May 1991 

Togo 23 August 1990 Not yet received (1) 23 November 1990 
(2) 17 May 1991 

Republic of 26 September 1990 Not yet received (1) 23 November 1990 
Cameroon (2) 17 May 1991 

. N. mird priodic reports of St;Lat;as narties due rn l$QQ 

Zaire 30 January 1988 

Libyan Arab 4 February 1988 
Jamahiriya i/ 

Iran (1618miC 21 March 1968 
Republic of) i/ 

Lebanon i/ 21 March 1988 

i/ 

Not yet received 

Not yet received 

Not’yet received 

(1) 6 June 1988 
(2) 21 November 1989 
(3) 10 May 1989 
(4) 12 December 1989 
(5) 15 May 1990 
(6) 23 November 1990 
(7) 17 May 1991 

(1) 6 June 1988 
(2) 21 November 1988 
(3) 10 May 1989 
(4) 12 December 1989 
(5) 15 May 1990 
(6) 23 November 1990 
(7) 17 May 1991 

(1) 6 June 1986 
(2) 21 November 1988 
(3) 10 May 1989 
(4) 12 December 1989 
(5) 35 May 1990 
(6) 23 November 1990 
(7) 17 May 1991 

-197- 



States nartfes Date due 

Date of Written -1 
reminder(e) sent to 

Date of States whose reports have 
submission note yet been submitted 

- 

Panama 6 June 1988 k/ 

Madagascar 3 August 1988 Not yet received 

Yugoslavia 3 August 1988 Not yet received (1) 21 November 1988 
(2) 10 May 1989 
(3) 12 December 1909 
(4) 15 May 1990 
(5) 23 November 1990 
(6) 17 May 1991 

0. Third&dic reuorts of S~&&ISS~~R~ due in 7&U 

Dominican 
Republic 

3 April 1989 

Bulgaria i/ 28 April 1989 Not yet received 

Romania 28 April 1989 Not yet received 

Cyprus il 18 August 1989 Not yet received 

Syrian Arab 18 August 1989 Not yet received 
Republic $1 

Poland 27 October 1989 15 October 1990 

(1) 12 December 1989 
(2) 15 May 1990 
(3) 23 November 1990 
(4) 17 May 1991 

(1) 12 December 1989 
(2) 15 May 1990 
(3) 23 November 1990 
(4) 17 May 1991 

(1) 12 December 1989 
(2) 15 May 1990 
(3) 23 November 1990 
(4) 17 May 1991 

(1) 12 December 1989 
(2) 15 May 1990 
(3) 23 November 1990 
(4) 17 May 1991 

P. I&j&d-periodic LQpDrts of St&% oar- 

Trinidad and 20 March 1990 Not yet received (1) 15 May 1990 
Tobago (2) 23 November 1996 

(3) 17 May 1991 
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States parties Date due 

Date of written 
reminder(s) sent to 

Date of States whose reports have 
submission note yet been submitted 

ur uguay 

New Zealand j./ 

Canada 

Iraq 

Mongolia 

Senegal 

Gambia i/ 

India 

Mauritius g/ 

Colombia 

Costa Rica 

Hungary 

Suriname A/ 

Denmark 

Italy 

Venezuela i/ 

21 March 1990 26 March 1991 

27 March 1990 Not yet received 

4 April 1990 

4 April 1990 

4 April 1990 

4 April 1990 

21 June 1990 

9 July 1990 

16 July 1990 

2 August 1990 

2 August 1990 

2 August 1990 

2 August 1990 

1 November 1990 

1 November 1990 

1 November 1990 

20 August 1990 

5 June 1991 

29 November 1990 

2 April 1991 

Not yet received 

ml 

Not yet received 

13 February 1991 

321 

Not yet received 

Not yet received 

Not yet received 

Not yet received 

Not yet received 

(1) 15 May 1990 
(2) 23 November 1990 
(3) 17 May 1991 

(1) 23 November 1990 
(2) 17 May 1991 

(1) 23 November 1990 
(2) 17 May 1991 

(1) 23 November 1990 
(2) 17 May 1991 

(1) 23 November 1990 
(2) 17 May 1991 

(1) 23 November 1990 
(2) 17 May 1991 

(1) 23 November 1990 
(2) 17 May 1991 

(1) 23 November 1990 
(2) 17 May 1991 
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- 
Date of written 

reminder(s) sent to 
Date of States whose reports have 

States parties Date due submission note yet been Submitted 

Q. X.&d perhzdbumsrtsoe_Statesaarties 
(within the period under review) p/ 

~1 Salvador j,/ 28 February 1991 Not yet received (1) 17 May 1991 

Barbados 11 April 1991 Not yet received (1) 17 May 1991. 

Kenya 31 

Mali i/ 

united 
Republic of 
Tanzania 

11 April X991 Not yet received (1) 17 May 1991 

11 April 1991 Not yet received (1) 17 May 1991 

11 April 1991 Not yet received 

Nicaragua If June 1991 Not yet received 

81 From 27 July 1990 to 26 July 1991 (end of the forty-second session), 

81 For a complete list of States parties whose initial reports are due 
in 2991, see CCPR/C/68. 

91 Pursuant to t,he Committee’s decision taken at its thirty-eighth 
session (973rd meeting), the new date for submission of the second periodic 
report of Saint Vincent and the Grenadines is 31 October 1991. 

!a/ At its thirty-ninth session (1003rd meeting), the Committee decided 
to extend the deadline for the submission of the second periodic report of 
Viet Nam from 23 December 1988 to 31 July 3.991. 

SW At its twenty-ninth session, the Committee decided to extend the 
deadline for the submission of the second periodic report of El Salvador 
from 28 February 1986 to 31 December 1988. 

f;/ At its thirty-second session (794th meeting), the Committee decided 
to extend the deadline for the submission of the second periodic report of 
the Central African Rapublic from 7 August 1987 to 9 April 1989, 

w The State party’s initial report has not yet been received. 

hi At its thirty-sixth session (914th meeting), the Committea decided 
to extend the deadline for the submission of the second periodic report of 
Bolivia from 11 November 1988 to 13 July 1990. 
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Krrfiaa. (continued) 

i/ At its thirty-ninth Session (1003rd meeting), the Committee decided 
to extend the deadline for the submission of the third periodic report of 
Zaire from 30 January 1966 to 31 July 1991. 

2 The State party’s second periodic report has not yet been received. 

w At its forty-first session (1062nd meeting), the Committee decided 
to extend the deadline for the submission of the third periodic report of 
paama from 6 June I.966 to 31 March 1992. 

w Pursuant to the Committee’s decision taken at its thirty-eighth 
session (973rd meeting), the new date for the submission of the 
Dominican Republic’s third periodic report is 31 October 1991. 

m/ At its forty-first session (1062nd meeting), the Committee decided 
to extend the deadline for the submission of the third periodic report of 
l&a from 9 July 1990 to 31 March 1992. 

n/ At its thirty-sixth session (914th meeting), the Committee decided 
to extend the deadline for the submission of Mauritius’ third periodic report 
from 4 November 1988 to 18 July 1990. 

P/ At its thirty-eighth session (973rd meeting), the Committee decided 
to extend the deadline for the submission of the third periodic report of 
Costa Rica from 2 August 1990 to 2 August 1991. 

E/ For a complete list of States parties nhose third periodic reports 
are due in 1991, see CCPR/C/'IO. 
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ANNEXV 

.- 

States parties 
- Date due 

Date of 
submission 

Meeting8 at which 
considered 

Niger 

Sudan 

Algeria 

A* - 

9 June 1981 3 May 1991 

17 June 1901 15 February 1991 

11 December 1990 15 April 1991 

8. SeconB.oeriodic 

Madagascar 3 August 1983 13 July 1990 

India 9 July 1965 12 July 1989 

United Republic 11 April 1986 4 June 1991 
of Tanzania 

Sri Lanka 10 September 1966 22 March 1990 

Morocco 31 October 1986 22 March 1990 

Panama 31 December 1986 4 August 1988 

Jordan 22 January 1987 16 December 1989 

Canada 8 April 1988 28 July 1989 

Austria 9 April 1968 10 1990 July 

Delgium 20 July 1969 23 May 1991 

Guinea 30 September 1989 30 April 1991. 

Not yet considered 

1065th and 1067th 
(forty-second session) ~ 

Not yet considered ~ 

1073rd-1075th 
( forty-second session) 

1039th-1042nd 
(forty-first session) 

Not yet considered 

1057th-1060th 
(forty-first session) 

1032nd-1035th 
(fortieth session) 

1051st-1054th 
(forty-first session) 

1077th-1079th 
(forty-second session) 

lOlOth-1013th 
(fortieth session) 

Not yet considered 

Rot yet considered 

Not yet considered 
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States parties Date due 
Det9 of 

submis6ion 
Meetings at which 

considered 

Syalorussian 4 November 1966 
Soviet Socialist 
Bepublic 

Spain 28 April 1989 

Finland 18 August 1989 

Ukrainian Soviet 18 August 1989 
Socialist 
Republic 

United Kingdom 18 August 1989 
of Great Britain 
and Northern 
Ireland 

Poland 27 October 1989 

Sweden 27 October 1989 

Ecuador 4 November 1989 

Uruguay 21 March 1990 

Canada a/ 4 April 1990 

Iraq 4 April 1990 

Huugolia 4 April 1990 

Senegal 4 April 1990 

Colombia 2 Augu& 1990 

4 July 1990 

28 April 1989 
1 June 1989 

28 August 1989 

12 January 1990 

12 January 1990 

15 October 1990 

30 October 1989 

7 June 1990 

26 March 1991 

20 August 1990 

5 June 1991 

29 November 1990 

2 April 1991 

13 February 1991 

Not yet considered 

lolath-1021st 
(fortieth session) 

1014th-1016th 
(fortieth session) 

1028th, 1029th and 
1031st 
(fortieth session) 

1045th-1050th 
(forty-first session) 

Not yet considered 

1042nd-1044th 
(forty-first session) 

Not yet considered 

Not yet considered 

lOlOth-1013th 
(fortieth se6sion) 

1080th-1082nd 
(forty-second session) 

Not yet considered 

Not yet considered 

Not yet considered 
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States parties Date due 
Date of 

submission 
Meetings at which 

considered 

D. -anal infu&iuuubmLtted &.&~~B!Ax&b& 
examination of initial revorts bv the Commattga 

Kenya h/ 

Gambia W 

Panama E/ 

4 May 1982 

5 June 1984 

30 July 1984 

Not yet considered 

Not yet COnSid0rSd 

105lst-1054th 
(forty-first session) 

Finland 91 

Sweden 81 

4 June 1986 lOlQth-1016th 
(fortieth Session) 

1 July 1986 1042nd-1044th 
(forty-first session) 

81 The report was considered together with Canada’s second periodic 
report. 

h/ At it6 twenty-fifth session (601st meeting), the Committee decided 
to consider the report together with the State party’s second periodic report, 

E/ The report was considered together with Panama’s second periodic 
report. 

w The reports were considered together with the State party’6 third 
periodic report. 
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ANNEX VI 

bv the W~,UJU@ 4-g Committee cm 
ltbe third m&dic rwort of Uu 

DECISION* 

The Human Rights Committee, 

Noting that the third periodic report cf Ireq was due for submission to 
t&a Committee on 4 April 1990, 

ratiQn the recent and current events in Iraq that have 
effected human rights protected under the International Covenant on Civil and 
political Rights, 

&$&g under article 40, paragraph 1 (b) of that Covenant, 

1. pa&&z to request the Government of Iraq to submit its third 
periodic report without delay for discussion by the Committee at its 
forty-second session in July 1991 and, in any event, to submit by 15 June 1991 
a report, in summary form if necessary, relating in particular to the 
application at the present time of articles 6, 7, 9 and 27 of the Covenant; 

2. Em the Secretary-General to bring this decision to the 
attention of the Government of Iraq. 

* Adopted by the Human Rights Committee at its 1062nd meeting, held on 
11 April 1991. 
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ANNEX VII 

* * ’ .’ A. med gurdelanes for the inrtuart of revort;s 
* pf. Statai vartaea a/ 

1. This section should contain information about the main ethnic and 
demographic characteristics of the country and its population, as well as su& 
socio-economic and cultural indicators as per capita income, gross national 
product, rate of inflation, external debt, rate of unemployment, literacy rate 
and religion. It should also include information on the population by mother 
tongue, life expectancy, infant mortality, maternal mortality, fertility rate, 
percentage OL population under 15 and over 65 years of age, percentage of 
population in rural areas and in urban areas and percentage of households 
headed by women. As far as possible, States 6hould make effort6 to provide 
all data disaggregafed by sex. 

2. This section should describe briefly the political history and framework, 
the type of government and the organisation of the executive, legislative and 
judicial organs. 

9 . al leaal frmwork w&thy whackman riahts are vrotecba 

3. This section should contain information on: 

(a) Which judicial, administrative or other competent authorities have 
jurisdiction affecting human rights; 

(b) What remedies are available to an individual who claims that any of 
his rights have been violated and what system6 of compensation and 
rehabilitation exist for victims; 

(c) Whether any of the right6 referred to in the various human right6 
instrument6 are protected eithe; in the constitution or by a separate bill of 
rights and, iE so, what provisions are made in the constitution or bill of 
rights for derogations and in what circumstances; 

(d) How hwnan rights instruments are made part of the national legal 
syotem: 

(e) Whether the proviJion6 of the various human rights instruments can 
be invoked before, or directly enforced by, the courts, other tribunal6 or 
administrative authorities OL whether they mu6t be transformed into intern01 
laws or administrative regulations in order 40 be enforced by the authorities 
concerned: 
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d 

i 

(f) Whether there exist any institutions or national machinerv with 

b 
responsibility for overseeing the implementation of human rights. 

e 1. 

4. This section should indicate whether any special efforts have been made 
to promote awareness emonq the public and the relevant authorities of the 
ri9hts contained in the various human rights instruments. The topics to be 
addressed should include the manner and extent to which the texts of the 
various human rights instruments have been disseminated, whether such texts 
have been translated into the local language or languages, what government 
agencies have responsibility for preparing reports and whether they normally 
receive information or other inputs from external sources, and whether the 
contents of the reports are the subject of public debate. 

D. -6 sew the fou 
rts from P/ 

1. Under article 40 of the International Covenant on Civil and Political 
Rights, each State party has undertaken to submit, within one year of the 
entry into force of the Covenant in regard to it and theresfter whenever the 
Human Rights Committee established under the Covenant so requests, reports on 
the measures which it has adopted to qive effect to rights recognised ip the 
Covenant and on the progress made in the enjoyment of those rights. 
Article 40 also provides that the reports shall indicate the factors and 
difficulties, if any, affecting the implementation of the Covenant. 

2. In order to assist it in fulfilling the tasks entrusted to it pursuant to 
article 40 of the Covenant, the Committee has decided that it would be useful 
to inform States parties of its wishes regarding the form and contents of 
reports. Compliance with the following guidelines will help to ensure that 
reports are presented in a uniform manner and enable the Committee and States 
parties to obtain a complete picture of the situation in each State a8 regards 
the implementation of the rights referred to in the Covenant. This will also 
reduce the need for the Cormnittee to request additional information under its 
rules of procedure. 

3. -art of the should be prepared in accordance with the 
Consolidated guidelines for the initial part of the reports of States parties 
to be submitted under the various international human rights instruments, 
kludinq the Covenant, as contained in document IiN/l991/1. 

22u wart of the rWrePatinasDecificallv to oarts 11 ppnd 
should describe in relation to the provisions of each article8 

(a) The legislative, administrative or other measures in force in regard 
to each right: 

(h) Any restrictions or Iimitations, even of a temporary nature, imposed 
by law or practice or any other manner on the enjoyment of the riqhtl 

(c) Any other factors or difficulties affecting the enjoyment of the 
right by persons within the JurJediction of the State; 
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(d) Any other information on the progress made in the enjoyment of the 
right. 

5. When a State party to the Covenant is also a party to the Optional 
Protocol, and if in the period under review the Committee has issued views 
finding that the State party has violated provisions of the Covenant, the 
report should include a section explaining what action has been taken relatiq 
to the communication concerned. In particular, the State party should 
indicate what remedy it has afforded the author of the communication whose 
rights the Committee found to have been violated. 

6. The report should be accompanied by copies of the principal legislative 
and other texts referred to in the report. These will be made available to 
members of the Committee. It should be noted, however, that, for reasons of 
expense, they will not normally be reproduced for general distribution wit& 
the report except to the extent that the reporting State specifically so 
requests. It is desirable therefore that when a text is not actually quoted 
in or annexed to the report itself, the report should contain sufficient 
informat’on to be understo-o-d without refer_ence to it, 

7. The Committee will welcome at any time information on any significant nay 
development in regard to the rights referred to in the Covenant, but in any 
event it intends, after the completion of its study of each State’s initial 
report and of any additional information submitted, to call for subsequent 
reports under article 40 (1) (b) of the Covenant. The aim of such further 
reports will be to bring the situation up to date in respect of each State. 

8. On the basis of reports prepared according to the above guidelines, the 
Committee is confident that it will be enabled to develop a constructive 
dialogue with each State party in regard to the implementation of the Covenant 
and thereby contribute to mutual understanding and peaceful and friendly 
relations among nations in accordance with the Charter of the United Nations, 

. C. Guidelines reaw the form ad content6 
Df DeriQdic reoorts from c/ 

1. Under paragraph 1 of article 40 of the Covenant every State party has 
undertaken to submit reports to the Human Rights Committee on the 
implementation of the Covenant 

(a) Within one year of the entry into force of the Covenant for the 
State party concerned, 

(b) Thereafter whenever the Committee so requests. 

2. At its second session, in August 1977, the Committee adopted general 
guidelines for the submission of reports by States parties unlier 
article 40. d/ In drawing up these guidelines, the Committee had in mind ix 
particular the initial reports to be submitted by States parties under 
paragraph 1 (a) of article 40. These guidelines have been followed by the 
great majority of States parties that have submitted reports subsequent to 
their issuance, and they have proved helpful both to the reporting States sad 
to the Committee. 



1 3. In paragraph 5 of those guidelines, the Committee indicated that it 
i intended, after the completion of its study of each State’s initial report and 
1 of any subsequent information submitted, to call for subsequent reports under 
: article 40, paragraph 1 (b), of the Covenant. 

4, At its eleventh session, in October 1960, the Committee adopted by 
consensus a statement concerning the subsequent stages of its future work 
&et article 40. It confirmed its aim of engaging in a constructive dialogue 
with each reporting State and determined that the dialogue should be conducted 
0s the basis of periodic reports from States parties to the Covenant 
(pare. (d) 1 l It also decided that in the light of its experience in the 
consideration of initial reports, it should develop guidelines for the purpose 
of subsequent reports. Pursuant to this decision and to the decision taken by 
t,he Committee at its thirteenth session to request States parties to submit 
reports under article 40, paragraph 1 (b), on a periodic basis, the Committee 
has drawn up the following guidelines regarding the form and contents of such 
reports, which are designed to complete and to bring up to date the 
information required by the Committee under the Covenant. 

5, General inform- should be prepared in accordance with the 
consolidated guidelines for the initial part of reports of States parties to 
be submitted under the various international human rights instruments 
including the Covenant (HRI/l991/1), 

. Jnformataon relatia to eat 
L 

h of the &&les in Darts I, II and u 
should concentrate especially onm 

(a) The completion of the information before the Committee as to the 
measures adopted to give effect to rights recognised in the Covenant, taking 
account of questions raised in the Committee on the examination of any 
previous report and including in particular additional information as to 
questions not previously answered or not fully answered: 

(b) Information taking into account general comments which the Committee 
may have made under article 40, paragraph 4, of the Covenant) 

(c) Changes made or proposed in the laws and practices relevant to the 
Covenant ; 

(d) Action taken as a result of experience gained in cooperation with 
the Committee; 

(e) Factors affecting and difficulties experienced in the implementation 
of the Covenant: 

(f) The progress made since the last report in the enjoyment of rights 
recognixed in the Covenant. 

1. When a State party to the Covenant is also a party to the Optional 
Protocol and if. in the period under review, the Committee has issued views 
finding that the State party has violated provisions of the Covenant, the . 
report should include a section explaining what action has been taken relating 
to the communication concerned, In particular, the State party should 
indicate what remedy it has afforded the author of the communication whose 
rights the Committee found to have been Violated. 
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8. 1t should be noted that the reporting obligation extends not only to the 
relevant laws and other norms, but also to the practices of the courts and 
administrative organs of the State party and other relevant facts likely to 
show the degree of actual enjoyment of rights recognised by the Covenant, 

9. The report should be accompanied by copies of the principal legislative 
and other texts referred to in it. 

10. It is the desire of the Committee to assist States parties in promoting 
the enjoyment of rights under the Covenant. To this end, the Committee wishes 
to continue the dialogue which it has begun with reporting States in the most 
constructive manner possible and reiterates its confidence that it will 
thereby contribute to mutual understanding and peaceful and friendly relations 
among nations in accordance with the Charter of the United Nations. 

81 Also issued separately in document HRI/1991/1. 

h/ Adopted by the Committee at ito 44th meeting (second session), on 
29 August 1977, and embodying amendments adopted by the Committee at its 
1002nd meeting (thirty-ninth session) and 1069th meeting (forty-second 
session), Also issued separately in document CCPR/C/5/Rev.l. 

01 Adopted by the Committee at its 308th meeting (thirteenth session) 
on 27 July 1981 and embodying amendments adopted by the Committee at its 
1002nd meeting (thirty-ninth session) and 1089th meeting (forty-second 
session). Also issued separately in document CCPR/C/20/Rev.l. 

d/ QfXkial Records of the General. Thirtv-second Session , 
t No, 44 (A/32/44), annex IV. 
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ANNEX VIII 

litru~narvcommentsand~!~ha-Preparatoru 
ttee for the World Conference on -6 

Pursuant to paragraph 9 of General Assembly resolution 451155 of 
18 December 1990 and paragraph 5 of Commission on Human Rights resolution 
lg91/30 of 5 March 1991, 

1. Pecides to request its Chairman to represent it at the first meeting 
of the Preparatory Committee for the World Conference on Human Rights; 

2. w the following recommendations relating to items 5, 6 and 7 of 
the Preparatory Committee’s provisional agenda. 

(a) A specific item relating to the activities of the human rights 
treaty bodies should be included in the agenda of the World Conferencer 

(b) The treaty bodies of the United Nations human rights system, 
international and regional human rights bodies and non-governmental 
organixations should be invited to participate in the World Conference; 

(c) The list of issues to be explored during the preparatory process 
should include the following topics: 

(i) Ways and means of encouraging States to ratify human rights 
instxuments~ 

(ii) Ways and means of improving the effectiveness of the existing 
human rights organs and treaty bodies, including the development of 
strategies for the proper financing of the United Nations 
human rights structure: 

(iii) Ways and mean6 of strengthening the material and human resources of 
the Centre for Human Rights: 

(iv) The feasibility and desirability of creating new structure6 within 
the United Nations human rights system, such as an office of High 
Commissioner for Human Rights, an International Court of Human 
Rights or a Human Rights Institute) 

(v) Ways and mean6 of expanding technical, financial, material and moral 
support to States in the area of administration of justice and the 
protection and promotion of human rights: 

L Adopted by the Committee at its 1091st meeting, held on 
26 July 1991. 



(vi) Improving cooperation and coordination between United Nation6 and 
regional implementation systems in the field of human rights] 

(vii) A Stud9 should be undertaken examining the indivisibility of all 
categories of human rights and the relationship between human rights 
on the one &and and democracy and development on the other; 

(viii) Participant6 in the preparatory process should be invited to sub& 
their views regarding the existing United Nation6 human right6 
arrangements and their r~conunendation6 for changes, and such 
submissions should be compiled into a study for consideration at the 
World Conference; 

(in) The holding of international workshops, including the participation 
of major regional human rights institutes, as well as regional 
workshops, during the preparatory process should be encouragea, and 
the results of such wOrkShOpS should be presented to the World 
Conference. 
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ANNEX IX 

CANADA 

FINLAND 

List of States garties’ Qarticineted 
fn the consideration owtive reeorts by . mohts Codttee at its fortaeth. fortv frrst . . _* 

iud fort-secondsessions 

H.E. Mr. Gerald E. Shannon 
Ambassador 
Permanent Representative of Canada to the 
United Nations Office at Geneva 

Alternate Mr. Paul Dubois 
rearesentatives Minister, Deputy Permanent Representative 

Permanent Mission of Canada to the United 
Nations Office at Geneva 

Mr. Alan Kessel 
First Secretary 
Permanent Mission of Canada to the United 
Nations Office at Geneva 

At3vi-x Mr. Martin Low 
Senior General Counsel 
Human Rights Law 
Department of Justice 

Ms. Irit Weiser 
Counsel 
Human Rights Law 
Department of Justice 

Mr. JQr6me Lapierre 
Director-General 
Citizens' Participation Branch 
Department of Secretary of State 

Mrs. Marilyn Whitaker 
Director, Constitution Directorate 
Department of Indian and Northern Affairs 

Mr, Marcel Cloutier 
Human Rights Division 
Department of External Affairs and 
International Trade 

Mr. Patrice Lafleur 
Province of Quebec 

ReDresentative Mr. Tom Griinberg 
Deputy Director General 
Ministry for Foreign Affairs 
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FINLAND 
(continued) 

Mr. Lauri Lehtimaja 
Legislative Counsellor 
Ministry for Foreign Affair6 

SPAIN 

Mr. Raimo Lahti 
Professor, University of Helsinki 

v B.E. Mr. Emilio Artacho 
Ambassador, Permanent Representative of 
Spain to the United Nations Office at 
Geneva 

Mr. Francisco Javier Borrego Borrego 
Chief, Legal Service for the European 
Commission and European Court of Human 
Rights 
Ministry of Justice 

Mr. Jo66 Luis Los Arcos 
Counsellor, Permanent Mission of Spain to 
the United Nation6 Office at Geneva 

UKRAINIAN SSR ReDresantative Mr. Fedor G. Burchak 
Chief, Legal Affairs Service 
Secretariat of the Supreme Soviet of the 
Ukrainian SSR 

AAm Mr. Valery P. Kuchinsky 
u& Counsellor, Ministry of Foreign Affairs of 

the Ukrainian SSR 

Adviser Mr. Nikoli I. Maimeskoul 
Second Secretary, Permanent Mission of the 
Ukrainian SSR to the United Nations Office 
at Geneva 

MOROCCO w H.E. Mr. Ei Ghali Benhima 
Ambassador 
Permanent Representative of the Kingdom of 
Morocco to the United Nations Office at 
Geneva 

Mr. Ali Atmani 
Divisional President, Supreme Court 

Mr. 0nar Hilale 
Counsellor, Permanent Mission of the 
Kingdom of Morocco to the United Nations 
Office at Geneva 

Mr. Mohemed Lagbmari 
Counsellor, Permanent Mission of the 
Kingdom of Morocco to the United Nations 
Office at Geneva 
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I 

j UMTED KING= B 
1 OF GREAT BRITAIN 
j tJ@ NORTHERN 
[ lPZ3,ARD 

H.E. Mr. G. Ramaswamy 
Attorney-General of India 

H.E. Mr. Chinmaya Rajaninath Gharekhan 
Permanent Representative of India to the 
United Nation6 

H.E. Mr. Prabhakar Menoa 
Deputy Permanent Representative of India to 
the united Nations 

Ms. Sujata Mehta 
First Secretary 
Permanent Mission of India to the United 
Nation6 

Mr. Tarsem La1 Gill 
First Secretary 
Permanent MiSSiOn Of India t0 the iloited 
Nation6 

Mr. Hans Core11 
AmbaSsadOrr Under-Secretary for Legal and 
Consular Affair6 
Mix&try for Foreign Affairs 

Mr, Karl-fngvar Rundqvist 
Under-Secretary for Legal Affair6 
Ministry of Health and Social Affairs 

Mr, Erik Lempert 
Permanent Under-Secretary 
Ministry of Labour 

Ms, Eva Jagander 
Legal Adviser 
Minietry of Foreign Affairs 

Mr. Staffan Dubs 
Counsellor 
Permanent Mission of Sweden to the United 
Nations 

Mr. John F. Halliday 
Deputy Under-Secretary of State 

Mrs. Sslly A. Evans 
Assistant Legal Advieer 

Mr. Adrian J. Seemish 
Assistant Under-Secretary of State 

Mr. Michael C. Wood 
Leg61 Counoellor 
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UNITED KINGDOM 
OF GREAT BRITAIN 
AND NORTHERN 
IRELAND 
(aontinued) 

PANAMA 

SRI LANKA 

Mr. Martin C. Raven 
First Secretary 
Mission o.E the United Kingdom and Northhe 
Ireland to the United Nations 

Miss Janet N. Duff 
Human Rights Unit 
United Nations Department 

Mr. Frank Stock 
Solicitor General (Hong Kong) 

Mr. Darwin Chen 
Deputy Secretary 
Constitutional Affairs (Hong Kong) 

Mr. Philip J. Dykes 
Assistant Solicitor General (Hong Kong) 

&preseu H.E. Mr. Rogelio Crux Rios 
Attorney-General 

H.E. Mr. Cesar Pereira Burgos 
Ambassador, Permanent Representative of 
Panama to the United Nations 

Miss Tulia Pardo R. 
Auxiliary Circuit Procurator, Office of 
Attorney-General 
Member of Delegation 

Miss Mercedes de Leon 
First Secretary, Office of the 
Attorney-General 

Member of Delegation 

ative Hon. Sunil de Sflva 
Attorney-General of Sri Lanka 

H.E. Dr. Stanley Kelpage 
Permanent Representative of Sri Lanka tC 
the United Nations 

Mr. H. K. J. R. Bandara 
Deputy Permanent Representative of 
Sri Lanka to the United Nations 

Mr. Asela G. Ranasinghe 
Second Secretary 
Permanent Mission of Sri Lanka to the 
United Nations 
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! SUDAN 

MADAGASCAR PevreseW 

Dr. Abdel Samie Qmer 
Minister and Political 
Political Committee of 
Command Council 

Adviser to the 
the Revolution 

H.E. Mr. Laurent Radaody Rakotondravao 
Ambassador to the United Nations Office at 
Geneva and Vienna 

Mr. Pierre Verdoux 
Deputy Permanent Representative 

Mr. Salemeh Bammad 
Secretary-General of the Ministry of 
Interior 

Mr. Fakhri Matalgah 
First Secretary 
Permanent Mission of the Hwhemite Kingdom 

United Nations Office at of Jordan to the 
Geneva 

IRAQ Revresentatjye 

Adviser& 

Dr. Dhari Khalil 
Director General 

Hr. Basil Yousif 
Advocate 

Mahmood 
at the Ministry of Justice 

Member of the National Committee for Human 
Rights 

Mr. Mohsmed Abdul Aoiz Hussein 
First Secretary 
Ministry for Foreign Affairs 
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ANNEX X 

* . Snecwteur on New Communrcatlons 

In order to expedite the processing of new communications and lighten tim 
burden of the Committee and its Working Group in this respect, the Committee 
decided, at its thirty-fifth session, to designate one of its members as 
Special Rapporteur on New Communications and amended rules 89 and 91 of its 
rules of procedure accordingly. 81 At its 1087th meeting on 24 July 1991, the 
Committee adopted these revised terms of reference. 

The Special Rapporteur on New Communications shall have the following 
mandate : 

(a) To examine all new communications received by the Committee and to 
take whatever action is necessary pursuant to rule 91 of the Committee’s rules 
of procedure; 

(b) To issue rule 86 requests, whether coupled with a request under 
rule 91 or not; 

(c) To inform the Committee at each session on action taken under 
rules 66 and 91: 

(d) To draft recommendations for the Committee’s consideration to 
declare communications inadmissible under articles 1, 2, 3 and 5 of the 
Optional Protocol. In particular, the Special Rapporteur may recommend 
inadmissibility am, r>ersonile or temporis, notably, but not 
exclusively, on grounds of an author’s lack of standing to submit a 
communication, insufficient substantiation of allegations, abuse of the right 
of submission, incompatibility with the provisions of the Covenant, lack of 

competence by the Committee under the Optional Protocol, non-exhaustion of 
domestic remedies, preclusion because of a State party’s reservation or 
simultaneous examination under another procedure of international 
investigation or settlement. 

a/ Qfficial Records of the General A-Y. Forty-fourth Session, 
ent No. 4Q (A/44/40), para, 620 and annex IX, 
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ANNEX XI 

. views of the maa Rights Cowttee under artrcle 5. paragraoh 4, . I 
CoventW on Clval 

A. Cpmmunio&$ons Nos. 221/1987 and 323/1966. Yves Cadoret and , . erve Le khan v. France (vrewted *n 11 Ao r il U us 
fortv-first sessiog) 

Submitted by: Yves Cadoret 
Her& Le Bihan 

d vicar The authors 

Prance 

15 January 1987 and 25 July 1988 

* * 
Pate of the decas=om on ah issibiakty: 25 July and 9 November 1969 

j&e Hums Riahfs Comitteg, established under article 28 of the 
International Covenant on Civil and Political Rights, 

&R&&I on 11 April 1991, 

concluded its consideration of communications Nos. 22111967 and 
323/1966, submitted to the Committee by Yves Cadoret and Rerve Le Bihan under 
the Optional Protocol to the International Covenant on Civil and Political 
Xights 0 

n into account all written information made available to it by 
the authors of the communications and by the State party, 

A&,&R the following: 

. 
!Uews under articlewh 4. of f.htUPmnal Protoml 

1. The authors of the communications (initial submissions dated 
15 January 1967 and 25 July 1986, respectively) are Yves Cadoret and 
Her& Le Bihan, two French citizens employed as a teacher and an education 
advisor, respectively, and residing at Bretagne, France. They claim to be the 
victims of a violation by France of articles 14, 19, 26 and 27 of the 
International Covenant on Civil and Political Rights, 

ns s&&j&&J 

2.1 On 20 March 1965, the authors appeared before the Tribunal Correctionnel 
of Rennes on charges of having vandaliaed three road signs near Rennes in 
June 1984. They state that although Breton is their mother tongue, they were 
not allowed to express themselves in that language before the Tribunal, rind 
that three witnesses they haa called were unable to testify in the Breton 
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language. No information about the actual sentences against the authors is 
provided, but they state that they appealed against the decision of the 
Tribunal Correctionnel. At its hearing of 23 September 1985, the Court of 
Appeal of Rennes allegedly again denied them the possibility to address the 
Court in Breton. 

2.2 With respect to the requirement of exhaustion of domestic remedies, the 
authors allege that no remedies are available, because the French judicial 
system does not recogniee the use of Breton. 

3.1 The authors claim that they were denied a fair trial, in violation of 

article 14, paragraphs 1 and 3 (e) and (f) because they were denied the right 
to express them6elves in Breton before the French courts and therefore did not 
testify. In particular, they allege that the courts steadfastly refuse to 
provide the services of interpreters for accused persons of Brstoa mother 
tongue on the ground that they are deemed to be proficient in French. In this 
connection, they maintain that the Tribunal Correctionnel did not ascertain 
whether they were proficient in French. Mr. Cadoret similarly denies that he 
was interrogated in French before the Court of Appeal. In this context, te 
claims that he never pretended that he was not fluent in French, but merely 
insisted on being heard in Rreton. This also applies to his interrogation 
before the Court of Appeal, where he only spoke one sentence, by which he 
manifested his desire to express himself in Breton. 

3.2 Mr. Cadoret contends that no provision of the French Code of Penal 
Procedure obliges the accused or a party to a case to express himself or 
herself in French before criminal tribunals. More specifically, he refers to 
article 407 of the French Code of Penal Procedure and argues that this 
provision does not impose the use of the French language. This is said to 
have been confirmed by a letter from the Minister of Justice, dated 
29 March 1988, which indicates that article 407 only appears to impose the use 
of the French language (“semble imposer l’usage de la seu?.e langue 
f  ranqaise”) , and that the use of languages other than French in court is left 
to the discretion and case-by-case appreciation of the judicial authorities. 
This “uncertain situation”, according to Mr. Cadoret, explains why some 
tribunals allow individuals charged with criminal offences as well as their 
witnesses to express themselves in Rreton, as did, for example, the Tribunal 
of Lorient (Bretagne) on 3 February 1986 in a case similar to his. 
Mr. Cadoret further contends that the provisions of the Code of Penal 
Procedure governing the court language cannot be said to be designed to 
guarantee the equal treatment of citizens. Thus, one of the authors’ 
witnesses, a professor at the University of Rennes, was denied the opportunity 
to testify in Breton on behalf of the authors, while he was permitted to do 60 
in a different case. 

3.3 The authors claim that the refusal of the courts to let them present 
their defence in Breton is a clear and serious restriction of their freedom Of 
expression, and that this implies that French citizens mastering both French 
and Breton can only air their ideas and their views in French. This, it is 
claimed, is contrary to article 19, paragraph 2, of the Covenant. 
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3.4 Mr. Cadoret further contends that the denial of the use of Breton before 
the courts constitutes discrimination onlthe ground of language. He adds that 
even if he were bilingual, this would in no way prove that he has not been a 
victim of discrimination. He reiterates that French tribunals do not apply 
the code of Penal Prouedure with a view to guaranteeing equal treatment of all 
French citiaens. In this context, he again refers to differences in the 
application of article 401 of the Code of Penal Procedure by the French 
tribunals and especially those in Bretagne , where some tribunals allegedly are 
reluctant to allow accused individuals to express themselves in Breton even if 
they experience severe difficulties of expression in French, whereas others 
pow accept the use of the Breton language in court. In this way, he claims, 
French citizens who speak Breton are subjected to discrimination before the 
courts * 

3.5 With respect to article 27, the authors argue that the fact that the 
State party does not recognixe the existence of minorities on its territory 
does not mean that they do not exist. Although France has only one official 
language, the existence of minorities in Bretagne, Corsica or Alsace that 
speak languages other than French is well known and documented. There are 
said to be several hundred thousand French citizen6 who speak Breton. 

servatzQns 

4.1 In its submissions, the State party provides a detailed account of the 
facts of the cases and contend6 that available domestic remedies have not been 
exhausted by the authors. Thus, while the authors appealed against the 
sentence of the Tribunal Correctionnel, they did not appeal against the 
decision of the judge of first instance not to make available to them and 
their witnesses an interpreter. As a result, the State party claims, the 
authors are precluded from seizing the Human Rights Committee on the ground 
that they were denied the right to express themselves in Breton before the 
court6 because, in that respect, they did not avail themselves of existing 
remedies. 

4.2 The State party rejects the allegation6 that the authors were denied a 
fair hearing, that they and their witnesses were not afforded the possibility 
to testify and that therefore article 14, paragraph 1, and article 14, 
paragraph6 3 (e) and (f), of the Cov6nant have been violated. It contends 
that the authors’ allegations concerning article 14, paragraph 1, cannot be 
determined in but must be examined in the light of the particular 
circumstances of the case. It submits that on numerous occasions during the 
judicial proceedings, the authors clearly established that they were perfectly 
capable of expressing themselves in French. 

4.3 The State party further submits that criminal proceedings are an 
inappropriate venue for expressing demands linked to the promotion of the use 
of regional languages. The sole purpose of criminal proceedings is to 
establish the quilt or the innocence of the accused, In this respect, it is 
important to facilitate a direct dialogue between the accused aad the judge, 
Since the intervention of an interpreter alwayo encompasses the risk of the 
accused’s statements being reproduced inexactly, resort to an interpreter must 

be reserved for strictly necessary cases, i.e., if the accused does not 
sufficiently understand or speak the court language. 
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4.4 The State party affirms that in the light of the above considerations, 
the President of the Tribunal of Rennes was justified in not applying 
article 407 of the French Penal Code, as requested by Mr. Cadoret. This 
provision stipulates that whenever the accused or a witness does not 
sufficiently master French, the President of the Court must, ex officio, 
request the services of an interpreter. In the application of article 407, 
the President of the Court has a considerable margin of discretion, based on 8 
detailed analysis of the individual case and all the relevant documents. This 
has been confirmed by the Criminal Chamber of the Court of Cassation on 
several occasions. ai/ It adds that article 407 of the Code of Penal 
Procedure, which stipulates that the language used in criminal proceedings is 
French, is not only compatible with article 14, paragraph 3 (f), of the 
Covenant, but goes farther in its protection of the rights of the accused, 
since it requires the judge to provide for the assistance of an interpreter if 
the accused or a witness has not sufficiently mastered the French language, 

4.5 The State party recalls that the authors and all the witnesses called on 
their behalf were francophone. In particular, it observes that Mr. Le Bihan 

did not specifically request the services of an interpreter. The State ptrrty 
further acknowledges that two French Court6 - those of Guingamp and Lorient in 
Bretagne - allowed, in March 1984 and February 19S5 respectively, French 
CitiZ8nS Of Breton Origin to r0SOrt t0 int0rpreterSz it contends, however, 
that these decisions were exceptions to the rule, and that the Court of Appeal 
of Rennes as well as the Tribunaux de Grande Instance de Guingamp and Lorient 
usually refuse to apply them vis-a-vis accused individuals or witnesses who 
are proficient in French. Accordingly, it is submitted, there can be no 
question of a violation of article 14, paragraph 3 (f). . 

4.6 The State party rejects the authors’ argument that they did not benefit 
from a fair trial in that the court refused to hear the witnesses called on 
their behalf, in violation of article 14, paragraph 3 (e), of the Covenant. 
Rather, Mr. Cadoret was able to persuade the court to call these witnesses, 
and it was of their own volition that they did not testify. Using his 
discretionary power, the President of the Court found that it was neither 
alleged nor proved that the witnesses were unable to express themselves in 
French and that their request for an interpreter was merely intended as a 
means of promoting the cause of the Breton language. It was therefore owing 
to the behaviour of the witnesses themselves that the court did not hear 
them. The State party further contends that article 14, paragraph 3 (e), does 
not cover the language used before a criminal jurisdiction by witnesses called 
on behalf of or against the accused and that, in any case, witnesses are not 
entitled, under the Covenant or under article 407 of the Code of Penal 
Procedure, to rights broader than those conferred upon the accused. 

4.1 With respect to a violation of article 19, paragraph 2, the State party 
contends that the authors’ freedom of expression was in no way restricted 
during the proceedings against them. They were not allowed to express 
themselves in Breton because they are bilingual. They were at all times at 
liberty to argue their defence in French, without any requirement to use legal 
terminology. If the need had arisen, the tribunal itself would have 
determined th8 legal significance of the arguments put forth by the authors. 

4.8 As to the alleged violation of article 26, the State party recalls that 
the prohibition of discrimination is enshrined in article 2 of the French 
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constitution. It further submits that the prohibition of discrimination laid 
down in article 26 does not extend to the right of an accused person to 
chooser in proceedings against him, whatever language he sees fit to use: 
rather I it implies that the parties to a case accept and submit to the same 
constraints. The State party contends that the authors have not sufficiently 
eastantiated their allegation to have been victims of discrimination, and 
adds that the authors’ argument that an imperfect knowledge of French legal 
terminology justified their refusal to express themselves in French before the 
courts is irrelevant for purposes of article 26. The authors were merely 
requested to express themselves in “basic” Freuch. Furthermore, article 407 
of the Code of Penal Procedure, far from operating as discrimination on the 
grounds of language within the meaning of article 26, ensures the equality of 
treatment of the accused and of witnesses before the criminal jurisdictions, 
because all are required to express themselves in French. The sole exception 
ix article 401 of the Code of Penal Procedure concerns accused persons and 
witnesses who objectively do not understand or speak the language of the 
court. This distinction is couched on “reasonable and objective criteria” and 
thus is compatible with article 26 of the Covenant. Finally, the State party 
charges that the principle of WUQ&RI is applicable to 
the authors ’ behaviour: they refused to express themselves in French before 
the courts under the pretext that they had not mastered the language 
sufficiently, whereas their submissions to the Committee were made in 
88irraproachable” French. 

4.9 With respect to the alleged violation of article 21, the State party 
recalls that, upon ratification of the Covenant, the French Government made 
the following reservation: “In the light of article 2 of the Constitution of 
the French Republic, the French Government declares that article 27 is not 
applicable as far as the Republic is concerned.” Thus, the State party argues 
that “the idea of membership of an ‘ethnic, religious or linguistic minority’ 
which the applicant invokes is irrelevant in the case in point, and is not 
opposable to the French Government, which does not recognise the existence of 
‘minorities’ in the Republic, defined, in article 2 of the Constitution, as 

‘indivisible, secular, democratic and social’ (indivisible, laique 
dAmocratique et sociale) ‘I. 

Issuas vroceedings before the 

5.1 In considering the admissibility of the communications, the Committee 
took account of the State party’s contention that the communications were 
inadmissible because the authors had not appealed against the decision of the 
judge of the Tribunal Correctionnel of Rennes not to make available to them 
aud their witnesses the services of an interpreter. The Committee observed 
that what the authors sought was the recognition of Breton as a vehicle of 
expression in court. It recalled that domestic remedies need not be exhausted 
if they objectively have’no prospect of success. This is the case where, 
Under applicable domestic laws, the claim would inevitably be dismissed, or 
Where established jurisprudence of the highest domestic tribunals precluded a 
Positive result. On the basis of these observations, and taking into account 
relevant French legislation, as well as article 2 of the French Constitution, 
the Committee concluded that there were no effective remedies that the authors 
should have pursued in this respect. De, the objective pursued by 
the authors cannot be achieved by resorting to domestic remedies. 
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5.2 As ta the authors claim that they had been denied their freedom of 
expression, the Committee observed that the fact of not having been able to 
speak the language of their choice before the French courts raised no issues 
under article 19, paragraph 2. The Committee therefore found that this aspect 
of the comunications was inadmissible under article 3 of the Optional Protocol 
as incompatible with the Covenant. 

5.3 In respect of the authors' claim of a violation of article 27 of the 
Covenant, the Committee noted the French "declaration" but did not address its 
scope, finding that the facts of the communications did not raise issues under 
this provision. $1 

5.4 With respect to the alleged violations of articles 14 and 26, the 
Committee considered that the authors had made reasonable efforts sufficiently 
to substantiate their allegations for purposes of admissibility. 

5.5 On 25 July and 9 November 1989, the Human Rights Committee, accordingly, 
declared the communications admissible in so far as they appeared to raise 
issues under articles 14 and 26 of the Covenant. On 9 November 1989, the 
Committee also decided to deal jointly with the two communications. 

5.6 The Committee has noted the authors' claim that the notion of a "fair 
trial", within the meaning of article 14 of the Covenant, implies that the 
accused be allowed, in criminal proceedings, to express himself in the 
language in which he normally expresses himself, and that the denial of an 
interpreter for himself and his witnesses constitutes a violation of 
article 14, paragraphs 3 (e) and (f). The Committee observes, as it has done 
on a previous occasion, E/ that article 14 is concerned with procedural 
equality: it enshrines, inter ali& the principle of equality of arms in 
criminal proceedings. The provision for the use of one official court 
language by States parties to the Covenant does not, in the Committee's 
opinion, violate article 14. Nor does the requirement of a fair hearing 
obligate States parties to make available to a person whose mother tongue 
differs from the official court language, the services of an interpreter, if 
that person is capable of understanding and expressing himself adequately in 
the official language. Only if the accused or the witnesses have difficulties 
in understanding or expressing themselves in the court language is it 
obligatory that the services of an interpreter be made available. 

5.7 On the basis of the information before it, the Committee finds that the 
French courts complied with their obligations under article 14, paragraph 1, 
in conjunction with paragraphs 3 (e) and (f). The authors have not shown that 
they, or the witnesses called on their behalf, were unable to understand and 
express themselves adequately in French before the tribunals. In this 
context, the Committee notes that the notion of a fair trial in article 14, 
paragraph 1, junctp paragraph 3 (f), does not imply that the accused be 
afforded the possibility to express himself in the language that he normally 
speaks or speaks with a maximum of ease. If the court is certain, as it 
follows from the decision of the Tribunal Correctionnel and of the Court of 
Appeal of Rennes, that the accused are sufficiently proficient in the court's 
language, it need not take into account whether it would be preferable for the 
accused to express themselves in a language other than the court language. 
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5.13 French law does not, as such, give everyone a right to speak his own 
language in court. Those unable to speak or understand French are provided 
with the services of an interpreter. This service would have been available 
to the authors had the facts required it: as they did not, they suffered no 
discrimination under article 26 on the ground of their language. 

6. The Human Rights Committee, acting under article 5, paragraph 4, of the 
Optional Protocol to the International Covenant on Civil and Political Rights, 
is of the view that the facts before it do not sustain the authors' claim that 
they are victims of a violation of any of the provisions of the Covenant, 

(Done in English, French, Spanish and Russian, the English text being the 
original version.] . . 

81 See, for example, the judgements of the Criminal Chamber of the 
Court of Cassation of 21 November 1973 (Motta) 8nd of 30 June 1981 (Fayomi). 

I? Following the decision on admissibility in these Cases, the 
Committee decided at its thirty-seventh session that France'6 declaration 
concerning article 27 had to be interpreted as a reservation (2.K. v. Fru, 

No. 220/1967, paras. 8.5 and 8.6; H.K. v. France, No. 22211967, par-as. 7.5 and 
7.6; cf. also separate opinion by one Committee member). 

P/ See communication No. 273/1960 ( B&!f, decision on 
inadmissibility of 30 March 1989, para. 6.4). 
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. B. sns Nos. 226/1987 and 25611987. U&&l Sawylara 
pnd Micw1 and Desmond McLean v. Jamsuca (yjews s&p&d 

. 
m 11 Awl 1991. fortv-tirst se St&Al) 

svbmitted: Michael Sawyers 
Michael and Desmond McLean 
(represented by counsel) 

: 

-1 

Date of cS : 

The authors 

Jamaica 

13 March 1987 and undated 
communication (received on 
28 October 1987) 

* . ** . 6. Date of the decrslon om : 7 April 1988 

. . B, established under article 28 of the 
International Covenant on Civil and Political Rights, 

&&&,Q on 11 April 1991, 

u concluded its consideration of communications Nos. 22611987 and 
256/1987, submitted to the Committee by Michael Sawyers and Michael and 
Desmond McLean under the Optional Protocol to the International Covenant on 
Civil and Political Rights, 

. taken into accQr&t all written information made available to it by 
the authors of the communications and by the State party, 

Bdor>ts the following: 

. . . under artxcle 5, oar-h 4. of the Cow Protocol, 

1. Michael Sawyers submitted his communication on 13 March 1987. A similar 
communication from his co-defendants, Desmond and Michael McLean, was received 
on 28 October 1987. The communications were joined by a decision of the 
Committee dated 7 April 1988. The authors are Jamaican citizens awaiting 
execution at St, Catherine District Prison, Jamaica. They claim to be the 
victims of a violation by Jamaica of article 14 of the International Covenant 
on Civil and Political Rights. They are represented by counsel. 

2.1 The authors were arrested in July 1982 and charged with the murder, on 
9 July 1982 at about 2.30 a.m., in an area of Kingston known as Waltham Park, 
of Randolph Ransay. At the time of his death, the deceased was in the company 
of his sister, Dawn Ramsey, and Carl Martin, the prosecution’s two principal 
witnesses. 

2.2 The authors were tried in the Home Circuit Court of Kingston in 
November 1983. They challenged the testimony of the prosecution witnesses and 
stated that none of them had been present at the scene at the time when the 
murder took place. All three testified that on the night of 9 July 1982 they 
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haa been at home asleep. Two witnesses corroborated the evidence of 
Michael Sawyers and of Michael McLean. Mr. Sawyers further allege6 that he 
was not placed on an identification parade subsequent to his arrest, as is 
required in capital cases. 

2.3 On 25 November 1983, the authors were convicted of murder and sentenced 
to death. On 10 March 1986, the Jamaican Court of Appeal dismissed their 
appeal. They subsequently sought leave to appeal to the Judicial Committee of 
the Privy Council. 

3. By decision of 8 April 1901, the Committee transmitted Mr. Sawyers’ 
communication (No. 226/1987) under rule 91 of the rules of procedure to the 
State party, requesting information and observations relevant to the question 
of admissibility. In particular, the State party was asked to clarify whether 
the Court of Appeal had issued a written judgement dismissing the author’s 
appeal and, if it had not yet done so, when that written judgement was 
expected to become available, and whether the case had been submitted to the 
Judicial Committee of the Privy Council. 

4. In its submission under rule 91, dated 3 June 1987, the State party 
explained that the Court of Appeal had given a written judgement in the case 

axon 12 February 1981 and provided the Committee with a copy. It further stated 
that no hearing before the Judicial Committee of the Privy Council~had taken 
place. 

5. By further decision under rule 91, dated 12 November 1987, the Committee 
transmitted to the State party the communication of Michael and Desmond McLean 
(No. 256/1987) requesting information and observation6 relevant to the 
question of admissibility a6 well as information relating to the status of the 
case before the Judicial Committee of the Privy Council. 

6. In a further 6ubmi6SiOn under rule 91 concerning conununication 
No. 22611987, dated 7 December 1987, the State party informed the Committee 
that the author’s petition for leave to appeal had been heard by the Judicial 
Committee of the Privy Council on 8 October 1987 and dismissed. In its 
submission under rule 91 concerning communication No. 256/1987, dated 
16 February 1988, the State party reiterated the information contained in it6 
submission of 7 December 1987 and forwarded a copy of the order of the Privy 
Council, which does not give reasons for the dismissal. 

7.1 Commenting on the State party’s further submission under rule 91, 
Mr. Sawyers state6 that, on 5 January 1988, he was told by the coordinator of 
the Jamaica Council for Human Rights that his petition for leave to appeal to 
the Judicial Committee of the Privy Council had been dismissed because the 
Court of Appeal of Jamaica had not issued a written judgement in the ca6e. 

7.2 Mr. Sawyers further states that the Jamaica Council for Human Rights has 
received a number of unsigned statement6 concerning his case from people in 
the community where the murder occurred. These statements, infer, by the 
father of the deceased, allegedly would prove that he was innocent. The 
authors of these statements purportedly explained that they did not do 
anything to help Mr. Sawyer6 because they would rather see him executed than 
see all three go free. The father of the deceased is oaid to be holding back 
with his statement in defence of the author because of fear of retribution 
from his family and his wife. 
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8. On 7 April 1988, the Human Rights Committee declared botfr communications 
admissible under the Optional Protocol. It noted, in particular, that the 
authors’ petitions for leave to appeal had been dismissed by the State party’s 
highest appellate court, the Judicial Committee of the Privy Council, and that 
it thus appeared that there were no further remedies that the author6 could 
still pursue. Considering that the communiaations referred to the same 
events, the Committee further decided, under rule 88, paragraph 2, of it6 
rules of procedure, to deal with them jointly, It requested the State party, 
under article 4, paragraph 2, of the Optional Protocol, to provide the 
Committee with specific information relating to the substance of the authors’ 
claims and the circumstances under which their petition for leave to appeal to 
the Judicial Committee of the Privy Council wa6 heard and dismissed and 
reiterated it6 request for interim protection under rule 06 of the rule6 of 
procedure. 

9.1 In its initial submissions under article 4, paragraph 2, of the Optional 
Protocol, dated 2 and 16 November 1988, the State party argue6 that the 
author6 ’ communications are inadmissible on the ground that they have failed 
to exhaust all available domestic remedies, since they have not taken any 
action under the Jamaican Constitution to seek enforcement of their right to a 
fair trial and legal representation. It requests the committee to revise its 
decisions on admissibility pursuant to rule 93, paragraph 4, of the rule6 of 
procedure and explains: 

“Section 20 of the Jamaican Constitution guarantee6 to [the authors] 
protection of the law. It provide6 in part: 

“20 - (1) Whenever any person is charged with a criminal offence he 
shall, unless the charge is withdrawn, be afforded a fair hearing within 
a reasonable time by an independent and impartial court e6tabLi6hed by 
law. 

“(2) Any court or other authority prescribed by law for the determination 
of the existence or the extent of civil right6 or obligations shall be 
independent and impartial: and where proceedings for such a determination 
are instituted by any person before such a court or other authority, the 
ca6e shall be given a fair hearing within a reasonable time, 

. . . 

“(6) Every person who is charged with a criminal offence! 

“(a) Shall be informed as soon a6 reasonably practical, in 6 
language which he understands, of the nature of the offence charged: 

“(b) Shall be given adequate time and facilities for the preparation 
of his defence; 

“(c) Shall be permitted to defend himself in person or by a legal 
representative of his own choice: 

“(d) Shall be afforded facilities to examine in person or by hi6 
legal representative the witnesses called by the prosecution before any 
court and to obtain the attendance of witnesses, subject to the payment 
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of their reasonable expenses, and carry out the examination of such 
witnesses to testify on his behalf before the court on the same 
conditions as those applying to witnesses called by the prosecution) 

l*(e) Shall be permitted to have without payment the assistance of an 
interpreter if he cannot understand the English language.” 

9.2 The State party further states that: 

‘Section 25 of the Constitution provides the mechanism for enforcing 
these rights. It provides as follows: 

“25 - (1) . . . if any pereon alleges that any of the provisions of 
sections 14 to 24 of this Constitution has been, is being or is likely to 
be contravened in relation to him, then, without prejudice to any other 
action with respect to the same matter which is lawfully available, that 
person may apply to the Supreme Court for redress, 

“(2) The Supreme Court shall have original jurisdiction to hear and 
determine any application made by any person in pursuance of 
subsection (1) of this section and may make such orders, issue such writs 
and give such directions as it may consider appropriate for the purpose 
of enforcing, or securing the enforcement of, any of the provisions of 
the said sections 14 to 24 to the protection of which the person 
concerned is entitledr provided that the Supreme Court shall not 
exercise its powers under this subsection if it is satisfied that 
adequate means of redress for the contravention alleged are or have been 
available to the person concerned under any other law.” 

9.3 The State party points out that it did not argue the inadmissibility of 
the communications on the above-mentioned ground because the Committee’s 
rule 91 decisions had focused attention specifically on tile status of the 
authors’ appeals before the Privy Council. It adds that it: 

“did not make the point that the communications were inadmissible on the 
ground of non-exhaustion of domestic remedies because it was answering a 
specific query from the Committee as to the status of [the authors’] 
appeals to the Privy Council, Although the Committee had made the formal 
request for the Government to provide comments relevant to the 
admissibility of the communications, the concentration by the Committee 
on the specific issue of the status of the applicants’ appeals to the 
Privy Council led the [Government] to believe that after satisfying 
itself about that issue on the basis of information from the Privy 
Council, the Committee would have informed the [Government] that it was 
proceeding to a decision on the admissibility of the communications at 
which time the [Government] would have raised the m objection to 
admissibility.” 

9.4 The State party submits that if a communication has been submitted to the 
Committee by one of its citizens who was convicted of a criminal offence, the 
fact that he had his case adjudicated by the Privy Council in respect of that 
offence does not necessarily mean that he has exhausted domestic remedies, and 
that in most cases he would not have exhausted them for the following reason: 
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**A communication is only properly before the Committee when it allege6 
the Government's breach of a right protected by the Covenant1 the right6 
so protected are generally coterminous with the rights set out in 
chapter XII of the Jamaican Constitution, in relation to which an 
application may be made to the Supreme (Constitutional) Court for redress 
by any person who alleges that his right has been, is being or is likely 
to be breached. It follows, therefore, that even after a hearing of the 
criminal appeal by the Privy Council, an unsuccessful appellant may still 

exercise his constitutional right to seek redress for an alleged breach 
of, for instance, his right to a fair trial within a reasonable time. 
Several constitutional cases have been brought, and continue to be 
brought, before the Constitutional Court by convicted persons who have 
been unsuccessful in their criminal appeals to the Privy Council." 

10.1 Authors' counsel, in two submissions dated 10 February and 8 May 1989, 
contests the State party'6 argument that, as the authors did not avail 
themselves of their right to seek redress before the Constitutional Court of 
Jamaica pursuant to section 25 of the Constitution, they did not exhaust 
domestic remedies. He points out that the protection afforded by section 25, 
paragraph 1, is designed to prevent the enactment of unconstitutional laws and 
not to prevent abuses in the application of existing laws, as was confirmed by 
the Privy Council in its judgement in BQ.ey v, At-v GenerU, Thus the 
authors clearly have no remedy under section 25, paragraph 1. 

10.2 Counsel further points out that appeals to the Jamaican Court of Appeal 
and the Privy Council are "adequate means of redress" within the meaning of 
paragraph 2 of section 25, a6 long a6 these tribunals comply with those 
provisions of the Constitution that guarantee a fair trial. If they did not, 
it would be open to persons convicted at first instance to by-pass the Court 
of Appeal or the Privy Council and to appeal directly to the Supreme Court 
under section 25, paragraph 1. This, it i6 submitted, cannot have been the 
intention of the draEters of the Constitution. As long as the Court of Appeal 
and the Privy Council conduct fair hearings, they provide "adequate means of 

redress", and the remedy under section 25 i6 not open to convicted prisoners. 
In the authors' case, it is not alleged that the hearings conducted by the 
Court of Appeal and the Privy Council were unfair. Thus, while the remedy 
pursuant to section 25 of the Constitution is theoretically available, it 
cannot be considered to be an effective one, 

10.3 Furthermore, counsel indicate6 that any remedy, if it is to be more than 
theoretical, must be accompanied by means enabling the applicant to avail 
himself of it. No legal aid is, however, provided by the State party for the 
pursuit of constitutional motions. Since the authors cannot themselves afford 
legal representation, they would unaer no circumstances be able to submit 

their case to the Supreme Constitutional Court. 

10.4 As to the merits of the authors' claims, counsel submits that the State 
party violated article 14, paragraph 3 (b), of the Covenant because it did not 
provide them with adequate time and facilities to prepare their defence. 
Thus, Desmond McLean ha6 stated that he met with his attorney while being held 
in police custody but that he did not have the time to diSCU66 adequately th6 
case with him. Prior to the trial, he did not 6ee hi6 lawyer and was thus 
unable to comment on the accusations or to proviae the lawyer with a list of 
naae6 and aadr6S666 of witnesses on his behalf. Although instruction6 were 
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later provided during the trial, witnesses who would have been helpful for his 
case were not called. Furthermore, in the absence of comment6 on the evidence 
presented by the prosecution, the prosecution witnesses could not be 
cross-examined effectively. Michael Sawyer6 met his lawyer on two occasions 
prior to the trial. He did not comment on the prosecution statements but 
provided his attorney with a list of witnesses who could have corroborated his 
account but who were not called. He further stated that evidence that would 
have enabled an effective cross-examination of Dawn Ramsay was not obtained. 
Michael McLean met his lawyer on a single occasion prior to the trial; a6 in 
the case of his co-defendants, Witne66e6 who in his opinion would have 
assisted the presentation of his case were neither interviewed nor called, 
counsel submits that in view of the gravity of the charge, the preparation of 
the authors' trial was inadequate! thus, full instructions and comment6 on 
the prosecution statements were not obtained , nor were witnesses traced or 
interviewed. It is alleged that although it has not been pO66ibla to 
establish exactly how much financial aid was available in the case and 
although the authors' mother6 paid some fees to the lawyers, the funds 
available were clearly inadequate. Unless legal aid is sufficient, however, 
it is not possible for the legal representative to trace and interview 
witnesses and secure their attendance in court, 

10.5 Counsel further alleges that the author6 were not afforded a fair trial, 
in violation of article 14, paragraph 1, of the Covenant. He Submit6 that 
although there were reasonable and well-founded suspicions that three member6 
of the jury had been consulting with the prOSeCUtiOn'6 main witness, the judge 
failed to order or carry out a full and proper inquiry into the matter. 
Secondly, it is submitted that the judge wrongly complied with a request from 
the jury, made after the close of the case, to see the author6 Standing up 
together in the dock, without giving counsel the opportunity to comment on any 
prejudicial inference6 that might have arisen. Thirdly, the judge wrongly 
excluded photographic evidence of the u in QUP, thus depriving the jury of 
an opportunity to evaluate the testimony of the prosecution's witnesses. 
Finally, it is submitted that the judge was biased against the author6 and 
erred in law in the summation. In that context, the judge is said to have 
misdirected the jury (a) on the issue of the burden of prOOf, failing to 
indicate that the Crown had to prove the accused guilty beyond reasonable 
doubt, (b) on the law of common design in stating that it was sufficient for a 
defendant to be close enough to give assistance to a principal to be part of a 
common design and (c) on the importance and effect of the unreliability of, or 
contradiction6 in, some of the prO6eCUtiOn WitneSSes' testimony. 

11. By interlocutory decision of 24 July 1909, the Human Rights Committee 
reiterated its request to the State party to furnish explanation6 or 
statements relating to the substance of the communications. By further 
interlocutory decision of 2 November 1989, it requested the State party to 
clarify whether the Supreme (Constitutional) Court had had occasion to 
determine, pursuant to section 25, paragraph 2, of the Jamaican Constitution, 
whether an appeal to the Court of Appeal and to the Judicial Committee of the 
Privy Council constituted “adequate mean5 of redress” for an individual 
claiming that hi5 right to a fair trial (sect. 20, para. 1, of the 
Constitution) had been violated, and whether the Supreme (Constitutional) 
Court had declined to exercise its power6 under section 25, paragraph 2, in 
respect of such applications, on the ground that “adequate means of redress” 
were already provided for in law. By the same decision, the Committee urgea 
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the State party to submit its explanations and observations under article 4, 
paragraph 2, of the Optional Protocol. 

12. In a submission dated 25 September 1989, the State party contends that 
rule 93, paragraph 4. of the Committee's rules of procedure mandate6 the 
Committee to address requests for a review of an admissibility decision by 
separate decision, before considering the merits of the communication, In 
line with this interpretation, the State party denies the need to forward 
explanation6 and observatioas under article 4, paragraph 2, of the Optional 
Protocol. By submission of 11 January 1999, it explain6 that the Supreme 
(Constitutional) Court has not yet determined whether pursuant to section 25, 
paragraph 2, of the Constitution, appeals to the Court of Appeal of Jamaica 
and the Judicial Committee of the Privy Council constitute "adequate means of 
redress" for individual6 claiming that their constitutionally guaranteed right 
to a fair trial has been violated. With respect to the purported violation of 
article 14, paragraph 3 (b). of the Covenant, the State party adds that the 
author's allegation6 concerning insufficient access to counsel (pare, 10.4) 
"do not indicate [the] Government's responsibility for any inadequacy in the 
preparation of the defence". As to the alleged violation of article 14, 
paragraph I, the State party claims that the authors' contention that Qrey 
were denied a fair hearing because of the inadequacy of the judge's 
instructions raises issues of facts and evidence in the case, which the 
Committee lack6 competence to evaluate. It refers in this context to two 
decision6 of the Human Rights CQmmittee holding that it is for the appell6te 
courts of States parties to the Covenant to evaluate facts and evidence in a 
particular case. a/ 

13.1 The Human Right6 Committee ha6 considered the present COmmUniCatiOnS i6 
the light of the information made available to it by the parties, as provided 
in article 5, paragraph 1, of the Optional Protocol, 

13.2 The Committee has taken due note of the State party'6 contention that 
with respect to the alleged violations of article 14 of the Covenant, domestic 
remedies have not been exhausted by the author6 , and of it6 request to review 
the admissibility decision of 7 April 1988 pursuant to rule 93, paragraph 4, 
of the rules of procedure. Itltakes the opportunity to expand upon its 
admissibility findings. 

13.3 The Committee has taken note of the State party'6 contention that the 
communication6 are inadmissible because of the authors' failure to pursue 
constitutional remedies available to them under the J6naican Constitution. Ix 
this connection, the Committee observes that section 20, papagraph 1, of the 
Jamaican Constitution guarantees the right to a fair trial, while section 25 
provides for the implementation of the provisions guaranteeing the rights Of 
the individual. Section 25, paragraph 2, stipulates that the Supreme 
(Constitutional) Court may "hear and determine" applications with regard to 
the alleged non-observance of con6titutional guarantees, but limits its 
jurisdiction to such cases where the applicant6 have not already been afforded 
"adequate mean6 of redress for the contravention6 alleged" (sect. 25, para. 21 
in). The Committee notes that the State party wa6 requested to clarify, 
in a number of interlocutory deCiSion6, whether the Supreme (Constitutional) 
Court has had the opportunity to determine the question pursuant to 
section 25, paragraph 2, of the Jamaican Constitution, whether an appeal to 
the Court of Appeal and the Judicial Committee of the Privy Council ConstituW 
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13.5 As to the merits, the Committee first addresses the authors’ claim that 
the judge’s instructions to the jury were inadequate, in the light of the 
00ntradictory evidence that was put before the jury and which it was for the 
jury to accept or reject. The Committee recalls its established 
jurisprudence S/ that it is generally for the appellate courts of States 
parties to the Covenant to evaluate facts and evidence in a particular case. 
It is not in principle for the Committee to review specific instructions to 
the jury by the judge in a trial by jury, unless it can be ascertained that 
the instructions to the jury were clearly arbitrary or amounted to a denial of 
justice, or that the judge manifestly violated his obligation of 
impartiality. The Committee has no evidence that the trial judge’s 
instructions suffered from such defects. Accordingly, the Committee finds no 
violation of article 14, paragraph 1. 

Iadequate means of redress” within the meaning of section 25, paragraph 2, of 
the Jamaican Constitution. The State party has replied that the Supreme Court 
ha0 so far not had said opportunity. Taking into account the State party’s 
clarification, together with the absence of legal aid for filing a motion in 
the Constitutional Court and the unwillingness of Jamaican counsel to act in 
this regard without remuneration, the Committee finds that recourse to the 
Constitutional Court under section 25 of the Jamaican Constitution is not a 
remedy available to the author within the meaning of article 5, 
paragraph 2 (b), of the Optional Protocol. 

13.4 The Committee observes that the wording of rule 93, paragraph 4, of its 
rules of procedure does not support the State party’s contention that a 
request for the review of an admissibility decision must be addressed prior 
to, and separately from, consideration of the communication on the merits, t/ 

13.6 As to the authors’ claims relating to article 14, paragraphs 3 (b) 
mad (e), the Committee notes that the right of an accused person to have 
adequate time and facilities for the preparation of his defence is an 
important element of the guarantee of a fair trial and an emanation of the 
principle of equality of arms. The determination of what constitutes 
“adequate time” depends on an assessment of the circumstances of each case. 
While it is uncontested that none of the accused met with their lawyers more 
than twice prior to the trial, the Committee cannot conclude that the lawyers 
were placed in a situation where they were unable properly to prepare the case 
for the defence. In particular, the material before the Committee does not 
reveal the.t an adjournment of the case was requested on grounds of 
insufficient time for the preparation of the defence: nor has it been argued 
that the judge would have denied such an adjournment, had it been requested. 
The Committee is not in a position either to ascertain whether the alleged 
failure of the representatives to call witnesses who might have corroborated 
the authors’ testimonies was a matter of professional judgement or of 
negligence. 

13.7 Furthermore, the Committee notes that both Mr. Sawyers and 
W0Ssrs. McLean were represented by privately retained counsel during trial; on 
eppaal, Messrs. McLean were represented by the same privately retained 
Counsel. Mr. Sawyers was represented by a different counsel, who withdrew 
before the appeal was concluded (instead, a legal aid lawyer, a Oueen’s 
counsel, was appointed). Any shortcomings regarding time for consultation and 
Preparation of the defence cannot, therefore, be attributed to the State party. 
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13.8 In respect of the authors’ claim that they were denied a fair trial ox 
account of a “reasonable and well founded” suspicion that there had been 
contact6 between some juror6 and a prosecution witne66, the Committee find6 
that this claim ha6 not been substantiated. 

13.9 Accordingly, the Committee find6 that there ha6 been no violation of 
article 14, paragraph6 3 (b) and (e), of the Covenant. 

14. The Human Right6 Committee, acting under article 5, paragraph 4, of t&, 

Optional Protocol to the International Covenant on Civil and Political Rights, 
is of the view that the fact6 before the Committee do not di6ClOSe any 
violation of the provision6 of the Covenant. 

[Done in English, French, RU66ian and Spanish, the English text being the 
original version.] 

11 See communication6 Nos. 29011988 (A.W. v. J6m&& and 36911989 
(_G.S. v. J-1, inadmissibility decisions of 8 November 1989, paras. 8.2 
and 3.2, respectively. 

w Rule 93, paragraph 4, reads: “Upon consideration of the merits, the 
Committee may review a decision that a communication i6 admissible in the 
light of any explanation or statements submitted by the State party pursuant 
to this rule.” 

91 See, for example, the Committee’s views in communication 
No. 25011987 (Carlton_Reid v. Ja), adopted on 20 July 1990, pares. f0.3 
and 10.4. 
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c. -Q-229/1987.- v. Jw 
jviews &pted on 8 n forty-first session) 

Irvine Reynolds 

The author 

Jamaica 

22 April 1987 

: 18 July 1989 

me Human Riahts ConunitLoR, established under article 28 of the 
International Covenant on Civil and Political Rights, 

Meetinn on 8 April 1991, 

havina concluded its consideration of communication No. 22911987, 
submitted to the Committee by Irvine Reynolds under the Optional Protocol to 
the International Covenant on Civil and Political Rights, 

Raving taken into account all written information made available to it by 
the authors of the communications and by the State party, 

&Q&&l the following: 

. under artwe 5. naragrauh 4, of the O~t&nal Protocol 

1. The author of the communication (initial submission dated 22 April 1987 
and subsequent correspondence) is Irving Reynolds, a Jamaican citizen awaiting 
execution at St. Catherine District Prison, Jamaica. He claims to be the 
victim of a violation of his human rights by Jamaica, without specifying which 
provisions of the International Covenant on Civil and Political Rights he 
considers to have been violated, It is clear from his submissions, however, 
that the allegations relate primarily to article 14 of the Covenant. He is 
represented by counsel. 

2.1 The author was arrested on 1 November 1982 on suspicion of having 
murdered, in the early morning of 31 October 1992, Reginald Campbell, a 
shopkeeper living in the district of Sanquinettf, parish of Clarendon, 
Jfunaica. The author and a co-defendant, Errol Johnson, were tried in the 
Clarendon Circuit Court. On 15 December 1983, they were found guilty as 
charged and sentenced to death. Their appeal was dismissed by the Court of 
Appeal of Jamaica on 29 February 1988 and the Court issued its written 
judgement on 14 March 1988. Author’s counsel subsequently endeavoured to 
petition the Judicial Committee of the Privy Council for special leave to 
appeal: as of January 1991, a petition had not been filed, owing to the 
unavailability of relevant court documents. 
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2.2 The evidence relied on during the trial was circumstantial. On 
31 October 1982 at about 9 a.m., the deceased’s daughter found her father dead 
on the floor of a passageway in his shop, where he used to spend his nights, 
Ho had been stabbed in the neck, and death had been caused by severance of the 
right carotid artery and the right jugular vein. Earlier in the morning. m 
author and his co-defendant had been sQen standing across the street from 
Mr. Campbell’s shop by one of the prosecution witnesses, Lawrence Powell. 
Mr. Powell was acquainted with the author, who asked him for cigarettes. 
Mr. Powell suggested that the author and Mr. Johnson wait for the opening of 
Mr. Campbell’s shop. 

2.3 Later the same morning, another prosecution witness, Errol Carnegie, ssu 
the accused walking along the road from the direction of the deceased’s shop, 
about one mile from the scene of the crime. Errol Johnson was carrying one 
travelling bag, while the author was carrying two. Tine author asked 
Mr. Carnegie to join them and to help them carry the bags, which contained a 
number of unspecified items. They walked for about two miles, and 
Mr. Carnegie noted that the author was manifestly nervous, playing around 
ostentatiously with a knife and trying to hide at the approach of a bus. 
Subsequently, Mr. Carnegie identified the accused. a/ 

2.4 On 1 November, the police searched the house inhabited by the accused. 
In a room occupied by the author, police officers found a brown leather bag 
with several packs of cigarettes as well as cheques signed by Mr, Campbell. 
In the room occupied by Mr. Johnson, they found a blue travelling bag with a 
pair of sneakers. On 12 November 1982, the deceased’s daughter was shown 
these items at the Mandeville police station. She confirmed that the objects 
seized in the author’s room were similar to those sold in her father’s store, 
and that the cheques belonged to her father, who had signed them as chairman 
of the Area Coffee Industry Board. On this occasion, Errol Johnson made a 
remark clearly implicating the author in the crime. 

2.5 Immediately thereafter, Errol Johnson made a statement to the police. 
Although he sought to exculpate himself, he did admit that he had been present 
at the scene of the crime. Be added that he was shocked to see that the 
author had brutally attacked Mr. Campbell. The author allegedly brushed his 
remonstrations aside and made a remark linked to the deceased’s political 
allegiance. 

2.6 During the trial, both the author and Mr. Johnson claimed that they had 
been elsewhere on the morning in question, and presented alibi evidence to 
that effect. 

3.1 The author claims that the judicial proceedings in his case were unfair, 
both in respect of the preliminary investigation and in respect of the trial 
in the Clarendon Circuit Court. Thus, he affirms that he was unrepresented Or 
each of the five identification parades on which he was placed after his 
arrest. No one purportedly was able to identify him on any of the parades. 

3.2 The author further submits that his trial was unfair, in that the judge 
admitted as evidence contradictory statements made by some of the prosecution 
witnesfies. Thus, one witness apparently testified that he had known the 
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ssthor since January 1981, whereas the author could prove that he was in 
detention at that time, until December 1981, on account of a previous 
ssnviction. Another witness testified that he had known the author since 
1978, which was also proved to be wrong. 

3.3 According to the author, his right to a fair trial had been violated in 
that four of the jurors allegedly had been close friends of the deceased. It 
remains unclear, however, whether he alerted his representative to this 
situation. With respect to legal assistance, the author notes that he was 
represented during the trial by two legal aid lawyers; he acknowledges that 
they assisted bim adcrquately in the preparation of his defence and that he had 
sufficient opportunity to consult with them during the trial. 

3.4 According to the author, solne of the witnesses whom he had called to 
testify on his behalf and who were present in court on one day did not testify 
because tbey had allegedly been intimidated by one of the investigating 
officers. 

3.5 With respect to the appeal, it is submitted that immediately upon the 
author’s conviction, his lawyer informed him that there were six potential 
grounds of appeal, the main one being the inadequacy of the judge’s 
instructions to the jury in respect of the identification evidence. According 
to the author, a prison officer prevented him from filling out the appeal 
forms in prison. The author complained of this to the Parliamentary 
Rnhudsman, who replied that he had issued the necessary instructions. The 
author also sought to consult with his lawyer, who ignored, however, his 
requests for assistance. An appeal was nevertheless filed and dismissed. 
Thereupon, the author was told by his lawyer that there would be merits in a 
petition for special leave to appeal to the Judicial Committee of the Privy 
Council. 

3.6 In respect of the requirement of exhaustion of domestic remedies, Counsel 
indicates that in spite of regular and prolonged efforts, copies of relevant 
court documents necessary to effectively petition the Judicial Committee have 
not been made available by the State party. In this context, counsel points 
out that rule 4 of the Judicial Committee’s Statutory Instrument, governing 
the procedure relating to petitions to this body, requires that the judgement 
from which special leave to appeal is sought be filed with the Registry of the 
Judicial Committee. Between July 1988 and the autumn of 1998, counsel 
addressed numerous written requests for copies of the committal papers, the 
trial transcript and the judgement of the Court of Appeal to the authorities, 
all of which were unsuccessful. It was not until December 1990 that several 
court documents were furnished by the State party, including parts of the 
trial transcript: crucial parts of the trial transcript, bowever, are missing, 
including the summing up of the case to the jury by the trial judge. Counsel 
submits that without the complete trial transcript, a petition to the Judicial 
Committee will not be an effective remedy within the meaning of the Optional 
Protocol. 

.  I  set-w 

4.1 The State party contends that the communication is inadmissible under 
article 5, paragraph 2 (b), of the Optional Protocol, since the author retains 
the right, under section 110 of the Jamsican Constitution, to petition the 
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Judicial Committee for special leave to appealr it adds that legal aid would 
be available to the author for this purpose under section 3 of the Poor 
Prisoners’ Defence Act. 

4.2 The State party further contends that the rules of procedure of the 
Judicial Committee do not make a written judgement from the Court of Appeal of 
Jamaica a prerequisite for a petition for special leave to appeal. While 
rule 4 provides that any petitioner for special leave to appeal must submit 
the judgement from which leave to appeal is sought, rule 1 defines “juclgement” 
as “decree, order, sentence or decision of any court, judge or judicial 
officer”. Thus, the State party argues. an order or a decision of the Court 
of Appeal, as distinct from a reasoned judgement, is a sufficient basis for a 
petition for special leave to appeal to the Judicial Committee. It indicates 
that the Privy Council has heard petitions on the basis of the order or 
decision of the Court of Appeal dismissing the appeal. The State party 
forwards a copy of the judgement of the Court of Appeal, adding that it would 
have been available, upon request, to author’s counsel from the date of its 
delivery, 14 March 1988. 

4.3 Finally, the State party affirms that its judicial authorities are not 
responsible for such delays in the pursuit of domestic remedies as might have 
occurred in the case, to the extent that the author would be absolved from 
availing himself of domestic remedies on the ground that their application has 
been “unreasonably prolonged”. 

Issues and nroceedinps before the Committee 

5.1 On the basis of the inEormation before it, the Human Rights Committee 
concluded that the conditions for declaring the communication admissible had 
been met. It observed that the author’s failure to petition the Judicial 
Committee of the Privy Council for leave to appeal could not be attributed to 
him, since relevant court documents, which are a prerequisite for a petition 
for special leave to appeal to be entertained by the Judicial Committee, had 
not been made available to the author or his counsel. The Committee further 
noted that the State party had not complied with the Working Group’s request, 
made on 22 March 1988, to provide the Committee with the texts of the written 
judgements in the case. It concluded that since the author’s and his 
counsel’s sustained efforts to bring the case before the Judicial Committee 
had been frustrated, the application of domestic remedies had been 
unreasonably prolonged. 

5.2 On 18 July 1989, the Human Rights Committee declared the communication 
admissible. 

5.3 The Committee has considered the State party’s submission of 
10 January 1990, made after the decision on admissibility, in which it 
reaffirmed its position that the communication was inadmissible on the ground 
of non-exhaustion of domestic remedies. It takes the opportunity to expand ox 
its admissibility findings. 

5.4 The State party contends that the Judicial Committee of the Privy Council 
may entertain a petition for leave to appeal even without a written judgenmst 
of the Court of Appeal. It bases itself on its interpretation of rule 4 
~!u&Q rule 1 of the Privy Council’s rules of procedure. While the Judicial 



Committee’s rules of procedure do not exclude this reasoning, it fails to take 
into account that, for purposes of the Optional Protocol, P judicial remedy 
must not only be available in theory but must also be effective, that is, have 
6 reasonable prospect of success. The Committee recalls, in this context, 
that domestic remedies need not be exhausted if they objectively have no 
prospect of success. 

5.5 According to the State party, a copy of the written judgement of the 
Court of Appeal would have been available to either author or counsel upon 
request, after its delivery on 14 March 1988. On the other hand, the material 
placed before the Committee reveals that counsel unsuccessfully requested the 
court doauments in the case on at least two occasions, on 16 December 1988 and 
g February 1989, after it had proved impossible to obtain them from her 
client’s former representatives. The Committee notes that it was only in 
December 1990 that counsel obtained copies of some court documents, including 
the judgement of the Court of Appeal. It remains uncontested, however, that 
the trial transcript is incomplete in crucial parts, including the summing up 
of the judge. As any prospective petition for leave to appeal to the Judicial 
Committee would be primarily basea on the issue of evaluation of 
identification evidence by the court of first instance, there was no 
meaningful prospect in lodging the petition in the absence of a complete set 
of the trial transcript. 

5.5 After considering the material submitted by the parties, the Committee 
~ConclUaes that such delays as have occurred in the pursuit of domestic 
remedies are not attributable to the author or his coUnse1, and that counsel 
was entitled to assume that under the circumstances a petition for leave to 
appeal to the Privy Council was not available and effective within the meaning 
of the Optional Protocol. There is, accordingly, no reason to revise the 
Committee’s decision on admissibility of 18 July 1989. 

6.1 As to the Substance Of the author’s allegations, the Committee nOteE With 
concern that, several requests for clarifications notwithstanding, the State 
party has confined itself to issues of admissibility, while failing to address 
the substance of the matter under consideration. Article 4, paragraph 2, of 
the Optional Protocol enjoins a State party to investigate in good faith all 
the allegation6 of violations of the Covenant made against it and its judicial 
authorities, and to make available to the Committee all the information at its 
disposal. In the circumstanoes, due weight must be given to the author’s 
allegations, to the extent that they have been sufficiently substantiated, 

6.2 As to the author’s claim of judicial bias and prejudice, the Committee 
reaffirms that it is generally for the appellate courts of States parties to 
the Covenant to evaluate the facts and evidence in a particular case. It is 
not in principle for the Committee to review specific instruction6 to the jury 
by the judge in a trial by jury, unless it can be ascertained that the 
instructions to the jury were clearly arbitrary or amounted to a denial of 
justice, or that the judge manifestly violated his obligation of inpartiality, 

6.3 After considering those parts of the judge’s instructions that were made 
available to it, the Committee concluaes that the judge’s instruction6 to the 
jury on 15 December 1983 were neither arbitrary nor amounted to a denial of 
justice. The Committee has no evidence either that by admitting alleged 
contradictory statements of prosecution witnesses a6 evidence, the judge 
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violated his obligation of impartiality. The Committee further notes that tin 
author’s allegation that the jury was biased because of the presence of four 
acquaintances of the deceased has not been supported by any evidence as to 
whether the author or his counsel sought to challenge these jurors. The 
Committee, in these circumstances, finds no violation of article 14, 
paragraph 1, of the Covenant, 

6.4 In respect of the author’s claim that witnesses on his behalf who would 
have been available to testify were not called, the Committee is not in a 
position to ascertain whether the failure of the representative to call thsss 
witnesses or, if necessary, to subpoena them, was a matter of professional 
judgment or of negligence. The evidence before the Committee does not support 
a finding of a violation of article 14, paragraph 3 (e)# of the Covenant, 

6.5 Concerning the author’s allegation that he was unrepresented on any of 
the identification parades held in connection with the murder of Mr. Campbell 
and that he was prevented by a prison officer from properly filing his appeal, 
the Committee notes that this claim has not been supported by sufficient 
evidence for it to justify a finding of a violation of article 14, 
paragraph 3 (d), of the Covenant. 

7. The Human Rights Committee, acting under article 5, paragraph 4, of the 
Optional Protocol to the International Covenant on Civil and Political Rights, 
is of the view that the facts before the Committee, do not disclose a 
violation of any of the provisions of the International Covenant on Civil and 
Political Rights. 

[Done in English, French, Russian and Spanish, the English text being the 
original version.1 

ii/ It remains unclear whether the identification occurred during an 
identification parade or during the trial, 
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. Il. Communic&&.n No. 25311987. P&LU.lly v. JanUica [views . ted on 8 An~.U&91. fortv f-t -* seti 1 

Paul Kelly (represented by counsel) 

The author 

: 

we of communication: 

Jamaica 

15 September 1987 

17 October 1969 

The Human Riahts CO~Q.&&B, established under article 28 of the 
International Covenant on Civil and Political Rights, 

&&&g on 8 April 1991, 

w conclR&d its consideration of communication No. 253/1987, 
submitted to the Committee by Paul Kelly under the Optional Protocol to the 
International Covenant on Civil and Political Rights, 

Ravine ta’en into account n all written information made available to it by 
the author of the communications and by the State party, 

A&21&l the followingr 

yiews under article 5. owaoh 4. of tw ProtoCgb* 

1. The author of the communication (initial submission dated 
15 September 1987 and subsequent correspondence) is Paul Kelly, a Jsmaican 
citizen awaiting execution at St. Catherine District Prison, Jamaica. He 
claims to be the victim of a violation by Jamaica of articles 6, paragraph 21 
71 9, paragraphs 3 and 4; 101 and 14, paragraphs 1 and 3 (a) to (e) and (g), 
of the International Covenant on Civil and Political Rights, He is 
represented by counsel. 

. Facts as hrtted bv the &&&L 

2.1 The author was arrested and taken into custody on 20 August 1981. He was 
detained until 15 September 1981 without formal ch>rges being brought against 
him, Following a statement to the police given on 15 September 1951, he was 
charged with having murdered Owen Jamieson on 2 July 1981. He was tried with 
a co-defendant, Trevor Collins, in the Westmoreland Circuit Court between 
9 and 15 February 1983. He and Mr. Collins were found guilty of murder and 

k Individual opinions submitted by Mr. Waleed Sadi and 
Mr. Bertil Wennergren, respectively, are appended. 
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sentenced to death. On 23 February 1983, the author appealed his convictions 
on 28 April 198G, the Jamaican Court of Appeal dismissed his appeal without 
producing a reasoned judgement. On appeal, author’s counsel merely stated 
that he found no merit in arguing the appeal. Because of the absence of a 
reasoned judgement of the Court of Appeal, the author has refrained from 
further petitioning the Judicial Committee of the Privy Council for special 
leave to appeal. 

2.2 The evidence relied on during the trial was that on 1 July 1981 the 
author and Mr. Collins had sold a cow to Basil Miller and had given him a 
receipt for the sale. According to the prosecution, the cow had been stolen 
from Mr. Jamieson, who had visited Mr. Miller’s home on the afternoon of 
1 July and had identified the cow as his property. The accused had then 
purportedly killed Mr. Jemieson in the belief that he had obtained the receipt 
from Mr. Miller implicating them in the theft of the COW. 

2.3 During the trial, the prosecution adduced certain evidence against the 
author and his co-defendant, (a) blood-stained clothing that was found in a 
latrine at the house where the accused lived; (b) the presence of a motivet 
and (c) the oral evidence tendered by the sister of the author and the brother 
of Trevor Collins. In particular, the testimony of the author’s sister was- 

important as to the identification of the clothes found in the latrine. 
According to the prosecution, the author and Mr. Collins had fled the district 
after the murder. Mr. Collins’ brother testified that the accused had 
borrowed a suitcase from him in the early hours of the morning following the 
murder. 

2.4 The author challenged the prosecution’s contention that his statement of 

15 September 1981 had been a voluntary one. In an unsworn statement from the 
dock, he claimed to have been beaten by the police, who had tried to force bin 
to confess to the crime. He affirm6 that the police tried to have him sign a 
“blanko” confession, and that he withstood the beating6 and refused to sign 
any papers presented to him. He further maintains that he never made a 
statement to the police and that he knows nothing about the circumstances of 
Mr. Jamieson’s death. 

laint 

3.1 The author allege6 a violation of articles 7 and 14, paragraph 3 (g), of 
the Covenant on the ground that he was threatened and beaten by the police, 
who tried to make him give and sign a confession, Although the police sought. 
to dismiss his version during the trial, the author contend6 that several 
factors support his claim: his “voluntary confession” was not obtained until 
nearly four weeks after his arrest; no independent witness was present at the 
time when he purportedly confessed and signed his statement; and there were 
numerous inconsistencies in the prosecution’s evidence relating to the manner 
in which his statement was obtained. 

3.2 The author further note6 that 26 days passed between his arrest 
(20 August 1981) and the filing of formal charges against him 
(15 September 1981). During this time, he claims, he was not allowed to 
contact his family nor to consult with a lawyer, in spite of his requests to 
meet with one. After he was charged, another week elapsed before he was 
brought before a judge. During this period, his detention was under the sol6 
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rssponsibility of the police, and he was unable to challenge it. This 
,ituetion, he contends, reveals violations of article 9, paragraphs 2 and 4, 
in that he was not “brought promptly before a judge or other officer 
&horixed by law to exercise judicial power”, and because he was denied the 
nosns of challenging the lawfulness of his detention during the first five 
ussks following his arrest. 

3,3 According to the author. the State party violated article 14, 
Paragraph 3 (a), because he was not informed promptly and in detail of the 
nature of the charges against him. Upon his arrest, he was held for several 
days at the Cf3ntral lock-up at Kingston, pending “collection” by the 
9sstmoreland police, and merely told that he was wanted in con.nection with a 
murder investigation. Further details were not forthcoming even after his 
transfer to Westmoreland. It was only on I.5 September 1981 that he was 
informed that he was charged with the murder of Owen Jamieson. 

3,4 The author submits that article 14, paragraph 3 (b), was violated in his 
osss, since he was denied adequate time and facilities for the preparation of 
his defence, had no or little opportunity to communicate with counsel 
representing him at trial and on appeal, both before and during trial and 
appeal, and because he was unable to defend himself through legal assistance 
of his own choosing. lYn this context, he notes that he experienced 
considerable difficulty in obtaining legal representation. Counsel assigned 
to him during the trial did not meet with him until the opening day of the 
trial; moreover, this meeting lasted a mere 15 minutes, during which it was 
virtually impossible for counsel to prepare the author’s defence in any 
meaningful way. During the trial, he could not consult with the lawyers for 
more than a total of seven minutes, which means that preparation of the 
defence prior to and during the trial was restricted to 22 minutes. He points 
out that the lack of time for the preparation of the trial was extremely 
prejudicial to him, in that his lawyer could not prepare proper submissions on 
his behalf in relation to the admissibility of his “confession statement”, or 
prepare properly for the cross-examination of witnesses. As to the hearing of 
the appeal, the author contends that he never met with, or even instructed, 
his counsel, and that he was not present during the hearing of the appeal. 

3,5 The author also alleges that article 14, paragraph 3 (d), was violated. 
In this connection, he notes that, as he is poor, he had to rely on legal aid 
lawyers for the judicial proceedings against him. While he concedes that this 
situation does not in itself reveal a breach of article 14, paragraph 3 (d), 
he submits that the inadequacy of the Jamaican legal aid system, which 
resulted in substantial delays in securing suitable legal representation, does 
mount to a breach of this provision, He further notes that as he did not 
have an opportunity to discuss his case with the lawyers assigned to his 
appeal, he could not possibly know that this lawyer intended to withdraw the 
appeal and thus could not object to his intentions, He adds that had he been 
apprised of the situation, he would have sought other counsel. 

3.6 The author contends that he has been the victim of a violation of 
article 14, paragraph 3 (c), in that he was not tried without undue delay. 
Thus, almost 18 months elapsed between his arrest and the start of the trial. 
During the whole period, he was in police custody. As a result, he was 
Prevented from carrying out his own investigtitions, which might have assisted 
him in preparing his defence, given that court-appointed legal assistance was 
not immediately forthcoming. 
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3.7 In the author ‘6 opinion, he was denied a fair hearing by an independent 
and impartial tribunal, in violation of article 14, paragraph 1, of the 
Covenant. Firstly, he contends that he was poorly represented by the two 
legal aid lawyers who were assigned to him for the trial and the appeal. kis 
representative during the trial, for instance, allegedly never was in a 
position to present his defence constructively; his cross-examination of 

prosecution witnesses was superficial, and he did not call witnesses on the 
author’s behalf, although the author notes that his aunt, Mrs. Black, could 
have corroborated his alibi. Furthermore, counsel did not call for the 
testimony of a woman - the owner of the housa where the accused had lived - 
who had given the police information leading to the author’s arrest. This, he 
submits, constitutes a violation of article 14, paragraph 3 (e). Secondly, 
the author alleges bias and prejudice on the part of the trial judge. The 
latter allegedly admitted hearsay evidence presented by Basil Miller and 
several other witnesses. When author’s counsel opened his defence statement, 
the judge reaffirmed his desire to dispose of the ca6e expeditiously, while he 
refrained from similar attempts to curtail the presentation of the 
prosecution’s case. He allegedly made disparaging remarks related to the case 
for the defence, thus undermining the presumption of innocence. Finally, the 
judge’s conduct of the voir dire in connection with the determination of the 
voluntary character of the author’s confession is said to have been 
“inherently unfair”. 

3.0 Finally, the author affirms that he is the victim of a violation of 
article 10 of the Covenant, since the treatment he is subjected to on death 
row is incompatible with the respect for the inherent dignity of the human 
person. In this context, he encloses a copy of a report about the conditions 
of detention on death row at St. Catherine Prison, prepared by a United States 
non-governmental organisation, which describes the deplorable living 
conditions prevailing on death row. More particularly, the author claims that 
these conditions put his health at considerable risk, adding that he receives 
insufficient food, of very low nutritional value, that he has no access 
whatsoever to recreational or sporting facilities and that he is locked in his 
cell virtually 24 hours a day. It is further submitted that the prison 
authorities do not provide for even basic hygienic facilities, adequate diet, 
medical or dental care, or any type of educational services. Taken together, 
these conditicns are said to constitute a breach of article 10 of the 
Covenant, The author refers to the Committee’s jurisprudence in this 
regard. 8/ 

3.9 In respect of the requirement of exhaustion of domestic remedies, the 
author maintains that although he has not petitioned the Judicial Committee of 
the Privy Council, he should be deemed to have complied with the requirements 
of article 5, paragraph 2 (b), of the Optional Protocol, He notes that 
pursuant to rule 4 of the Privy Council rules, a written judgement of the 
Court of Appeal is required if the Judicial Committee is to entertain an 
appeal. 

3.10 The author further points out that he was unaware of the existence of 
the Note of Oral ,Judgement until almost three years after the dismissal of his 
appeal, and counsel adds that the trial transcript obtained in October 1989 is 
incomplete in material respects, including the summing-up of the judge, which 
further hampers efforts to prepare properly an appeal to the Privy Council. 
Subsidiarily, he argues that as almost eight years have already elapsea since 
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his conviction, the pursuit of domestic remedies has been unreasonably 
prolonged l Finally, he argues that a constitutional motion in the Supreme 
(Constitutional) Court of Jamaica would inevitably fail, in the light of the 
Precedent set by the Judicial Committee’s decisions in PPP v. Nasralla &/ and 

RileYet: s.f.._Jarna&&, c/ where it was held that the 
Jamaican Constitution was intended to prevent the enactment of unjust laws and 
sot merely unjust treatment under the law. 

vartv’s observations 

4.1 The State party contends that the communication is inadmissible because 
of the author’s failure to exhaust domestic remedies, since he retains the 
right, under section 110 of the Jemaican Constitution, to petition the 
Judicial Committee of the Privy Council for special leave to appeal. In this 
context, it points out that the rules of procedure of the Judicial Committee 
do not make a written judgement of the Court of Appeal a prerequisite for a 
petition for leave to appeal. While rule 4 provides that any petitioner for 
special leave to appeal must submit the judgement from which leave to appeal 
is sought I rule 1 defines “judgement” as “decree order, sentence or decision 
of any court, judge or judicial officer”. Thus, the State party argues, an 
order or a decision of the Court of Appeal, as distinct from a reasoned 
judgement , is a sufficient basis for a petition for special leave to appeal to 
the Judicial Committee. It adds that the Privy Council has heard petitions on 
the basis of the order or decision of the Court of Appeal dismissing the 
appeal. 

4.2 With respect to the substance of the author’s allegations, the State 
party affirms that the facts as presented by the author “seek to raise issues 
of facts and evidence in the case which the Committee does not have the 
competence to evaluate”. The State party refers to the Committee’s decisions 
in communications 290/1988 and 36911989, in which it had been held that “while 
article 14 . . . guarantees the right to a fair trial, it is for the appellate 
courts of States parties to the Covenant to evaluate facts and evidence in a 
particular case”. 81 

&sues and uroceedings before the Committee 

5.1 On the basis of the information before it, the Human Rights Committee 
concluded that the conditions for declaring the communication admissible had 
been met, including the requirement of exhaustion of domestic remedies. In 
this respect, the Committee considered that a written judgement of the Court 
of Appeal of Jamaica was a prerequisite for a petition for special leave to 
appeal to the Judicial Committee of the Privy Council. It observed that in 
the Circumstances, author’s counsel was entitled to assume that any petition 
for special leave to appeal would inevitably fail because of the lack of a 
reasoned judgement from the Court of Appeal; it further recalled that domestic 
remedies need not be exhausted if they objectively have no prospect of success. 

5.2 On 17 October 1989, the Human Rights Committee declared the communication 
admissible. 

3.3 The Committee has noted the State party’s submissions of 8 May and 
4 September 1990, made after the decision on admissibility, in which it 
reaffirms its position that the communication is inadmissible on the ground of 
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non-exhaustion of domestic remedies. The Committee takes the Opportunity to 
expand on its atinissibility findings, in the light of the State party’s 
further observations. The State party has argued that the Judicial Committee 
of the Privy Council may hear a petition for special leave to appeal even ia 
the absence of a written judgement of the Court of Appeal; it bases itself on 
its interpretation of rule 4 iwncto rule 1 of the Privy Council’s Rules of 
Procedure. It is true that the Privy Council has heard several petitions 
concerning Jamaica in the absence of a reasoned judgement of the Court of 
Appeal, but, on the basis of the information available to the Committee, all 
of these petitions were dismissed because of the absence of a reasoned 
judgernent of the Court of Appeal. There is therefore no reason to revise tbs 
Committee’s decision on admissibility of 17 October 1989. 

5.4 As to the substance of the author’s allegations of violations of the 
Covenant, the Committee notes with concern that several requests for 
clarifications notwithstanding, the State party has confined itself to the 
observation that the facts as submitted seek to raise issues of facts and 
evidence that the Committee is not competent to evaluate: it has not addressed 
the author’s specific allegations under articles 7, 9, 10 and 14, paragraph 3, 
of the Covenant. Article 4, paragraph 2, of the Optional Protocol enjoins a 
State party to investigate in good faith all the allegations of violations of 
the Covenant made against it and its judicial authorities, and to make 
available to the Committee all the information at its disposal. The summary 
dismissal of the author’s allegations, in general terms, does not meet the 
requirements of article 4, paragraph 2. In the circumstances, due weight must 
be given to the author Is allegations, to the extent that they have been 
sufficiently substantiated. 

5.5 As to the claim under articles 7 and 14, paragraph 3 (g), of the 
Covenant, the Committee notes that the wording of article 14, 
paragraph 3 (g) - i.e., that no one shall “be compelled to testify against 
himself or to confess guilt” - must be understood in terms of the absence of 
any direct or indirect physical or psychological pressure from the 
investigating authorities on the accused , with a view to obtaining a 
confession of guilt. A f0rtlQr.i . it is unacceptable to treat an accused 
person in a manner contrary to aiticle 7 of the Covenant in Order to extract 8 

confession. In the present case, the author’s claim has not been contested by 
the State party. It is, however, the Committee’s duty to ascertain whether 
the author has sufficiently substantiated his allegation, notwithstanding th8 
State party’s failure to address it. After careful consideration of this 
material, and taking into account that the author’s contention was 
successfully challenged by the prosecution in court, the Committee is unable 
to conclude that the investigating officers forced the author to confess his 
guilt, in violation of articles 7 and 14, paragraph 3 (g). 

5.6 In respect of the allegations pertaining to article 9, paragraphs 3 
and 4, the State party has not contested that the author was detained for 6oms 
five weeks before be was brought before a judge or judicial officer entitled 
to decide on the lawfulness of his detention, The aelay of over one month 
violates the requirement, in article 9, paragraph 3, that anyone arrested ox 0 
crimina! charge shall be brought “promptly” before a judge or other officer 
authorized by law to exercise judicial power, The Committee considers it to 
be an aggravating circumstance that, throughout this period, the author was 
denied access to legal representation and any contact with his family, As 8 



result, his right under article 9, paragaph 4 , was also violated, since he was 
pgt in duo time afforded the opportunity to obtain, on his own initiative, a 
decision by the court on the lawfulness of his detention. 

5.7 Inasmuch as the author’s claim under article 10 is ooncerned, the 
fomittee reaffirms that the obligation to treat individuals with respect for 
the inherent dignity of the human person encompasses the provision of, 
u, adequate medical care during detention. a/ The provision of basic 
sanitary facilities to detained persons equally falls within the ambit of 
article 10 l The Committee further considers that the provision of inadequate 
food to detained individuals and the total absence of recreational facilities 
does not, save under exceptional circumstances, meet the requirements of 
article 10. In the author’s case, the State party has not refuted the 
author’s allegation that he has contracted health problems as a result of a 
lack of basic medical care, and that he is only allowed out of his cell for 
30 minutes each day. As a result, his right under article 10, paragraph 1, of 
the Covenant has been violated. 

5.8 Article 14, paragraph 3 (a), requires that any individual under criminal 
charges shall be informed promptly and in detail of the nature and the charges 
against him. The requirement of prompt information, however, only applies 
ouce the individual has been formally charged with a criminal offence. It 
does not apply to those remanded in custody pending the result of police 
investigations; the latter situation is covered by article 9, paragraph 2, of 
tlie Covenant. In the present case, the State party has not denied that the 
author was not apprised in any detail of the reasons for his arrest for 
several weeks following his apprehension and that he was not informed about 
the facts of the crime in connection with which he was detained or about the 
identity of the victim. The Committee concludes that the requirements of 
article 9, paragraph 2, were not met. 

5.9 The right of an accused person to have adequate time and facilities for 
the preparation of his defence is an important element of the guarantee of a 
fair trial and an important aspect of the principle of equality of arms. In 
cases in which 8 capital sentence may be pronounced on the accused, it is 
axiomatic that sufficient time must be granted to the accused and his counsel 
to prepare the defence for the trial. The determination of whet constitute6 
“adequate time” requires an assessment of the individual circumstsnces of each 
case. The author also contends that he was unable to obtain the attendance of 
witnesses. It is to be noted, however, that the material before the Cormnittee 
does not disclose whether either counsel or author complained to the trial 
judge that the time or facilities were inadequate. Furthermore, there is no 
indication that counsel decided not to cell witnesses in the exercise of his 
Professional judgement, or that, if a request to call witnesses was made, the 
trial judge disallowed it. The Committee therefore finds no violation of 
article 14, paragraph 3 (b) and (e) . 

5.10 As to the issue of the author’s representation, in particular before the 
Court of Appeal, the Committee recalls that it is axiomatic that legal 
assistance should be made available to a convicted prisoner under sentence of 
death. This applies to all the stages of the judicial proceedings. In the 
author’s case, it is clear that legal assistance was assigned to him for the 
appeal. What is at issue is whether his counsel had a right to abandon the 
appeal Without prior consultation with the author. The author’s application 

-247- 



for leave to appeal to the Court of Appeal, dated 23 February 1983. indicates 
that he did not wish to be present during the hearing of the appeal, but that 
he wished legal aid to be assigned for this purpose. Subsequently, and 
without previously consulting with the author, counsel opined that there was 
no merit in the appeal, thus effectively leaving the author without legal 
representation. The Committee is of the opinion that while article 14, 
paragraph 3 (d), does not entitle the accused to choose counsel provided to 
him free of charge, measures must be taken to ensure that counsel, once 
assigned. provides effective representation in the interests of justice. This 
includes consulting with, and informing, the accused if he intends to withdraw 
an appeal or to argue before the appeals court that the appeal has no merit. 

5.11 With respect to the claim of “undue delay” in the proceedings against 
the author, two issues arise. The author contends that his right, under 
article 14, paragraph 3 (c), to be tried without “undue delay” was violated 
because almost 10 months elapsed between his arrest and the opening of the 
trial. While the Committee reaffirms, as it did in its general comment on 
article 14, that all stages of the judicial proceedings should take place 
without uddue delay, it cannot conclude that a lapse of a year and a half 
between the arrest and the start of the trial constituted “undue delay”, as 
there is no suggestion that pre-trial investigations could have been concluded 
earlier, or that the author complained in this respect to the authorities. 

5.12 However, because of the absence of a written judgement of the Court of 
Appeal, the author has, for almost five years since the dismissal of his 
appeal in April 1986, been unable effectively to petition the Judicial 
Committee of the Privy Council, as shown in paragraph 5.3 above. This, in the 
Committee’s opinion, entails a violation of article 14, paragraph 3 (c), and 
article 14, paragraph 5. The Committee reaffirms that in all cases, and in 
particular in capital cases, the accused is entitled to trial and appeal 
proceedings without undue delay, whatever the outcome of these judicial 
proceedings mty turn out to be. 81 

5.13 Finally, inasmuch as the author’s claim of judicial bias is concerned, 
the Committee reiterates that it is generally for the appellate courts of 
States parties to the Covenant to evaluate the facts and evidence in a 
particular case. It is not in principle for the Committee to review specific 
instructions to the jury by the judge in a trial by jury, unless it can be 
ascertained that the instructions to the jury were clearly arbitrary or 
amounted to a denial of justice, or that the judge manifestly violated his 
obligation of impartiality. The Committee does not have sufficient evidence 
that the author’s trial suffered from such defects. 

5.14 The Committee is of the opinion that the imposition of a sentence of 
death upon the cunclusion of a trial in which the provisions of the Covenant 
have not been respected constitutes, if no further appeal against the sentence 
is available, a violation of article 6 of the Covenant. As the Committee 
noted in its general comment 6 (161, the provision that a sentence of death 
may be imposed only in accordance with the law and not contrary to the 
provisions of the Covenant implies that “the procedural guarantees therein 
prescribed must be observed, including the right to a fair hearing by an 
independent tribunal, the Presumption of innocence, the minimum guarantees for 
the defence, and the right to review by a higher tribunal”. In the present 
ca6e, while a petition to the Judicial Committee is in theory still available, 
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11: would not be an available remedy within the meaning of article 5, 
Paragraph 2 (b), of the Optional Protocol, for the reasons indicated in 
Paragraph 5.3 above. Accordingly, it may be concluded that the final sentence 
of death was passed without having met the requirements of article 14, and 
that as a result, the right protected by article 6 of the Covenant has been 
vi0hted. 

6. The Human Rights Committee, acting under article 5, paragraph 4, of the 
optional Protocol to the International Covenant on Civil and Political Rightfi, 
is of the view that the facts before the Committee disclose violations of 
articles 6, 9, paragraphs 2 to 4, 10 and 14, paragraphs 3 (cl and (d) and 5 of 
the Covenant. 

7. It is the view of the Committee that, in capital punishment ca6e6, State6 
parties have an imperative duty to observe rigorously all the guarantees for a 
fair trial set out in article 14 of the Covenant. The Committee is of the 
view that Mr. Paul Kelly, victim of a violation of article 14, 
paragraphs 3 (c) and (cl) and 5 of the Covenant, is entitled to a remedy 
entailing his release. 

0. The Committee would wish to receive information on any relevant meaeure6 
taken by the State party in respect of the Committee’s views. 

[Done in English, French, Russian and Spanish, the English text being the 
original version. ] 

Q/ See final View6 in para. 12.7 Of communication No. 232/1987 
(Daniel Pinto v. . . TrW 1, adopted on 20 July 1990. 

b/ [1967J 2 All ER, at 161. 

c/ (19821 3 All ER, at 469. 

Decisions of 8 November 1989. 290/1988 
369/1%9 (E.S. v. Jam&&. pare. 3.2. 

( LW. v. JMlaica), pars, 8.2; 

Q/ See, for example, the final view6 of the Committee in communications 
Nos. 210/1986 and 225/1987, pare, 13.5, (Earl Pratt and Ivan Morgan), adopted 
on 6 April 1989. 
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APPENDIX I 

rule 94. v-h 3. of the CQW$&Qtee’s rules of proce8ur.e 
sxuwernbw the Committee s views on -on Noa Zfi3/190~ 

Paul 
* 

I respectfully submit hereafter a separate opinion to the views adopted 
by the Human Rights Committee on 9 April 1991 with regard to communication 
No. 253/1907, submitted by Paul Kelly against Jsmaica. In the Committee’s 
view, the complainant was a victim of a violation of, fnter_alia, article 14, 
parayraph 3 (d), of the Covenant, in the sense that he was essentially 
deprived of effective representation, as called for in a said provision, 
because court-appointed counsel did not pursue Mr. Kelly’s right of appeal 
properly by deciding against pursuing it without prior consultation with his 
client. The central issue which the Committee had to determine is whether any 
error of judgement by the complainant’s legal counsel may be imputed to the 
State party, and therefore render it responsible for the alleged errors of 
counsel and accordingly serve as a ground to order the release of the victim 
from imprisonment and thus escape from the sentence imposed upon him by the 
Westmoreland Circuit Court for a murder committed on 2 July 1981. 

While sharing the view of the Committee that in proceedings for serious 
crimes, especially capital punishment cases, a fair trial for accused persons 
must provide them with effective legal counsel if the accused are unable to 
retain private,counsel, the responsibility of the State party in providing 
legal counsel may not go beyond the responsibility to act in good faith in 
assigning legal counsel to accused individuals. Any errors of judgement by 
court-appointed counsel cannot be attributed to the State party any more than 
errors by privately retained counsel can be. In an adversary system of 
litigation, it is unfortunate that innocent people go to the gallows for 
mistakes made by their lawyers, just as criminals may escape the gallows 
simply because their Pawyers are clever. This flaw runs deep into the 
adversary system of litigation applied by the majority of States parties to 
the Covenant. If court-appointed lawyers are held accountable to a higher 
degree of responsibility than their private counterparts, and thus the Stat0 
p,arty is made accountable for any of their own errors of judgement, then, I ss 
afraid, the Committee is applying a double standard. 

I therefore beg to differ with the Committee’s view that the author 
should be released on account of the alleged error6 made by counsel assigned 
to him for the appeal. I would have been open to suggestions of other 
remedies to be granted to the complainant, including declaring a mistrisl or 
calling for snother judicial review of his case by the appellate court. to 
determine the matter of alleged gross errors made by his counsel, 

Waleed SAD1 
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APPZNDIX II 

oovted bv Mr. Berw our- 
to rule 94. owavh 3. of the Committee’s rules of vrocedurg 
Concernin? the 2531199 7, 

I concur in the views expressed in the Committee’s decision. However, in 
my opinion, the arguments in paragraph 5.6 should be expanded. 

Anyone deprived of his liberty by arrest or detention shall, according to 
article 9, paragraph 4 , of the Covenant, be entitled to take proceedings 
before a court. In addition, article 9, paragraph 3, ensures that anyone . arrested or detained Dn criminal 0&rg.09 shall be brought before a -l&g9 or 
other officer authorized by law to exercise judicial power. A similar right 
is contained in article 5 of the European Convention on Human Rights, which is 
applicable to the “lawful arrest or detention of a person effected for the 
purpose of bringing him before the competent legal authority on reasonable 
suspicion of having committed an offence, or when it is reasonably considered 
necessary to prevent his committing an offence or fleeing after having done 
60. ” 

The author was arrested and taken into custody on 20 August 19811 he was 
detained .incommunicadQ, On I5 September 1981 he was charged with murder; only 
one week later was he brought before a judge. 

While article 9, paragraph 1, of the Covenant covers all forms of 
deprivation of liberty by arrest or detention, the scope of application of 
paragraph 3 is limited to arrests and detentions “on a criminal charge”. It 
would appear that the State party interprwts this provision in the sense that 
the obligation of the authorities to bring the detainee before a judge or 
judicial officer does not arise until a formal criminal charge has been served 
to him. It is, however, , abundantly clear from the traaaux that 
the formula “on a criminal charge” was meant to cover as broad a scope of 
application as the corresponding provision in the European Convention. All 
types of arrest and detention in the course of crime prevention are therefore 
covered by the provision, whether it is preventive detention, detention 
pending investigation or detention pending trial. The French version of the 
paragraph (“ddtenu du chef d’une infractin p&ale”) conveys this meaning 
better than the English version. 

It should be noted that the words “shall be brought promptly” reflect the 
original form of habeas corotda (“Habeas corpus NN ad sub-judiciendum”) and 
order the authorities to bring a detainee before a judge or judicial officer 
a6 soon as possible, independently of the latter’s express wishes in this 
respect. The word “promptly” does not permit a delay of mvre than two to 
three days. 

As the author was not brought before a judge until about five weeks had 
passed since his detention, the violation of article 9, paragraph 3, of the 
Covenant is flagrant. The fact that the author was held incommunicado until 
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he was formally charged deprived him of his right, under article 9. 
paragraph 4, to file an application of: his own for judicial review of his 
detention by a court. Accordingly, this provision was also violated. 

Bertil WEXINERG~ 
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and L. mm and A- and Bg Word* E* ana I* Lundawist* L* EaU 
1 V. Sweden (views -ted on 9 No&xnber 199Q, 

fortieth session) 

Submittedt G. and L. Lindgren and L. Helm 
A. and B. Hjord, E. and I. Lundquist, 
L. Radko and E. Stahl 
(represented by counsel) 

d vict;imFc : The authors 

State oartv concerned8 Sweden 

-of 25 May 1988 

&ta of the decisions on . admiss ibilitvt 30 March 1989 

l&man RightsJ&m&tf;ee, established under article 28 of the 
International Covenant on Civil and Political Rights, 

k&&&g on 9 November 1990, 

Ravine concluded its consideration of communications Nos. 298/1988 and 
299/1988, submitted to the Committee by G. and L. Lindgren and L. Helm and 
A. and B. Hjord &-a&. under the Optional Protocol to the International 
Covenant on Civil and Political Rights, 

no taken into acw all written information made available to it by 
the authors of the communications and by the State party, 

w the following: 

. 
Decision to deal Qintlv with two cB 

J&e Ii- Rights Committee, 

Consi- that communications Nos. 298/1988 and 299/1988 refer to 
closely related events affecting the authors, 

Q,xrsid&,ng further that the two communications can appropriately be 
dealt with together, 

1. Decides, pursuant to rule 88, paragraph 2, of its rules of 
procedure, to deal jointly with these communications; 

2. J&Q&r de- that this decision shall be communicated to the 
State party and the authors of the communications. 
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WB 11-10 5. v&m.gravh 4. of m protoc~& 

1. The authors of the communication (initial letters dated 25 May 1988 an6 
subsequent correspondence) are G. and L. Lindgren and L. Holm (communication 
No, 298/1988), A. and B. Hjord, E. and I. Lundquist, L. Radko and E. Stahl 
(communication No. 299/1988), Swedish citizens residing in the municipalities 
of Norrkliping and Upplands-Bra, Sweden. They claim to be victims of a 
violation by the Government of Sweden of article 26 of the International 
Covenant on Civil and Political Rights. They are represented by counsel. 

2.1 The authors are the parents of children who attend the private 
Rudolf Steiner School in Norrkijping and the Ellen Key School in Stockholm, 
For the school year 1987188 they applied to the municipality of Norrkijpiag for 
financial aid for the purchase of their children’s textbooks and to the 
municipality of Upplands-Bro for financial aid for their children’s school 
meals and for the purchase of their textbooks. On 20 April 1988 and 
10 February 1988, respectively, their applications were rejected. The authors 
did not appeal and therefore the decisions became final. 

2.2 The authors consider that the rejection of financial aid constitutes a 
violation of article 26 of the Covenant since the kind of financial aid they 
applied for, the so-called School Social Aid (SSA), is normally granted by 
Swedish municipalities regardless of whether the children are attending 
private or public schools. Such aid is allegedly intended to relieve the 
parents of the additional expenses they face because of the compulsory school 
attendance of their children. Since, pursuant to the Parents’ Code, parents 
must support their children, who are under an obligation to attend 
comprehensive School, the Swedish legislature considers financial aid to be a 
social benefit and complementary to child allowances. 

2.3 Children may attend either a public or a recognized private school in 
order to satisfy the requirement of compulsory school attendance. According 
to the authors, the award of free or subsidized textbooks and of free school 
meals is neither exempted from the scope of the equality rule nor from the 
scope of article 26 of the Covenant. 

2.4 The Supreme Administrative Court has considered “SSA” to constitute 
services provided free of charge. This, the authors claim, is incorrect, 
since it is financed out of the municipal income tax, borne by all residents 
of the municipality. They further allege that, for ordinary Swedish families, 
public grants ensure a basic standard of living. “SSA” , therefore, 
constitutes a supplementary, tax-free income. Parents receiving “SSA” are 
said to be put in a better economic situation yis-&-via parents who do not 
receive such aid. The authors consider this fact to compound the 
discriminatory effect of the municipality’s refusal to grant them “SSA”. 

2.5 Since 1958, the decision to award financial aid has been delegated by tbs 
central Government to the municipal authorities. Pursuant to the Local 
Government Act, municipal authorities are prohibited from treating residents 
differently on any other than on objective bases, so as to ensure equality of 
treatment in the application Of the law. 

2.6 The authors claim that there is discrimination between their children soa 
the pupils of public schools or private schools receiving financial aid. This 
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difference in treatment is possible because the local authorities are under no 
legal obligation to grant financial aid to private schools, which renders the 
system arbitrary. 

2.7 The authors claim that they have exhausted domestic remedies for purpose6 
of article 5, paragraph 2 (b) of the Optional Protocol. In the light of a 
1970 landmark decision of the Supreme Administrative Court rejecting an appeal 
filed by parents who complained about the denial of “SSA”, the authors contend 
that an appeal would be futile, especially considering that all similar 
appeals following the 1970 decision have been rejected. 

3. BY decisions dated 8 July 1988, the Working Group of the Human Rights 
Committee transmitted the communications under rule 91 of the rules of 
procedure to the State party, requesting information and observations relevant 
to the question of admissibility. In this context, it asked the State party 
to provide the Committee with the rules and regulations governing the granting 
and use of financial aid for private schools or their pupils in respect of 
school meals and teaching aids. 

4.1 In its submissions under rule 91, dated 22 November 1988, the State party 
objected to the admissibility of the communications under article 3 of the 
Optional Protocol, on grounds of lack of merit. It admitted, however, that 
domestic remedies had been exhausted within the meaning of article 5, 
paragraph 2 (b), of the Optional Protocol, since the legal situation in Sweden 
is such that any appeal would have been futile. 

4.2 The State party submit6 that the Swedish school System is regulated by 
the 1985 School Act (m 1985:llOO). Sweden operates a uniform public 
school system comprising a compulsory basic school for pupil6 aged 
7-16 years. The duty to attend school corresponds to the right to receive 
education within the framework of the public school system (chap. 3. sect, 1, 
of the 1985 Act). The duty to attend school shall, in principle, be fulfilled 
by attending a public school. Exceptions to this rule are Sami schools, 
approved independent school6 (private schools) and national boarding schools 
(chap. 3, sect. 2, of the 1985 Act). The Act stipulates that the obligation 
to attend school may be satisfied through attendance at a private school 
approved for that purpose by the local school board. The Act provides that 
approval shall be granted if the school in question provides education of a 
quality that corresponds to that of the compulsory basic school. 

4.3 The 1985 Act provides that basic compulsory school shall be free of 
charge for pupil6 (chap. 4, sect. 15). In particular, books, writing utensils 
and other aids shall be provided to the pupils free of charge. The local 
government of each municipality i6 charged with the responsibility of 
Providing education that meet6 the standards set by the State and to finance 
this public sector school system (chap. 4, sect. 6). In Sweden the 
municipalities enjoy a wide measure of autonomy with respect to their own 
elected municipal assembly and finance their own operation6 through taxation 
of their residents. Each municipality determine6 its own tax rate and the 
revenue constitutes the municipality’6 main source of income. Tax rate6 vary 
according to the needs and the financial situation of each municipality, The 
municipalities receive certain contributions from the State toward6 the 
expense6 for the maintenance of the public school system, These contributions 
go Primarily to the salaries of the staff. No particular grant ie given to 
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cover expenses for the purchase of textbooks or for provision of school 
meals. These are, as a result, borne by the municipalities. 

4.4 The possibility for an approved private school at the compulsory school 
level to obtain State grants is regulated in decree 1983r97. Pursuant to it, 
the State may, upon application from the school, grant such aid, in practice 
when the school has been functioning for approximately three years. The grant 
is given as a fixed sum per pupil and differs depending on the educational 
level reached by the pupil. The grant can be subject to certain conditions, 
In principle, the school may be open to all and have reasonable fees and a 
pedagogic plan approved by the National Board of Education. 

4.5 Decree 1967:270 on Private Schools and decree 1988:681 on State Grants 
for National Boarding Schools and Certain Private Schools apply to large 
private schools, which provide education at both the basic and higher levels, 
The grants are calculated in an exact manner, which resembles the method used 
for grants for the public sector schools in a municipality. The 1967 decree 
applies to the Ellen Key School in Stockholm and to the Rudolf Steiner School 
in Norrkiiping . 

4.6 There are no particular rules concerning grants from municipalities to 
private schools or their pupils. The municipality must decide on these 
matters on the basis of the general rules of competence. The decision is 
subject to appeal in accordance with a special procedure. 

4.7 The State adds that in Sweden a so-called general child grant 
(mnbidrag) is provided for children under 16 years of age. This grant is 
paid to the custodian of the child and at present amounts to 450 Swedish 
kroner per month. For children above 16 years attending school or higher 
level schools, study aid is granted up to the age of 20 years. The State 
designates the establishments where pupils are entitled to receive such study 
aid (1973 Act, chap. 3, sect. 1). 

4.8 According to the State party, it cannot reasonably follow from article 26 
of the Covenant that the State or a municipality should cover expenses 
incurred by attendance at a private school, voluntarily chosen by the student, 
instead of the corresponding public school. Failure to grant aid cannot 
constitute a discriminatory act within the meaning of article 26. Private 
schools are available, and any difference in the legal and/or financial 
situation of these schools and their pupils is laid down in a manner 
compatible with article 26. 

4.9 With regard to the equality principle in municipal matters, the State 
party submits that this principle cannot change the fact that there is no 
statutory obligation for municipalities to grant private schools or their 
pupils financial aid. Consequently, a decision not to concede grants cannot 
be qualified as discriminatory. 

4.10 Concerning the allegation of discrimination compared with pupils of 
other private schools, the State party submits that the decisions involved 
fall under the competence of the municipalities, which enjoy a large degree Of 

autonomy. The legislation is based on the concept that the local authorities 
are best placed to take decisions relating to educational matters in their 
district. The difference in treatment that may result from this independence 
is, according to the State party, based on objective and reasonable criteria, 
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5.1 In their comments dated 21 December 1988, the authow3 note that “parents” 
are not mentioned at all in the State party’s submissions, although parents 
are the citizens being treated differently financially in spite of their 
identical obligation under the Parents’ Code. 

5.2 As regards textbooks, the authors contend that the legal duty imposed on 
parents to have their children attend school implies that expenses should be 
shared equally by all parents, regardless of the type of school chosen. Free 
textbooks are intended to relieve parents from their obligations under the 
Parents ’ Code and to eliminate unjust distinctions between families. WSA” is 
not intended to subsidise education, but to ease the family budget generally. 
Consequently, it is in this purely social context that discrimination has 
occurred. . 

6.1 Before considering any claims in a communication, the Human Rights 
Committee must, in accordance with rule 81 of its rules of procedure, decide 
whether or not it is admissible under the Optional Protocol to the Covenant. 

6.2 The Committee ascertained, as required under article 5, paragraph 2 (a), 
of the Optional Protocol, that the same matter was not being examined under 
another procedure of international investigation or settlement. The Committee 
noted that the State party did not contest the admissibility of the 
communication with respect to article 5, paragraph 2 (b), of the Optional 
Protocol. The Committee therefore concluded that, on the basis of tile 
information before it, the requirements of article 5, paragraph 2, of the 
Optional Protocol, concerning prior exhaustion of domestic remedies, had been 
met. 

6.3 With regard to the State Party’s submission that the “lack of merit” in 
the author’s argumentation should be considered as sufficient to declare thy 
communication inadmissible pursuant to article 3 of the Optional Protocol, the 
Committee recalled that article 3 provides that communications shall be 
declared inadmissible if theyr (a) are anonymous, (b) constitute an abuse of 
the right of submission, or (c) are incompatible with the provisions of the 
Covenant. It observed that the authors had made a reasonable effort to 
substantiate their allegations, for purposes of admissibility, and that they 
had invoked a specific provision of the Covenant. Accordingly, the Corfunittes 
decided that the issues before it should be examined on the merits. 

7. On 30 March 1989 the Human Rights Committee therefore decided that the 
communications were admissible. 

8.1 In its submissions under article 4, paragraph 2, of the Optional 
Protocol, dated 12 October 1989, the State party indicates that it does not 
approve the use by counsel of the term “School Social Aid” (SSA) since the 
term might convey a wrong impression that the financial aid in question is a 
specific and clearcut form OE social assistance. The State party recalls that 
in Sweden there exists a uniform public sector school system conceived to 
serve the entire pouplation of the country and that, in principle, the duty to 
attend school prescribed by law is to be fulfilled within the framework on the 
public school system. The legislation here at issue is aimed at providing 
equal education for children all over the country and also reflects the 
political will to provide all children with an opportunity to attead the 
public sector education system. Accordingly, fulfilling the duty to attend 
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school in schools other than those envisaged by the public sector must be seen 
as an erceptioa La the general rule. In this context, the State party points 
out that there are relatively few private schools that qualify as a valid 
substitute to the compulsory part of the public sector school system. It is 
further submitted that the existing public school system has not disregarded 
the fact tknt peoplo in Sweden might have different values in so far as 
education is concerned. In this connection, the State party quotes from a 
statement made in the context of the 1980 Teaching Plan for the compulsory 
basic school, “Aims and Directives”, where, inter it is stressed that 
01 . . . Schools should be open to the presentation of difkerent values and 
opinions and stress the importance of personal concern”. Moreover, it points 

out that the same objective is contemplated by the School Act of 1985, which, 
in Ch. 3. Sec. 2, provides that a school may, at the request of a custodian of 
a pupil under the duty to attend school, dispense such a pupil from the 
obligation to attend otherwise compulsory activities in the educational 
programme of that school. These are but a few examples to demonstrate that 
the public sector school system in Sweden is intended and conceived to serve 
the needs of the whole population of Sweden and that, therefore, it is not 
necessary to establish a parallel school system. 

8.2 The State party further argues that the compulsory part of the public 
sector school system remains always open to all children who are subject to 
the duty to attend school and that parents who have chosen to have their 
children fulfil their duty in alternative schools retain the right to request 
that their children be integrated within the public sector school system. 
This stems from the aim of the legislator that the duty to attend school 
should in principle be fulfilled within the framework of the public sector 
school system. Accordingly, it is contended that it cannot be reasonably 
expected that a municipality should organise both the public sector school 
system, which is open to all children, and at the same time contribute towards 
covering the costs of privately organieed schools. The State party 
acknowledges that certain municipalities may have agreed to contribute to the’ 
activities of certain private schools. Such contributions are granted for 
purposes of covering costs for school-books, school meals and medical care at 
school and are given either in the form of a grant of money or by granting 
pupils in a private school the possibility of having meals or visiting health 
care facilities. The municipal support of private schools, however, varies 
from one municipality to another or it may also differ from one school to 
another within the same municipality, This depends on the interest that the 
school represents in the eye of the municipal board, but, more importantly, on 
the great liberty that a municipality enjoys when deciding whether and to what 
extent it intends to support a private school. In this context, the State 
party adds that, according to a number of decisions by the Supreme 
Administrative Court of Sweden, it does not, in principle, fall under the 
competence of a municipality to grant contributions to matters which are of DO 
particular general interest to the inhabitants of the municipality, The state 
party therefore reiterates its contention that no violation of the Covenant 
has occurred in any of the respects alleged by the authors. 

9.1 In their comments dated 22 December 1989, the authors observe that the 
State party’s submissions focus on “education” and the “public school system” 
in order to divert attention from the authors’ argument that the assistance at 
issue does not relate to education, but is intended to relieve parents from 
their obligations under the Parents’ Code Act within a purely social context. 
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They reiterate that the substance of the matter under consideration remains 
the differentiation between parents with regards to social benefits granted a6 
Personal relief of their obligations under the Parents’ Code and points out 
that the State party, by referring to municipal contributions to private 
6ChoolS for purposes of covering their Costs or supporting their activities, 
clearly shows no inclination to admit that such social benefits - free meals 
and textbooks - are granted to individuals. 

9.2 As to the form OF the assistance under consideration, authors argue that, 
contrary to what the State party maintains, it is easily definable. They 
refer to the Government’s aanual decrees on Intermunicipal Compensation that 
determine the per can&a amount relating to free meals and textbooks 
applicable to pupils attending the public sector schools of Sweden. The 
Decrees relating to the school years 1987/1988 and 1988/1989 are based on 
statistical figures concerning costs of meals, textbook6 and other items, as 
compiled by the Sweden Association of Local Authorities. As to the value of 
this assistance, it is submitted that, independently of its various forms, the 
financial aid pertaining to pupils attending private schools is easily 
transformable into fixed 6mounts of money. In fact, since 194G most Swedish 
municipalities (and not “certain” municipalities as the State party contents) 
administer this form of social assistance to parents on an equal basis. 

9.3 In addressing the State party’s argument that “according to a number of 
decisions of the Supreme Administrative Court, it does not in principle fall 
under the competence of a municipality to grant contributions to matter6 that 
are of no particular general interest to the inhabitants of the municipality”, 
the authors point out that the matters referred to are not spelled out by the 
State party. In this respect, they add that since the beginning of this 
century it has been considered of general interest that Swedish municipalities 
provide all children within their boundaries with meals and basic textbooks. 

9.4 With regard to the public costs for school meals and textbooks, the 
authors challenge the State party’6 statement according to which it cannot be 
reasonably expected that a municipality should organiae the public sector 
School system and, at the same time, provide for contributions intended to 
Cover the cost6 for private Schools. This statement, it is submitted, clearly 
contradicts the declaration made in January 1988 by the Swedish Minister of 
Education on behalf of the Government: 

“In my opinion it is reasonable that a local government pays 
contributions to private schools for pupils registered as resident in the 
municipality, contributions that shall in principle amount to the 
equivalent of economies effected as the municipality does not pay eg. 
for school meals and textbooks.” (Proposition 1987/88rloo) 

9.5 Finally, the authors maintain that the description of the public school 
sector contained in the State party’s submission is intended to convey the 
impression that a private school system is unnecessary in Sweden. They 
therefore object to the State party’s assertion that I’... the public sector 
school system is intended to serve the needs of the entire population and does 
not make it necessary to build up parallel school systems . ..I’. and submit the 

this is largely contradicted by the fact that parents of more than 5,000 

Pupils have nevertheless found it necessary, in 1989, to choooe private 
schools. In this context, they add that many more parents would be willirg to 
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send their children to such schools, if they could afford them and if the 
authorities would not withhold the assistance in question. 

10.1 The Human Rights Committee has considered the merits of the 
communications in the light of all the information made available to it by t& 
perties, as provided in article 5, paragraph 1, of the Optional Protocol, 

10.2 The main issue beforo the Committee is whether the authors of the 
communications are victims of a violation of article 26 of the Ccmenant 
because, as parents of children attending a private school, they have been 
denied subsidies from the municipality of Norrkijping for t,he textbooks of 
their children attending the Rudolf Steiner School in Norrktiping and from the 
municipality of Upplands-Bro for the textbook6 and school meals of their 
children attending the Ellen Key School in Stockholm, whereas parents of 
children who attend public schools and parents whose children attend private 
schools in other municipalities do enjoy financial assistance for their 
children’ 6 textbooks and meals. In deciding whether or not the State party 
has violated article 26 by not granting the authors such benefits, the 
Committee bases its findings on the followin-g observations. 

10.3 ‘The State party’s educational system provides for comprehensive public 
sector schooling and allow6 for private education as an alternative to public 
education. In this connection the Committee observes that the State party amI 
its municipalities make public sector schooling and a variety of ancillary 
benefits, such as free transport by bus, free textbooks and school meals, 
available to all children subject to compulsory school education, The State 
Party cannot be deemed to be under an obligation to provide the same benefits 
to private schools: indeed, the preferential treatment given to public sector 
schooling is reasonable and based on objective criteria. The parents of 
Swedish children are free to take advantage of the public sector schooling or 
to choose private schooling for their children. The decision of the authors 
of these communications to choose private education was not imposed on them by 
the State party or by the municipalities concerned, but reflected a free 
choice recognized and respected by the State party arid the municipalities. 
Such free decision, however, entails certain consequences, notably payment of 
tuition, transport, textbooks and school meals. The Committee notes that a 
State party cannot be deemed to discriminate against parents who freely choose 
not to avail themselves of benefits which are generally open to all. The 
State party has not violated article 26 by failing to provide the ssme 
benefits to parents of children attending private schools as it provides to 
parents of children at public schools. 

10.4 The authors also allege discrimination by the State party because 
different private schools receive different benefits from the municipalities. 
The Committee notes that the authors complain about decisions taken not by the 
authorities of the Government of Sweden but rather by local authorities, ‘Ihe 
State party has referred to the decentralized system existing in Sweden, 
whereby decisions of this nature are taken at the local level. In this 
connection the Committee recalls its prior jurisprudence that the State 
party’s responsibility is engaged by virtue of decisions of its municipalities 
and that no State party is relieved of its obligations under the Covenant by 
delegating some of its functions to autonomous organs or municipalities. a/ 
The State party has informed the Committee that the various municipalities 
decide upon the appropriateness of private schools in their particular 
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education system. This determines whether a subsidy will be awarded. This is 
how the Swedish school system is conceived pursuant to the School Act of 
1965. When a municipality makes such a decision, it should be based on 
reasonable and objective criteria and made for a purpose that is legitimate 
under the Covenant. In the cases under consideration, the Committee cannot 
conclude, on the basis of the information before it, that the denial of a 
subsidy for textbooks and school meals of students attending the Ellen Key 
School in Stockholm and the Rudolf Steiner School in Norrkijping was 
incompatible with article 26 of the Covenant. 

11. The Human Rights Committee, acting under article 5, paragraph 4, of the 
Optional Protocol to the International Covenant on Civil and Political Rights, 
is of the view that the facts which have been placed before it do not disclose 
a violation of any provision of the Covenant. 

[Done in English, French, Spanish and Russian, the English text being the 
original version.] 

81 Communication No. 213/1906 (B.d.B. et al. v. -Netherlands) 
declared inadmissible on 30 March 1989, pare. 6.5. 
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. F. &xmuwcat ha-llo. 
, a 

327/1Qm. Herve Bi-itahaa v. Fratacxt 
lviows a&Wed on 11 Avril 1991. for&LL&~~t sessti . - ) 

mmitted hyrl Her& Barshig 

Alleaed victim: The author 

State_lrartv concerti : France 

. . 
Pate of communlcatron : 9 September 1988 (date of initial 

letter) 

. ** Date of the decision on wslbllity I 28 July 1989 

The Hu.Uahts Cd-, established under article 28 of the 
International Covenant on Civil and Political Rights, 

Moetina on 11 April 1991, 

Havina con&&d& its consideration of communication No. 327/1988, 
submitted to the Committee by Her& Barshig under the Optional Protocol to the 
International Covenant cln Civil and Political Rights, 

!-iaYhLuu- all written information made available to it by 
the author of the communication and by the State party, 

Adont;s the following: 

UQEQ under article 5. varmh 4, of the Optional ProtQa 

1, The author af the communication (initial submission of 9 September 1988 
aud subsequent correspondence) is Herd Barehig, a French citizen born in 1961 
and a resident of Rennes, Brltagne, France. He claims to be the victim of a 
violation by France of articles 2, 14, 19, 26 arid 27 of the International 
Covenant on Civil and Political Rights, 

ILwts as submftted bv the author 

2.1 On 7 Jauuary 1988, the author appeared before the Tribunal Correctionnel 
of Rennes on charges of having defaced 21 road signs on 7 August 1987. He 
requested permission of the cowt to express himself in Breton, which he 
states is his mother tongue. and asked for an interpreter. The court rejectsd 
the request and referred consideration of the merits to a later date, 

2.2 The author appealed the decision not to make an interpreter available to 
him. By decision of 20 January fQ88, the President of the Criminal Appeals 

Chamber of the Tribunal Correctfonnel of Rennes dismissed his appeal. On 
3 March lQUd, +.he case was considered on its merits: the author was heard in 
French. lie was given a suspended sentence of four months’ imprisonment and 
fined 5,000 French francs. The Department of Criminal Prosecutions appealed 
thr! decision. 
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2.3 On 4 July 1980, the Court of Appeal of Rennes confirmed the judgement of 
the court of first instance. On appeal, the author was heard in French. 

3.1 The author submits that the State party’s refusal to respect the right6 
of Bretons to express themselves in their mother tongue constitute6 a 
violation of article 2 of the Covenant as well a6 language-based 
discrimination within the meaning of article 26, because French-mother-tongue 
citixens enjoy the right to express themselves in their language, whereas 
Bretons are denied this right simply because they are deemed to be proficient 
in French. This, in the author’s opinion, reflects a long-standing policy, on 
the State party’6 part, of suppressing or eliminating the regional languages 
spoken in France. 

3.2 With reference to the French declaration entered in respect of 
article 27, the author contends that the State party’s refusal to recognise 
the linguistic entity of: the Breton minority and to apply article 27 of the 
Covenant violates the Universal Declaration of Human Rights. In this context, 
he invokes a resolution adopted by the European Parliament on 30 October 1987, 
addressing the need to protect European regional and minority language6 and 
cul tmur $3 6 . 

3.3 Although the author does not specifically invoke article 14 of the 
Covenant, it is clear from his submissions that he considers the refusal of 
the services of an interpreter to be a violation of article 14, 
paragraph 3 (f), of the Covenant. He affirms that as a matter of principle, 
French courts refuse to provide the services of interpreters to accused 
persons of Breton mother tongue on the ground that they are deemed to be 
proficient in French. 

3.4 As to the requirement of exhaustion of domestic remedies, the author 
submits that there are no effective remedies available after the decision of 
the Court of Appeal of Rennes of 4 July 1988, as the French judicial system 
refuses to recogniee the u8e of the Breton language. 

4.1 As to admissibility, the State party contend6 that the communication is 
inadmissible on the grounds of non--exhaustion of domestic remedies, since th6 
author did not lodge an appeal to the Court of Appeal of Rennes against the 
decision of the President of the Criminal Appeals Chamber of the Tribunal 
Correctionnel of 20 January 1906 not to allow him to express himself in Breton. 

4.2 Concerning the author’s allegations under article 14, the State party 
argues that the notion of a “fair trial” (d-1 in article 14., 
paragraph 1, cannot he determined in absw but must be examined in the 
light of the circumstances of each case. As to the judicial proceeding6 in 
Mr. Barehig’s case, the State party submits that the author and the witnesses 
he called on his behalf were perfectly capable of expressing themselves in 
French. 

4.3 The State party submits that criminal proceeding6 are an inappropriate 
venue for expressing demands linked to the promotion of the use of regional 
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languages. The sole purpose of criminal proceedings is to establish the guilt 
or the innocence of the accused. In this respect, it is important to 
facilitate a direct dialogue between the judge and the accused. As the 
intervention of an interpreter encompasses the risk of the accused’s 
statemants being reproduced inexactly, resort to an interpreter should be 
reserved for strictly necessary cases, i.e., if the accused does not 
sufficiently understand or speak the court language. 

4.4 In the light of these considerations, the President of the Criminal 
Appeals Chamber of the Tribunal Correctionnel of Rennes was justified in not 
applying section 401 of the French Code of Penal Procedure, as requested by 
the author. Pursuant to this provision, the President of the Court may, 

821 of ficih, order the services of an interpreter. In the application of 
article 401, the judge exercises a considerable margin of discretion, based ox 
a detailed analysis of the individual case and all the relevant documents. 
This has been confirmed by the Criminal Chamber of the Court of Cassation on 
several occasions. 81 

4.5 The state party recapitwlates that the author and the witnesses called on 
his behalf were francophone, a fact confirmed by the author himself in a 
submission to the Human Rights Committee dated 21 January 1989. Accordingly, 
the State party submits, there can be no question of a violation of 
article 14, paragraph 3 (f). 

4.6 In the State party’s opinion, the author interprets the notion of 
“freedom of expression” in article 19, paragraph 2, in an excessively broad 
and abusive manner: it adds that Mr. Barehig’s freedom of expression was in no 
way restricted during the proceedings against him, and that he could always 
present the defence arguments in French. 

4.7 In respect of the alleged violation of article 26, the State party 
recalls that the prohibition of discrimination is enshrined in article 2 of 
the French Constitution. More particularly, article 407 of the Code of Penal 
Procedure, far from operating aE language-based discrimination within the 
meaning of article 26, ensures the equality of treatment of the accused and of 
witnesses before the criminal jurisdictions, since all are required to express 
themselves in French. In addition, the State party charges that the principle 
of y&.re contra factwn Droarilam is appliable to the author’s behaviour: he 
aid not want to express himself in French before the courts under the pretext 
that he had not mastered the language sufficiently, whereas his submissions to 
the Committee were made in “irreproachable” French, 

4.6 As to the alleged violation of article 27 of the Covenant, the State 
party recalls that upon accession to the Covenant, the French Government 
entered the following reservation: “In the light of article 2 of the 
Constitution of the French Republic, the French Government declares that 
article 27 is not applicable so far as the Republic is concerned.” In the 
State party’s opinion, the idea of ethnic, religious or linguistic minority 
invoked by the author is irrelevant to his case, and is not opposable to the 
Government, which does not recognise the existence of “minorities” in the 
Republic, defined, in article 2 of the Constitution, as “indivisible, secular, 
democratic and social (indivisible, laique, democratique et sociale . ..)“.. 
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5.1 The Committee noted the State party’s contention that the communication 
ra6 inadmissible because the author had failed to appeal against the decision 
of the judge of the Tribunal Correctionnel of Rennes not to let him express 
himself in Breton. It observed that the author sought, in effect, the 
recognition of Breton as a vehicle of expression in court, and recalled that 
domestic remedies need not be exhausted if they objectively had no prospect of 
success : this is the case where, under applicable domestic laws, the claim 
would inevitably be dismissed, or where established jurisprudence of the 
highest domestic tribunals precluded a positive result. Taking into account 
relevant French legislation as well as article 2 of the French Constitution, 
the Committee concluded that there were no effective remedies that the author 
sight have pursued: d.e lege let& the objective pursued by him could not be 
achieved by resorting to domestic remedies. 

5.2 In respect of the authors’ claim of a violation of article 27 of the 
Covenant, the Committee noted the French “declaration” but did not address its 
scope # finding that the fact6 of the communications did not raise issues under 
this provision. b/ Nor did the Committee consider that the communication 
raised issues under article 19 of the Covenant. 

5.3 On 28 July 1989, therefore, the Human Rights Committee declared the 
communication admissible in so far as it appeared to raise issues under 
articles 14 and 26 of the Covenant. 

5.4 The Human Rights Committee has considered the communication in the light 
of all the material placed before it by the parties. It bases its views on 
the following considerations. 

5.5 The Committee has noted the author’6 claim that the denial of an 
interpreter for himself and for a witness willing to testify on his behalf 
constituted a violation of article 14 of the Covenant. The Committee 
observes, as it has done on previous occasions, 91 that article 14 is 
concerned with procedural equality: it enshrines, titer alie the principle of 
equality of arm6 in criminal proceedings. The provision for‘the use of one 
official court language by State parties to the Covenant does not violate 
article 14 of the Covenant. Nor does the requirement of a fair hearing 
obligate State6 parties to make available to a person whose mother tongue 
differs from the official court language, the service6 of an interpreter, if 
that person is capable of understanding and expressing himself or herself 
adequately in the official language. Only if the accused or the witnesses 
have difficulties in understanding, or in expressing themselves in the court 
language, is it obligatory that the services of an interpreter be made 
available. 

5.6 On the basis of the information before it, the Committee consider6 that 
the French courts complied with their obligations under article 14. The 
author has failed to show that he and the witness called on his behalf were 
Unable to understand and to express themselves adequately in French before the 
Tribunal. In this context, the Committee notes that the notion of a fair 
trial in article 14, paragraph 1, jRnz.Lo paragraph 3 (f), does not imply that 
the accused be afforded the opportunity to express him6elf or herself in the 
language that he or she normally speaks or speaks with a maximum of ease. If 
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the court is certain, as it follows from the decision of the Tribunal 
Correctionnel of Rennes, that the accused is sufficiently proficient in the 
court language, it need not take into account whether it would be preferable 
for the accused to express himself in a language other than the court language, 

5.1 French law does not, as such, give everyone a right to speak his or her 
own language in court. Those unable to understand or speak French are 
provided with the services of an interpreter, pursuant to article 407 of the 
Code of Penal Procedure. This service would have been available to the 
author, had the facts required it) a8 the facts did not, he suffered no 
discrimination under article 26 on aCCOUnt of his language. 

6. The Human Rights Committee, acting under article 5, paragraph 4, of the 
Optional Protocol to the International Covenant on Civil and Political Rights, 
is of the view that the facts as submitted do not disclose a violation of any 
of the provisions of the Covenant. 

[Done in English, 
original version.] 

F:ench, Russian and Spanish, the English text being the 

cd See, for example, the judgement of the Criminal Chember of the Court 
of Cassation of 30 June 1981 in the &QQ& case. 

w Following the decision on admissibility in this case, the Committee 
decided at its thirty-seventh session that France’s declaration concerning 
article 21 had to be interpreted as a reservation (T.K. v. Frau 
No. 220/1987, paras. 8.5 and 8.6; H.K., No. 222/1987, p&as. 7.5 
and 7.6; cf. also separate opinion by one Committee member). 

B/ See communication No. 27311988 (B.d.B. v. The Ne-), 
inadmissibility decision of 30 March 1989, para. 6.4 
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ANNRX XII" 

A. Qmmunication No. 234/1987. D.S. v. Y-a (Deci&on of . 8-d at the forty-first se66 ion) 

ted JJy : D.S. (name deleted) 

wd vicm: The author 

StatePartvcancernedr Jamaica 

pate of communicatia: 3 May 1987 (date of initial letter) 

The Human Riahts Comm&&~, established under article 28 of the 
International Covenant on Civil and Political Rights, 

&&,&g on 8 April 1991, 

$&p& the following: 

6 .  .  , . .  n admw 

1. The author of the communication (initial submission dated 3 May 1987 and 
subsequent correspondence) is D.S., a Jamaican citisen currently awaiting 
execution at St. Catherine District Prison, Jamaica. He claims to be the 
victim of a violation of his human rights by the Government of Jamaica. 
Although he does not specifically invoke the International Covenant on Civil 
and Political Rights, it is apparent from the content of his submissions that 
his claims relate to article 14, paragraphs 1 and 3 (d), of the Covenant. 

as s-ted bv the author 

2.1 The author was arrested on 4 June 1985 and charged with the murder, on 
31 May 1985, of L.E., in the district of Bell Plain, Clarendon. He was tried 
ix the Clarendon Circuit Court, found guilty as charged and sentenced to death 
On 3 October 1985. The Court of Appeal of Jsmaica dismissed his appeal on 
2 July 1986. The author indicates that he intended to petition the Judicial 
Committee of the Privy Council for special leave to appeal, but that he is 
unable to retain a representative privately. 

2.2 The evidence relied on by the prosecution during the trial wa6 that, on 
the evening of 33. May 1985, a group of young men, including the author and 
L.E., went to a “mango feast” (described as the Stoning of mango trees in 

* Made public by a decision of the Human Rights Committee. 
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order to collect the ripe fruits falling from the trees). At around 8 p.m., 
the group broke up, and three of the meu walked to a nearby store to buy 
tobacco1 D.S. continued to walk down a road by himself, followed, at a short 
distance, by the other men. L.E. approached the author, who began to insult 
him and suddenly cast the fatal stone. Medical evidence showed that L.L. 
suffered a depressed skull fracture, which left brain tissue protruding from 

tJre wound. According to two prosecution witnesses, D. S. then remarked “ah se 
me do it”, identifying his victim as a man who had stabbed him in the forehead 
three weeks earlier. These two witnesses, as well as a third one, further 
testified that the author threateacd to kill them if they were to report the 
incident to the police. 

2.3 The author’s version of the incident was that, on the evening in 
question, Jre and a few other people walked along the road after a “mango 
feast”. When tlley reached another group of mango trees, all of them began to 
tJJrow stones into the trees, in an attempt to bring down the fruit. When he 
went to retrieve the mangoes, he heard groans and saw a body lying under a 
tree. The author stated that he did not know which stone had hit L.E., 

emphasising that the hit was accidental. 

2.4 As to his prior relations with the deceased, the author stated that L.E, 
had stabbed him in the forehead about three weeks earlier, in the mistaken 
belief that tt: author had called him by the nickname of “Duppy Batty” and was 
engaged in an affair with his wife. After realising his mistake, L.E. visited 
tire author to apologil;e for his attack, handing over to him some money to 
cover medical expenses and promising more later. 

2.5 With regard to the circumstances of the trial and appeal, the author 
acknowledges that he was represented by a legal aid attorney throughout the 
trial, On 4 July 1986, he was informed that his appeal had been heard and 
dismissed. T.Qe principal ground of appeal had been that the verdict of the 
jury was “unsafe and/or unreasonable having regard to the circumstances”, and 
that the proper verdict should have been “guilty of manslaughter”. His 
representative for the appeal, however, informed him that this ground could 
not be argued since the trial judge had clearly put the issue of manslaughter 
to the jury, which had returned a verdict of “guilty of murder”. On 
14 July 1986, the same lawyer filed a petition for mercy with the office of 
the Governor-General; no follow-up was given to it. 

3.1 The author contends that the conduct of his trial was beset by several 
irregularities. Thus, the prosecution witnesses allegedly committed perjury, 
falsely accusing Jrim of having cast the fatal stone deliberately. Be further 
affirms that although he was represented by a legal aid attorney, the 
assistance of his lawyer left much to be desired. It is not specified, 
however, in what respect the assistance was inadequate: the author concede6 
tirat all the prosecution witnesses were cross-examined. He Cinally claims 

that the only witnesses sought to testify on his behalf were his sister and 
his mother, whose testimony related to the prior relations between himself and 
r,.e. 
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3.2 As to the subsequent stages of the judicial proceedings, the author 
cl.eims, without further clarifying his allegation, that because the lawyers 
w]lo represented him did not receive their fees, they are unwilling to inform 
&I about the current status of his case. He further contends that he has 
unsuccessfully sought legal aid for purposes of a petition for special leave 
to appeal to the Judicial Committee of the Privy Council. 

4.1 The State party submits that the communication is inadmissible on the 
ground of non-exhaustion of domestic remedies because the author retains the 
right, under section 110 of the Jamaican Constitution, to petition the 
Judicial COnUnittee Of the Privy Council for special leave to appeal, and that 
legal aid would be available for this purpose pursuant to section 3 of the 
poor Prisoners’ Defence Act. 

4.2 The State party explains that the principal criterion for granting legal 
aid is the inability of the convicted individual to retain counsel on his 
own. The formalities are laid down in section 3, Paragraph 1, which 
stipulates that 8 

“Where it appears to a certifying authority, that is, a resident 
magistrate or judge of the Supreme Court, that the means of a person 
charged with or . . . convicted of a criminal offence are insufficient to 
enable that person to obtain legal aid, the certifying authority shall 
grant in respect of that person a legal aid certificate, which shall 
entitle him to free legal aia in the preparation and conduct of his 
defence in “he appropriate proceedings . . . . and to have counsel or 
solicitor assigned to him for that purpose in the prescribed manner.” 

4.3 As to the author’s case, the State party indicates that all the available 
records reveal that D.S. was represented in the Court of Appeal by two legal 
aid attorneys, to whom legal aid certificates had been issued. Furthermore, 
the records do not disclose that D.S. made any attempt to apply for legal aid 
for purposes of a petition for leave to appeal to the Judicial Committee of 
the Privy Council, or that a petition was submitted to this body. 

-and nroc@Q&&D3 before the Commi_ttee 

5,l Before considering any claims contained in a communication, the Human 
Rights committee must, in accordance with rule 87 of its rules of procedure, 
decide whether or not it is admissible under the Optional Protocol to the 
Covenant. 

5.2 With respect to the author’s claims of unfair trial, the Committee 
ohserves that it is generally for the appellate courts of States parties to 
the Covenant and not for the Committee to evaluate the facts and evidence 
Placed before domestic court6 and to review the interpretation of domestic law 
by national courts. Similarly, it is for the appellate courts and not for the 
Committee to review specific instructions to the jury by the judge, unless it 
io apparent from the author’s submission that the instructions to the jury 
were clearly srbitrary or tantamount to a denial of justice, or that the judge 

manifestly violated his obligation of impartiality. The author’s allegations 
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do not show that the judge’s instructions or conduct of the trial suffered 
from suah defects in the present case. In particular, it transpires that t& 
issue of manslaughter, legitimate self-defence or murder was clearly put to 
the jury by the trial judge. In this respect, therefore, the author’s claims 
as submitted do not come within the competence of the Committee and, in that 
sense, fall outside the scope of protection provided by article 14, 
paragraph 1, of the Covenant. Accordingly, this part of the communication is 
inadmissible as incompatible with the provisions of the Covenant, pursuant to 
article 3 of the Optional Protocol. 

5.3 With respect to the requirement of exhaustion of domestic remedies, the 
Committee takes note of the State party’s contention that the communication is 
inadmissible because of the author’s failure to petition the Judicial 
Committee of the Privy Council for special leave to appeal. It has further 
noted the author’s claim that he has not been able to secure legal aid for 
this purpose. No additional clarifications have, however, been received from 
the author in this context, in spite of several reminders, and the State party 
has indicated that its records do not reveal that any formal request for legal 
aid was filed. On the basis of the information provided by the parties, the 
Committee must conclude that the author failed to pursue remedies available to 
him under Jamaican law, and that the requirements of article 5, 
paragraph 2 (b), of the Optional Protocol, have not been met, 

6. The Human Rights Committee therefore decides: 

(a) That the communication is inadmissible under articles 2 and 3 of the 
Optional Protocol inasmuch as it relates to the author’s claim under 
article 14, paragraph 1, of the Covenant, and inadmissible under article 5, 
paragraph 2 (b), inasmuch as it relates to the author’s claim under 
article 14, paragraph 3 (d), of the Covenant; 

(b) That this decision be transmitted to the State party and to the 
author. 

[Done in English, French, Russian and Spanish, the English text being the 
original version.] 
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Ii. Qlmmunic&j&hNo. 25QL1987. W.W..V.&(@&B (Dew 
26 October 199Q,wattE?e.foxtith 

Submitted2 W.W. (name deleted) 

-1 The author 

. State Jamaica : 

-of: 21 September 1987 (date of initial letter) 

hts COQ&&BB~ established under article 28 of the 
International Covanant on Civil and Political Rights, 

f&&&~ on 26 October 1990, 

&&l&s the following: 

1. The author of the communication (initial submission dated 
21 September 1907 and subsequent submissions) itz W.W., a Jamaican citfeen 
CI’ rently awaiting execution at St. Catherine District Prison, Jamaica. He 
claims that his rights under the InteSnatfOnal Covenant on Civil and Political 
Rights were violated by ;Iamaica in that the trial and the pax-trial 
proceedings leading to his conviction were neither fair nor impartial. 

2.1 The author states that he was charged with murder, tried, convicted and 
sentenced to death by the HOme Circuit Court in Kingston on 29 January 1907 
and that his appeal was dismissed on 22 July 1907. He claims that the 
identification parade at which he was identified was unfair and suggestive. 

3, By decision of 21 September 1987, the Human Rights Committee transmitted 
the communication to the State party and requested it, under rule 86 of the 
rules of procedure, not to carry o,ut the death sentence against the author 
whfre his communication was under consideration by the Committee. The author 
was requested to substantiate his allegation that the identification parado 
was improperly conducted, to explain what he consfdered to have been unfair in 
tke conduct of his trial and to indicate whether he had sought legal aid for 
purposes of a petition for special leave to appeal to the Judicial Comittee 
Of the Privy Council. 

4. In his reply, dated 4 January 1988, the author claims that the judge 
illterfered with his presentation of the evidence by repeatedly admonishing him 
to keep it short. He al.60 claims that his rights were inadequately sunuued up 
by the trial judge for the jury. He further claims thst he vas not afforded 
adequate time to consult with his counsel prior to both trial and appeal. He 
claims that he was not informed of the name of his court-appointed 
representative for the appeal until two days before the hearing of the 
appeal. Finally, he states that he is in the process of seeking counsel to 
Petition the Judicial Committee of the Privy Council for special leave to 
appeal. In the light of these Cfrcumstance6, he claims that his rights under 
article 14, paragraphs 3 (b) and 3 (ii), of the Covenant have been violated. 
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5. By decision of 22 March 1968, tho Working Group of the Human Rights 
Committee transmitted the communication to the State party and requested it, 
under rule 91 of the rules of procedure, to provide information and 
observations relevant to the question of admissibility. The State party was 
further requested, under rule 86 of the rules of procedure, not to carry out 
the death sentence against the author while his communication was under 
cansideration. 

6. In its submission under rule 91, dated 16 November 1988, the State party 
argues that the communication is inadmissible under article 5, 
paragraph 2 (b), of the Optional Protocol, on the ground of non-exhaustion of 
domestic remedies, because the author has failed to petition the Judicial 
Committee of the Privy Council for Special leave to appeal. The State party 
further claims that legal aid would be available to W.W. pursuant to Section 3 
of the Poor Prisoners’ Defence Act. 

7. In his comments, dated 14 December 1988, the author indicated that his 
initial submission to the Committee was made in the absence of any knowledge 
about the availability of legal aid for purposes of petitioning the Judicial 
Committee of the Privy Council for special leave to appeal and requested the 
Committee to postpone consideration of his communication, pending the outcome 
of the petition. Subsequently, the author has obtained pro ba 
representation from a London law firm for purposes of petitioning the Judicial 
Committee of the Privy Council. His representatives have indicated that they 
aro filing a petition and that the hearing is expected before the end of 
1990. Under cover of a note dated 10 October 1990, counsel forwards a copy of 
a legal opinion, formulated by leading counsel in the case; according to this 
opinion, there is merit in a petition for special leave to appeal. 

8.1 Refore considering any claims contained in a communication, the Human 
Rights Committee must, in accordance with rule 87 of its rules of procedure, 
decide whether or not it is admissible under the Optional Protocol to the 
Covenant. 

0.2 The Committee has ascertained, as it is required to do under article 5, 
paragraph 2 (a), of the Optional Protocol, that the matter has not been 
submitted to another instance of international investigation or settlement. 

8.3 With regard to the requirement of exhaustion of domestic remedies, the 
Committee has taken note >f the State party’s contention that the 
communication is inadmissible because of the author’s failure to petition the 
Judicial Committee of the Privy Council for Special leave to appeal. It 
observes that the author has secured pXQ.&nQ legal representation from a 
London law firm for this purpose, after submitting his case to the Human 
Rights Committee, and that his representatives are seeking to petition the 
Privy Council for special leave to appeal on his behalf. While expressing 
concern about the apparent unavailability, so far, of relevant court documents 
in the case, the Committee does not consider that a petition for special leave 
to appeal to the Judicial Committee of the Privy Council would be uriori 
ineffective and as such A remedy that authors need not exhaust before 
addressing a communication to the Committee. It therefore finds that the 
requirements of art..icle 5, paragraph 2 (b), of the Optional Protocol have not 
been met. 
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8.4 With regard to the practical operation of the system of legal aid in 
Jsmaica. the Committee stresses that article 14, paragraph 3 (d), of the 
Covenant requires States parties to ensure proper legal assistance to persons 
accused of criminal offences at all stages of their trial and appeal, 
including appeals to the Judicial Committee of the Privy Council. In the 
light of article 6, paragraph 2, of the Covenant it is imperative that 
whenever legal aid is provided, it must be sufficient to ensure that the trial 
can be conducted fairly. 

9. The Human Rights Committee therofore decides: 

(a) The communication is inadmissible under article 5, paragraph 2 (b), 
of the Optional Protocol; 

(b) To request the State party to make all the relevant court documents 
available to the author and his counsel without further delay, so as to permit 
an effect.ive recourse to the Judicial Committee of the Privy Council; 

(c) That, since this decision may be reviewed under rule 92, 
paragraph 2, of the Committee’s rule6 of procedure upon receipt of a written 
request by or on behalf of the author containing information to the effect 
that the reasons for inadmissibility no longer apply, the State party shall be 
requested, under rule 86 of the Committee’s rules of procedure, not to carry 
out the death sentence against the author before he has had a reasonable time, 
after completing the effective domestic remedies available to him, to request 
the Committee to review the present decision; 

(d) That this decision shall be transmitted to the State party, to the 
author and to his counsel. 
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.* C. Bun No-Z!UfU 88.D 
at the fortieth 

sessian) 

. SubmitLed W a A.H. (name deleted) 

The author 

State nartv concerned: Trinidad and Tobago 

. . of communrcatlu: 27 September 1987 (date of initial letter) 

The k&Fan Rights . Co- , established under article 28 of the 
International Covenant on Civil and Political Rights, 

&&&ng on 31 October 1990, 

&&&g the following: 

1. The author of the communication (initial letter dated 27 September 1981 
and subsequent correspondence) is A. Il., a Guyanese citisen currently awaiting 
execution at the State Prison in Port-of-Spain, Trinidad. He claims to be a 
victim of a violation of his right6 under the International Covenant on Civil 
and Political Rights by the Government of Trinidad and Tobago. He is 
represented by counsel. 

2.1 The author states that on 8 July 1983, he was convicted and sentenced to 
death for the murder of an English seaman. He claims that, during the trial, 
the Prosecutor failed to produce upon request a document prepared in the 
course of the preliminary inquiry describing the person6 participating in the 
identification parade in the course of which the author was identified. The 
Prosecutor stated that the document, with the code “I. M. Z”, had been lost. 
The author alleges that this is in contravention of guidelines requiring 
record6 of identifications of suspects by witnesses to be kept by the police, 
including statements by witnesses describing what they have seen. Failing 
this, the author alleges, the court must provide the defence wrth the names 
and addresses of all such witnesses. The author claims that such records were 
deliberately removed from the Registry of the High Court in order to obtain a 
conviction. 

2.2 The author claims that the Court of Appeal acknowledged that “unspecified 
irregularities” took place during the trial but rejected his request for 
relief, On 19 February 1987, the author’s petition to the Judicial Committee 
of the Privy Council was dismissed. 

* An individual opinion by Committee member Mr. Bertil Wennergren is 
reproduced in an Appendix to this document, I 
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2.3 After tha dismissal of his petition for special leave to appeal, the 
author applied to the Pardons Committee for the commutation of his sentence. 
He also sought to file a constitutional motion 6nd complain thet hi6 initial 
request to the Leg61 Aid Board fur the gr6nting of legal sssist6nce for this 
purpose was either ignored or denied. On an unspecified subsequent date, 
however, he obtained legal assistance from a local humanitarian organieation. 
me notes that the hearing of his COnStitUtiOn6l motion, initially scheduled 
for February 1989, has been postponed on nunwrous occasions, This situation 
appears to be partly attribut6ble to the decision of his representative not to 
seek a new hearing date until after the Commission of Inquiry into the Use of 
the Death Penalty has issued its report. Allegedly, his representative has 
also bean informed by the judicial authorities that M financial assistance is 
provided for constitutional motions, As a result, he claims, the 
representative has become reluctant to diligently pursue the constitutional 
motion. 

2.4 Concerning the conditions of his detention on death row, the author 
claims that he is forced to pay for many necessities of daily life in the 
prison, including food and postage. Ha further alleges that the prison 
officials are withholding from him medical reoords pertaining to head injuries 
allegedly inflicted on him by a prison officer. No specific inform&ion about 
ill-treatment on death row i6, however, provided. 

3. By its decision of 8 July 1988, the Working Group of the Human Rights 
Canmitt.ee decided to transmit the communication to the State party and to 
request it, under rule 91 of the rules of procedure, to provide information 
and observations relevant to the question of the admissibility of the 
communication. It further requested the State party, under rule 86, not to 
carry out the death sentence ageist the author while hi6 communication we6 
under consideration by the Committee. 

4. In its submission under rule 91 of the rule6 of procedure, dated 
14 November 1988, the State party contends that the communication is 
inadmissible on grounds of non-exhaustion of domestic remedies, 6s required 
under article 5, paragraph 2 (b), of the Optional Protocol. The State party 
refers in particular to a constitutional motion filed on the author’s behalf, 
which was sat for hearing in February 1989. The State party fir-thar asserts 
that even after the completion of court proceedings, no prisoner is executed 
in Trinidad and Tobago without further review by the Advisory Connnittaa on the 
Power of Pardon, its advice thereon to the Minister of Justice and the 
latter’s advice to the President of the Republic. 

5. In his comments, dated 9 February 1989, counsel notes that the transcript 
of the judgment of the Court of Appeal “reveals that the Court of Appeal did 
not recognise that there were irregularities during the trial, It was 
strongly contended on appeal that the identification parade was irregularly 
conducted”. He further states that witnesses for the prosecution were 
cross-examined and that the author and his legal representative for the trial 
opted for the accused to make an unsworn statement from the dock, although the 
author was given the opportunity of giving evidence under oath and calling 
witnesses. Counsel adds that the author was represented before the Judicial 
Committee of the Privy Council by a legal aid attorney. 
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6.1 Before considering any claims contained in a communication, the Human 
Rights Committee must, in accordance with rule 07 of its rules of procedure, 
decide whether or not it is admissible under the Optional Protocol to the 
Covenant. 

6.2 The Committee has considered the material placed before it by the author 
in respect of alleged irregularities in the judicial proceedings in his case, 
which are said to constitute a violation of article 14 of the Covenant. A 
careful examination of the author’s submissions does not show how the 
disappearance of the document, referred to as “I.M.Z”, could have influenced 
the court proceedings to such an extent as to raise prima facie issues under 
article 14. Moreover, the author has not sufficiently substantiated his claim 
that the proceedings suffered from other procedural defects. Tn this respect, 
therefore, he has failed to advance a claim undsr the Covenant within the 
meaning of article 2 of the Optional Protocol. 

6.3 With respect to issues that could arise under article 10 of the Covenant, 
the Committee notes that the author has not indicated what steps, if any, he 
has taken to denounce his alleged ill-treatment to the competent prison 
authorities, and what investigations, if any, have been carried out. 
Accordingly, the Committee finds that in this respect, the author has failed 
to exhaust domestic remedies. 

7. The human Rights Committee therefore decides: 

(a) That the communication is inadmissible under article 2 of the 
Optional Protocol in respect oE the author’s claims under article 14 of the 
Covenant, and inadmissible under article 5, paragraph 2 (b), of the Optional 
Protocol in respect of his claim under article 10 of the Covenant: 

(b] That the Committee’s decision may be reviewed under rule 92, 
paragraph 2, of its rules of procedure upon receipt of a written request by or 
on behalf of the author containing information to the effect that the reasons 
for inadm issibility in respect of his claim under article 10 of the Covenant 
no longer apply: 

(c) That, since this decision may be reviewed under rule 92, 
paragraph 2, of the Committee’s rules of procedure, the State party shall be 
requested, under rule 66 of the Committe’s rules of procedure, not to carry 
out the death sentence against the author before he has had reasonable time to 

complete the effective domestic remedies available to him and to request the 
Committee to review the present decision) 

(a) That this decision shall be transmitted to the State party, to the 
author and to his counsel. 

[Done in English, French, Russian and Spanish, the English text being the 
original version. ] 
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APPBNDIX 

1 ox&ion sub&&&d bv Mr. Bertil Wenwen om 
. Lo rule 92. o&raaravh 3. of t.&mlttee s rules o orocedure 

acerning the Commi&tee’s decision to d&lare co&a 
po. 302/1988. A.K. v. !Q&&gJ and fob- . * . inam 

On 25 May 1989, the author submitted comments on the State party’s 
submission under rule 91 of the rules of procedure, dated 14 November 1988. 
After having expressed his concerns about not having been granted legal aid 
for purposes of a constitutional motion, he stated the followingr “And the 
prison authorities do not want to give me a copy of the medical certificate 
for an incident that took place on May 2, 1988; a prison officer by the name 
of C. burst my head at about 5.30 PM o’clock that Monday afternoon, and I get 
4 stitches.” A copy of that submission was sent to the State party on 
14 June 1989 “for information and in order to complete the files of the State 
party”. As the author’s allegations may raise an issue under article 19, 
paragraph 2, of the Covenant regarding his right to freedom to seek and 
receive information, the State party should, ixr my opinion, be requestod under 
rule 91 of the rules of procedure, to submit additional written information or 
observations relevant to the question of admissibility of the author’s new 
allegation. The Committee’s decision to declare the communication 
inadmissible under article 5, paragraph 2 (b), of the Protocol, may, however, 
be reviewed at a later date by the Committee upon R written request, by the 
author containing information to the effect that the reasons for 
inadmissibility referred to in article 5, paragraph 2 (b), no longer apply, 
i.e. that available domestic remedies have been exhausted. 

Bertil WBNNERGREN 
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D. Communication No. 303/X988. R.D. v. Jamaica (Decisw 
9-f 26 Oct&er 199Qd&pted at the fortiethsession) 

izaAhmitt;ed : E.B. (name deleted) 

Alleged vicf;imr The author 

-arty concm: Jamaica 

Date of cQmR)Rnication: 25 May 1988 (date of initial letter) 

The Human Rights Commlt,Ls~, established under article 28 of the 
International Covenant of Civil and Political Rights, 

&,&i~g on 26 October 1990, 

A&.&i the following: 

* . a.sxon on aclmmi~ility 

1. The author of the communication (initial submission dated 25 May 1988 and 
subsequent submissions) is E.B., a Jamaican citizen currently awaiting 
execution at St. Catherine District Prison, Jamaica. He claims to be innocent 
of the murder for which he was convicted and sentenced to death, and to be a 
victim of a violation of his human rights hy Jamaica. 

2.1 The author states that he was arrested in 1979 and charged with the 
murder of a police inspector. He claims that his arrest was the result of 
false information given to the police by his estranged girlfriend and her 
sister, who allegedly told the police of the quarrels between them and falsely 
added that he possessed a gun. The police allegedly made the girlfriend sign 
a statement without her reading it. Both women have since retracted this 
information in sworn statements to the Jamaica Council on Human Xights. They 
claim that they attempted to correct their story to the police and to testify 
in court, but that they were intimidated by the police, who threatened to 
arrest and prosecute them for perjury should they retract their initial 
testimony. 

2.2 The author claims that the police used five "bogus" witnesses in the 
identification parade, three of whom, including a police officer and a home 
guard, purported to identify him. A Jamaican citizen assisting the author on 
a private basis claims to have spoken to several people who confirm that none 
of these individuals was in the area on the day of the crime, The author 
further points out that he was unrepresented during the parade, and that no 
court official attended it, which he claims to be in violation of the Jamaican 
Constitution. 

2.3 The author claims that his court-appointed counsel refused to call 
witnesses on his behalf, although he had requested him to do so. He adds that 
the attorney failed to represent him properly, allegedly because of their 
membership in rival political parties. 
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2.4 The author further observes that several individuals, including the owner 
of a shop close to where the murder occurred, L.N., attest that he had not 
been present at the scene of the crime. L.N. claims to have seen two men 
struggling with the victim, to have heard the fatal shots and to have 
recovered the murder weapon. He gave nvidence to the police during the 
preliminary inquiry but did not participate in the identification parade nor 
xss he called as a witness at trial. The murder weapon allegedly was not 
tendered as evidence in court. L.N. made a sworn statement, dated 
24 February 1987. to this effect to the Jamaican Council on Human Rights; he 
has since died. 

2.5 The author states that he has secured the pro bonp assistance of a London 
law firm for purposes of a petition for special leave to appeal to the 
Judicial Committee of the Privy Council. He states that the Jamaican courts, 
however, have only provided his representativss with the notes of evidence and 
the copy of an oral judgement dismissing his appeal. He fears that in the 
absence of a reasoned judgement from the Court of Appeal, his petition for 
special leave to appeal would inevitably be dismissed. On 29 August 1990, 
author’s counsel confirmed that he had not obtained the written judgement of 
tke Court of Appeal, adding, however, that leading counsel has already 
prepared a draft petition for special leave to appeal, and that he endeavours 
to place the case before the Judicial Committee. 

3. By decision of 8 July 1988, the Working Group of the Human Rights 
Committee transmitted the communication to the State party and requested it, 
under rule 91 of the rules of procedure, to provide information and 
observations relevant to the question of the admissibility of the 
communication and to provide the Committee with the texts of the written 
judgements in the case. The Working Group further requested the State party, 
pursuant to rule 86 of the rules of procedure, not to carry out the death 
sentence against the author while his communication was under consideration by 
tke Committee. 

4. In its submission under rule 91, dated 8 December 1988, the State party 
contends that the communication is inadmissible under article 5, 
paragraph 2 (b), of the Optional Protocol, on the ground of non-exhaustion of 
domestic remedies, because the author may still petition the Judicial 
Committee of the Privy Council for special leave to appeal, pursuant to 
Section 110 of the Jamaican Constitution. The State party has not forwarded 
to the author or the Committee copies of the judgements in the case. 

5.1 Before considering any claims contained in a communication, the Human 
Rights Committee must, in accordance with rule 87 of its rules of procedure, 
decide whether or not it is admissible under the Optional Protocol to the 
Covenant. 

5.2 The Committee has ascertained, as it is required to do under article 5, 
paragraph 2 (a), of the Optional Protocol, that the matter has not been 
submitted to another instance of international investigation or settlement. 

5.3 With regard to the requirement of exhaustion of domestic remedies, the 
Committee has taken note of the State party’s contention that the 
communication is inadmissible because of the author’s failure to petition the 
Judicial Committee of the Privy Council for special leave to appeal. It 

.279- 



observes that the author has secured pro bon9 legal representation from a 
London law firm for this purpose, after submitting his case to the Human 
Rights Committee, and that his representatives are endeavouring to file a 
petition for special leave to appeal on his behalf. While expressing concern 
about the apparent unavailability, so far, of a reasoned judgement from the 
Court of Appeal in the case, the Committee does not consider that a petition 
for special leave to appeal to the Judicial Committee of the Privy Council 
would be a nriori ineffective and as such a remedy that authors need not 
exhaust before addressing a communication to the Committee. It therefore 
finds that the requirements of article 5, paragraph 2 (b), of the Optional 
Protocol have not been met. 

5.4 With regard to the practical operation of the system of legal aid in 
Jamaica, the Committee stresses that article 14, paragraph 3 (d), of the 
Covenant requires States parties to ensure proper legal assistance to persons 
accused of criminal offences at all stages of their trial and appeal, 
including appeals to the Judicial Committee of the Privy Council. In the 
light of article G, paragraph 2, of the Covenant, it is imperative that 
whenever legal aid is provided, it must be sufficient to ensure that the trial 
can be conducted fairly. 

6. The Human Rights Committee therefore decides: 

(a) That the communication is inadmissible under article 5, 
paragraph 2 (b), of the Optional Protocol; 

(b) That the State party shall be requested to make all the relevant 
court documents available to the author and to his counsel without further 
delay, so as to permit an effective recourse to the Judicial Committee of the 
Privy Council: 

(c) That, since this decision may be reviewed under rule 92, 
paragraph 2, of the Committee’s rules of procedure upon receipt of a written 
request by or on behalf of the author containing information to the effect 
that the reasons for inadmissibility no longer apply, the State party shall be 
requested, under rule 86 of the Committee’s rules of procedure, not to carry 
out the death sentence against the author before he has had reasonable time to 
complete the effective domestic remedies available to him and to request the 
Committee to review the present decision; 

(d) That this decision shall be transmitted to the State party, to the 
author and to his counsel. 

[Done in English, French, Spanish and Russian, the English text being the 
original version.) 
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. * 
E. Communication No. 304/1986. D.S. v. mica (Dee- 

of 11 Anril 1991. a&pted at the fortv-first ses&& 

submitted by : D.S. (name deleted) 

plleaed victim: The author 

Date of communication: 15 June 1988 (date of initial letter) 

The Huruam_~&ghLsXoayI&tt.e~, established under article 26 of the 
International Covenant of Civil and Political Rights, 

Meeting on 11 April 1991, 

Adouts the following: 

. * * . ision on admissibility 

1. The author of the communication (initial submission dated 15 June 1988 
and subsequent submissions) is D.S., a Jamaican citizen currently awaiting 
execution at St. Catherine District Prison, Jamaica. He claims to be the 
victim of a violation of his human rights by Jamaica. 

. 
Facts as submitted bv the autU 

2.1 The author was arrested on 19 July 1985. In police custody, he was 
informed by an arresting officer that he and his common-law wife were charged 
with the murder, on 16 July 1985, of his father. He claims to be innocent of 
the charge. While his wife was subsequently granted bail, the author remained 
in custody until the beginning of the trial on 13 October 1986 in the Home 
Circuit Court, Kingston. During the trial he was represented by a legal aid 
attorney. On 16 October 1986, D.S. was found guilty as charged and sentenced 
to death: his wife was sentenced to life imprisonment. On 22 July 1981, the 
Court of Appeal dismissed the author's appeal. A subsequent petition for 
special leave to appeal to the Judicial Committee of the Privy Council was 
dismissed on 20 February 1991. 

2.2 The author alleges that his eight-year-old son, Andrew, was forced to 
give false evidence against his parents. He contends that his son was not at 
home on 16 July 1985 but was about three-and-a-half miles away from the place 
where the crime occurred. This was apparently corroborated by the author's 
11-year-old daughter, Ann Marie 
her brother had left home. 

, who testified that, on the day in question, 
She apparently had gone to her grandfather's home, 

which was within earshot of the premises occupied by the author and his wife. 
The author purportedly heard her shout that her grandfather was lying on the 
floor of the house. a/ 
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3 .l The author claims that he did not receive a fair trial. He affirms that 
on several occasions between 5 and 19 July 1985 be had to undergo medical 
treatment in hospital for an unspecified injury, and that the testimony of hi6 
son Andrew, the prosecution's principal witness, was "fabricated" by the 
police officer who had investigated the crime. 

3.2 The author alleges general prejudice and bias of the trial court. In 
particular, he claims that the judge misdirected the jury by failing to point 
out:. inter alia, that: (a) the prosecution had failed to prove the blood 
group of the deceased; (b) there was no evidence of bloodstain6 on the 
author's clothes: and (c) there were inconsistencies in Andrew's testimony, in 
particular with respect to the exact place of the crime, the window from which 
he claimed to have witnessed the murder, the crime weapon and the clothe6 and 
bandage the author was wearing at the time. In this context, the author add6 
that no fingerprints were ever taken from him, to match those on the crime 
weapon. He further claims that there was evidence that Andrew was on bad 
terms with his parents, and that the trial judge failed to put this to the 
jury. It is submitted that in the circumstance6 and especially bearing in 
mind Andrew'6 age, it was incumbent on the trial judge to direct the jury with 
particular care on Andrew's evidence: it is conceded, however, that the judge 
did point out to the jury that caution was required in accepting this 
evidence, unless sufficiently corroborated. 

3.3 The author further submit6 that no witnesses were sov.ght to testify on 
his behalf, and that his legal aid attorney did not make any effort to contact 
witnesses who might have corroborated his.own version. 

State nartv's observation6 

4. In its submission, made on 17 November 1988, the State party argued that 
the communication was inadmissible on the ground of non-exhaustion of domestic 
remedies, since Jamaica's highest judicial instance, the Judicial Committee of 
the Privy Council, had not yet entertained an appeal in the case, 

Limes before the Co- 

5.1 Before considering any claims contained in a ,?ommunication, the Humax 
Rights Committee must, in accordance with rule 87 of its rules of procedure, 
decide whether or not it is admissible under the Optional Protocol to the 
Covenant. 

5.2 With respect to the author'6 claims of unfair trial, the Committee 
observe6 that it is generally for the appellate courts of States parties to 
the Covenant and not for the Committee to evaluate the facts and evidence 
placed before domestic court6 and to review the interpretation of domestic law 
by national courts. Similarly, it is for the appellate courts and not for th6 
Committee to review specific instructions to the jury by the judge, unless it 
is apparent from the author'6 submission that the instructions to the jury 
were clearly arbitrary or tantamount to a denial of justice, or that the judge 
manifestly violated hi6 obligation of impartiality. The author'6 allegation6 
do not show that the judge'6 inotructions or conduct of the trial Suffered 
from such defects in the present case. In this respect, therefore, the 
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author’s claims as submitted do not come within the competence of the 
committee and, in that sense, fell Outside the scope of protection provided by 
article 14, paragraph 1, of the Covenant. Accordingly, this part of the 
communication is inadmissible as incompatible with the provisions of the 
Covenant, pursuant to article 3 of the Optional Protocol. 

5.3 As to the claim that the author could not obtain the attendance and the 
testimony of witnesses on his behalf, the Committee notes that the author has 
failed to substantiate this allegation sufficiently, for purposes of 
admissibility. In particular, it is not explained why his attorney did not 
call any defence witness. In this respect, accordingly, the author has no 
claim under the Covenant within the meaning of article 2 of the Optional 
Protocol. 

6. The Human Rights Committee therefore decides: 

(a) That the communication is inadmissible under article 3 of the 
optional Protocol in respect of the author’s claim under article 14, 
paragraph 1, of the Covenant, and under article 2 of the Optional Protocol in 
respect of his claim under article 14, paragraph 3 (e), of the Covenanta 

(b) That this decision shall be communicated to the State party and to 
the author. 

a/ No other details are provided on the facts of the case. 
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F. Communication No. 31011988. M.T. v. Sp&i,n (Dew 
mhemst session r . 

’ 1 

: M.T. (name deleted) 

The author 

. . rtv concerned: Spain 

. . 
Lute of co- : 11 February 1988 (date of the initial letter) 

’ . The Huahts Conunlt&~.~ established under article 28 of the 
International Covenant on Civil’and Political Rights, 

Meeting on 11 April 1991, 

&&N&S the followings 

. . * Decision on a&&&&&y 

1. The author of the communication is a Spanish citiaen, born in 1954. At 
the time of submission he was detained in Finland, awaiting extradition to 
Spain. He alleges to be a victim of a violation of article 7 of the 
International Covenant on Civil and Political Rights by the Government of 
Spain. The Optional Protocol entered into force for Spain on 25 April 1985, 
The author is represented by counsel. 

. 

2.1 The author, a former political activist, states that he lived in France 
from 1957 to 1979. From 1974 to 1977, he served a prison sentence for acts of 
sabotage committed against Spanish property in France. In 1979, he returned 
to Spain. He acknowledges that he was aware that some of his former friends 
had formed a political organisation, Action Directe, but explains that he 
never joined the organisation, 

2.2 On 19 March 1984, the Special Services of the Spanish Guardia Civil 
arrested the author. He was detained for 10 days, during which time he was 
allegedly tortured repeatedly by the Guardia Civil and forced to sign a 
“confession” incriminating himself as a member of a terrorist group, During 
this period, the author also made statements to the examining magistrate in 
charge of the case, He was released because of several contradictions in his 
case. 

2.3 On 26 August 1987, he travelled to Finland and requested political 
asylum. On 8 October 1987, he was taken into custody by the Finnish security 
police, in application of the Aliens Act. On 1G December 1987, the Government 
of Spain, through Interpol, requested the author’s extradition. On 
4 March 1988, the Supreme Administrative Court of Finland decided that the 
author’s detention under the Aliens Act was lawful and on 20 March the 
Minister of Justice approved his extradition. He was extradited to Spain on 
28 March 1988. 31 
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F 
I. 

2.4 On 14 October 1988, the Juzgado Central de Instruccibn convicted the 
author of armed robbery and sentenced him to seven years’ imprisonment. He is 
currently appealing his conviction to the Supreme Court of Spain and remains 
on bail. 

3. The author claims that the treatment he was subjected to in the 
Carabanchel prison in Madrid in March 1984 violated article 7 of the Covenant, 
aud that in spite of the fact that the Optional Protocol only entered into 
force for Spain on 25 April 1985, the Committee should consider itself 
competent to consider his claim, since the torture allegedly suffered in 1984 
continues to have “immediate effects”, in that he was extradited from Finland 
allegedly on the basis of his 1984 confession. He also states that he fears 
that he will again be subjected to torture in Spain. 

State oartv’ 6 observatiQllFc 

: 4.1 The State party submits that with regard to the allegation of torture in 
1984, the communication is inadmissible ratione * It disputes that 
the alleged violation could be deemed as continuing after the entry into force 
of the Optional Protocol for Spain. Further, it submits that the extradition 
request of 16 December 1987 was based primarily on admissions made by the 
author before the examining magistrate in charge of the earlier case1 the 
author had never claimed that these statements were made under duress. 

4.2 The State party further argues that the author has failed to exhaust 
domestic remedies. Since torture constitutes an offence under article 204 bis 
of the Spanish Civil Code, the author could have denounced the alleged events 
before the competent civil and criminal tribunals. He could have filed such a 
complaint with the Spanish authorities any time after March 1984 and thereby 
given the Government of Spain the possibility of invaotigating the alleged 
violation. In order to satisfy the requirement of exhaustion of domestic 
remedies, it was not necessary for the author to prove that he was a torture 
victim, but he should have at least filed a complaint. If dissatisfied with 
the judicial process, the author could still have had recourse to the 
constitutional remeay of s, pursuant to article 53 of the Constitution 
and article 43 of the Ley Organica de1 Poder Judicial, 

6aeUe~ a&&d PrOceecling6 before the COMnitt6Q 

5.1 Before considering any claims contained in a communication, the Human 
Rights Committee must decide, in accordance with rule 87 of its rules of 
Procedure, whether or not it is admissible under the Optional Protocol to the 
Covenant. 

5.2 With regard to the application of the Optional Protocol for Spain, the 
Committee recalls that it entered into force on 25 April 1985. It observes 
that the Optional Protocol cannot be applied retroactively and concludes that 
the Committee is precluded &one tempo&i from examining acts said to have 
occurred in March 1984, unless these acts Continued after the entry into force 
of the Optional Protocol and allegedly constituted a continued violation of 
the Covenant or had effects that themselves constitute a violation of the 
Covenant . 
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5.3 The Committee has also noted, UEiofo, that the author’s allegation 
that his confession in 1984 was obtained under duress could raise issues under 
article 14, paragraphs 1 and 3 (g), of the Covenant. However, this alleged 
duress equally did not continue after the entry into force of the Optional 
Protocol for Spain. 

5.4 Accordingly, the Committee finds that it is precluded &&ione_W.m~.@& 
from examining these allegations. 

G. The Human Rights Committee therefore decides: 

(a) The communication is inadmissible8 

(b) This decision shall be communicated to the State party and to the 
author through his counsel. 

a/ In its views in communication No. 291/1988, d8ted 2 April 1990, the 
Committee found that the author’s inability to challenge his detention under 
the Finnish Aliens Act during the first week of detention constituted a 
violation of article 9, paragraph 4, of the Covenant. 
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’ G. -on No. 313/1988. D.D. V. Jameica (Dew 
QJ 11 Am-i1 U91- a&pted at the &g&y-first) 

D.D. (name deleted) 

. * Cm: The author 

tv concerned: Jamaica 

We of fmmwcatlQn I Undated (received on 1 June 1988) 

Riahts Cm, established under article 28 of the 
International Covenant of Civil and Political Rights, 

M9&ing on 11 April 1991, 

A&J&R the followiagr 

1. The author of the communication (initial undated submission received on 
1 June 1988 and subsequent submissions) is D.D., a Jamaican citizen currently 
awaiting execution at St. Catherine District Prison, Jamaica. He claims to be 
the victim of a violation by Jamaica of article 14 of the International 
Covenant on Civil and Political Rights. 

kcts as submitted bv the autiuc 

2.1 The author states that he was arrested on 5 February 1983 near his home 
in Port Antonio and charged with murder jointly with two other individuals. 
At the conclusion of the trial in the Home Circuit Court in Kingston, one of 

his co-defendants was acquitted, the other received a lesser sentence, whereas 
the author was found guilty as charged and sentenced to death. The author 
claims to be innocent and that he has no knowledge of the facts of the murder 
for which he was convicted. No information is provided about the dates of the 

trial or of the sentence, or about the circumstances under which the trial 
took place. The Court of Appeal of Jamaica dismissed his appeal on 
0 June 1987. After submitting his case to the Human Rights Committee, the 
author secured pro bopq assistance of a London law firm for purposes of a 
petition for special leave to appeal to the Judicial Committee of the Privy 
Council. 

2.2 The author states that, after his arrest, one of the arresting officers, 
who had known him when he lived at Kingston, took him to the police station 
for an identity check. Although he continued to deny any involvement in the 
crime when interrogated by the arresting officers, he was charged with murder 
and taken to a preliminary hearing in the Gun Court on 10 Pebruary 1983, 

2.3 During the preliminary hearings, the author was represented by counsel: 
two witnesses appeared for the prosecution. The first testified that he did 
not know the author, whereas the second initially claimed that he had known 
the author for one year-and subsequently, under cross-examination by the 
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defence attorney, admitted that he had known him for much longer. The first 
witness did not testify in the home Circuit Courtt the second did. 

2.4 By telefax submission of 19 March 1991, author’s Counsel confirms that 
she is endeavouring to file a petition for special leave to appeal to the 
Judicial Committee of’ the Privy Council, that the preparations for such a 
petition are proceeding, and that she has obtained most of the court documents 
in the case. 

3.1 The author claims that during interrogation by the arresting officers he 
was repeatedly beaten. On two occasions he was allegedly administered 
electric shocks through a cord that had been put under tension. Furthermore, 
he was not placed on an identification parade, as is customary for individuals 
suspected of having committed a capital offence. He alleges that while a 
legal aid lawyer had been assigned to his case, the assistance of this lawyer 
was wholly inadequate. Additional irregularities allegedly occurred during 
the trial, in that the prosecution’s main witness, who had testified during 
the preliminary inquiry, was not cross-examined, and no attempt was made to 
locate any witness to testify on the author’s behalf. This is said to 
constitute a violation of article 14. paragraph 3 (e) of the Covenant. 

3.2 As to the circumstances of his appeal. the author alleges that he was 
unable to consult with the legal aid attorney who had been assigned to him for 
the appeal. He adds that numerous requests to meet with this attorney remained 
unanswered. 

mte partv’ 6 observatiou 

4. The State party contends that the communication is inadmissible on the 
ground oE non-exhaustion oE domestic remedies, since the author has failed to 
petition the Judicial Committee of the Pxivy Council for special leave to 
appeal. 

and vroceedzngf$-b&ore the CORQI&&Q 

5.1 Before considering any claims contained in a communication, the Human 
Rights Committee must, in accordance with rule 87 of its rules of procedure, 
decide whether or not it is admissible under the Optional Protocol to the 
Covenant, 

5.2 With regard to the requirement of exhaustion of domestic remedies, the 
Committee has taken note of the State party’s contention that the 
aommunication is inadmissible because of the author’s failure to petition the 
Judicial Committee of the Privy Council for special leave to appeal. It 
observes that the author has secured pro bow legal representation from a 
London law firm for this purpose, after submitting his case to the Human 
Bights Committee, and that his representatives are seeking to petition the 
Privy Council for special leave to appeal on his behalf. While expressing its 
cvncern about the apparent unavailability, so far, of relevant court document5 
in the case and the author’s difficulties in securing legal assistance before 
the Privy Council, the Committee does not consider that a petition for special 
leave to appeal to the Judicial Committee of the Privy Council would 
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necessarily be unavailable and, as such, a remedy that authors need not 
&aust before addressing a communication to the Committee. It therefore 
finds that the requirements of article 5, paragraph 2 (b), of the Optional 
protocol have not been met. 

5.3 With regard to the author’s allegations under articles 7 and 10 of the 
Covenant, concerning torture and beatings during his detention, the Committee 
notes that although a legal aid lawyer had been assigned to the author, his 
eubmissions to the Committee do not show that he complained to the competent 
authorities about these events, or that local remedies before the Jamaican 
,:ourts in respect of this issue have been exhausted, In this respect, 
therefore, the Committqe concludes that the requirements of article 5, 
paragraph 2 (b), of the Optional Protocol have not been met. 

6, The Human Rights Committee therefore decides: 

(a) That the communication is inadmissible under article 5, 
paragraph 2 (b) , of the Optional Protocol; 

(b) That the State party be requested to make the complete set of the 
court documents available to the author and to his representative before the 
Privy Council without further delay, should these documents not be in his 
possession yet, so as to permit an effective recourse to the Judicial 
Committee of the Privy Council; 

(c) That, since this decision may be reviewed under rule 92, 
paragraph 2, of the Committee’s rules of procedure upon receipt of a written 
request by or on behalf of the author containing information to the effect 
that the reasons for inadmissibility no longer apply, the State party shall be 
requested, under rule 86 of the Committee’s rules of procedure, not to carry 
out the death sentence against the author before he has had a reasonable time, 
after completing the eEfective domestic remedies available to him, to request 
the Committee to review the present decision; 

(d) That this decision shall be transmitted to the State party, to the 
author and to his counsel. 
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H. -on No. -08. I$.&. v. Jw lD* 
of 26 October 1990. ated at the fortieth sea) 

. : R.M. (name deleted) 

. . Alleaed vrctzal : The author 

State vrtv concerned : Jamaica 

. . Date of co-cation : 30 June 1988 (data of initial letter) 

The Hums Riahts Commit&~, established under article 28 of the 
International Covenant of Civil and Political Rights, 

meting on 26 October 1990, 

&&)&I the following: 

1. The author of the communication (initial submission dated 30 June 1988 
and subsequent submission) is R.M., a Jamaican citizen currently awaiting 
execution at St. Catherine District Prison, Jamaica. He claims to be innocent 
of the murder for which he was convicted and sentenced to death, and to be a 
victim of a violation of his human rights by Jamaica, 

2.1 The author states that in July 1984 he accompanied a friend to Discovery 
Bay, St. Ann, to help collect money that someone owed to his friend. He 
claims that a quarrel ensued over the money and that he and his friend were 
attacked with knives and machetes. He fled towards the Discovery Bay main 
road, where he boarded a bus. Shortly thereafter, the bus was stopped by 
police and he was arrested. The body of the friend was found the next morning, 

2.2 The author claims that his case was never thoroughly investigated, and 
that the Home Circuit Court convicted and sentenced him on the wholly 
circumstantial evidence that he had been seen running on the main road. 

2.3 The author states that he appealed to the Court of Appeal and that his 
appeal was dismissed. At the time of submission in 1988 he had not applied 
for leave to appeal to the Judicial Committee of the Privy Council because of 
lack of Financial means. 

3. By decision of 15 July 1988, the Working Group of the Human Rights 
Committee transmitted the communication to the State party and requested it, 
under rule 91 of the rules of procedure, to provide information and 
observations relevant to the question of the admissibility of the 
communication. It further requested the State party, under rule 86 of the 
rules of procedure, not to carry out the death sentence against the author 
while his communication was under consideration by the Committee, The author 
was requested to substantiate his allegation that he was detained for three 
months without charges against him, to further explain the circumstances of 
his trial and to clarify what he considers to have been unfair in the conduct 
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of his trial and to indicate whether he has sought legal aid, under the Poor 
prisoners’ Defence Act, for purposes of a petition for leave to appeal to the 
Judicial Committee of the Privy Council. 

4. In his reply, dated 8 October 1988, the author states that he was 
arrested on 15 June 1984 and not charged until the last week of August 1984. 
He was convicted on 27 May 1987; the appeal was dismissed on 
27 November 1987. Be was defended by a legal aid attorney under the Poor 
prisoners ’ Defence Act. He states that at the trial, he intended to call 
witnesses on his behalf, but his attorney advised against this because he felt 
it would prolong the case and pointed out that he had not received payment for 
his services. The lawyer allegedly informed him that payment would be 
required if he were to call witnesses on the author’s behalf. The author 
further alleges that in the course of the trial, one of the prosecution 
witnesses changed his testimony to the author’s favour, but the court refused 
to admit it. The author reiterates his principal complaint that the police 
made no effort to investigate what really happened to his friend on the day of 
the crime or to discover a motive or to trace eyewitnesses. The police and 
the court, the author alleges, relied on witnesses who had merely seen the two 
of them together before the incident and the author running away afterwards. 

5. In its submission under rule 91, dated 2 December 1908, the State party 
argues that the communication is inadmissible under article 5, 
paragraph 2 (b), of the Optional Protocol, on the ground of non-exhaustion of 
domestic remedies, because the author had not applied, pursuant to Section 110 
of the Jamaican Constitution, for special leave to appeal to the Judicial 
Committee of the Privy Council. No comments were received from the author. 
On 12 July 1990, the author’s representative in London informed the Committee 
that she is endeavouring to file a petition for special leave to appeal to the 
Judicial Committee of the Privy Council on the author’s behalf, but that she 
has not yet been able to obtain several documents considered to be relevant 
for purposes of such a petition. She has, however, obtained a copy of the 
written judgment of the Court of Appeal in the case. 

6.1 Before considering any claims contained in a communication, the Human 
Rights Committee must, in accordance with rule 87 of its rules of procedure, 
decide whether or not the communication is admissible under the Optional 
Protocol to the Covenant. 

6.2 The Committee has ascertained, as it is required to do under article 5, 
paragraph 2 (a), of the Optional Protocol, that the matter has not been 
submitted to another instance of international investigation or settlement, 

6.3 With regard to the requirement of exhaustion of domestic remedies, the 
Committee has taken note oE the State party’s contention that the 
communication is inadmissible because of the author’s failure to petition the 
Judicial Committee of the Privy Council for special leave to appeal, pursuant 
to Section 110 of the Jamaican Constitution. It observes that the author has 
secured pro bono legal representation from a London law firm for this purpose, 
after submitting his case to the Human Rights Committee, and that his 
representative is endeavouring to file a petition for special leave to appeal 
011 his behalf. While expressing concern about the apparent unavailability, so 
far, of relevant court documents in the case, the Committee does not consider 
that a petition for special leave to appeal to the Judicial Committee of the 
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Privy Council would be a eriori ineffective and as such a remedy that authors 
need not exhaust before addressing a communication to the Committee. 
Accordingly, it finds that the requirements of article 5, paragraph 2 (b), of 
the Optional Protocol have not been met. 

6.4 With regard to the practical operation of the system of legal aid in 
Jamaica, the Committee stresses that article 14, paragraph 3 (d), of the 
Covenant requires States parties to ensure proper legal assistance to persons 
accused of criminal offences at all stages of their trial and appeal, 
including appeals to the Judicial Committee of the Privy Council. In the 
light of article 6, paragraph 2, of the Covenant it is imperative that 
whenever legal aid is provided, it must be sufficient to ensure that the trial 
can be conducted fairly. 

7. The Human Rights Committee therefore decides: 

(a) That the communication is inadmissible under article 5, 
paragraph 2 (b), of the Optional Protocol; 

(b) That the State party be requested to make all the relevant court 
documents available to the author and his counsel without further delay so as 
to permit an effective recourse to the Judicial Committee of the Privy Council; 

(c) That, since this decision may be reviewed under rule 92, 
paragraph 2, of the Committee’s rules of procedure upon receipt of a written 
request by or on behalf of the author containing information to the effect 
that the reasons for inadmissibility no longer apply, the State party shall be 
requested, under rule 86 of the Committee’s rules of procedure, not to carry 
out the death sentence against the author before he has had a reasonable time, 
after completing the effective domestic remedies available to him, to request 
the Committee to review the present decision: 

(d) That this decision shall be transmitted to the author and to the 
State party. 

[Done in English, French, Russian and Spanish, the English text being the 
original version.] 
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I. CommunicationNo..UC.E.A. 

tea at t&z forty-second sess&zn) 

&bmitt&&y : C.E.A. (name deleted) 

* . aed victim : The author 

State oartv concerned: Finland 

pate of communication: 4 July 1988 (initial submission) 

The I&man Rights Committee, established under article 28 of the 
International Covenant on Civil and Political Rights, 

Meeting on 10 July 1991, 

Adonts the following: 

1. The author of the communication (initial submission dated 4 July 1988 and 
subsequent correspondence) is C.E.A., a Swedish citizen. He is a 
representative of a marketing company with headquarters in Gothenburg, 
Sweden. He claims to be a victim of violations by Finland of articles 2, 14, 
Paragraphs 1 and 3 (a), (b), (e) and (f), and 15 of the International Covenant 
on Civil and Political Rights. 

2.1 The author states that the marketing company employed a Finnish lawyer, 
P.K., in a legal action against a Finnish company. The author was not 
satisfied with P.K. ‘6 work and sued him in civil litigation for malpractice. 
He also filed a complaint with the general prosecutor against P.K., alleging 
several serious crimes, including blackmail, which resulted in charges being 
made against the latter. P.K. filed a counterclaim against the author. The 
actions were consolidated by the City Court of Helsingfors (Helsinki). In its 
judgment of 20 September 1984, the court fined the author for bringing 
unfounded criminal charges against P.K. 

2.2 The author alleges that the City Court disregarded the principle of 
equality before the law, contrary to article 14, paragraph 1, of the Covenant, 
and that it discriminated against him on account of his Swedish nationality. 

2.3 In substantiation, the author states that he was not permitted to present 
his arguments in his mother tongue, despite the fact that Swedish is one of 
the official languages of Finland and despite the fact that he is not 
proficient in Finnish. This, he claims, violated his rights under article 14, 
paragraphs 3 (a) and (f) of the Covenant, 

2.4 The author alleges that P.K. was given the prosecutor’s memorial in 
advance of the trial, thereby dlrnying him “equality of arms”. When the author 
discovered this during the trial, he requested an adjournment. This was 
denied by the judge. This, he asserts, constituted a violation oE his right 
under article 14, paragraph 3 (b), of the Cvvenant to be afforded adequate 
time “for the preparation of his defence”. 
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2.5 The author alleges that the court refused to allow him to call two 
witnesses on his behalf and failed to register the expert written testimony of 
one of these witnesses, This, he alleges, constitutes a violation of his 
rights under article 14, paragraph 3 (e), of the Covenant. He states that hs 
specifically invoked the Covenant in his appeal to the Court of Appeal on this 
issue, but his appeal was rejected on 6 June 1965. 

2.6 The author did not seek leave to appeal from the judgement of the Court 
of Appeal to the Supreme Court. Instead, he sought to invoke an extraordinary 
remedy by applying to the Supreme Court for the annulment of the judgoments of 
the City Court and the Court of Appeal on account of miscarriage of justice 
(domvilla) and referral of the case to the City Court for retrial. The 
application was denied by the Supreme Court on 13 November 1985. In 1986, t&s 
author again filed applications to the Supreme Court to allow the 
extraordinary remedy to go forth because of m In his opinion, the 
Supreme Court had been remiss in its earlier decisioi to reject the 
application, because of the alleged serious breaches of the various provisions 
of article 14 of the Covenant, in particular the minimum guarantees set out is 
article 14, paragraph 3, for the determination of criminal charges. On 
30 September 1987, the Supreme Court again rejected-the application. 

2.7 The author contends that P.K. should not have been allowed to file a 
counterclaim against him personally in the City Court, since~ he had been 
acting on behalf of his company. This, the author alleges, constituted a 
violation of article 15 of the Covenant. 

2.8 The author further claims that the Finnish courts are obliged to apply 
the Covenant ex officio, stating that it was incorporated into Finnish law by 
Act No. 108 of 1976. Their alleged persistent failure to do so, he claims, 
constitutes a violation of article 2, paragraphs 2 and 3. 

3. By decision of 15 July 1988, the Working Group of the Muman Rights 
Committee transmitted the communication to the State party and requested it, 
under rule 91 of the rules of procedure, to provide information and 
observations relevant to the question of the admissibility of the 
communication. 

4.1 In its submission under rule 91, dated 21 October 1988, the State party 
contends that the communication should be declared inadmissible, both because 
the author has failed to exhaust available domestic remedies and also because 
the communication fails to relate to any of the rights recognised by the 
Covenant. 

4.2 Describing the general system of judicial appeal in Finland, the State 
party notes, in particular, that the author has only applied to the Supreme 
Court for the extraordinary reme,9y of w but has not applied for leave 
for ordinary review. 

4.3 The State party further notes that the author has not been “charged with 
a criminal of Eense” and that the provisions of articles 14, paragraph 3, 
anP 15, as invoked by him, are simply not applicable in his case. 

4.4 As to the allegations of violations of the right to equality before the 
courts under article 14, paragraph 1, of the Covenant, the State party 

-294- 



contends that the author should have provided all the relevant court records 
and decisions. By not doing SO, the State party argues, the author has failed 
60 submit sufficient evidence in substantiation of his allegations and that 
his communication should be declared inadmissible for that reason also. 

4.5 Finally, the State party contends that the author's allegations mostly 
concern the interpretation of Finnish law and the assessment of evidence by 
Finnish Courts. The Covenant, the State party maintains, is not applicable to 
such matters, nor can the Human Rights Committee be seen as a "fourth 
instance" entitled to carry out such review. 

5.1 In his comments, dated 20 December 1988, the author concedes that he has 
not sought leave to appeal to the Supreme Court but asserts that he has not 
done so because, a6 he was advised by counsel, suoh leave is unnecessary in 
cases of gross procedural errors, in the light of the alternative remedy of 
lklm&l&aia, In such cases8 moreoverr &U&.,&R would provide more adequate 
relief. 

5.2 The author also asserts that the State party does not address his claims 
under article 2 of the Covenant and that these are the most important ones, 
In the author's opinion, the wording of article 2 implies that he does not 
need to apply for leave to appeal to the Supreme Court. 

5.3 The author maintains that the fact that he was privately prosecuted in 
contentious civil litigation and sentenced to pay a fine by the City Court of 
Helsingsfors, in effect means that he was charged with a criminal offence, 

5.4 The author states that the court records and decisions in his case amount 
to some 800 pages. Re maintains that the Supreme Court decisions which he has 
provided (concerning the alleged domvilla) illustrate the grave procedural 
injustice which allegedly permeates the Finnish judicial system. He claims 
that the burden of submitting all relevant documents would be better placed on 
the State party, as it is in a better position to acquire them. 

5.5 Finally, the author claims that he is not seeking “fourth instance” 
review of factual findings or interpretation of domestic law. Rather, he 
claims that the issue is the relation between the Finnish legal system, as 
such, and Finland'6 obligations under the Covenant. 

5.6 In further SubmiSsiOnS, the author ha6 furnished the Committee with 
written statements made and signed by a Finnish professor of law, expressing 
the opinion (a) that the author '6 communication to the Human Rights Committee 
diSClOSe that serious procedural errors were made by the court of first 
instance and that his rights under article 14, paragraph 1, and article 14, 
paragraph 3, of the Covenant were not respected; (b) that the Covenant is 
directly applicable in Finnish courts, as having been incorporated into 
Finnish law; (c) that the author was justified in seeking the remedy of 
de instead of applying for ordinary leave to appeal to the Supreme 
Court; (d) that, at any rate, his prospect of being granted leave for an 
ordinary appeal, had he so applied, would have been virtually non-existent, 
considering that the public prosecutor's request for leave to appeal in the 
same matter was rejected, and (e) that, accordingly, he ha6 exhausted all 
domestic remedies. 
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6.1 Before considering any claims contained in a communication, the Human 
Rights Committee must, in accordance with rule 87 of its rules of procedure, 
deaide whether or not the communication is admissible under the Optional 
Protocol to the Covenant. 

G.2 The committee observes that the author’s allegations of Violations of 
article 14, paragraph 3, and 15 of the Covenant do not appear to have any 
factual basis. It further observes that the provisions of article 2 of the 
Covenant, which lay down general obligations for States parties, cannot, in 
isolation, give rise to a claim in a communication under the Optional 
Protocol. Further, the claim that the author was discriminated against by the 
Finnish Courts and denied equality before the Courts because he is Swedish, is 
of a sweeping nature and has not been sufficiently substantiated. As to the 
claim that the author has suffered a violation of article 14, paragraphs 3 (c) 
and (f), of the Covenant, the Committee notes that even if article 14 were 
thought applicable in this case, the author has not shown that, as a Swedish 
citizen, he was entitled to rely on the official status of the Swedish 
language in Finland to require court proceedings to be conducted in Swedish, 
Nor has he substantiated that he needed an interpreter and requested, but was 
denied the assistance of an interpreter in accordance with article 14, 
paragraph 3 (f). The jurisprudence of the Committee shows that there is no 
right under the Covenant simply to have court proceedings conducted in the 
language of one’s choice. B/ 

G.3 In the light of the above, the Committee does not deem it necessary to 
address the question whether the author has exhausted domestic remedies. 

7. The Human Rights Committee therefore decides: 

(a) That the communication is inadmissible under article 2 of the 
Optional Protocol: 

(b) That this decision shall be communicated to the State party and to 
the author. 

[Done in English, French, Russian and Spanish, the English text being the 
original version.1 

a/ See the Committee’s views in communications Nos. 22111987 and , . 323/1968, yves Cadoret and iiervetian v. France , views adopted on 
11 April I991, para. 5.7: 32711986 -..9arz;hig v. Frw I views adopted on 
11 April 1991, para. 5.6. 
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J. !X!ommu&i%!&nY&l/l966. Z.P. v. Wada (De&&n 
pf 11 Auril 1901. adooted at the formst se-) 

* d by1 Z.P. (name deleted) 

The author 

0-8 Canada 

t 12 April 1986 (date of initial letter) 

Co- established under article 26 of the 
International Covenant on Civil’and Political Rights, 

&f&i&g on 11 April 1991, 

Adopts the following: 

Pecision on a&L&U&y 

1. The author of the communication (first submission dated 12 April 1966 and 
subsequent correspondence) is Z.P., a Yugoslav citisen formerly residing and 
employed in Montreal, Canada, at present residing in Yugoslavia. He claims to 
be the victim of a violation of his human rights by Canada. Although he does 
not specifically invoke the International Covenant on Civil and Political 
Rights, it appears from his submissions that his allegation6 relate to 
articles 9 and 14 of the Covenant. 

2.1 The author, a technician in civil engineering, lived in Canada from 
September 1970 to December 1961, and was employed with a Montreal engineering 
company as an industrial draftsman. In December 1961, he was deported to 
Yugoslavia, 

2.2 The author was accused of having raped, in 1970 and 1979 respectively, 
two Canadian women, F.B. and H.R. On 30 April 1979, he was sentenced to three 
years ’ imprisonment for the rape of F,B. and on 26 Maroh 1960, he was 
sentenced to seven years’ imprisonment for the rape of H.R. In both 
instances, Z.P. claimed to be innocent of the charges. 

2.3 In the case of F.B., the author was formally charged with rape by the 
Montreal Urban Community Police on 3.1 July 1976, 
representative, Maftre J.C., 

Z.P. was assigned a legal 
and asked for a trial by jury. On 

20 December 1978, he instead opted for a trial before a single judge. His 
trial started before the Montreal Court of Assiaes (Cour des Sessions de la 
Paix) on 29 March 1979, On 10 April 1979 he was found guilty as charged and 
the sentence was pronounced on 30 April 1979. On 0 May 1979, Z.P. applied for 
leave to appeal against his conviction to the Quebec Court of Appeal! two days 
later, the Court of Appeal granted leave to appeal. On 21 March 1980, the 
transcript of the proceedings and the evidence before the court of first 
instance were submitted to the Court of Appeal, which heard the appeal on 
19 January 1981 and dismissed it on 13 February 1981. On 13 March 1961, Z.P. 
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sought leave to appeal to the Supreme Court oE Canada; the Supreme Court 
refused leave to appeal on 22 June 1981. 

2.4 In the case of H.R., the author was arrested on 25 March 1979 and charged 
with rape the following day, i.e., three days before the beginning oE his 
trial in the case of F.B. Z.P. was represented by the same lawyer who 
defended him in the case of’ F.B., and he again initially asked Eor a trial by 
jury. On 23 April 1979, he changed his mind and opted Eor a trial before a 
single judge; a trial & cu was ordered at the request of the prosecutor, 
On 26 April 1979, the author’s lawyer, Maitre J.C., asked to be removed from 
the case relating to the rape oE H.R., and several lawyers handled later 
stages of the case. 

2.5 On 15 November 1979, Z.P. applied for permission to assume his own 
representation and entered a plea of not guilty. A lawyer representing the 
Yugoslav Embassy in Canada acted as his counsel. The case was heard between 
15 November 1979 and 28 February 1980t on 29 February 1980, Z.P. was found 
guilty as charged; sentence was passed on 26 March 1980. On 16 May 1980, the 
author filed a formal notice of application for permission to appeal against 
conviction and requested an extension of the deadline as well as a judicial 
review. His case was heard on 15 September 1980 and dismissed on 
26 September 1980. The author then sought leave to appeal to the Supreme 
Court but his petition was denied on 22 June 1981. 

3.1 The author claims that he did not have a fair trial in either of the 
criminal cases.against him, and maintains that he is entitled to a re-trial 
before the Canadian courts. 

3.2 In respect of the first rape charge, the author alleges thatt 

(a) He was found guilty in the absence of conclusive evidence against 
him; 

(b) The trial judge was wrong to admit as evidence testimony concerning 
a similar act involving H.R., the victim of the second rape chargei 

(c) The trial judge was wrong to admit as evidence contradictory 
statements made by the victim; 

(cl) The trial judge wrongly interpreted the author’s words addressed to 
F.B. as threats against her; 

(e) The judges of the Court of Appeal similarly failed to see that the 
words deemed to be threats against F.B. could not be used as evidence against 
him, since F.B. was no longer able to tell the court the content of the 
presumed threats; 

(f) Both the trial judge and the judges on the Court of Appeal were 
wrong to admit as evidence testimony of a friend of F.B., who merely told the 
court that she had been informed that F.B. had been raped1 
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(g) Both the court of first instance and the Court of Appeal should have 
provided him with an interpreter, because of his insufficient mastery of 
English and French; 

(11) The trial judge, at the conclusion of the trial, effectively acted 
as a “defence lawyer” for F.D., finding the author guilty on the basis of mere 
“suppositions”. 

3.3 In respect of the second rape charge, the author alleges that: 

(a) He was framed by the police, who arrested him within a minute after 
H.R. left his apartment. He adds in this context that the police had already 
arrived in front of the building when H.R. left his flat: 

(b) He was arrested for assault but later charged formally with a 
different offence, namely rape; 

(c) The trial judge was wrong to admit as evidence a number of 
contradictory statements made by H.R.; 

(d) The trial judge first misinterpreted and subsequently misused a 
statement given by H.R. to the effect that the author had used a pretext to 
lure her into his apartment; 

(e) The trial judge was wrong to admit as evidence contradictory 
Gtatements made by the arresting officer and the doctor who examined H.R. 
after the offence, once their evidence had been compared with that of H.R.; 

(f) Both the court of first instance and the Court of Appeal should have 
Provided him with an interpreter, because of his insufficient mastery of 
English and French; 

(g) The Montreal Office of Legal Aid wrongly refused to provide him with 
the assistance of a lawyer during the trial and for purposes of preparing the 
appeal; 

(h) The trial judge wrongly accepted as evidence testimony about a 
similar act involving F.B., the alleged victim of the first rape offences 

(i) He did not have all the court transcripts in his possession, which 
Ghould have been made available to him free of charge: 

(j) The trial judge refused to allow him to be tried in a public hearing 
before a jury. 

State oartv’s observatu 

4.1 The State party submits that the communication is inadmissible under 
articles 1, 2 and 3 of the Optional Protocol. It contends that 2.P. did not 
sufficiently support his allegations with facts to establish prim facie 
violations of the Covenant and that his claims, referring merely to violations 
of “the law of Canada and the Human Rights”, do not meet the admissibility 
criteria of article 2 of the Optional Protocol. It further points out that 
the author in effect seeks a review of the evaluation of facts ana eviaence 
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before the Canadian courts, and adds, with reference to the Committee’s 
jurisprudence, that the Committee is not competent to review findings of fact 
made by national tribunals. To this extent, therefore, the State party 
considers the communication to be inadmissible as incompatible with the 
provisions of the Covenant. 

4.2 In respect of the author’6 trial in the case of F.B., the State party 
notes that virtually all of the author’s claims raise issues of fact and 
evidence. Only his claim that the courts did not provide him with an 
interpreter might conceivably raise issues under article 14, paragraph 3 (f), 
of the Covenant. The State party affirms, however, that the author failed to 
support this allegation adequately. It notes that he could have requested the 
assistance of an interpreter, or that his lawyer could have made such a 
request on his behalf; however, the record6 of both trials show that no 
request for an interpreter was made. Moreover, the court records reveal that 
the author was perfectly able to follow the proceedings and to express himself 
in English and/or in French. 

4.3 In respect of the trial in the case of H.R., the State party reiterate6 
its arguments laid out in paragraph 4.2 above in as much as the author’s claim 
about the absence of an interpreter is concerned. As to his claim concerning 
the lack of legal assistance during the second trial, the State party points 
out that the author asked to defend himself during his trial in the court of 
first instance1 furthermore, the record6 reveal that Z.P. was advised by a 
lawyer by virtue of a legal aid order and that, accordingly, he was given 
legal assistance in accordance with the Legal Aid Act. The State party 
therefore concludes that the author is estopped from arguing that he had to 
defend himself x 

4.4 As to the issue of legal assistance for purposes of the appeal in the 
second trial, the State party explain6 that the author’s request for legal aid 
was refused in the light of the representations he made to the Legal Aid 
Board, the evidence presented during the trial and the verdict of the court of 
first instance, Since the author did not present any facts to the effect that 
he had any arguable grounds of appeal, the Board concluded that he was not 
entitled under the Legal Aid Act to receive such aid for the purpose for which 
he had requested it. The State party adds that article 14, paragraph 3 (d), 
does not require a hearing in the physical presence of the applicant in order 
to determine his legal aid entitlements; in the author’s case, a telephone 
conver6ation sufficed. 

4.5 In respect of the claim that the author was unable adequately to prepare 
his defence owing to the alleged unavailability of relevant court documents, 
the State party contends that the author is merely complaining of his own 
omission. In fact, by letter dated 31 August 1981 drafted in adequate French, 
after he had exhausted his domestic remedies, Z.P. expressed interest in 
obtaining copies of the court transcripts and the court tapes. The State 
party submits that if the author had considered it essential for his defence 
to be in possession of the transcripts, it was his responsibility to request 
them. 

4.6 With regard to tho author’s claim that he was entitled to a public trial 
before a jury, the State party notes that Z.P. himself, on 23 April 1979, 
opted for a trial before a single judge. Furthermore, it points out that 
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article 14, paragraph 1, stipulates that the public may be excluded Srom all 
or part of a trial for reasons of morals - a request frequently made and 
granted in sexual abuse cases - and submits that the author has failed to 
adduce a single argument in favour of a public trial. 

4.1 Finally, in respect of the allegation that there was a contradiction 
between the charge against the author at the time of the arrest and the charge 
under which h8 was tried, the State party submits that both articles 9, 
paragraph 2, and 14, paragraph 3 (a), were complied with. since what matter6 

for the legal qualification of the offence is the information contained in the 
police report prepared after the arrest. Both the application to institute 
proceedings against Z.P., dated 25 March 1979 (the day of the arrest), and the 
written information submitted to the judge on 26 March 1979 refer to a rape 
charge. 

5.1 Before considering any claims contained in a communication, the Human 
Rights Committee must, in accordance with rule 87 of its rules of procedure, 
determine whether or not it is admissible under the Optional Protocol to the 
Covenant. 

5.2 The Committee notes that many of the author’s allegations, both in 
connection with the case of F.B. and H.R., relate to the evaluation of facts 
and evidence by the trial judge. The CommittOe observes that it is generally 
for the appellate courts of States parties to the Covenant and not for the 
Committee to evaluate the facts and evidence placed before domestic courts and 
to review the interpretation of domestic law by national courts. Similarly, 
it i6 for the appellate courts and not for the Committee to review alleged 
errors by the judge in the conduct of a trial, unless it is apparent from the 
author’s submission that the conduct of the trial was clearly arbitrary or 
tantamount to a denial of justice, or that the judge manifestly violated his 
obligation of impartiality. The author has not shown that the conduct of the 
trials in question suffered from such defects. In this respect, therefore, 
the author’s claims of unfair trial6 do not come within the competence of the 
Committee and, in that sen6er fall outside the scope of protection provided by 
article 14, paragraph 1, of the Covenant. Accordingly, this part of the 
communication is inadmissible as incompatible with the provisions of the 
Covenant, pursuant to article 3 of the Optional Protocol. 

5.3 With respect to the claim that the author was denied the services of an 
interpreter, the Committee find6 that Z.P. has failed to substantiate his 
claim sufficiently, for purposes of admissibility. The material before the 
Committee shows that the author could express himself in adequate English and 
French, and that he did not apply for an interpreter during the trial. The 
Committee reaffirms in this context that the requirement of a fair hearing 
does not obligate States parties to make the services of an interpreter 
available w or upon application to a person whose mother tongue 
differs from the official court language, if the person is capable of 
expressing himsalf adequately in the official language. a/ 

5.4 In respect of the claim that the author was refused legal aid for his 
appeal in the case concerning H.R., the case file reveals that the Montreal 
Legal Aid Board did examine the author’s requefit, but concluaea that the 
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interests of justice did not require the assignment of legal aid. 
Accordingly, the author has not sufficiently 6ubStantiated his allegation, for 
purposes of admissibility, and this part of the communication is inadmissible 
under article 2 of the Optional Protocol. 

5.5 As to the alleged violation of article 14, paragraph 3 (b). the Committee 
notes that the first time the author complained about the unavellability of 
the trial transcript was over two months after being denied leave to appeal by 
the Supreme Court. In the circum6tances. he i6 estopped from invoking an 
vast facto violation of his right to adequate time and facilities for the 
preparation of his defence. The Committee conclude6 that this part of the 
communication is inadmissible as an abuse of the xight of submission. pursuant 
to article 3 of the Optional Protocol. 

5.6 Finally, with regard to the claims of a violation of article 14, 
paragraph 1 (entitlement to a public hearing), and article 9, paragraph 2, the 
author has not sufficiently Substantiated his allegation, for the purposes of 
admissibility, and this part of the communication is also inadmissible under 
article 2 of the Optional Protocol. 

6. The Human Rights Committee therefore decides: 

(a) The communication is inadmissible under articles 2 and 3 of the 
Optional Protocol; 

(b) This decision shall be communicated to the State party and to the 
author of the communication. 

[Done in English, French, Russian and Spanir;h, the English tert being the 
original version.] 

Notes 

a/ See views in communication No. 219/1986, pare. 10.2, (m. 
France), adopted on 25 July 1990. 
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I(. Cgmmunicatio.&L No. 354/1969, L.G. v. Maurit& 8 (Decisfpg 
pf 31 October 1990, adooted at the fortbth sessiQg) 

Submitted byr L.G. (name deleted) 

j4lleaed victinimr The author 

&ate oartv concernea: Mauritius 

pate of communicationr 17 February 1989 (date of initial letter) 

TwiRfahts, established under article 28 of the 
International Covenant of Civil and Political Bights, 

&g&&g on 31 October 1990. 

u the followings 

1. The author of the communication (initial submission dated 
17 February 1989 and subsequent submissions) is L.G., a Mauritian Citizen snd 
former barrister. Ue claims to be the victim of a violation of articles 1, 2, 
3, 14, 15 and 26 of the International Covenant on Civil and Political Bights 
by Mauritius. 

Facts as Sam%& 

2.1 On 16 February 1979, the author was arrested in connection with the 
possession of parts of the proceeds from a robbery at a casino, perpetrated on 
the night of 21 January 1979. On 29 January 1979, a self-confessed 
participant in the robbery retained the services of the author and remitted 
two sums of money to him, first 3,000 rupees representing the author’s legal 
fees and then 7,000 rupees to be put aside for the eventuality of retaining 
the services of senior counsel. Several days before the author’s arrest, his 
client’s wife requested the author to return the 7,000 rupees, allegedly 
because the client was ill and needed the money for medical expenses; she was 
accompanied by two plainclothes policemen who posed as relatives of the 
client. The author asked to personally meet his client, and a meeting was 
arranged at the client’s house where, in the presence of the undercover 
agents, the author returned the 7,000 rupees to his client. Upon leaving the 
house, he was arrested in a nearby street , and charged with possession of 
stolen money. 

2.2 The author claims that he was framed by the police, who were in exclusive 
charge of the investigation related to the robbery. He alleges that there was 
strong evidence that a number of individuals of Chinese origin were 

4 Pursuant to rule 65 of the Committee’s rules of procedurep 
Mr, Rajsoomer Lallah did not participate in the examination of the 
communication or in the adoption of the Committee’s decision. 

** The texts of four individual opinions are appended. 
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directly associated with the crime but that all the participants of Chinese 
origin except one either denied their participation in the hold-up or were 
never questioned by the police about it. He further indicates that the 
police, instead of completing its investigations within a short period of 
time, engeged in “secret dealing” with those participants in the hold-up who 
were of Chinese origin. 

2.3 During the trial the author’s client appeared as the prosecution’s 
principal witness, testifying that he had given the author the 7,000 rupees 
for safekeeping. On 12 August 1979, the court of first instance, in a two to 
one majority decision, convicted the author. He appealed, but on 
5 August 1980, the Supreme Court confirmed the judgement of first instance. 
The author envisaged a further appeal to the Judicial Committee of the Privy 
Council but claims that this was bound to fail due to the fact that the 
grounds of appeal were limited to the court record and the issues of law were 
not of fundamental importance: moreover, he submits that the Privy Council 
very rarely intervenes on issues of fact. This information was imparted to 
him by an English professor whose services he had retained: as a result, the 
author chose not to proceed with his petition, and on 20 December 1960, the 
Privy Council dismissed his appeal for “non-prosecution”, that is, failure to 
pursue the case. 

2.4 Late in 1900, the author came across fresh evidence which led him to 
believe that the police inquiry had been “partial, discriminatory and 
deliberately selective”. On 17 March 1981, however, he was summoned to appear 
before the full bench of the Supreme Court under Section 2 of the Legal 
Practitioners (Disciplinary Proceeding) Ordinance and advised to remove his 
name from the roll of practicing barristers. The author subsequently 
requested his removal from the Roll of Barristers so as to prevent the 
continuation of disciplinary proceedings against him. In 1983 and 1966, he 
submitted petitions for pardon to the Commission on the Prerogative of Mercy: 
both were rejected. Since 1981, he has unsuccessfully sought to obtain the 
assistance of the Mauritius Bar Council in his efforts to be readmitted to the 
roll of practicing barristers. In 1986, he contemplated a formal motion 
before the Supreme Court but was advised to contact the Attorney General’s 
office instead, since a letter from the Attorney General would be sufficient 
for him to resume his practice. He wrote to the Attorney General but did not 
receive any reply. 

2.5 Early in 1989, the author wrote to the Chief Justice, who recommended to 
him to apply for re-instatement under the Law Practitioner’s Act 1984, the 
author did so. On 17 November 1969, the Chief Justice declined to issue the 
order for his re-instatement on the ground of the author’s previous conviction, 

3.1 The author claims that there was no basis for suspending him indefinitely 
from the exercise of his profession. He notes that Mauritian legislation 
makes no provisions for a retrial in cases in which there exists new material 
evidence, which was unknown to the accused prior to the trial. As all 
criminal investigations are conducted by the police who have overall 
responsibility for a case, the judicial authorities may only require 
supplementary information with respect to the investigation but have no 
control over it. Once an investigation is completed, it is submitted to the 
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Crown Law Office. The author argue6 that at this juncture there exists a "no 
man'6 land" bound to create situation6 in which the administration of jUStiCe 
may be jeopardised. He notes that the institution of the exemining magistrate 
(Juge d'instruction) is unknown in Mauritius. For these reasons, the author 
consider6 that he was not afforded a fair trial and is thus the victim of a 
miscarriage of justice. 

3.2 With respect to the requirement of exhaustion of domestic remedies, the 
author states that he did not pursue his appeal to the Judicial Committee of 
the Privy Council because of the prohibitive costs involved, and because it 
would not, in his opinion, have constituted an effective remedy, as the Privy 
Council does not entertain an appeal based on facts. Iie claims that after the 
decision of the Chief Justice. not to grant his request for re-instatement, the 
only effective remedy for him would be the enactment of new legislation 
allowing for a retrial in cases in which new material evidence becomes 
available after the conclusion of the trial, or new legislation vesting 
disciplinary powers in the Mauritian Bar Council along the same lines as those 
vested in the British Bar Council. He concludes that he has exhausted 
available judicial remedies, and affirms that the prolongation of the pursuit 
of remedies is not solely attributable to him. 

wartv's observatiw 

4.1 The State party contends that the communication should be declared 
inadmissible pursuant to articles 2 and 5, paragraph 2 (b), of the Optional 
Protocol. It argues that it is inadmissible on the ground of non-exhaustion 
of domestic remedies because the author, altbough availing himself of several 
non-judicial remedies, failed to pursue the avenue provided for under 
Mauritian law: to first apply to the Registrar for reinsertion of his name on 
the Roll of Barristers, and, in the event of a negative decision, to seek 
judicial review of the Registrar's decision. The State party claims that the 
communication is also inadmissible because of the author'6 failure to pursue 
his petition for leave to appeal to the Judicial Committee of the Privy 
Council. 

4.2 The State party further affirms that the communication is inadmissible 
pursuant to article 2, of the Optional Protocol, since it does not disclose a 
claim under article 2 of the Optional Protocol. It notes that in as much as 
the author's claim of a violation of article 14, on the ground that he had 
discovered new evidence not available to him during the trial, is concerned, 
the communication does not disclose in precise terms what this new evidence 
was. It contends that all the evidence referred to in the communication was 
available during the trial, and that the allegation of an "elaborate police 
frame up" amounts to no more than a personal conclusion drawn from evidence 
available at the time. Moreover, the State party observes, the Mauritian 
courts acted properly in deciding to rely on the evidence presented by the 
author's own client and that of other witnesses, after having directed them 
properly on issues of law, and that the object of the communication would 
convert the Human Rights Committee into a Court of Appeal on findings of fact. 
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5.1 Before considering any claims contained in 8 communication, the Human 
Rights Committee must ascertain, in accordance with rule 87 of its rules of 
procedure, whether or not it is admissible under the Optional Protocol to the 
Covenant. 

5.2 In respect of the author's claim that Mauritian la?u does not provide for 
a retrial in cases in which fresh material evidence becomes available after 
the conclusion of the trial, the Committee notes that no substantiation of 
such fresh material evidence has been made. Therefore, the author has failed 
to advance 8 claim under the Covenant within the meaning of article i !  of the 

Optional Protocol. 

5.3 As to the author's claim that he ha6 been unjustly denied re-instatement 
on the Roll of Barristers and that no remedy lies for this, the Committee 
notes that the author failed to apply for judicial review of the Chief 
Justice’s decision of 17 November 1989. Until he avails himself of the 
possibility of 8 judicial review, no issue under article 14 of the Covenant 
arises. The author'6 claim is thus incompatible with the provisions of the 
Covenant within the meaning of article 3 of the Optional Protocol. 

6. The Human Right6 COMnittge theref_ore~~dec~ides_: 

(a) That the communication is inadmissible; 

(b) That this decision shall be transmitted to the State party and to 
the author. 

[Bone in English, French, RU66iM and Spanish, the English text being the 
original version,] 
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APPFSNDIII I 

Mr. Binan%Wav.Ndiave ~~~suant~e 92. mukwas?h 3. oli I . 19s of nrocedure. co- 
. ana . . sible co- 

[Original: French] 

The authors of the present individual opinion endorse the Committee’s 
decision to declare this communication inadmissible. 

Nevertheless, they do not consider it possible to single out, as is done 
in paragraph 5.3 of the text of the decision , one provision of the Covenant 
among those referred to by the author of the communication in order to declare 
that the communication is incompatible with the provisions of the Covenant 
within the meaning of article 3 of the Optional Protocol. 

When it considers a communication under the Optional Protocol, the 
Committee must ascertain whether the communication satisfies the requirements 
laid down successively in the provisions of the Optional Protocol. 

In the case in question the complainant’s allegations, both concerning 
the violations of which he claims to have been a victim and concerning the 
~domestic remedies available to him to have those allegations accepted, are not 
sufficiently well substantiated to permit the conclusion that, in submitting 
his communication, L.G. met the conditions set out in article 2 of the 
Optional Protocol. 

Christine CHJiNET 

Direme NDIAYE 
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APPENDIX II 

. . 
Individual_oPinlontted by Mrs. 
E . Amos Wako mnt to rule 92. paraarauh 3. of tb 
Ghn&aa’s rules of orwedure= concernina the CpEOmjttee 6 I a 

to ae..r;la.re_iwamtiwcaLlw . No. 354/1989. G.G. v. MEU&UB 

[Original: English] 

Article 14, paragraph 6, of the Covenant refers, inter alia, to what 
remedy is required when a person’s conviction has been reversed or he has been 
pardoned on the basis of new or newly discovered facts. 

Such reversal of conviction, or pardon, occurs in various ways in 

different jurisdictions. We wish to make it clear that the basis of the 
Committee’s decision, a6 explained in paragraph 5.2, should not be read as a 
finding by the Committee that article 14, paragraph G, necessarily require6 an 
entitlement to retrial. 

Rosalyn HIGGINS 

Amos WAX0 

-308- 



I  - 

APPENDIX XII 

. * ooinron suh&&@-&- 
rulo 92. varawh 3. QC the Comm&tee’s rul.@ of procsu , 
mcernina the Committee's de&&n to de- 

No. 354/1989. L.G. v. Mauritius 

[Original: English] 

I do not oppose the Committee’s view that the author'6 claim that 
Mauritian law does not provide for a retrial in oases in which fresh material 
evidence becomes available after the conclusion of the trial ha6 not been 
substantiated (paragraph 5.2). 

However, had the claim been substantiated, the Committee would have bean 
required to determine the compatibility with the provision of article 14, 
paragraph 6, of a legal system under which no retrial is permissible and 
pardon remains the only recourse available for a convicted person, even if 
fresh evidence conclusively shows that the conviction was pronounced 
erroneously. In this connection, I would like to make the following 
observations. 

Article 14, paragrapb 6, provides that: "When a person has by a final 
decision been convicted of a criminal offence and when subsequently his 
conviction has been reversed or he has been pardoned on the ground that a new 
or newly discovered fact shows conclusively that there ha6 been a miscarriage 
of justice, the person who has suffered the punishment as a result of such a 
conviction shall be compensated according to law, unless it is proved that the 
non-disclosure of the unknown fact in time is wholly or partly attributable to 
him." 

It is possible to argue that this provision presupposes not only a legal 
system under which retrial is institutionalized, but also a legal system which 
does not allow for a retrial and under which pardon remains the only recourse 
available for the convicted person, even where new or newly discovered facts 
show conclusively that the conviction was arrived at erroneously, on the 
ground of the provision's wording "when hio conviction ha6 been reversed prha 

en vardoned" (emphasis added). 

While I do not intend to rule out this possibility, I feel obliged to 
express my concern about legal systems under which no retrial is permissible 
and pardon remains the only available recourse in such cases. For one thing, 
a retrial provides an opportunity for the judiciary to re-examine its own 
conviction and sentence in the light of fresh evidence and correct its 
errors. In my opinion, pardon being the prerogative of the executive, the 
institution of retrial is essential for the principle of independence of the 
judiciary. Furthermore, retrial ensures that the erroneously convicted person 
is given an opportunity to have his or her ca6e re-examined in the light of 
fresh evidence, and to be declared innocent. If he or she is innocent, it 
would be difficult to justify why he or 6he should need to be pardoned 
pursuant to the prerogative of the executive. 

Nisuke AND0 
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APPENDIX IV 

. . -on s~&&tted by I& Berm 
. I rule 92. pm&&aph 3. of the Committee s Ul&s of orocedure # 

. I -rniUg the Committee s decisiyll to m l 

* No. 354/1989. L.G. v. w 

[Original: English] 

I associate myself with the individual opinion submitted by 
Mrs. Rosalyn Biggins and Mr. Amos Wake, but I want to draw attention to the 
wording of arkicle 14, paragraph 6. where it indicates the ground for a 
reversal of conviction of pardon, namely “that a new or newly discovered fact 
shows conclusively that there has been a miscarriage of justice”. Such a 
ground should according to my opinion justify a claim under artiale 14, 
paragraph 5, regarding the availability of review of conviction and sentence 
by a higher tribunal according to law. However, the Committee’s decision, as 
explained in paragraph 5.2, makes it clear that the author has failed to 
advance such a claim. 

Bertil WENNEllGlWl 
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L. CoMnunication No. 372/198Q, R&A.W. v. the B 
1990. m at the form 

-1 

R.L.A.W. (name deleted) 

Allecred: The author 

: The Netherlands 

: 5 July 1989 (date of initial letter) 

ThQ.Buman RiohtRXQmmi-t&es, established under article 28 of the 
International Covenant on Civil and Political Rights, 

MQ&~D~ on 2 November 1990, 

AI&J&~ the following: 

1. The author of the communication (initial submission dated 5 July 1989 and 
subsequent correspondence) is R.L.A.W., born on 25 November 1942 in Paramaribo 
(Suriname), currently residing in Utrecht, the Netherlands. He claims to be 
the victim of a violation by the Netherlands of article 14 of the 
International Covenant on Civil and Political Rights. He is represented by 
counsel. 

2.1 On 28 August 1984, the District Court of Utrecht found the author guilty 
of raps and sentenced him to six months’ imprisonment. The Court of Appeal of 
Amsterdsm upheld the conviction on 8 July 1985, increasing the sentence to 
twelve months of imprisonment, of which six months were suspended for a two 
years period of probation. On 10 June 1986, the Supreme Court dismissed the 
author’s appeal. Thus, the author claims to have exhausted domestic 
remedies. He has already served his term of imprisonment. 

2.2 In the proceedings the prosecutor’s office adduced to a 1974 penal 
investigation against the author, which had been discontinued. The author 
contends that this evidence unduly influenced the proceedings. In particular 
he argues that since ho was not even indicted on the earlier occasion, he was 
never in a position to prove in a trial that he was innocent of the charges 
against him, He contends that since he did not violate the conditions for 
discontinuing the case as agreed upon with the public prosecutors office, he 
should not have been confronted with these previous charges. 

2.3 The author contends that he was denied a fair hearfng, alleging that the 
investigating authorities only sough t to gather evidence against him, Facts 
that could have proved his innocence were not investigated, although he 
repeatedly requested their investigation. Therefore, the author claims that 
he was denied equality of arms. According to the author, the authorities of 
the Wetherlands should have sought to prove his innocence. 
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2.4 With respect to the evidence presented by the prosecution on the 1974 
criminal investigation against the author, counsel claims that it was highly 
prejudicial and that it should have been held inadmissible. Contrary to the 
State party’s statement that the Court of Appeal in Amsterdan received from 
the attorney general only extracts of the 1974 easer counsel maintains that 
the complete file was annexed. 

3. The Communication was transmitted to the State party on 14 November 1989 
under rule 91 of the Committee’s rules of procedure, requesting the State 
party to provide information and observations relevant to the question of the 
admissibility of the communication. 

4.1 The State party notes that the author submitted an identical complaint to 
the European Commission of Human Rights on 4 November 1986. On 
15 December 1988 the Commission found that the application was manifestly 
ill-founded and declared it inadmissible. 

4.2 The State party confirms that all domestic remedies have been exhausted 
and that the procedure involving the European Commission of Human Rights had 
been concluded at the time the present communication was submitted. 

4.3 The State party, however, objects to admissibility under article 2 of the 
Optional Protocol, contending that the author has no claim because he has not 
sufficiently substantiated his allegations. On the issue of the Public 
Prosecutions Department having precluded the possibility of a fair trial, the 
Government states that neither the case file nor any other source has revealed 
that the Public Prosecutions Department intended to induce the court to take 
the old case file into account in deciding what penalty to impose. Nor is 
there evidence that the court did so in any way. The old documents were not 
before the district and appeal court. However, the summary contents of an 
extract from the General Judicial Documentation Register were added to the 
case file at the district court, as is customary in criminal cases. 

4.4 The State party points out that the Judicial Documentation and 
Certificates of Good Behaviour Act and the decree which supplements it contain 
provisions governing both the nature of the information to be recorded in 
penal and general judicial documentation registers and the maintenance of such 
registers in the interests of the proper administration of justice, 

4.5 In this respect the Judicial Documentation Service records information on 
punishment sheets in the penal documentation registers. The Service enters 
into the registers the official police reports concerning natural and legal 
persons suspected of having committed an offence , which have been considered 
by the public prosecutor. 

4.6 The State party explains that the purpose of the registers is among other 
things to provide the judiciary, including public prosecutors, with the 
fullest possible information pertaining to the criminal record of the 
suspect. The judiciary receives information from these registers in the form 
of an extract which is added to the case file. It notes that in the past, the 
Netherlands Supreme Court has overturned sentences when the lower courts took 
into consideration official records which contained extracts from the 
registers on prior judicial investigations that did not result in a conviction. 
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4.7 The State party indicates that the Supreme Court rejected the author’s 
appeal on the following grounds: (a) pursuant to section 11, subsection 1 of 
the Judicial Documentation Act, the Judicial Documentation Service provide6 to 
criminal courts information which is customary to disclose during a trial; 
(b) the Court of Appeal has considered the submission of the documents by the 
public Prosecutor to have been intended to provide clarifications which the 
Court may use as it sees fit, (c) the Court attached to the submission no 
consequence other than that mentioned under (b). Subsequently, the submission 
of the document6 neither contravenes the right to a fair trial nor amounts to 
a violation of the principle of due process. 

4.0 With regard to the alleged violation of the principle of equality of 
arms, the State party holds that proof of the accused being guilty as indicted 
can be accepted by the court only if the substance of the lawful evidence 
presented to it during the examination at the trial induces the court to 
believe it. Only the court’s perception of the facts arising from examination 
at the trial, the statements made by the accused, witnesses and experts, and 
the written documents specified by the law are recognised as lawful evidence. 
The court considers the question of the suspect’s guilt on the basis of the 
indictment, the trial examination and the facts as proven. If it is 
ascertained that a punishable offence has been committed, the court proceeds 
to consider the penalty. 

4.9 Following the author’s arrest, he was remanded in police custody and 
later held in pre-trial detention by order of the district court. On 
16 March 1984 the district court ordered, at the request of the public 
prosecutor, a preliminary judicial examination, during which the examining 
magistrate examined various witnesses in the presence of the author’s 
counsel. The author wa6 also questioned at length, The author and his 
counsel were able to provide all the information they considered relevant. 
The examining magistrate completed the examination on 15 May 1984. 

4.10 On 19 June and on 14 August 1984 the case came to trial and witnesses 
were examined at the author ‘6 request. The official report of the trial 
reveals that the court took into account the extract from the General Judicial 
Documentation Register, the documents relating to the remand in police custody 
and pre-trial detention, the documents drawn up by the examining magistrate in 
the course of the preliminary judicial examination and the official reports 
drawn up by the Utrecht Municipal Police on 15 March 1984. The court found 
the applicant guilty as charged, and sentenced him to 6 months imprisonment. 

4.11 On 11 April 1985 the Amsterdam Appeal Court again heard defence 
witnesses, Proceedings were halted at the request of the applicant’s counsel 
in order to question the victim. The hearing was resumed on 23 May and on 
24 June 1965, when expert witnesses and the victim gave testimony. On the 
besis of the examination conducted at the hearing and the official report6 of 
the examining magistrate, the applicant’s sentence was increased to 12 months 
imprisonment, of which 6 were suspended for a period of 2 years. 

4.12 On 10 June 1986 the Supreme Court found that a court deciding on the 
facts is entitled, within the limits defined by the law, to select those items 
from the body of available evidence which it considers expedient from the 
point of view of reliability and to set aside those which it deems of no 
evidentfary value. The Supreme Court rejected the appeal. 
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4.13 The state party asserts that the criminal proceedings conducted against 
the author in no way violated the principle of equality of arms. Both the 
author and the Public Prosecutions Department were given the opportunity by 
the first and second instance courts to furnish all information which might 
have been relevant to the proceedings. Both courts reached their judgement on 
the basis of the lawful evidence. 

5. In response to the State party’s submission under rule 91, the author 
asserts that, notwithstanding the State party’s contention, the 
Attorney-General presented the complete file of the 1974 case to the Court of 
Appeal and that the abstracts were submitted both to the courts of first and 
second instance. 

6.1 Before considering any claims contained in a communication, the Human 
Rights Committee WSt, in accordance with rule 87 of its rules of procedure, 
decide whether or not it is admissible under the Optional Protocol to the 
Covenant. 

6.2 Article 5, paragraph 2 (a), of the Optional Protocol precludes the 
Committee from considering a communication if the same matter is being 
examined under another procedure of international investigation or 
settlement. The Committee has ascertained that the case is not under 
examination elsewhere. The consideration of the ssme matter in 1986-88 by the 
European Commission of Human Rights does not, however, preclude the 
Committee’s competence, 

6.3 With regard to article 5, paragraph 2 (b), of the Optional Protocol, the 
State party has confirmed that the author has exhausted domestic remedies. 

6.4 The Committee has taken note of the State party’s submission and of the 
texts of the decisions of the Court of Appeal and Supreme Court. The author 
has failed to refute in State party’s contention that his conviction was based 
on various kinds of evidence, including witnesses testimony, or to adduce 
other facts in substantiation of his allegation that the conviction was 
tainted by the use of inadmissible or unlawful evidence, and because of that 
unfair. The Committee, therefore, finds this aspect of the communication 
inadmissible as not stating a claim under article 2 of the Optional Protocol. 

6.5 As to the principle of equality of arms, a careful reading of the 
author’s submission does not reveal sufficient evidence to show, for purposes 
of admissibility, that the State party failed to investigate facts that could 
have proven his innocence. Moreover, the trial and appeal records show that 
the author had ample opportunity to call and cross-examine witnesses. In this 
regard the claim is not substantiated within the meaning of article 2 of the 
Optional Protocol. AS to the court’s evaluation of facts and evidence, it is 
the Committee’s consistent jurisprudence that this is properly a matter for 
the appellate courts of States’ parties, a/ It is not, in principle, for the 
Committee to review the facts and the evidence evaluated by national courts, 
unless it can be ascertained that there is a clear denial of justice. 
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I. The Human Rights Committee therefore decides: 

(a) The communication is inadmissible under asticle 2 of the Optional 
Yrotocol; 

(b) This decision shall be transmitted to the State party, to the author 
and his counsel. 

[Done in English, French, Russian and Spanish, the English text being the 
original version.] 

81 For an application of this principle, see Communications 
Nos. 201/1985 (Hendriks v. N&h-), views adopted on 27 July 1959, 
pare. 10.4; and 369/1989 (P.S. V. Jameice ), declared inadmissible on 
8 November 1989, para, 3.2. 
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M. Communication No. 38911989. I.S. v. Huwrv (Decib 
ber * 1990. -ted at&he fort+gth 6~ * 1 

I.S. (name deleted) 

: The author 

tv concerned : Hungary 

Date of communication: 4 December 1989 (date of initial letter) 

Tlreuman Riah.!.&Committeer establishad under article 28 of the 
International Covenant on Civil and Political Rights, 

Meeting on 9 November 1990, 

J&&fi the following: 

1. The author of the communication (initial submission dated 4 December 1989 
and subsequent correspondence) is I.S., a Hungarian citizen, presently 
imprisoned at Budapest. He claims to be the victim of a violation of his 
human rights by Hungary. The Optional Protocol entered into force for Hungary 
on 7 December 1988. 

2.1 The author was arrested on 4 January 198B and charged with attempted 
homicide. On 30 September 1986, he was sentenced to 12 years’ imprisonment by 
the Metropolitan Court: by decision of 11 February 1987, the Supreme Court of 
Hungary, confirmed the sentence. In October 1988, the author sought to have 
the case re-opened, but the court of first instance found that the grounds ha 
had submitted were insufficient and rejected his application. 

2.3 As to the facts of the case, the author states that he and his former 
girlfriend had been quarrelling for several months and that on 
27 December 1985 they decided to separate. The author felt depressed because 
of the separation and was given sedatives on prescription. In an effort at 
reconciliation, the author and his friend decided to spend New Year’s eve 
together. Since during that evening they quarrelled incessantly, the author 
decided to commit suicide with a knife, which he had found in the kitchen. 
The author admits that at this stage, he was unbalanced already under the 
influence of sedatives and alcohol he had consumed, He left the apartment but 
almost immediately decided to return, so as to commit suicide in front of his 
friend and the other guests, When the mother of his friend refused to let him 
in, he forced his entry, upon which he was allegedly assaulted by the guests. 
‘She author claims that it was during his attempts to fight off the attack that 
he accidentally injured his friend with the knife, which he had held in his 
hand all the time. 

2.4 The author claims that the trial against him was unfair and biased, 
noting that the evidence against him was contradictory; in particular the 
mother of his ex-girlfriend is said to have committed perjury, Furthermore, 
he submits that his friend should not have been discharged of her obligation 
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to testify ddring the trial on the ground that they had been cohabiting, 
since, at the time of the offence, they were in fact no longer living 
together. The author states that her testimony would have supported his; 
i.e. that the injuries were inflicted accidentally. 

3.1 Before considering any claims contained in a communication, the Human 
Rights Committee shall, in accordance with rule 87 of its rules of procedure, 
decide whether or not it is admissible under the Optional Protocol to the 
Covenant. 

3.2 The Committee has considered the material submitted by the author. It 
notes that the author’s claims relate primarily to ths evaluation of evidence 
by the Hungarian courts. It reaffirms that while article 14 of the Covenant 
guarantees the right to a fair trial, it is for the appellate courts of States 
parties to the Covenant to evaluate the facts and the available evidence in a 
particular case. a/ From the information submitted by the author, the 
Committee has no evidence that the Hungarian courts did not properly evaluate 
the evidence against him or that they otherwise acted in ways that would 
amount to arbitrariness or to a denial of justice. In the circumstances, the 
Committee concludes that the communication is inadmissible as incompatible 
with the provisions of the Covenant, pursuant to article 3 of the Optional 
Protocol. 

4. The Human Rights Committee therefore decides: 

(a) That the communication is inadmissible; 

(b) That this decision shall be communicated to the author and, for 
information, to the State party. 

[Done in English, French, Russian and Spanish, the English text being the 
original version. ] 

ia/ See inadmissibility decision adopted on 6 November i989 
(communication No. 369/1989 - G.S. v. Jamaica), para. 3.2. 

-317- 



N. CohmunPcetfoo NO. 409~1990~ E4LE.H. v. wuam (mbiim . 
Qf 2 Nove)&ber 1990. a&j&& at the fortrefhsession 1 

E.M.E.H. (name deleted) 

A,J&ged via!&: The author 

&Q&g3 uartv cow I France 

. of convnuufcatzog I 19 December 1989 (date of initial letter) 

=mQn Rights m&&m, established under article 26 of the 
International Covenant on Civil and Political Rights, 

&g&&~ on 2 November 1990, 

AcPo,las the fo’ tc9wingt 

1. The author of the communication dated 19 December 1989 is ~E.M.E.H., a 
French citizen of Moroccan origin, aged 72. He claims to be the victim of a 
violation by France of article 26 of the International Covenant on Civil and 
Political Rights. The Optional Protocol entered into force for France on 
17 May 1904 and for Algeria on 12 December 1989. 

2.X From 1941 to 1963, the author was a full-time employee with the Chemins 
cle Fer MerocainR (C.M.F.). In 1963 he was transferred to the So&&e 
Nationale 80s Chemin6 de Fer Alqkiens (SNCFA). He served as station manager 
(“Chef de gare l&x-e clnsse au 96me Echelon”) until 1972. In 1973, he rstired 
and recaived from the Algerian SNCFA the pension he was entitled to, until 
1963, when he znoved to France. By letter of 4 February 1984 from the SNCFA 

Pension fund in Algiers, he was informed that, pursuant to Article 53, Title V 
of Law No. 93-12 of 2 July 1983, t a payment was suspended on the ground that 
psn,Gons axe not paid outside the national territory of Algeria. 

2.2 The author contends chat his situation is similar to that in 
Communication No. 19611985 (I, Eueye and 742 retired Senegalese Soldiers of 
the Frennb Army v. France), in which the Human Rights Committee had found, in 
its views adopted on 3 April 1989, a violation of article 26, because retired 
Senegalese soldiers who bed served in the French army prior to Senegal’s 
indapsndence rscoived lower pensions than other retired soldiers of French 
nationality. 

2.3 The author point8 out that he ;ti-ved for thirtyeetwo years in t.wo 
countries, one which had been part of France until 1962 (Algeria; and the 
other which had been a protectorate until 1956. 

2.4 With respect to the exhaustion of domestic remedies, the author states 
that he wrote inter &, to ‘ihe Board of the French National Railways, the 
French Minister of Transports, the Minister of Foreign Affairs, the Prim0 
Minister and the President of the Republic of France. It appears from the 
context of his submission that he did not submit his case to any French 
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tribunal. He does not mention what steps, if any, he took before Algerian 
administrative or judicial instances. 

3.1 Before considering any claims contained In a communication, the Human 
Rights Committee shall, in accordance with rule 87 of its rules of procedure, 
decide whether or not it is admissible under the Optional Protocol to the 
Covenant. 

3.2 With respect to article 1 of the Optional Protocol, the Committee 
reaffirms that it may only receive and consider communications from 

individuals subject to the jurisdiction of a State party to the Covenant and 
Optional Protocol “who claim to be victims of a violation B 
of any of their rights set forth in the Covenant.” (emphasis added) In this 
connection the Committee notes that although the author has addressed his 
complaint against France, his grievances actually relate to the laws and 
regulations in so far as they govern the retirement practices of the Algerian 
SNCFA . Although the author has, since his retirement, set up residence in 
France and is generally subject to French jurisdiction, he does not come 
within French jurisdiction in respect of his claims to retirement benefits 
from the Algerian SNCFA. Moreover, the Committee finds that the facts of this 
communication are materially difforent from those of communication 
No. 196/3.905, in which the retired Senegalese Soldiers received payments from 
-the French State pursuant to the French Code of Military Pensions, whereas in 
the instant case E.M.E.H. never received payments from France but rather from 
the Algerian SNCFA, which also discontinued them. Accordingly, the Committee 
cannot entertain E.M.E.H. ‘-6~ communication against France under article 1 of 
the Optional Protocol. 

4. The Human Rights Committee therefore decides: 

(a) That the communication is inadmissible2 

(b) That this decision shall be communicated to the author and, for 
information, to the State party. 

[Bone in English, French, Russian and Spanish, English being the original 
version. 1 
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. 0. QmmunicatLpn No. 41311990. A.B.won c& 
2 Nov&ar 1990. -ted at the fort&th se-) 

A.D. et al. (names deleted) 

The author and 14 other persons 

State oartv concerned: Italy 

Pate of coMnunlcatwa3 : 30 April 1990 (date of initial letter) 

The Human Riahts Committee, established under article 28 of the 
International Covenant on Civil and Political Rights, 

w on 2 November 1990, 

&&~.&8 the following: 

. . . ion on s 

1. The authors of the communication are A.B,, President of the Union fir 
Siidtirol, and 14 other members of the executive committee of the Union. All 
are Italian citizens. The author and two other signatories are delegates to 
the Provincial Council of the autonomous Province of Bozen-South-Tirol 
(Bolzano, Alto Adige). The authors claim that the rights of the people of 
South Tirol under article 1 of the International Covenant on Civil and 
Political Rights have been violated by Italy. 

2.1 The authors allege that the right of self-determination of the people of 
South Tirol has been violated by numerous acts and decrees adopted by the 
Italian Parliament, which are said to encroach on the “autonomous legislative 
and executive regional power” of the Province, provided for in the 
De Gasperi-Gruber Accord of 5 September 1946 (the “Paris Agreement”) and 
developed further in the Autonomy Statkes of 1948 and 1972. They refer to 33 
decisions of the Italian Constitutional Court since 1983, concerning action6 
brought by the South Tirol Provincial Assembly which upheld the powers of 
direction and control of the Italian Government over matters previously held 
to be within the competence of the Province. They allude to the underlying 
grievance in only one of these suits, namely that Law No, 183 of 18 May 1989 
“about safeguard of the soil” requires plans concerning the “cat&mea& area” 
of the Etscb Valley to be approved by the Council of Ministers. 

2.2 An advisory opinion of the Procedural Aspects of International Law 
Institute, appended to the communication, refers to more specific grievances 
presumably shared by the authors. These include: Law No. 217 of 11 May 1983 
which establishes State control over touris;;: and hotel classifications; laws 
of 1982 and 1901 concerning housing subsidies, Law No, 529 of I August 1982 
allowing hydroelectric concessions to remain in private hands after the 
expiration of their grants, thus by-passing provincial control (most of the 
electricity is consumed in other regions of 1taly)t failure of the State to 
transfer property to the province, as Provided by article 68 of the 1972 
Autonomy Statute: denial of unilingual trials in the defendant’s mother 
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tongue ; and lack of ethnolinguistic proportionality in public employment, All 

of the above have been upheld by the Constitutional Court, with the exception 
of the property question, which was pending before the Court of Cessation as 
of November 1988. 

2.3 According to the authors, the Italian Government concedes the validity of 
the Paris Agreement in international law but considers the Autonomy Statute of 
1948 to ,constitute fulfilment of its obligations thereunder. !i’he Government 
considers the Autonomy Statute of 1912 to be a purely unilatertl political 
act, while the authors claim that it is a result of the “package” agreement of 
1969 betwoen Austria and Italy arising out of disputes concerning the Paris 
Agreement. 

2.4 As there is no appeal from decisions of the Italian Constitutional Court, 
and as the population of South Tirol is not sufficiently numerous to initiate 
a constitutional amendment, the authors claim that domestic remedies have been 
exhausted. 

2.5 The matter of implementation of the Paris Agreement was taken up by the 
United Nations General Assembly in 1960 and 1961 (G.A. Resolution 1497 (XV) 
and G.A. Resolution 1661 (XVI)) and the European Commission of Human Rights 
(Opinion of 31 March 1960, Application No. 788160) as well as in the 
above-mentioned eegot-iations between- Austria and Italy in 1969. 

3.1 Refore considering any claims contained in a communication, the Pluman 
Rights Committee must, pursuant to rule 87 of its rules of procedure, 
ascertain whether or not it is admissible under the Optional Protocol to the 
Covenant. 

3.2 With regard to the issue of the authors’ standing under the Optional 
Protocol, the Committee recalls its constant jurisprudence that pursuant to 
article 1 of the Optional Protocol it can receive and consider communications 
only if they emanate from individuals who claim that their individual rights 
have been violated by a State party to the Optional Protocol. While all 
peoples have the right of self-determination and the right freely to determine 
their political status, pursue their economic, social and cultural 
development, and may, for their own ends, freely dispose of their natural 
wealth and resources, the Committee has already decided that no claim for 
self-determination may be brought under the Optional Protocol. a/ Thus, the 
Committee is not required to decide whether the ethno-German population living 
in South Tirol constitute “peoples” within the meaning of article 1 of the 
International Covenant; on Civil and Political Rights. 

4. The Human Rights Committee therefore decides: 

(a) That the communication is inadmissible; 

(b) That this decision shall be transmitted to the author and, for 
information, to the State party. 

[Done in English, French, Spanish and Russian, English being the original 
version. 1 
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81 See Committee’s views in communication NO. 16711964 (8. Ominayak and 
the Lubicon Lake Band v. Canada), decision of 26 March 1990, pare. 32.11 
communication No. 31W1966 !E.P. pt al. v. Colombia), inadmissibility decision 
of 25 July 1990, para. 6.2. 
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. ’ P. Communication No. 419/W& O.J. v. kinlan8 (De&8i~&.I 
pf 6 November 1990. adq&t&d at the fort&th session) 

O.J. (name deleted) 

The author 

&tate vartv concerned: Finland 

Pate of 
. . 

comuku-tm : 9 April 1990 

The Human Rights C&!&Q, established under article 28 of the 
International Covenant on Civil and Political Rights, 

Meetincl on 6 November 1990, 

A&&E the following: 

. . n am 

1. The author of the communication (initial letter dated 9 April 1990 and 
subsequent correspondence) is O.J., a Finnish citixen residing in Turk& 
Finland. In her first submission, she claims that her rights under articles 
2, 7, 9, 14, 1B and 17 of the International Covenant on Civil and Political 
Rights have been violated by Finland. In her second submission, she invokes 
articles 2, 5, 14, paragraphs 1 and 26. 

2.1 The author claims that some real estate belonging to her was expropriated 
for purposes of construction of a road. The decision was allegedly taken on 
the basis of inaccurate and incomplete records and maps. She claims that the 
decision was unduly influenced by a wealthy, interested third party, who is, 
however, unidentified in the communication. Two of the four legal landmarks 
demarcating her property are missing. As it is a criminal offense in Finland 
to remove legal landmarks, she has requested a criminal investigation in this 
respect but claims that no action has been taken by the aUthOriti06. 

2.2 The author claims that domestic remedies have been exhausted with the 
Supreme Court’s decision (No. MBY/196) of 13 October 1989. She subsequently 
submitted a petition to the Qnbudsman of Finland on 7 December 1989, but has 
received no reply. 

3.1 Before considering any claims contained in a communication, the Human 
Rights Committee must, in accordance with rule 87 of its rules of procedure, 
ascertain whether or not it is admissible under the Optional Protocol to the 
Covenant. 

3.2 The Committee notes that the author’s claims relate primarily to an 
alleged violation of her right to property, which she indicates is guaranteed 
by the Constitution of Finland. The right to property, however, is not 
protected by the International Covenant on Civil and Political Rights. Thus, 
since the Committee is only competent to consider allegations of violations of 
any of the rights protected under the Covenant, the author’s allegations with 
regard to expropriation are inadmissible -a, under article 3 of 
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the Optional Protocol, as incompatible with the provisions of the Covenant. 
In respect of the author’s allegations relating to other provisions of the 
Covenant, in particular, her claims concerning discriminatory treatment and 
the alleged arbitrary nature of decisions - administrative and judicial - 
adopted against her, the Committee finds that these allegations have not been 
sufficiently substantiated, for purposes of admissibility, under article 2 of 
the Optional Protocol. 

4. The Human Rights Committee therefore decides: 

(a) That the communication is inadmissible; 

(b) That this decision shall be transmitted to the author and, for 
information, to the State party. 

[Dune in English, French, Spanish and Russian, English being the original 
version. ] 
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ANNEX XIII 

a.. 
LrstBdocumants! 

erlotJ 

CCPR1C1511Add.2 

CCPR1CJ58JAdd.9 

Second periodic report of Austria 

Third periodic report of Ecuador 

CCPR/C/64/Add.l Third periodic report of Canada 

CCPR/C/67 Provisional agenda and annotations - 
fortieth session 

CCPR/C/SR.1009-10361Add.l 
and corrigendum 

CCPR1C1281Add.13 

CCPR/C/42/Add.l1 

CCPR/C/45/Add.3 

Summary records of the fortieth 
session 

Second periodic report of Madagascar 

Second periodic report of Panama 

Initial report of Sudan 

CCPR1C1521Add.8 Third periodic report of the 
Byelorussian SSR 

CCPR/C/58/Add.10 

CCPRX1581Add.11 and Add.12 

Third periodic report of Poland 

Third periodic report of the 
United Kingdom of Great Britain and 
Northern Ireland (supplementary 
information) 

CCPR/C/64/Add.Z Third periodic report of Mongolia 

CCPR/C/68 Consideration of reports submitted by 
States parties under article 40 of 
the Covenant - initial report6 of 
States parties due in 19911 Note by 
the Secretary-General 

CCPR/C/BP 

CCPR/C/‘IO 

Consideration of reports submitted by 
States parties under article 40 of 
the Covenant - second periodic 
reports of States parties due in 
1991: Note by the Secretary-General 

Consideration of reports submitted by 
States parties under article 40 of 
the Covenant - third periodic reports 
of States parties due in 1991: Note 
by the SecrcLary-General 
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CCPB/C/71 

CCPR/C/SR.1037-1063/Add.l 

CCPRICI45IAdd.4 

CCPR/C/Sl/Add.3 

CCPRHY57IAdd.2 

CCPR/C/62/Add.l 

CCPR/C/64/Add.3 

CCPR/C/64/Add.4 

CCPRKI64IAdd.5 

CCPRDX64IAdd.6 

CCPR/C/72 

CCPR/C/SR.1064-1091 
and corrigendum 

91-29164 2804-086 (E) 

Provisional agenda and annotations - 
forty-first slession 

Sununary records of the forty-first 
session 

Initial report of Niger 

Second periodic report of Guinea: 
Note by the Secretary-General 

Second periodic report of Guinea 

Initial report of Algeria 

Third periodic report of Colombia 

Third periodic report of Uruguay 

Third periodic report of Se&egaml __ 

Third periodic report of Xraq 

Provisional agenda and annotations - 
forty-second session 

Summary record6 of the forty-second 
session 
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